This electronic thesis or dissertation has been downloaded from the King's Research Portal at https://kclpure.kcl.ac.uk/portal/



# Individuals and Institutions Structural Adversity and Health in South East London

Gazard, Billy

Awarding institution: King's College London

The copyright of this thesis rests with the author and no quotation from it or information derived from it may be published without proper acknowledgement.

END USER LICENCE AGREEMENT



Unless another licence is stated on the immediately following page this work is licensed

under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 International

licence. https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/

You are free to copy, distribute and transmit the work

Under the following conditions:

- Attribution: You must attribute the work in the manner specified by the author (but not in any way that suggests that they endorse you or your use of the work).
- Non Commercial: You may not use this work for commercial purposes.
- No Derivative Works You may not alter, transform, or build upon this work.

Any of these conditions can be waived if you receive permission from the author. Your fair dealings and other rights are in no way affected by the above.

## Take down policy

If you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact <u>librarypure@kcl.ac.uk</u> providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.

# Individuals and Institutions: Structural Adversity and Health in South East London

**Billy Gazard** 

Department of Psychological Medicine Institute of Psychiatry, Psychology and Neuroscience King's College London

This thesis is submitted for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

August 2016

# Abstract

The UK has a long history of documenting health inequalities by SES. However, research that investigates differences in health by intersectional social identities is limited. Structural adversity represents an important risk factor for poor health outcomes and its distribution varies by social identity. Whilst much research has investigating the effects of structural adversity within a single life domain, the effects of multiple types of adversity, such as life events and discrimination across multiple life domains is under-researched. Furthermore, few studies on structural adversity use a mixed methods design to provide possible explanations for observed associations. This project therefore aims to:

1. Perform a review of the literature related to structural adversity and health inequalities

2. Estimate the prevalence and distribution of structural adversity across the domains of employment, housing and healthcare and to examine relationships between structural adversity and health and wellbeing

3. Explore the everyday experiences of individuals within employment, housing and healthcare institutions and the nature, effects of and responses to structural adversity

These aims are examined using mixed methods. Quantitative analysis makes use of survey data from the South East London Community Health Survey (SELCoH) phase 1 (N=1698) and phase 2 (N=1052). Statistical methods used include latent class analysis and weighted regression analyses. Thematic analysis of triangulated qualitative data was based on ethnographic observation and in-depth interviews with service providers, community organisations and SELCoH participants. Unique differences in the distribution of structural adversity by social identity emerged from using an intersectional approach and associations between structural adversity and health were

identified. Results from qualitative data suggested a range of structural mechanisms for these associations that included negative societal attitudes and government policy. Structural adversity in employment and housing contributed to health inequalities, which has important implications for health inequalities research and policy.

# **Acknowledgements**

I would like to extend my thanks to my colleagues across King's College London who have supported me throughout my doctoral studies. I am especially grateful for the invaluable encouragement and support from my supervisors, Stephani Hatch and Matthew Hotopf. Their guidance throughout the process has allowed me to develop my research skills and complete my thesis to the best of my ability. I would also like to thank my fellow PhD students, Lisa Aschan, Karolina Bogdanowicz, Faith Matcham and Jorge Palacios for their friendship and support throughout this process.

Beyond King's College London, I would like to thank the Economic and Social Research Council for the studentship award to fund this research study. I also wish to thank the organisations and individuals who took part in this study, without their participation this thesis would not have been possible. Finally, I would like to extend my thanks to my family and friends for being a constant source of support, with special thanks to Ann and Alexia Gazard.

# Contents

Abstract	1
Acknowledgements	3
Contents	4
List of tables	6
List of figures	10
Chapter 1 Introduction and literature	review11
1.1 Study overview	
1.2 Study aims	
1.3 Thesis outline	
1.4 Background	
1.5 Chapter summary	
Chapter 2 Methods	62
2.1 Research design	
2.2 Quantitative Phase	
2.3 Qualitative phase	
2.4 Overview of analysis by results chapter	ər 115
Chapter 3 Discrimination, life events	and coping strategies by sociodemographics,
socioeconomic indicators and gener	ated latent classes of social identities 126
3.1. Introduction	
3.2. Results	
3.3. Latent classes	
3.4. Distribution of discrimination, life e	vents and coping strategies by latent classes 146
3.5. Prevalence of health outcomes by	latent classes, age and gender 151
3.6. Summary of results	
Chapter 4 Structural discrimination in	ו employment157
4.1 Introduction	
4.2 Results	
4.3 Summary of results	
Chapter 5 Housing adversity and hea	lth214

5.1 Introduction	214
5.2 Results	217
5.3 Summary of results	
Chapter 6 Structural discrimination in health services	
6.1 Introduction	
6.2 Methods	272
6.3 Results	273
6.4 Latent classes, adversity and health	307
6.5 Summary of results	314
Chapter 7 Discussion	317
7.1 Summary	317
7.2 Theoretical implications	327
7.3 Policy implications and future research	346
7.4 Strengths and limitations	321
7.5 Conclusion	354
References	
Appendices	
Appendix A	378
Appendix B	

# List of tables

Table 2-1 Comparisons of the SELCoH sample for SELCOH 1 and 2 with 2011 UK census
information
Table 2-2 Items, response categories and codes of the 7-item Shortened Warwick-Edinburgh
Mental Wellbeing Scale (SWEMWBS)79
Table 2-3 Employment status in SELCoH 2    82
Table 2-4 Lifetime experience of homelessness reported at SELCoH 1 and 2, and combined
reporting
Table 2-5 Coping behaviour questions used in SELCoH 2 survey         85
Table 2-6 Cronbach's Alpha coefficients for internal consistency of potential coping likert scales 86
Table 2-7 Life events (lifetime)
Table 2-8 Educational attainment in SELCoH 2       88
Table 2-9 Annual household income in SELCoH 2       89
Table 2-10 Receiving benefit classification
Table 2-11 Social Occupational class at SELCoH 2
Table 2-12 Tenure in SELCoH 2
Table 2-13 Ethnic groups and derived ethnic groups at SELCoH 2         94
Table 2-14 Religious affiliation as reported in SELCoH 2
Table 2-15 Sample characteristics of qualitative in-depth interviews (SELCoH sample) 110
Table 2-16 Topic guide for community organisation and service provider workers
Table 2-17 SELCoH participant interview topic guide and example questions 112
Table 2-18 Characteristics of the sample       118
Table 2-19 Quantitative Measures used in Chapters 4-6       122
Table 3-1 Perceived discrimination in employment, housing and healthcare by sociodemographic
and socioeconomic indicators
Table 3-2 Stressful life events and coping (active and spiritual) by socio-demographic and
socioeconomic indicators 134
Table 3-3 Coping (avoidance, by alcohol, by smoking) by socio-demographic and socioeconomic
indicators
Table 3-4 Latent class model selection

Table 3-5 Describing the demographic and socio-demographic characteristics of the latent Table 3-6 Prevalence estimates of structural discrimination by latent classes of social identity. 147 Table 3-7 Mean scores for stressful life events and prevalence estimates for coping strategies Table 3-8 Prevalence estimates of coping strategies (avoidance coping, coping with alcohol, Table 3-9 Prevalence estimates of common mental disorder, poor self-rated health and mean scores for mental wellbeing by latent classes...... 152 Table 4-1 Prevalence of employment adversity in total sample ...... 159 Table 4-2 Distribution of employment adversity: experienced and anticipated discrimination by Table 4-3 Distribution of employment adversity: experienced unemployment and job insecurity by Table 4-5 Prevalence of common mental disorder and poor self-rated health, and mean mental Table 4-6 Ordinal logistical regression for coping strategies (4 levels) by employment adversity Table 4-7 Odds ratios for health outcomes by employment adversity and possible mediators .. 191 Table 4-8 Block adjusted models of associations of employment discrimination and health Table 4-9 Fully adjusted model of associations of employment discrimination and health outcomes, adjusting for latent classes, age and gender, stressful life events and coping Table 4-10 Block adjusted models of associations of anticipated discrimination and health Table 4-11 Fully adjusted model of associations of anticipated discrimination and health outcomes, adjusting for latent classes, age and gender, stressful life events and coping 

Table 4-12 Block adjusted models of associations of unemployment and health outcomes, Table 4-13 Fully adjusted model of associations of experienced unemployment and health outcomes, adjusting for latent classes, age and gender, stressful life events and coping Table 4-14 Block adjusted models of associations of job insecurity and health outcomes, adjusting Table 4-15 Fully adjusted models of associations of job insecurity and health outcomes, adjusting 
 Table 5-1 Prevalence of housing adversity in total sample
 217
 Table 5-2 Adverse housing experience and poor housing conditions by latent classes, Table 5-3 Odds ratios for any adverse housing experience and poor housing conditions by Table 5-5 Ordinal logistical regression for coping strategies (4 levels) by housing adversity ..... 245 Table 5-7 Block adjusted models of associations of adverse housing experience and health Table 5-8 Fully adjusted models of associations of adverse housing experience and health outcomes, adjusting for latent classes, age and gender, stressful life events and coping Table 5-9 Block adjusted models of associations of poor housing conditions and health outcomes, Table 5-10 Fully adjusted models of associations of poor housing conditions and health outcomes, adjusting for latent classes, age and gender, stressful life events and coping 
 Table 6-1 Prevalence of healthcare discrimination in total sample
 273
 Table 6-2 Distribution of healthcare discrimination: experienced and anticipated discrimination by 

 Table 6-4 Prevalence of common mental disorder, poor self-rated health, and mean mental

 wellbeing scores by healthcare discrimination
 292

 Table 6-5 Ordinal logistical regression for coping strategies (4 levels) by healthcare discrimination
 294

 Table 6-6 Odds ratios for health outcomes by coping strategy
 294

 Table 6-6 Odds ratios for health outcomes by healthcare discrimination and possible mediators
 294

 Table 6-7 Block adjusted models of associations of healthcare discrimination and health
 294

 Table 6-8 Fully adjusted model of associations of healthcare discrimination and health
 296

 Table 6-8 Fully adjusted model of associations of healthcare discrimination and health
 297

 Table 6-9 Block adjusted models of associations of anticipated discrimination and health
 297

 Table 6-9 Block adjusted model of associations of anticipated discrimination and health
 297

 Table 6-9 Block adjusted model of associations of anticipated discrimination and health
 297

 Table 6-10 Fully adjusted model of associations of anticipated discrimination and health
 300

 Table 6-10 Fully adjusted model of associations of anticipated discrimination and health
 301

Table 6-11 Odds ratios and regression coefficients for health outcomes by latent classes

controlling for employment adversity, housing adversity and healthcare discrimination in separate

Table 6-12 Odds ratios and coefficients for health outcomes by latent classes controlling for

# List of figures

Figure 1-1. Conceptual framework for adversity in urban health
Figure 2-1. Basic theoretical model of structural discrimination and health outcomes
Figure 2-2 Visual model of mixed methods study design
Figure 2-3 Distribution of ratings for self-reported general health in SELCoH 2
Figure 2-4 Distribution of CIS-R scores in SELCoH 278
Figure 2-5 Distribution of SWEMWBS scores in SELCoH 2 80
Figure 2-6 Sampling of SELCoH participants 110
Figure 4-1 Thematic framework of employment adversity at the structural and institutional level
Figure 4-2 Identified possible mediators from mediation testing (after steps 1 and 2) 189
Figure 5-1 Thematic framework of housing adversity at the structural and institutional level 225
Figure 5-2 Identified possible mediators from mediation testing (after steps 1 and 2) 246
Figure 6-1 Thematic framework of adversity in healthcare services at the structural and
institutional level

# Chapter 1 Introduction and literature review

#### 1.1 Study overview

Health inequalities by both socioeconomic status (SES) and ethnicity are well documented (1, 2). Differences in SES are often argued to be an explanatory factor for ethnic inequalities in health (3). However, research has also documented health inequalities across SES within ethnic groupings and across ethnicity within SES strata (4, 5). Results from UK studies are consistent with the wider literature that SES partially explains associations between ethnicity and health (6, 7). In addition, health inequalities have also been documented once migration status has been intersected with both SES and ethnicity (8-10). The UK has a long history of documenting health inequalities by SES. However, research that investigates differences in health by intersectional social identities that take into account migration status, ethnicity and SES is limited (11).

A volume of research identifies social factors as highly significant in generating and sustaining health inequalities (2, 12). A recent review article comparing health outcomes across the life-course in the United States and England specifically highlighted the role of structural adversity in creating inequalities as a promising line of enquiry (13). Adversity or stress is often defined as conditions of threat, challenge, demands or structural constraint, which may or may not be threatening to a person's health depending on available resources (14). Structural adversity, such as job insecurity or poor housing conditions, are associated with psychological distress (15, 16), poor self-rated health (17, 18) and lower mental wellbeing (19, 20). Other sources of adversity can include chronic adversity, such as financial strain (21), or life events, such as being physically attacked or bereavement (22).

Considering adversity across key life domains of employment, housing and health at the institutional level may be particularly useful in highlighting how macro-level inequalities are enacted in micro-level interactions, which in turn reinforce macro-level inequalities

affecting disadvantaged groups cumulatively over time (23). Pearlin's explanatory model of the stress process provides a framework for testing the associations between multiple forms of adversity and poor health that operate at the institutional level, whilst taking into account the effects of both individual and collective coping strategies (24). A recent review suggested that effective evaluation of the impact of adversity on health outcomes and health inequality requires consideration of multiple forms of adversity, including experienced discrimination and anticipated discrimination (25). Yet, incorporating multiple forms of adversity in the same study is rare (26).

This thesis takes a broad social epidemiological approach to understanding the relationship between structural adversity, multiple social identities and health across multiple domains in an urban context. (27). The current study analyses unique data to explore the nature and interdependence of structural adversity, including experienced and anticipated discrimination, across key life domains of employment, housing and health, as well as their relationship to health and wellbeing outcomes in an inner city area. As will be described in the sociohistorical review below, the beginnings of health inequalities policy in the UK was based on urban public health research. However, much of the subsequent health inequalities policies in the UK have been based on national data and has continued to focus on SES inequalities rather than exploring intersectional social identities that are also inclusive of ethnicity and migration status.

Today, more than half the world's population lives in cities as urban areas continue to attract both internal and international migrants (28). While cities can provide access to more economic opportunities and easier access to public services, they are also characterised by inequalities in wealth and increased risk of adversity for marginalised groups (29). As urban populations continue to grow, understanding how social inequality, adversity and health are related in the diverse populations often found in urban contexts becomes increasingly important. Sandro Galea's conceptual framework for urban health links structural level determinants (e.g. migration, urbanization, government policy, markets and civil society) with urban living conditions (e.g. population

characteristics and social environment) (30). This framework is combined with the stress process model in this thesis to understand how adversity affects health in a diverse inner city community based in South East London (see Figure 1.1). Furthermore, an intersectional approach using mixed methods in this thesis captures both micro and macro processes more comprehensively and explores the underlying structural level drivers of inequalities, such as hegemonic states and processes that produce structural adversity and contribute to marginalisation and disadvantage.

Figure 1-1. Conceptual framework for adversity in urban health



# 1.2 Study aims

This study has three main aims relevant to the understanding of the relationship between adversity across domains of employment, housing and healthcare and health outcomes in a community sample based in South East London.

- 1. To perform a review of the literature on the relationship between structural adversity in employment, housing and healthcare with health and health inequalities
- To estimate the prevalence and distribution of adversity across the domains of employment, housing and healthcare and to examine relationships between such adversity and health and wellbeing
- 3. To explore the everyday experiences of individuals within employment, housing and health institutions in South East London in order to understand why certain groups experience more adversity within these domains, how this is enacted in institutional settings and how individuals are affected and respond to this adversity.

## **1.3 Thesis outline**

The study aims are contextualised in the remaining sections of Chapter 1, which provide an introduction to key concepts, a brief outline of the sociohistorical context of health inequalities in the UK and an overview of key literature and theory relevant to adversity and health. The historical context provides the overarching context of how the research literature aligns with changing government policy, markets and societal attitudes. The overview of key literature will describe sources of adversity across the three domains, alongside currently available research examining the prevalence, distribution and impact of each on health and wellbeing.

Chapter 2 introduces the methods used throughout the thesis, provides a rationale for the use of mixed methods in this study and details of how both quantitative and qualitative methods were used. Chapter 3 presents the results of latent class analysis that produced classes of intersectional social identities and the distribution of life events, coping strategies and health outcomes by these social identities using quantitative data. Chapter 4-6 presents results by each life domain; describing the prevalence and distribution of employment adversity, housing adversity and healthcare discrimination by social identities; exploring how individuals experience these adversities at the institutional level using qualitative data; and exploring the association between each type of adversity and health. Chapter 6 also explores how these adversities interrelate to impact health and wellbeing. Chapter 7 discusses the findings and how they relate to the wider literature. Policy and research recommendations are also made in light of the results and discussion.

## 1.4 Background

This section provides the background to the study, beginning with key concepts related to both health and health inequalities. The following section presents a brief sociohistorical summary of health inequalities research in the UK, and highlights the focus of these investigations and the relative absence of intersectional approaches. The theoretical framework of adversity and health is then introduced, accompanied by a review of the empirical literature investigating the impact of adversity on health and its role in health inequalities.

#### 1.4.1 Key concepts

Given the complex and multi-dimensional nature of the concepts under investigation, clarification as to how both health and health inequalities are defined and measured in the context of this thesis is provided below. Further details on how these concepts were operationalised in the study can be found in section 2.2.3.

#### 1.4.1.1 Health

Health is a complex and evolving concept that can be defined in a number of ways depending on differing perspectives and contexts. Two of the most dominant definitions in current discourse of health are the biomedical and social definition of health (31). The biomedical model defines health as the absence of disease, where disease is objectively defined through medicine as an abnormality in structure or function of the body (31). Such a narrow definition has been criticised for being over simplified and not taking into account a more subjective account of health (32). A social model of health takes a broader perspective by also articulating a person's situation in the world (33) and incorporating positive dimensions of health such as mental wellbeing (34). The World

Health Organisation's definition of health also advocates for a social model approach; 'a state of complete physical, mental and social wellbeing, and not merely the absence of disease and infirmity (WHO, 1948). A biomedical understanding of health is also criticised for its effects on response and resilience. In the biomedical model, individuals are burdened with personal responsibility for their illness without acknowledgment of the social structures that often produce ill health (35).

A number of health measures have been developed to assess people's current health in national surveys. Three such measures are used in this thesis and include self-report measures of common mental disorder and mental wellbeing, as well as subjective self-rated general health.

#### Common mental disorder

Common mental disorder (CMD) includes depressive disorders, anxiety disorders, obsessive-compulsive disorders and phobias (36). Depressive disorders are characterised by a cluster of symptoms which include low mood, lack of positive affect, irritability and fatigue (37). Anxiety disorders are characterised by symptoms which include excessive worry or fear and include both obsessive compulsive disorder and phobias. It has been argued that depression and anxiety should be measured unidimensionally due to the substantial overlap in both aetiology and symptoms (38) and due to their joint treatment (39). They are highly prevalent worldwide and are commonly encountered in general populations, especially in urban environments (40). They are often distressing and disabling, associated with problems with everyday functioning and incur individual and societal costs; representing a large public health burden (41).

#### Mental Wellbeing

More recently, the UK Government has identified mental wellbeing as a key measure of national progress and inequality (42); and associations with mental wellbeing have been

found to be relatively independent of symptoms of mental illness (20). As a substantial proportion of the general population do not report psychological distress it is argued that measuring positive wellbeing may distinguish between those with no CMD (43). Despite agreement that mental wellbeing is subjective and encompasses positive feeling, how it is measured in terms of hedonic (happiness) and eudemonic (optimal psychological functioning) wellbeing is still debated. Multidimensional measures, such as the Warwick-Edinburgh Mental Well-Being Scale (WEMWBS), are considered to be a more comprehensive measure of mental wellbeing (44) in comparison to measures that conceptualise wellbeing in terms of mood or feeling, such as the Positive and Negative Affect Scale (PANAS) (45) or single item measures of life satisfaction (46).

#### Self-rated general health

Self-rated general health provides a broad measure of an individual's overall health using a single item question and is used in several UK national surveys including the 2011 census (47). There is widespread agreement that this single item question provides a useful summary of how an individual perceives their overall health (48). Indeed, several studies have shown it to be a strong and independent predictor of mortality (49). It has also been shown to be a valid measure of health status across different ethnic groups (50). However, a randomly selected community health study in Stockholm, Sweden found that participants tended to overestimate their health in relation to others with increasing age which may contribute to a weak correlation between increased age and poor self-rated health, as participants assess their health in terms of expectations tied to ageing (51).

#### 1.4.1.2 Health inequalities

In epidemiology, health inequality is broadly defined as variations in health status of individuals or defined groups in a population (52), where groups are often defined in terms of social or economic differences that reflect differences in status, power or resources. Health inequalities adversely affect socially disadvantaged groups and are judged to be unfair and unjust (53). It is also argued that they are largely avoidable (54). One of the most widely used theoretical frameworks, fundamental cause theory, postulates that health inequalities are caused by differences in SES and highlights its effect on access to resources (55). This theory also incorporates ascribed social identities, such as ethnicity, as fundamental causes alongside SES (56). Whereas these models highlight the relationship between social status and access to material resources, psychosocial models of health inequality focus on the effects of stress, stemming from disadvantaged social status, on health outcomes across the life-course (57). These are not competing accounts; disadvantaged social status can lead to both material disadvantage and accumulation of stress across the life-course, largely shaped by structural mechanisms.

Many researchers have focused on the relationship between SES and ethnicity (3) with some stating that SES differences are the primary explanation for ethnic inequalities in health. It does not, however, explain why ethnic minorities experience more adversity in employment and housing and the ethnic inequalities in health that exist within people of the same income bracket (58). Ethnicity in both the UK and US have been shown to be strongly stratified by SES (59, 60) but adjusting for SES does not fully account for the relationship between ethnicity and self-rated health (61). Discrimination has been explored as an explanatory risk factor for this excess inequality (62). The relationship between ethnicity, discrimination and health inequality is further complicated by migration status with the link between discrimination and health stronger in those who

are native born (63) or of higher SES (64). In particular, structural discrimination acts to reinforce boundaries that separate advantaged groups from disadvantaged groups and allows for advantage to be maintained; perpetuating social orders (65). By conceptualising structural discrimination as a primary process in reproducing social and health inequality, these inequalities can be reframed as political.

Socioeconomic indicators, ethnicity and migration status are important variables for understanding health inequality and it is important to outline how they are conceptualised in this study.

#### Socioeconomic indicators

SES is a multidimensional concept used to describe both the social and economic position of an individual, household or community in a given society. SES can be measured using a range of indicators including educational attainment, occupational social class, income and benefit receipt. Indicators of SES can be a signifier of resources and/or status related characteristics. For example, an individual's income can provide access to resources, such as better healthcare while educational attainment can increase a person's relative position in socially ranked hierarchies. These statuses can be a product of social structures that exist outside the individual and can also be achieved by the individual and 'integrated into how we feel and how we act' (66). Each SES indicator measures different but interrelated dimensions of SES. Relying on a single indicator will not necessarily account for short term fluctuations or changes in circumstances that affect overall SES (e.g. periods of unemployment). Utilising a number of sources of information that can account more holistically for an individual's socioeconomic status may be a more reliable approach (67). Moreover, there are patterns regarding the intersection of these variables which could be ignored if they were treated independently in a statistical model (68). SES has also been shown to have limited equivalence across ethnic groups and migration status. For example, findings

from the Fourth National Survey of Ethnic Minorities showed that within each social class band, household income for Pakistani and Bangladeshi people was half that of their White counterparts (58). Migrants with the same educational attainment as non-migrants were also found to earn less than their non-migrant counterparts in the UK Labour Force Survey (69).

#### Ethnicity and Migration status

In epidemiological research, ethnicity has been defined as a group that people belong to or are perceived by others to belong to, because of a shared culture, language, religion or skin colour (70). It is a complex concept that changes over time and by context and can be understood as a 'marker of identity, a vehicle for community mobilisation and a possible indicator of disadvantage, discrimination or privilege' (71). In the early nineteenth century 'race' evolved into a biological concept and humans were considered to be made up of separate races that were differentiated in terms of physical appearance, skin colour and behavioural attributes (72), justifying slavery, exploitation and colonialism. European colonialism and slavery established skin colour hierarchies that systematically privileged lightness, which still persist today (73), and so ethnic minorities may experience racism in different ways depending on the colour of their skin. The acceptance of such concepts led to racialisation of epidemiological research, where variation in population health was explained by racial differences (74). While both 'race' and 'ethnicity' are increasingly acknowledged as social constructs, the term ethnicity is more frequently used in health inequality research in the UK (75). More recent research on ethnic inequalities in health have relied on self-assigned ethnic groups (76) outlined in the UK census in 1991 (options included White, Black Caribbean, Black African, Black Other, Indian, Pakistani, Bangladeshi, Chinese or Other). These options were expanded in the 2001 Census to include White minority groups and mixed ethnicity (77). These tick box options limit the scope for more detailed description of ethnic identity but has allowed for more monitoring of ethnic inequalities in health. For the purposes of this

thesis, ethnicity refers to socially constructed identities that reflect the convergence of geographical origin, skin colour and exposure to prejudice and discrimination (78).

Migration status is an important social status to measure alongside ethnicity and SES. Definitions of 'migrant' vary among different data sources, datasets and law (79). For the purposes of this thesis, the term migrant is used in the broadest sense and refers to all persons residing outside their country of birth in order to understand the effects of migration status on health and health service use, while considering the importance of other migration-related factors such as length of residence and first language (8). In the UK, the migrant population currently stands at 12% while the proportion in London is much larger at 37% (80). Migrants from various places relocate for a variety of reasons across different points in their life course; there is not simply one migrant narrative that leads to a shared experience in host countries. This heterogeneity has implications for understanding the relationship between migration status and health. Therefore, methodologically, it is important to disaggregate migration status and investigate how migration status combines with other social statuses or identities to affect health.

#### Empirical evidence

Inequalities in health have been reported by common mental disorder (CMD), mental wellbeing and self-rated health, both nationally and in South East London (the area under study). Nationally, the prevalence of CMD was estimated to be 15.1% using data from the 2007 Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey (APMS), a random sample of private household residents, aged 16 and over, in England (81). However, women (18.4%) reported more CMD than men (11.6%) and within the female population, South Asians had higher rates of CMD (81). CMD was also associated with lower SES (81) and identifying as non-heterosexual (82). In South East London, CMD was also associated with low SES (83) and identifying as non-heterosexual (84), although no differences were found by ethnicity (85). Higher rates of CMD (24.2%) were reported for both

women (27.3%) and men (17.9%) compared to the national average, using data from the South East London Community Health Study (SELCoH), which applied similar methods to the APMS (85). Both studies used the same measure, the revised Clinical Interview Schedule (CIS-R). Nationally, mental wellbeing was measured in the APMS using a composite of items from different measures available in the survey, including three items from the 12 item Short Form Survey (SF-12) (86), three items from the Social Functioning Questionnaire (SFQ) (87) and one single item question in regards to happiness (88). Reduced mental wellbeing was associated with lower SES and female gender (20) and identifying as non-heterosexual (82). Lower mental wellbeing was reported in those who identified as Arab, Bangladeshi, Black, Indian or Pakistani in comparison to those who identified as White in the Annual Population Survey, which used the single item question (89). There is little data at the local level, with only inequalities by sexual orientation being identified (84). Self-rated poor health was associated with low SES, identifying as Muslim and non-white ethnicity at the national level using data from the 2001 Census (90). In South East London, the prevalence estimate of self-rated poor health was 19.2%; associations with female gender, Black Caribbean ethnicity and low SES were also identified (83).

In order to understand why such inequalities still occur both nationally and in South East London, it is important to understand the context in which they occur. The sociohistorical context of health inequalities policy in the UK is outlined below.

#### **1.4.2 Sociohistorical context**

This section presents an overview of the politics of health inequality and a historical review of the key policy documents and literature on health inequalities in the UK and how these inequalities have changed over time, with particular attention to ethnicity, migration status and socioeconomic status. The review will also focus on the structural factors in employment, housing and health services that have shaped adversity and impacted on both social and health inequality.

### 1.4.2.1 Politics of health

Health is considered an integral part of social citizenship and also a human right by the United Nations (91). In the UK, the welfare state and the introduction of the National Health Service (NHS) in 1948 intended to decommodify health by all citizens gaining access to health services and a certain standard of living (92). Together, access to fair employment, suitable housing and health are integral to having full social citizenship rights. However, in liberal welfare regimes, such as that in the UK, capitalism and citizenship remain at odds, with successive governments taking different political stances on the rights to health in a capitalist framework and, in turn, to health inequality policies (93). This tension often causes increased adversity for certain groups whose citizenship is questioned on the basis of their contribution to society or their ancestry.

#### 1.4.2.2 1840-1940

The UK has a long history of investigating health inequalities (94). One of the earliest examples is from utilitarian social reformer Edwin Chadwick. In response to an influenza and typhoid outbreak in East London in the 1830s, the government commissioned Chadwick to lead an independent inquiry of sanitation which produced the 1842 report, 'The Sanitary Conditions of the Labouring Population of Great Britain' (95). The report concluded that disease within the poorer sections of society was in large part caused by poor living conditions and advocated for improvements. Despite evidence presented, it was reported that the recommendations received little support. However, with the incoming Liberal government of 1847 many of the recommendations were incorporated into the 1848 Public Health Act to both tackle the increasingly unhygienic conditions of urban areas and appease a growing labour movement predominantly based in cities (96). Industrialisation, migration to urban areas and a new mass electorate created between 1884 and 1928 have been reported to have facilitated the continued increase in the number of nationally provided welfare policies necessary to improve living conditions for the working class population (97). For example, the world's first statutory scheme of unemployment insurance was introduced in 1911. The enfranchisement of all working men in 1918 is also argued to have led to the rise of the Labour party which formed its first government in 1945, resulting in the major social reforms of the 1940s (98).

#### 1.4.2.3 1940-1970

The Beveridge Report was produced in 1942 to tackle poverty and poor health through re-distribution of existing wealth (92). The incoming Labour government of 1945 used the report as a basis for major social reform that included massive social housing building schemes, the introduction of the NHS and full unemployment insurance. All of which significantly raised the living standards of the poorest in society over the next two decades. It is contended that the introduction of the NHS meant that health inequality became largely absent from health policy discourse for many years (97). It was simply assumed that all health inequalities could be tackled through the NHS.

Although the report resulted in dramatic policy changes that improved the social conditions of the poorest in society, it is also a product of its time. The resulting social reforms have retrospectively been criticized for focussing on the interest of UK born White males and, to some degree, perpetuating social exclusion based on gender, ethnicity and migration status (99). As social reforms continued to be implemented, sustained migration from both Europe and the Commonwealth driven by the post war economic boom were changing the character of the UK population. The social exclusion of migrants, particularly in employment and housing, was an outcome of such policies being formed before the arrival of mass migration (100). It has also been argued that successive post-war governments undertook an active role in the creation and manipulation of British nationality and migration policy subsequent to this mass migration, which often fuelled nationalism and racism in institutions and the British public (101, 102).

Non-White migrants were reported to have experienced the worst of such discrimination. Despite being British citizens, migrants from the Caribbean often had the most difficulty gaining employment (103). Before the 1968 Race Relations Act, housing discrimination

was widespread, with signs stating 'No Blacks, No Irish, No dogs' outside homes for sale or rent (104). Concerns about the health of urban areas were also increasingly linked to migration and the 'pollution' and 'disorder' that migrants were often perceived to bring to cities (29). Politicians argued that Black migrants in particular were taking advantage of free access to NHS services and were often used as scapegoats for poor service provision for White working class patients. Such arguments were used to call for increasing immigration control from the New Commonwealth (105). However, the period of economic expansion in the post-war years meant that despite prevalent and explicit discrimination, large migrant communities began to take root in large UK cities.

#### 1.4.2.4 1970-1990

Despite the introduction of the welfare state and the NHS, health inequalities by SES were still persistent by the mid-1970s (106). Social researchers were increasingly concerned about these inequalities and persuaded the Labour government to set up an independent inquiry. Chaired by Douglas Black and published in 1980, the Black Report provided a comprehensive review of health inequalities by social class in England and Wales (97). It documented marked differences in both mortality and morbidity by social class in both males and females (34). The report suggested that the widening health gap was attributed to disparities in income, unemployment and housing conditions, as well as a marginal role by the health service itself (94). Although the authors did acknowledge evidence of racial discrimination in both employment and housing and that these factors could contribute to health inequalities, the report did not report on ethnic inequalities in health despite a growing ethnic minority population (34). This absence highlighted the marginalisation of ethnic minorities in health inequalities discourse in the UK (107).

Despite the dearth of evidence of social inequalities in health in this report, it was claimed that the new Conservative government tried to supress its dissemination. The report, which recommended a number of policies to tackle SES inequalities, did not align with neoliberal ideology of promoting the free market and increasingly minimal state provision of welfare (108). The Government's numerous neoliberal policies, such as the promotion of home ownership, restricting worker and trade union rights and cuts to welfare spending hit the working classes hardest and were accompanied by suggestions of a racialized discourse that targeted ethnic minorities and migrants (109). Although the Race Relations Act of 1976 had made discrimination unlawful in employment and in the provision of goods and services, implicit forms of discrimination remained prevalent. A report by the Policy Studies Institute described that when both Black and White testers with similar qualifications applied for work, the White tester was chosen for the job ten

times more often than the Black tester (110). Similarly, it has been reported that London health authorities were encouraged by the Conservative government to check Black patients were eligible for treatment due to concerns over health tourism. This culminated in NHS charges for certain people from overseas being introduced, which were described as racist by organisations such as the Commission for Racial Equality (105).

As the migrant and ethnic minority population continued to establish itself in urban areas, community and political groups formed to act as a buffer against ongoing discrimination and disadvantage. Ethnic minority community organisations that were set up in the 1960s, such as the West Indian Standing Committee (WISC) and the Indian Workers' Association (IWA) began working together on activities such as the Greater London Action for Racial Equality (GLARE) (111). Many of these organisations and actions were important in helping to set up minority ethnic businesses, supporting ethnic minority political candidates and safeguarding and promoting participation and equality (112).

#### 1.4.2.5 1990-present

After 18 years of Conservative government, the incoming Labour government commissioned the Acheson report in 1997 to act as an update of the Black Report. The aims of the report were, again, to summarise inequalities in health and make recommendations on how to tackle them. It concluded that socioeconomic inequalities in health remained significant and had, in fact, widened since the Black Report. The report went further by highlighting inequalities by other social statuses such as ethnicity and gender (113). Evidence for ethnic inequalities in health was cited from the Fourth National Survey of Ethnic Minorities (FNSEM), which found that ethnic minorities were more likely to report poor self-rated health than the White majority (114). However, recommendations from the Acheson report essentially addressed gender, ethnic and SES health inequalities as separate issues.

Despite its limitations, the recommendations were welcomed by the New Labour Government, which supported a number of interventions to tackle health inequalities (115). Examples included working tax credits to address financial deprivation, benefits to enable young people of low income to stay in full time education and community based initiatives to reduce the effects of persistent disadvantage, called Health Action Zones (116). The Marmot review, commissioned before the change of government in 2010, again highlighted the role of structural factors in generating health inequalities in the UK and recommended consolidating policies carried out in the light of the Acheson Report with a minimum income for healthy living (117). The report did, however, criticise current health inequality policies which focussed on proximal causes such as health behaviours and advocated for focusing more on the structural determinants that shape conditions of daily life. In terms of ethnicity, the report noted that poor health outcomes in some ethnic groups were associated with their SES, but for some groups their health was worse than what would be expected given their SES (76). However, a much needed intersectional approach was not taken.

At the time of the 2011 census, 19.5% of the population in England and Wales identified as an ethnic minority but this population was still very much concentrated in urban areas. In London, 55.1% of the population identified as an ethnic minority and 36.7% were not born in the UK (118). Ethnic minority groups still continue to do worse in employment (119) and housing (120) compared to their White British counterparts. Despite the numerous interventions to tackle social inequality by New Labour, the economic recession of 2008-2011 and subsequent austerity has meant that inequalities in wealth and incomes have also continued to grow (117).

The following sections will outline the importance of understanding urban contexts in health, where given the diverse population, an intersectional approach to this research is critical.

#### 1.4.3 The importance of place

Each individual occupies a position that is embedded in a larger social structure and embodies social identities such as gender and ethnicity that arise through socialization processes (121). Hierarchy of status and consequent differentiation and discrimination affect access to resources, opportunity, status and power and create a dynamic structure in which macro processes affect micro conditions (122), which is modified by place. Each place has unique risk and resilience factors that influence processes of structural adversity (123) so although national policies may permeate a place, local organisations and communities will vary in their practices and beliefs and regulate the effects of structural adversity on health outcomes.

Changes in the socioeconomic and demographic landscape of urban areas since World War II have resulted in often stark inequalities within the same city (29). Highly affluent areas can often be in close proximity to the most deprived areas of a city. Inequalities in access to employment, housing and health services have led to the social inequalities that characterise modern cities. 54% of the world's population now live in urban areas (28). As urban populations continue to grow it is becoming increasingly important to understand the role of a city in shaping its population's health. Urbanisation processes are continually changing the fabric of a city, through industrialisation, migration, suburbanisation and gentrification and multiple factors at multiple levels work together to influence health. Sandro Galea's conceptual framework for urban health links these urbanisation processes with municipal level determinants and urban living conditions (30) (as described in section 1.1) in order to understand how adversity affects health in urban environments.

The link between urbanicity and increased mental disorder are among the most consistent findings in psychiatric epidemiology (124-126). Two main hypotheses have

been proposed to account for differences in urban-rural rates of mental disorder: the social causation hypothesis and the social selection hypothesis (127). The social causation hypothesis assumes that various environmental stressors that are often more common in urban areas, such as poor housing, life events and social isolation, cause illness whereas the social selection hypothesis argues that mental illness leads to downward trajectory in socioeconomic status (SES) (128). Both processes are thought to contribute to observed associations (129)

Cities are also characterised by their resilient nature. They can have positive as well as negative effects on health. For example, cities provide economic opportunities, often have more accessible health services (130) and better social networks for marginalised groups (131). At the same time, the fabric of the city is constantly changing with changes in economy and migration patterns. Although national surveys provide helpful insights, they may underestimate the magnitude of health problems in some communities. Inner cities often have different socio-demographic and socioeconomic composition. For example South East London, has a much larger proportion of both ethnic minorities and migrants in comparison to the national average (47). These groups have been shown to experience more trauma and discrimination compared to White groups and non-migrant, respectively. Ethnic minorities in a representative sample of the city of Detroit, USA, were shown to experience more trauma than their white counterparts (132) while those who migrate for asylum or political reason in a community sample in South East London (SELCoH) were at higher risk of reporting post-traumatic stress disorder compared to non-migrants (133, 134). Both ethnic minorities and migrants have also been shown to experience a higher prevalence of discrimination compared to majority groups both internationally (65, 135) and in South East London (136). As experience of both adversity and resources has shown to be socially patterned in urban environments (137) it is also important to understand the role of differing social status, disadvantage and marginalisation in the associations between adversity and health in urban contexts.
### 1.4.4 Intersectional approaches to health inequality

The concept of intersectionality can be traced back to Black feminist theory on the intersection of race and gender (138). Specifically, intersectionality is an 'analysis claiming that systems of race, social class, gender, sexuality, ethnicity, nation and age form mutually constructing features of social organisation' which shape peoples' lives (139). Individual identity is only formed in and through such social relations. According to intersectional theory, social identities do not independently influence health, but multiple identities create dynamic processes where resources and adversities combine to affect health interdependently (140). Therefore, considering multiple identities simultaneously is critical for comprehensively understanding health inequalities. Yet, there is a paucity of data in the UK on structural discrimination based on multiple identities. Each individual simultaneously occupies multiple social identities that are embedded in larger social structures; institutions are an integral part of social structures and embody social identities such as gender and ethnicity that arise through socialization processes (121). Social identities do not act independently of each other; they work together to produce inequality. Intersectional theory can be used to further understand the role of discrimination in health inequalities by multiple social identities.

In the UK, health inequalities are often interpreted through differences in social class or SES. Intersectionality theory argues for a more complex understanding of identity, social position and inequality (11). An intersectional approach offers a more nuance understanding of health inequality and the underlying power relations that are related to these inequalities. Although much research has been conducted on the aggregation of SES and social class indicators in the UK (67), health inequality research in the UK has recently been criticised for the omission of the intersection of race and ethnicity with SES in these studies (11). Although limited, health inequalities have been investigated by

multiple social identities. In Canada, results from a nationally representative sample, the Canadian Community Health Survey, found that South Asian women and nonheterosexuals from low SES groups were more likely to report fair or poor self-rated health (9). In the US, researchers used data from the National Survey of American Life to investigate differences in mental health outcomes within different Black groups. They found that Black Caribbean migrants had a higher risk for 12-month and lifetime psychiatric disorders compared to African-Americans (10). A mixed methods study in the UK found ethnic minority migrants more likely to experience racism than non-migrants from ethnic minorities in social care work settings (141). The study used data from the National Minimum Data Set for Social Care (NMDS-SC) and triangulated qualitative data from in-depth interviews with employers, employees and service users. It highlighted nationalism and language skills as possible mechanisms leading to such differences in experiences of discrimination (141). These findings highlight that combating health inequalities is likely to be ineffective unless we understand how multiple disadvantaged identities intersect to affect the nature of adversity and health outcomes (142).

The subjectiveness of identity and the complex nature in which different social identities intersect is difficult to capture in a quantitative measure. Recent methodological research on using intersectionality in quantitative health research have outlined a number of approaches (143). These include using stratification and cross tabulation (144), multilevel modelling (9) and latent class analysis (145). A criticism of stratification strategies is that they tend to concentrate on intersectional social identities that are multiple disadvantaged rather than mixed locations of disadvantaged and privilege (140). Latent class analysis is a promising methodology to use if one considers all intersectional positions to be of equal interest as it can be used to identify subgroups in a population that can occupy intersectional positions of both disadvantage and privilege. Another similar criticism is the lack of integrating both social identities (e.g. race, gender, social class) with systems of oppression (racism, sexism and classism) in intersectional

research. Without this integration using mixed methods, intersectional approaches in quantitative research could risk reinforcing the intractability of inequality and offer little in the way of effective intervention.

The preceding sections have outlined the importance of understanding health inequalities in urban contexts and the intersectional approaches that are needed to do so. The following sections will outline the role of structural adversity in perpetuating these inequalities.

### 1.4.5 Adversity and health

As stated in the study overview, adversity or stress is often defined as conditions of threat, challenge, demands or structural constraint, which may or not be threatening to a person's health depending on available resources (14). Research during World War II first suggested that extreme environmental adversity experienced during combat could produce serious mental disorder (146). Interest in the role of adversity in the aetiology of psychiatric disorders increased in the post war period. There was a movement away from biological and genetic explanations for poor mental health towards social and environmental mechanisms. Researchers in this period hypothesised that adversity was a major cause of poor mental health and that sick and disorganised societies produced sick and disorganised citizens (147, 148).

Life events are important representations of adversity and individual stressors. These can include extreme situations such as natural disasters and war, as well as more frequently occurring events such as the losing a job, a death of a loved one or being the victim of physical abuse. The first study to incorporate a number of different stressors was conducted by Holmes and Rahe (22) who defined the term 'stressor' to represent demand from environmental, internal or social origin which causes an individual to adapt their usual patterns of behaviour. Their Social Readjustment Rating Scale (SRRS); a checklist of 43 life events was used to link adversity to poor health. Whereas these early studies provided descriptive epidemiological evidence of the association between adversity and poor health, an explanatory model was still lacking.

Much needed explanatory models of the relationship between adversity and poor health were provided by Pearlin's stress process model (24) and Lazarus and Folkman's descriptions of the 'stress reaction' (149). The 'stress reaction' describes the physiological and emotional responses as a result of perceived exposure to adversity.

Pearlin further conceptualised the stress process by linking three domains; the source of adversity (including major life events and chronic stress), the mediators of adversity (including coping and social support) and the manifestation of adversity (both physical and mental ill health). For instance, the experience of an adverse life event can have direct effects on health but may also create secondary stressors (e.g., losing a job leads to economic strains that are experienced as chronic stress) (21). When faced with such adversities, individuals can also draw on different resources to mediate its impact on health. For example, coping mechanisms can mediate the effects of a stressful situation, changing the perception of an event or management of symptoms of stress. Indeed, it has been suggested that the association between adversity and poor health outcomes is dependent on the individual's perception of the adversity (150), in that, the same event may be stressful to one person but not the next. More recently, studies have investigated the possible biological mechanisms for stress processes. Inflammation linked to physical health outcomes, such as cardiovascular disease and type 2 diabetes have been shown to be directly stimulated by stressful experiences and negative emotions (151). Uncovering how stress activates biological mechanisms to impact on health is an important line of investigation in stress research. However, these mechanisms do not consider the importance of social disadvantage and should not deflect from important social approaches.

Adversity and stress are not random occurrences. Events arise from the enactment of social roles and relationships as they relate to an individual's social identities (57). Exposure to adversity is associated with an individual's hierarchical position based on the value of different social identities, such as SES, ethnicity and migration status. This is supported by a large body of empirical research which provides evidence of the social patterning of adversity; low SES and male gender are consistently associated with increased exposure to life events but findings in the research literature for both ethnicity and migration status are mixed (137). Findings from a community health study in the city

of Detroit, USA, found White groups to report more stressful life events than Black groups (152) However, in a later study, also based in Detroit, greater exposure to violence was found in ethnic minority groups compared to White groups (132). Past research has also shown that asylum seekers and refugees experience more traumatic stressful life events (133) and that migrants may also experience post migration adversity, such as legal difficulties in their right to remain in a host country (135). This research provides evidence of the differential exposure to adversity based on various social identities. However, there is limited data on the distribution of adversity based on the intersection of different identities (153). Intersectional social identities need to be examined at each stage of the stress process as determinants of exposure to stress, coping resources and their relation to health outcomes.

Cumulative exposure to adversity across the life course has been associated with psychological distress (154, 155). Furthermore, measuring adversity more comprehensively by measuring life events, chronic stress and trauma explains more variance in psychological distress (156, 157). When adversity is measured cumulatively, marginalised groups, such as ethnic minorities and low SES groups are found to experience more stress (157, 158). For example, a random sample of 1264 participants from public schools in Miami, USA, found that measuring life events alone (without chronic stress) substantially underestimated differences between African-American and White groups and between low SES and high SES groups (157). Consequently, cumulative adversity has been shown to partially account for both socioeconomic (157) and ethnic (159) health inequalities. These studies provide evidence for the relationship between these types of adversity and health and their role in perpetuating health inequalities but other types of stress are also important. Incorporating discrimination stress and anticipatory stress into cumulative adversity could also further account for health inequalities while processes of structural discrimination may also be an explanatory factor for the social patterning of primary stressors.

#### 1.4.6 Discrimination as adversity

At the interpersonal level, discrimination can be defined as the unequal treatment of persons or groups on the basis of assigned social identity (160) yet discrimination refers to all means of expressing and institutionalising social relationships of dominance and oppression (161). At the structural level, it refers to both (a) the policies and procedures of dominant institutions and the behaviours of persons who control these institutions and implement policies that purposely have differential effects on groups depending on their social identity (162) and (b) policies or practices that contribute to systematic disadvantage in unintended ways (163). These structural level biases result in limited access to social and economic resources while individual level bias relates to the quality of interpersonal interactions. However, most research on the effects of discrimination has been focused at the interpersonal level where it has been shown to have a direct effect on health outcomes throughout the life-course, and to play an important role in affecting inequalities in health (62). Yet, the lived experience of discrimination is much more complex as discriminatory processes take place at both the interpersonal and structural level. Experiencing discrimination in an institutional setting is likely to encompass both forms of discrimination and can influence health through several pathways. For example, through restricting access to services (164), lower quality services (165) and as psychosocial stress (84).

Discrimination can be experienced in different forms (e.g. racism, sexism, and classism). However, the effects on emotional responses has been shown to be the same whether the discriminatory experience was attributed to race, gender, class or any other reason (166). Attributing an experience of discrimination to a single social status may be problematic. On the one hand, an experience of discrimination may be perceived to have taken place for several reasons (particularly if that individual occupies multiple disadvantaged identities), yet often an individual may perceive they have been treated unfairly but are not able to attribute it to a particular reason. Anti-discrimination laws and

shifts in public attitudes towards minority groups have changed the ways in which discrimination is expressed and enacted. Current forms of discrimination are likely to be more implicit, which make discrimination all the more difficult to recognise, measure and challenge. Most importantly, evidence also suggests that it is the perception of unfair treatment rather than the perceived reason for the treatment that is detrimental to health (65).

Discrimination effects on health are predominantly assessed using scales measuring subjective experiences of discrimination. These scales have mostly been designed to investigate discrimination based on race but many have been adapted to measure discrimination based on a wider selection of attributes. One of the only scales to use neutral terminology is the Everyday Discrimination Scale (159) and is among the most widely used scales in epidemiological research on the effects of discrimination on health. No scale will be able to capture all experiences of discrimination due to experiences that individuals are not aware of and the reporting of events may be affected by underreporting (161). Major experiences of discrimination in institutions have been mainly studied using single item questions e.g. being unfairly fired from a job or being harassed by the police. In the UK, most research at the institutional level has been aimed at the domain of employment (6). However, some studies have also measured a number of major experiences in the same study (65, 84).

The main criticisms of these subjective measures are over-reporting, reverse causality and interviewer effect. Firstly, as it is the perception of discrimination that acts as a stressor, over-reporting (e.g., perceiving discrimination where there was no discrimination) may not necessarily be a problem. Moreover, groups most affected by discrimination may be the least able or willing to report it. This is supported by evidence that people typically report more discrimination for their group than themselves (167) and several studies have noted that there is a linear association between discrimination and health in high SES groups but a 'U' shaped association in those with fewer resources.

For example, the risk of poor health in minority groups who reported no discrimination is similar to those who reported high exposure to discrimination (168). These studies therefore suggest that self-reported discrimination may actually be underreported in marginalised groups leading to an underestimation of the effect of discrimination on health and health inequalities. Secondly, reverse causality argues that individual who are ill may report more negative experiences and discrimination. However, recent research which has found discrimination is also associated with early, pre-clinical indicators such as coronary artery calcification (169) and inflammation (170) provide evidence against this hypothesis. Recent research from this sample was also able to control for prior CMD in the relationship between discrimination and current CMD, supporting the direction of causality (136). Lastly, another important factor in measuring discrimination in surveys is the potential of interviewer effects. Recent research from the United States has suggested that Black participants are reluctant to reveal their true experiences of discrimination when talking to White interviewers (171-173) while in the UK, previous studies have suggested that discrimination may be a difficult topic to discuss, resulting in underreporting of perceived discrimination (174).

Many studies have recorded levels of discrimination in the US (175). For example, the Midlife Development in the United States (MIDUS) survey, a national telephone-mail survey of 3032 participants, reported a prevalence estimate of 36% for lifetime exposure to any major experience of discrimination for the full sample and 75-90% for lifetime racial discrimination in Black groups (65). In the UK, prevalence estimates of discrimination have been reported by ethnicity; 12% of ethnic minority participants in the Fourth National Survey of Ethnic Minorities reported experiencing racially motivated verbal abuse and 36% reporting lifetime experience of having been refused a job or being treated unfairly at work in regards to a promotion (6). In South East London, discrimination was most prevalent among those in the Black Caribbean group but the prevalence of major experiences of discrimination was also notably high for other ethnic

minority groups including Black African, Mixed ethnicity and White Other (136). The population character of South East London differs from that of the national. Whilst national studies, such as the National Survey of Ethnic Minorities, have reported on the health outcomes of those who identify as Caribbean, Indian, Pakistani, Bangladeshi and Chinese, the SELCoH study has data on a sizeable Black African and White Other group which have previously been unrepresented in health inequalities research in the UK (136).

Religion is often conflated with ethnicity in the UK and many markers used to discriminate against ethnic groups are identical to those applied to religious groups, therefore making it difficult to separate these forms of discrimination (176). National data from the APMS survey in England, reported that the prevalence of religious discrimination was particularly high for those who identified as Muslim or Jewish, 17.1% and 15.4%, respectively (177). Likewise, research using data from the European Social Survey found migrants across Europe have reported high levels of perceived group discrimination, with higher rates among those who speak minority languages at home (178). Similarly, higher prevalence of employment discrimination was reported by migrants than non-migrants in South East London using data from the SELCoH study (136). There is scarce research on the prevalence of discrimination based on SES. 4.9% of individuals in the MIDUS study in the US attributed their experience of unfair treatment to social class (65). In the Netherlands, increased odds of perceived discrimination were observed in low SES groups using data from the Dutch Longitudinal Internet for the Social Sciences Panel, a sample which identified as predominantly White Dutch (179). Given that lower SES groups may perceive themselves as marginalised compared to high SES groups, discrimination may be an important factor in explaining socioeconomic inequalities in health (180). The marginalisation of minority groups, including ethnic minorities, migrants and low SES groups leads to fewer education and employment

opportunities, poorer housing conditions and reduced quality of care in health services (181, 182). Whether direct or indirect, discrimination is associated with poor health.

Evidence from recent systematic reviews has reported that perceived discrimination based on a number of attributes to be associated with psychological distress, reduced mental wellbeing (175, 183) and poor physical health (184, 185). In the UK, racial discrimination has also been shown to be associated with poor physical health (186), decreased mental wellbeing (186) and CMD (187). However, the results also suggested that there were differences in the experiences of specific ethnic minority groups. In a stratified community health study based in Leeds, UK, those who identified as Black experienced more discrimination than Indian or Pakistani groups and that discrimination was associated with depression and anxiety (187). However, discrimination in this study referred to harassment only. Results from the Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey 2007 also found that discrimination based on religion was association with CMD and the experience of discrimination due to religion varied by ethnic group (177). However, it should be noted that there were only four ethnic groups (White, Black, South Asian and Other) and the Black group was relatively small. The relationship between poor health outcomes and discrimination based on sexuality (82) and having a mental illness (188) is also well documented. There is relatively little research on the role of SES or social class discrimination on health. A recent study of young people in New York State, USA, using mediation analyses suggested that 13% of the effect of poverty on health can be explained by perceived discrimination (180). At the same time, many recent studies have found an association between reporting of racial discrimination with higher levels of education, such as the longitudinal coronary artery risk development in young adults study (CARDIA) in the USA (189). This suggests that the relationship between ethnicity and discrimination is further complicated by the intersection of SES.

Much of this research only looks at the relationship between discrimination and health by single social identities, which may miss important within group variation of minority

groups and does not take into account the importance of intersectional social identities. However, there are a few notable exceptions. For example, using data from the MIDUS study, USA, multiple disadvantaged status has been associated with experience of psychological distress and poor self-rated health in comparison to those with singular disadvantaged and privileged status and that this association is partially mediated by experiences of discrimination (190). Although a very important finding, the additive nature of the analysis focuses on multiple disadvantage only rather than mixed locations of disadvantage and privilege.

In order to measure discrimination more comprehensively it is necessary to include additional dimensions of discrimination. The anticipation of future discrimination or perceived threat of discrimination may have important links to health through both psychological responses and utilised coping strategies (191). The perceived threat of discrimination can involve prolonged periods of worry and rumination which can lead to dysregulation of both emotional and physiological functioning and elevated risk of poor health (192). Additionally, these processes may also result in the avoidance of certain situations and public services, limiting access to employment, housing and health opportunities (193, 194). Although, the perceived threat of discrimination is likely to occur more often in those who experience higher levels of discrimination, anticipated discrimination may also be based on the experience of family members and those who share minority status (194, 195).

Anticipated discrimination has been shown to be associated with poor health outcomes (196, 197). A national sample of adults in Sweden found that migrants reported more anticipated discrimination in employment (particularly migrants from African countries) and that anticipated discrimination was associated with poor self-rated health (196). Findings from the Exploring Health Disparities in Integrated Communities (EHDIC) study of adults residing in a Baltimore neighbourhood, USA found that Black groups had higher levels of anticipatory stress than their White counterparts. In addition, higher levels of

anticipatory stress was associated with depressive symptoms and partially accounted for ethnic inequalities in depression (197). Another US community study, the Chicago Community Adult Health Study, also found anticipatory stress to be associated with increased odds of hypertension in Black and Hispanic groups but not in White groups (198). This association remained even after adjusting for experienced discrimination and hypertension risk factors suggesting that anticipated discrimination may impact on health independently of experiences of discrimination.

Although anticipated discrimination has been shown to be an important factor in understanding the relationship between adversity and health there is little research on this topic in the UK. Similar to the national study in Sweden, findings from the Fourth National Survey of Ethnic Minorities in the UK found that the perception that most employers were racist was associated with poor self-rated health and high blood pressure (6). Perhaps a better measure of anticipated discrimination also measures response to such perceptions. The SELCoH study goes further by asking participants if anticipating discrimination has stopped themselves from applying for work or accessing services. Using data from the SELCoH study, anticipated discrimination was found to be more prevalent in ethnic minorities compared to White British groups and in recent migrants compared to non-migrants while also being associated with CMD (136). More evidence of the relationship between anticipated discrimination at the structural level needs to be documented in the UK and contextualised with other forms of adversity.

### 1.4.7 Adversity and institutions

Although structural factors have been acknowledged in the literature, most research has tended to place greater emphasis on behavioural mechanisms such as health behaviours and coping strategies (63). These mechanisms may have received more attention due to the perception that they are relatively easier targets for intervention compared to more distal factors. Whilst proximal factors are important to understand and interventions at this level may have some benefit, distal mechanisms, such as structural discrimination are likely to hold more explanatory power for understanding poor health and interventions at this level may be more effective at tackling inequalities. As described by Link and Phelan, structural factors embody access to important resources and affect multiple health outcomes via multiple mechanisms. In result, the association between structural factors and poor health remain even when proximal mechanisms change (55).

In order to investigate how structural adversity is enacted and impacts on health it is important to understand the role of institutions. Structural discrimination exists in policies and institutions (163) and, in turn, it permeates society through policy and practices and shapes social context on a national, local and individual level. Understanding the effects of structural adversity, including structural discrimination, on health requires a multilevel analysis. In this context, a multilevel analysis refers to investigating how structural discrimination is enacted in institutions dealing with such areas as housing, employment and health (199). However, there has been limited focus on uncovering the underlying macro-level drivers of health inequalities, such as government policy and economic systems, that produce structural discrimination (27) and understanding the effects of structural adversity and how they interrelate across key life domains (56).

The interface of institutional services is where macro processes, such as societal attitudes directly influence the interactions between individuals and institutional actors. This interface needs careful attention as it is micro level interactions between individuals and institutions where policy meets practice and where inequalities are generated and experienced, which, in turn, reinforce macro-level inequalities affecting disadvantaged groups over time (23). Institutional workers are the enactors of policy and mediate access to resources which are shaped by institutional pressures from above and service user expectations from below (200). There are few studies that use a qualitative design to understand how individual-institutional micro-level interactions at the local level interplay with macro-processes to affect inequalities in wellbeing and health. A recent review has argued that ethnography should be used alongside quantitative methods to document complex social processes (201). Ethnographic methods have been used in a number of organisational settings to describe the somatisation of macro social conditions within the individual and the nature of structural discrimination in more detail. For example, an ethnographic study of front line workers in non-governmental organisations in Louisiana, USA, illuminated the nature of the structural discrimination their clients faced in the wake of Hurricane Katrina and how this impacted health outcomes (201). Ethnographic methods were used in a study of employment adversity and health in Mexican migrant workers in California, USA, to highlight the role of hierarchies based on ethnicity and citizenship in employment and their effects on health (202). Such detailed data collected using ethnographic methods can be used to develop more in-depth explanations for quantitative associations (203).

As described above, the macro processes that generate inequalities need to be investigated in institutional contexts. Capitalism is an inherently unfair economic system that is built on the exploitation of natural resources and human labour and drives social inequality (108). Inequalities in housing, health and education are all determined by the wage structure under capitalistic systems. The UK welfare state was designed to curb

the excesses of capitalism and tackle these inequalities, yet under recent neoliberal government policy they have increased (93). Both societal attitudes and media portrayals of marginalised groups help to support both a neoliberal framework and immigration policy (204). Public policy across many domains offer different living experiences based on different social identities, with negative experiences affecting those of greater economic or social vulnerability. These effects may be particularly salient at certain life course transitions, such as early childhood and entering the employment or housing market (205). In turn, poor health outcomes are also linked to social contexts shaped by the macro-level drivers that produce poverty, adverse life events and neighbourhood instability (206). The following sections outline structural adversity across the domains of employment, housing and health services that impact health and the distribution of these experiences by social statuses.

### 1.4.7.1 Employment

A recent review commissioned by the British Academy detailed consistent evidence of the negative effects of employment related stress on both physical and mental health (207). The review also outlined that the recession of 2008-09 has increased the prevalence of employment adversity, impacting on both employment levels and job security. Employment markets are arguably a principal source of social inequality. Both unemployment and job insecurity are linked to poor health outcomes (208-211) and their distribution by both SES and socio-demographics are also well documented (212-214).

### Unemployment

A recent systematic review confirmed that unemployment has been associated with poor health in a number of studies (215). The prominent role that unemployment plays in health inequalities has recently been highlighted in recent national studies in England. Research using data from the APMS 2007 found risk of CMD to be significantly greater in those who were unemployed and the risk of CMD increased in those who had been

unemployed for three years or more (216). Using data from the Individual Sample of Anonymised Records (a 3% sample of the 2001 UK Census) unemployment accounted for 81% of inequalities in poor self-rated health between high SES and low SES groups (17). Proposed mechanisms for the association between unemployment and poor health include; stress caused by job loss (15), financial strain and heightened vulnerability to other life events from ongoing unemployment (217), loss of psychosocial benefits of working, such as activity, time structure and social contact (218). Notably, research on unemployment and health has been criticised for not investigating how these associations differ by different social statuses, instead of study populations as a whole (215). According to the 2011 Census, there are large differences in the unemployment rates by ethnicity. Particularly high levels of unemployment were seen in Black African (17%), Black Caribbean (16%), Other Black (20%), Mixed White and Black Caribbean (16%) men and in Arab (19%), Bangladeshi (19%) and Black African (17%) women (219). Higher rates of unemployment in the UK are also seen in migrants (220) and those with lower educational attainment (221). Disadvantaged groups and minorities are not only consistently under-employed but they are also systematically hired into more tenuous and hazardous positions (212).

### Job insecurity

Changes in employment markets and nature of work have led to increases in employment flexibility, temporary contracts and job insecurity (a worker's perception of fear of job loss or job instability) (207, 210). Temporary employment or job insecurity is now considered a social determinant of health with research consistently showing a relationship between job insecurity and poor mental health (212). A recent review has documented consistent evidence that workers in lower SES positions are exposed to more job insecurity in comparison to those in higher SES positions while both ethnic minorities and migrants have also been shown to be exposed to greater job insecurity (212). Both unemployment and job insecurity have been investigated as important

stressors in health research but these primary stressors have not been investigated alongside secondary stressors, such as experienced and anticipated discrimination within the same study in the UK (222). In addition, few studies have integrated structural (macro), institutional and individual (micro) level determinants of employment related health inequalities within the same study (210, 223).

### Employment Related Discrimination

Discrimination is an important structural determinant of both unemployment and job insecurity. Experimental studies have been highlighted in recent reviews documenting employers' negative responses towards applicants based on a number of social identities including race or ethnicity (181) and migration status (224). For example, in a field experiment in the US, fictitious resumes were sent in response to job adverts posted in Boston and Chicago newspapers, with each resume assigned a very African American sounding name or a very White sounding name. The experiment found significant evidence of racial discrimination, with those with White sounding names receiving 50% more call backs for interviews (225). Understanding employer attitudes towards migrants is often complicated by race and ethnicity. In a recent experiment based in a large Canadian University, discrimination was observed towards Black South African migrants but not White South African migrants or Black Canadians in making hiring recommendations (226). A recent survey of over 1000 large UK employers commissioned by the Institute of Leadership and Management suggested that those who have been out of work for more than 6 months are viewed less favourably, with 30% of employers admitting that they would hesitate in hiring someone who was 'long-term' unemployed (227).

In the UK, 37% of respondents from the Fourth National Survey of Ethnic Minorities believed that more than half of British employers would refuse someone a job on the basis of ethnicity or religion (6) while in the US, a recent review pointed out that wages

for both African-American and Hispanic groups continue to be well below the level of White groups (181). Lack of ethnic parity in employment (228) and wages has existed in the UK for several decades (60, 229, 230) and amounts to gross discrimination. These experiences of discrimination not only deny groups fair access to employment opportunities and parity in employment conditions they also act as a secondary stressor on individual health. Discrimination in employment has been associated with a range of negative health outcomes, such as psychological distress (6, 231), anxiety and depression (232). In the Ethnic Minority Psychiatric Illness Rates in the Community (EMPIRIC) study, the prevalence of employment discrimination was associated with common mental disorder, with the highest prevalence of such discrimination in the Black Caribbean group (232).

### 1.4.7.2 Housing

The link between both adverse housing experiences, such as discrimination (233, 234) and homelessness (16, 235), and poor housing conditions (18, 236, 237) with poor health and wellbeing are well established. A recent report using data from the English Housing Survey (EHS) also highlighted the impact of both housing insecurity and poor housing conditions on mental health (238). However, the focus of adverse housing experiences in health research is narrow, often looking at street homelessness rather than the wider experience of homelessness that are inclusive of more temporary forms of accommodation (239).

The SES of households tends to vary between tenure types, largely reflecting the forces of broader social and economic selection into those tenures. While mental health has been found to vary significantly between tenure types, once tenure population differences were taken into account in a Australian household survey, the Household, Income and Labour Dynamics in Australia study, there is little evidence of an intrinsic relationship between tenure and mental health (240). Many groups are excluded from

homeownership and the associated material and psychosocial benefits (241) while the insecure nature of renting has also been linked to poor health (242). However, the relationship between renting and poor mental health was attenuated after adjusting for potential confounders in the Whitehall II cohort study, which suggested that housing quality was more important, particularly in explaining older people's health (243). In addition, minority ethnic groups are disproportionately concentrated in poorer quality rented accommodation (1) while young single men have been identified as being at particular risk of homelessness in a National survey on homelessness in the USA (244).

### Housing Discrimination

Many people are also excluded from the housing market due to discrimination. Residential segregation based on race and ethnicity is the most widely studied outcome of structural discrimination (245), and has been linked with both negative physical and mental health outcomes in a recent review on discrimination in the US (181). In a qualitative study in East and South London, Somali refugees reported residential instability caused by violence and racial abuse (246). In the US, extensive audits conducted by the Department of Housing and Urban Development found that African-American and Hispanic groups experienced discrimination in home searches, with less information offered on properties, fewer opportunities to view and higher rejection rates for mortgages compared to White groups with similar credit profiles (247). There is also evidence of housing discrimination against ethnic minorities, migrants and benefit recipients in the UK. In an experimental study of discrimination in the London rental market, applications with African or Arabic names were 15% and 20% less likely to be invited for a viewing, respectively (248). Landlords and letting agents have always been discriminatory towards those in receipt of housing benefit, with 'No DSS' signs a frequent reminder in agent windows and it is argued that recent caps to housing benefit in 2013 have only increased these sentiments (249).

#### 1.4.7.3 Health services

Although the National Health Service (NHS) is free at the point of access for all UK citizens there are still inequalities in access to secondary services and quality of care. Low SES groups have been shown to have more problems in both accessing and navigating health services in the UK. This was first described in the National Health Service (NHS) as the inverse care law, which describes that 'the availability of good medical care tends to vary inversely with the need for it in the population served' (250). This law has mostly applied to the geographical variation in healthcare supply with mixed findings. Research which adjusts for health need has found less service u in deprived areas in support of the inverse care law in some studies (251) while no associations were found in other studies (252).

Being an ethnic minority is associated with lower mental healthcare utilisation in the UK. For example, research has found Black and South Asian groups to be less likely to contact their GP regarding their mental health after controlling for SES and symptom severity using data from APMS (253). Within services, ethnic minorities have been shown to receive different care. The US National Hospital Ambulatory Medical Care survey found that ethnic minorities were less likely to receive adequate pain medication compared to their White counterparts among patients visiting Emergency departments with conditions with standardised pain management guidelines (254). Two comprehensive reviews on ethnic variations in mental healthcare in the UK have documented evidence that Black groups experience more adverse pathways, particularly those who identify as Black Caribbean (255, 256). The evidence is more mixed for migrants. Recent migrants have been shown to be less likely to be registered with a general practitioner (GP) in South East London (8). Nationally, recent migrants were also shown to be less likely to be registered with a GP, as measured through record linkage with the Personal Demographic Service database (8, 257) than non-migrants. Additionally, migrants were shown to be less likely to use secondary health services than

non-migrants by also linking data from the National Strategic Tracing Service (NSTS) and Hospital Episode Statistics (HES) data (258). In contrast, a recent study of a south east London community found no differences in service use between migrants and non-migrants using self-reported data (8).

However, a recent meta-synthesis of healthcare access in the UK concluded that health service utilisation is a problematic measure for assessing equality in health access due to the multiple complex processes for receipt of healthcare, with the authors suggesting these processes to be better conceptualised through candidacy (259). Candidacy describes 'the way in which people's eligibility for medical attention and intervention is jointly negotiated between individuals and health services' (259). This includes differences in perception of health, ability to navigate services, power dynamics and professional judgments that contribute to vulnerability in disadvantaged groups. An ethnographic study of diabetes care in the US also described the numerous ways in which SES influenced clinical interactions and led to poorer health outcomes for low SES patients (260). A more recent meta-synthesis of the problems disadvantaged groups face in accessing mental health in primary care also suggested a role for previous negative experiences and anticipated discrimination(261).

#### Discrimination in Healthcare

Refugees and asylum seekers have reported experiencing discrimination in health care (246), as have ethnic minorities (262) and older groups (263). In the UK, results for the Real Voices Survey reported that 49% of ethnic minorities had experienced discrimination in healthcare and 60% felt that current mental health services were not culturally sensitive (264). In a London based qualitative study of experiences of patients diagnosed with psychosis, Black Caribbean participants were more likely to attribute distress to racism in psychiatric services and society whereas white participants were more likely to attribute perceived discrimination to their mental illness (265). Poorer

treatment of Black Caribbean patients in mental health services is also well documented. This group is more likely to be admitted against their will (266) and less likely to stay engaged with services (267). Qualitative research commissioned by a local Health Action Zone in South East England found that expectation of unfair treatment in mental health services discouraged Black groups from accessing these services (268). A recent meta-synthesis also reported that low income groups also anticipate discrimination in healthcare, perceiving public services as a source of distrust and a risk to health and wellbeing (261, 269). A qualitative study of individuals seeking healthcare in deprived areas across the UK found that interactions with professionals can result in feeling judged, losing resources and a perception of increased surveillance which can lead to adverse consequences of vigilant coping and underuse of services (269).

### 1.4.7.4 Interrelation of domains

Adversity is a dynamic process where different types of stressors interrelate across domains. For example, someone who only has a temporary contract or is job insecure may experience financial strains which impact on housing opportunities and conditions. To fully understand how adversity affects health the interrelation of adversity across domains should be investigated.

## 1.4.8 Coping with adversity

Experiences of adversity may lead individuals to engage in different coping strategies to manage their stress (149). These strategies may differ depending on the situation and may include attempts to reduce, accept, avoid or master adversity. Two of the most commonly studied types of coping strategies are active coping and avoidance (or passive) coping (184). Active coping refers to behavioural and cognitive attempts to deal with adversity e.g. talking to the source of adversity or praying (270) whilst avoidance coping refers to avoiding the problem e.g. through self-distraction or substance use (271). Individuals tend to use a variety of coping strategies, but adversity that can be

changed or controlled tend to be associated with active coping while adversity that is seen as insurmountable tend to elicit more emotion focused strategies such as avoidance coping (272).

As with structural adversity and life events, coping strategies are also socially distributed (137, 273). Those individuals who are more vulnerable to experiencing adversity are also less likely to have resources available to them, in terms of social support, self-esteem or efficacious coping strategies to negate the negative impacts of adversity (156). A review of coping strategies and their relation to both SES and health described that high SES groups engage in more active coping than low SES groups (274). In a study of helpseeking attitudes and coping strategies of first year students in a large US university, ethnic minorities have been shown to report more avoidance coping (275). Experiences of discrimination has been linked to increases in this type of coping (276) as some individuals may have strong motivation to ignore certain types of discrimination but be more hypervigilant of others (273). Spiritual coping has been reported to be largely beneficial to health (277) and using data from the National Survey of American Life (NSAL), spiritual coping was shown to be more common in ethnic minorities (278). Both alcohol use and smoking have been found to be poor strategies to cope with stress (279) and as in other studies alcohol use is more prevalent in high SES groups (134) while smoking is more prevalent in low SES groups (280). Such differences in the distribution of coping strategies are likely to have an effect on how adversity impacts on health inequality.

Coping strategies can have protective or adverse effects acting as mediators in the association between adversity and health. For example, avoidance coping can be effective in blocking negative mood effects of perceived discrimination. However, frequent use of avoidance coping can lead to chronic risk behaviour, such as smoking, hazardous alcohol use and illicit drug use (184), which can have negative effects on health. Active coping has generally been found to have positive effects on health (281,

282). Active coping in the form of talking to a friends or family has been shown to reduce the association between job loss and physical illness in a community survey in a sample of a high unemployment area in Michigan, US (217), whilst experiences of unemployment have also been associated with increased smoking and problem drinking, even after adjusting for SES (283) in the longitudinal British birth cohort study (NCDS). Using data from the Southeastern Pennsylvania Household Health Survey, both poor living conditions and living in an unaffordable home are associated with increased odds of smoking (284). The type of coping strategy used will depend on the tractability of the problem, which may also influence a person's decision to access other sources of support.

An individual experiencing adversity may also access support through community networks, community organisations or local institutions. Coping through accessing community networks is argued to be critical to group identity formation and form collective interest to tackle structural adversity experienced by marginalised groups (285). Yet, structural adversity itself can create a barrier for group identity formation, often reinforcing social exclusion and stigmatization. In a UK qualitative study on community participation in African Caribbean groups, participants stated that a lack of unity at the community level was a distinct disadvantage and furthered their social exclusion and that there was a lack of motivation to nurture these networks (262). All communities have the potential to express and revise the meaning of their adversity as a form of resilience, healing and social recovery (286). Further research is needed to understand barriers to forming networks that can empower communities to tackle adversity.

Community organisations and institutions represent a number of coping resources to be accessed by individuals experiencing adversity. However, for an individual to best access these resources, they must feel a sense of belonging in order to express themselves and gain the support that they need. In absence of this, an individual may

feel excluded from such support and may seek support from a more specialised community organisation or institution depending on what they see their primary community to be (287). Whether an individual accesses generic or specialised services, communities and institutions allow for greater organisation to tackle underlying structural mechanisms that perpetuate inequalities through adversity (288).

## **1.5 Chapter summary**

This chapter has provided an overview of how structural adversity impacts health outcomes and the disproportionate effects they have on those with disadvantaged social identities. Due to the very limited focus on the effects of different types of structural adversity on health outcomes in the UK, this thesis will consider the impact of both within the same study. Specifically, I will examine what associations exist between structural adversity and health across the domains of employment, housing and health within a diverse community in South East London. Understanding the effects of structural adversity requires a mixed-method multilevel analysis which focuses on multiple domains and uses intersectional theory to understand the disparate effects by multiple social identities.

The broad aims of the thesis are:

A1.1 To estimate the prevalence and distribution of structural adversity across the domains of employment, housing and health services and to examine relationships between these adversities and health and wellbeing

A1.2 To explore the everyday experiences of individuals within employment, housing and health institutions in South East London in order to understand why certain groups experience more structural adversity within these domains, how this is enacted in institutional settings and how individuals are affected and respond to this adversity.

The next chapter provides an overview of the methods used in this thesis, including the rationale for using a mixed methods approach, as well as describing both the quantitative and qualitative methods used in detail and how they were integrated comprehensively.

# **Chapter 2 Methods**

## 2.1 Research design

## 2.1.1 Introduction

The preceding chapter of this thesis has highlighted important gaps in our understanding of the effects of employment, housing and healthcare adversity on health. As proposed in Chapter 1, the application of mixed methods to the investigation of health inequalities presents a promising perspective from which to address these gaps. Focusing on the important gaps in the literature and building on the recommendations identified in the literature review, a mixed methods study was designed and conducted to attain a comprehensive examination into the effects of adversity on health in South East London.

The aim of this chapter is to provide:

- An overview of the research design employed in this mixed methods study. This will include sections that outline the aims and objectives of the study, the rationale for using mixed methods, and a description of the sequential explanatory design employed.
- A description of the quantitative research methods, including details of the quantitative design, survey data, key variables and data analysis strategy involved.
- 3. A description of the methods employed in the design, collection and analysis of the qualitative data. Including details of both the ethnographic and in-depth interview components.

## 2.1.2 Research aims and objectives

The two main objectives of the study are as follows (i) to estimate the prevalence and distribution of adversity across the domains of employment, housing and healthcare and to examine relationships between indicators of adversity and health and wellbeing; and (ii) to explore the everyday experiences of individuals within employment, housing and healthcare institutions in the UK in order to understand why certain groups experience more adversity within these domains, how this is enacted in institutional settings and how individuals are affected by and respond to this adversity.

## 2.1.2.1 Hypotheses

*Figure 2.1* presents a basic analytical model. Adversity affects health across multiple domains and by multiple social identities. Health outcomes under study include symptoms of common mental disorder (CMD), mental wellbeing and self-rated health. The following hypotheses will be tested (specific hypotheses for each domain are presented at the beginning of each results chapter):

## 2.1.2.1.1 Describing adversity

### Quantitative hypotheses

- Exposure to adversity will be greater among those with disadvantaged social identities (e.g. ethnic minority groups, migrants, lower socioeconomic status (SES) etc.)
- 2. Exposure to adversity will be greater among those with multiple disadvantaged identities (e.g. being a migrant and of low SES)
- 3. The distribution of adversity across social identities will differ depending on the domain of adversity (e.g. employment, housing or health)

### Qualitative inquiries

- 1. Why are certain groups at more risk of experiencing employment, housing and healthcare adversity?
- 2. How is adversity enacted and experienced within institutional spaces?
- 2.1.2.1.2 Describing health outcomes

## Quantitative hypotheses

- Individuals who report more exposure to adversity will report more symptoms of CMD, lower mental well-being and poorer self-rated health.
- Individuals who report more exposure to adversity will report more avoidance coping strategies and less active coping strategies
- 3. Coping strategies will act as mediators but will only partially attenuate the independent associations between adversity and health outcomes.
- 4. The association between adversity and health outcomes will remain after entering potential confounders (sociodemographic indicators, socioeconomic indicators and life events), although these will partially attenuate any association.

## Qualitative inquiries

1. What are the psychological and behavioural responses to experiencing adversity in individuals and how do these affect health?





### 2.1.3 Mixed methods rationale

To address the research aims and objectives, the study adopted a mixed methods approach. Mixed methods are becoming increasingly utilised as a research practice especially in health research. It has been defined as 'the collection or analysis of both quantitative and qualitative data in a single study in which data are collected concurrently or sequentially, are given a priority, and involve the integration of data at one or more stages in the process of research' (p212) (289). More generally, it is an approach to knowledge that considers multiple viewpoints and perspectives, including the standpoints of both qualitative and quantitative research.

The rationale for adopting a mixed methods approach was driven by the need for both quantitative and qualitative methods to fully explore the relationship between adversity and health. The use of quantitative methods was chosen to first demonstrate 'who' experiences adversity across each domain and 'what' associations exist between experience of adversity and poor health and wellbeing. The use of qualitative methods was then chosen to explore from multiple perspectives 'why' certain groups experience more adversity and 'how' individuals are affected by and respond to these experiences. By using both quantitative and qualitative methods, the study aimed to provide a more detailed understanding of the research topic than could be achieved by using either method alone. Furthermore, the mixing of quantitative and qualitative data in this study demonstrate how the contextual and in-depth nature of qualitative findings and the generalizable information collated from quantitative data can be used to enrich the overall data. A transformative paradigm provides a framework for addressing inequality and injustice in society using mixed methods strategies (290) where quantitative data is used to quantify the problem and qualitative data is used to capture multiple community perspectives and highlight mechanisms that could be targeted to effect change.

### 2.1.4 Sequential explanatory mixed methods design

There are a number of approaches to combining quantitative and qualitative data in mixed methods research identified in the literature (291) and there are several examples of its usage in the health research literature (292-294). Due to the timeline of the study; with the quantitative data already being collected at the point of receiving funding for the current study, a sequential explanatory design was used to structure the research design. The purpose of this design is to use qualitative data to enrich, expand and contextualise findings generated from quantitative data (203). In the first phase of the study, quantitative data was collected and analysed to provide generalizable information on the research topic. This information was used to inform the design of the qualitative phase. Subsequent qualitative data analysis provided further explanation of the initial quantitative findings and both the qualitative and quantitative data informed each other throughout the data analysis process.

In the quantitative phases of the study, data from the South East London Community Health Study (SELCoH) were analysed to examine 'who' was exposed to adversity and 'what' associations existed between indicators of adversity and health outcomes. The context of exposure to adversity across these domains was further explored using qualitative methods to understand why certain groups are at more risk of adversity and how these stressors are experienced by community members. Firstly, ethnographic research was conducted at community organisations in order to observe interactions between community members, service providers and community support workers with the aim of understanding how adversity are enacted at the institutional level. For further understanding of these observed interactions, in-depth interviews were then conducted with workers at both community organisations and service providers. In addition, a purposive sample of SELCoH participants who had reported exposure to adversity across the three domains was interviewed to explore these experiences from a community members' perspective.

A visual model of the study design is presented in Figure 2.2 to help illustrate the sequence of quantitative and qualitative methods and stages at which the methods were mixed.



## Figure 2-2 Visual model of mixed methods study design

Both quantitative and qualitative studies are paying increasing attention to the generalisability of study results (295, 296). The generalizability of results will differ between the quantitative and qualitative components of this study. In terms of the

quantitative data, the results are intended to be generalizable to the area under study. The benefits of using the large representative sample of the SELCoH study increases their generalisability to other urban contexts with diverse populations and are complimented by the qualitative findings which are intended to be generalizable to existing theory in the literature. For the qualitative data, I will follow an analytical generalisation approach (297) where one judges the extent to which the findings in one study are generalised to another by similarities in social context in order to develop theory.

The following sections of this thesis present the detailed methods of both quantitative and qualitative data from data sources, data collection, measures and an overview of the analytical strategy.

## 2.2 Quantitative Phase

### 2.2.1 Introduction

This section reports on the methods from the quantitative phase of the mixed methods investigation. To meet the quantitative objectives, data from two phases of the South East London Community Health (SELCoH) Study were modelled using binary logistic regressions and linear regressions to test for associations between both ascribed and achieved social status with exposure to adversity and between exposure to adversity and three measures of subjective health. This section includes a description of the quantitative research design, a description of the survey data and the sample area. Section 2.2.3 continues with an overview of the measures used to meet the overall aims and objectives of the thesis. The quantitative section concludes in section 2.2.4 with an overview of the quantitative data analysis.

### 2.2.2 South East London Community Health Survey

The project utilised data from two phases of the SELCoH study. The South East London Community Health (SELCoH) study is a community survey of randomly selected households from two boroughs in South East London, Lambeth and Southwark. The survey assesses demographic and socioeconomic characteristics; physical and mental health symptoms; health service use; and a range of social stressors and psychosocial resources. SELCOH 1 data included 1698 adults, aged 16 and over, from 1075 households collected through computer assisted face-to-face interviews between 2008 and 2010. The second phase of data collection followed up 1052 of the 1698 adults from SELCOH 1 and took place between 2011 and 2013, mostly through face-to-face interviews.

SELCoH 1 was developed by epidemiologists and clinicians serving the local population to provide relevant prevalence estimates of both mental and physical health symptoms in
an ethnically and socioeconomically diverse inner city community. This was in response to growing emphasis on both translational research and the need for locally relevant epidemiological evidence that identifies public health need. Detailed information on these topics was also collected in order to make direct comparisons to the Adult Psychiatric Morbidity survey (APMS 2007) carried out by the Office for National Statistics (298). SELCoH 2 aimed to follow up respondents from SELCoH 1 to see if there were any changes over time and examine health outcomes longitudinally. SELCoH 2 also collected comparable data to a US community study to explore the role of discrimination in health inequalities. In addition, SELCOH 2 added several other topics including attitudes towards help-seeking for mental health problems, neighbourhood environment, coping strategies and also collected improved measures of both sociodemographic and socioeconomic indicators.

The SELCoH study was funded by the National Institute for Health Research (NIHR) Biomedical Research Centre and Dementia Unit at South London and Maudsley NHS Foundation Trust and King's College London and a joint infrastructure grant from Guy's and St Thomas' Charity and the Maudsley Charity. SELCoH 2 was also funded through the Economic and Social Research Council (ESRC). SELCoH I received ethical approval from the King's College Ethical Committee; reference CREC/07/08-152. SELCoH II received ethical approval from the King's College London Psychiatry, Nursing and Midwifery Research Ethics Committee; reference PNM/10/11-106.

# Community context

The community study was conducted in the boroughs of Southwark and Lambeth in South East London. The boroughs are diverse in terms of both SES and ethnicity. In both boroughs, there is a higher level of deprivation than the national average but similar proportions of economically active and inactive residents in comparison to other boroughs in London (299).

According to the Office for National Statistics (ONS), London's population increased by 12% between 2001 and 2011 and now stands at over 8.2 million (300). This population growth is partially due to sustained migration over this ten-year period. In London at the time of the 2011 Census, 37% of residents in London were non-UK born compared to 27% in 2001 (301). South East London, the catchment area for the SELCoH study, is a traditional centre for many migrant communities in London. For example, Brixton, a neighbourhood in the London borough of Lambeth, has been a hub for migrants from the Caribbean since 1948 and the boroughs of Southwark and Lambeth have continued to attract migrant communities ever since, with added large West African and South American communities (302). In these two boroughs, 39% of the population were born outside of the UK, according to data from the 2011 Census (47).

In terms of SES, overall, South East London is relatively deprived in comparison to the England average, but notable pockets of high affluence are also found in the geographical area as well as areas of transformation, gentrification and renewal (303, 304). There are higher levels of educational attainment in the two boroughs yet unemployment levels are higher than the national average, with younger groups and ethnic minorities particularly at risk of unemployment (305). SELCOH 1 took place between 2008 and 2010 during the global economic crisis with SELCOH 2 following up the sample between 2011 and 2013 during the ongoing recession. Both boroughs have large stocks of social housing and there are higher levels of both renting from the local authority and private landlords in comparison to the national average. In contrast there are lower levels of owner occupied households (302, 306).

# 2.2.2.1 Sampling methods

The SELCoH surveys were designed to collect information from a representative sample of the general population living in private households in the boroughs of Southwark and Lambeth. Sampling methods were modelled on those used for the Adult Psychiatric Morbidity survey (298). 3600 addresses, stratified by borough, were randomly selected from the Small User Postcode Address File (PAF), which has near complete coverage

(307). The PAF excludes addresses which receive more than 50 post items per day, which are likely to be business or commercial properties. Of the 3600 addresses that were selected, a significant proportion (n=359) were excluded due to being vacant, non-residential or sheltered accommodation.<sup>1</sup> Contact was not established with 957 households in the sample and these were excluded from the sample, alongside 76 households where an initial contact was made but no further contact was made to establish participation. The final sample comprised of 1075 households of the 2070 randomly selected households from which contact was established, representing a 51.9% household participation rate. Of the 2359 adults (16 and over) eligible within the participating households, 1698 (71.9%) participated. Where possible, a short questionnaire about basic demographic information was sent to households where no contact was made.

#### 2.2.2.2 Recruitment and data collection

SELCoH 1 respondents were recruited between 2008 and 2010. Letters and information sheets describing the study and inviting all eligible residents to participate were sent to the selected households. These letters were followed up by household visits by a member of the research team to establish contact with the household, answer any questions household members may have about the study, seek consent and make as many appointments for interviews as possible. Each household was visited at least four times at different times of the day before closing due to non-response. Trained interviewers conducted computer assisted face-to-face interviews with consenting household members. The interviews lasted approximately 1.5 hours and were carried out in participants' homes. Anthropometric measures were also collected including blood pressure and BMI.

Written informed consent was collected before starting the survey after reminding respondents that participation was voluntary and explaining confidentiality and data

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Duplicate addresses (n=31) and participants who participated in the initial pilot study (n=16) were also excluded.

protection procedures. Participants were also asked for additional consent to be recontacted for future studies, access to participants' general practitioner (GP) and hospital records, access to participants' police records and consent to collect and store DNA samples. Participants were reimbursed with £15 on completion of the survey.

Of the 1698 participants from SELCoH 1, 94% (n=1589) agreed to be re-contacted. Of those who agreed to be re-contacted 1045 completed the survey in SELCoH 2. 136 of the SELCoH 1 participants were non-traceable due to relocation or incomplete contact information provided in SELCoH 1. Another 21 participants were ineligible due to poor health or being deceased. Out of the eligible SELCoH 1 participants who gave consent, the team were unable to contact 140 (9.7%) after four attempts and 247 (17.2%) participants refused to take part in SELCoH 2. An additional 7 participants who had originally not agreed to be re-contacted also took part in SELCoH 2 after other household members took part. Overall, 1052 participants took part in SELCOH 2, a participation rate of 73%. The SELCOH 2 sample was very similar to the SELCOH 1 sample in terms of sociodemographic and socioeconomic character, suggesting that systematic loss to follow up was limited (see table 2.1).

1023 SELCoH interviews were conducted face-to-face within households and 29 (2.8%) were conducted using Computer Assisted Telephone Interviews (CATI) for participants who were temporarily located outside of London during data collection. The CATI used a shortened interview protocol, omitting certain topics from the survey. As described in table 2.1, both the SELCoH 1 and SELCoH 2 sample was broadly representative of the local population with regard to sociodemographic and socioeconomic indicators.

Table 2-1 Comparisons of the	SELCOH sample for SELCOH 1 and 2 with 201	11 UK census information	
	2011 UK Census for the SELCoH study	SELCoH 1 study sample	SELCoH 2 study sample
	catchment area <sup>a</sup>		
	n (%)	n (%)	n (%)
Total samples <sup>b</sup>	N=591369	N=1698	N=1052
<b>Sex</b> Female	297830 (50.4%)	959 (56.5%)	615 (58.5%)
Male	293539 (49.6%)	739 (43.5%)	448 (41.5%)
Ethnic group			
White .	329374 (55.7%)	1051 (63.4%)	683 (65.0%)
Mixed <sup>c</sup>	40938 (6.9%)		50 (4.8%)
Black-Caribbean	46860 (7.9%)	143 (8.7%)	85 (8.1%)
Black-African	82600 (14.0%)	234 (13.2%)	135 (12.8%)
Asian or Asian British	35483 (6.0%)	63 (3.5%)	39 (3.7%)
Other	56114 (9.5%)	205 (11.2%)	59 (5.6%)
Age groups			
16-29	156643 (32.3%)	577 (34.0%)	246 (23.4%)
30-59	262958 (54.2%)	876 (51.6%)	615 (58.4%)
60+	65474 (13.5%)	244 (14.4%)	192 (18.0%)
<sup>a</sup> South east London Boroughs o	if Lambeth and Southwark; data are provided by the l	UK Office for National Statistics	
<sup>b</sup> Census sample are age 16 to 7.	74 years and SELCoH sample are age 16 to 90; Freq	juencies may not add up to 100% c	tue to missing values; percentages a
hundred			

unweighted °Mixed ethnicity was not specified as a category in the SELCoH 1 study, but was included as a category in the SELCoH 2 study

# 2.2.2.3 Interpreters

Professional interpreters were booked through the South London and Maudsley (SLaM) National Health Service (NHS) trust in order to maximise participation form all communities in the sample area. Interpreters were used in interviews with 34 participants whose first language was not English in SELCoH 1 and 18 in SELCoH 2. The languages were Spanish, Portuguese, Polish, Turkish, French, Italian, Pashto, Twi, Bengali, Bulgarian, Gujarati, Japanese, Mandarin, Russian, Ukrainian, Urdu and Yoruba.

# 2.2.3 Measures

#### 2.2.3.1 Health measures

Three outcome measures were selected from SELCOH 2 to provide a comprehensive picture of the effects of adversity across different dimensions of health. These included subjective measures of general health, common mental disorder and mental well-being.

# 2.2.3.1.1 Self-rated health

Self-rated health gives a holistic picture of both physical and mental health and is widely used in health surveys (50, 308). It was indicated by a single item in the 12 item Short Form (SF-12) questionnaire where participants rated their overall health as poor, fair, good, very good or excellent (48).



Figure 2-3 Distribution of ratings for self-reported general health in SELCoH 2

The responses were dichotomised into 'excellent, very good or good' and 'fair or poor'. This choice of dichotomy has been employed in previous SELCoH studies (299, 309). As illustrated in Figure 2.3, 21% of the sample reported fair or poor health. The combined responses 'fair or poor' are referred to as 'poor general health' in the following analyses. There was no missing data for this variable.

#### 2.2.3.1.2 Common mental disorder

Common mental disorder (CMD) was assessed with the Revised Clinical Interview Schedule (CIS-R), a structured interview that enquires about the following symptoms: fatigue, sleep problems, irritability, worry, depression, depressive ideas, anxiety, obsessions, memory and concentration, somatic symptoms, compulsions, phobias, physical health worries and panic. For each of these 14 domains, a screening question established whether the participant had experienced symptoms in the last month. If endorsed, follow up questions were asked concerning symptoms in the last 7 days. For each domain a score range of 0-4 may be obtained (except for depressive ideas; score range of 0-5). These are added up to produce a total CIS-R score ranging from 0-57. A total CIS-R score of 12 or more is commonly used to indicate the presence of CMD (310) and this threshold has been used in previous SELCOH studies (126, 299, 311).



Figure 2-4 Distribution of CIS-R scores in SELCoH 2

Figure 2.4 shows the distribution of CIS-R scores (0-11 and  $\geq$ 12). As illustrated, 23% of participants scored above the threshold indicating the presence of CMD. The current analyses used the same threshold point of 11/12 and dichotomised the score into 'no common mental disorder' (score of 0-11) and 'presence of common mental disorder' (score of 212), with presence of common mental disorder representing the outcome of interest. There was no missing data for this variable.

# 2.2.3.1.3 Mental Wellbeing

Mental wellbeing was measured using the Shortened Warwick-Edinburgh Mental Wellbeing Scale (SWEMWBS), which has been used in a number of population surveys to measure both hedonic wellbeing (happiness) and eudemonic wellbeing (optimal psychological functioning), and is well validated (312). Cumulative scores (maximum total=35) from the 7-point likert scale were created (as illustrated in Table 2.2).

Table 2-2 Items, response categories and codes of the 7-item Shortened Warwick-Edinburgh Mental Wellbeing Scale (SWEMWBS)

Items		
'Describe your experience of each over the last two	Response	Initial
weeks'	categories	codes
I've been feeling optimistic about the future	None of the time	1
l've been feeling useful	Rarely	2
I've been feeling relaxed	Some of the time	3
I've been dealing with problems well	Often	4
I've been thinking clearly	All of the time	5
I've been feeling close to other people		
I've been able to make up my own mind about things		

SWEMWBS does not a have a 'cut off' level to divide the population into those who have 'good' and those who have 'poor' mental well-being in the way that scores on other mental health measures, such as the CIS-R do (313). Therefore, no cut off scores were used and the analyses presented differences between mean scores. In this population sample, SWEMWBS scores followed a normal distribution with the mean and median score both at 25 (see Figure 2.5). For sample sizes larger than 300 it is recommended to depend on the absolute values of skewness and kurtosis without considering z-values as the null hypothesis of normal distribution tend to easily be rejected in large samples with distributions that may not substantially differ from normality (314) . Skewness was below

the absolute skew value for normality of more than two (0.27) and the absolute kurtosis value was less than 7 (3.64). Therefore, there was not a substantial departure from normality (314). 29 participants who were interviewed via telephone (CATI) were not asked about their mental well-being due to the shortened protocol and one person refused to answer the questions. A total of 1022 participants answered questions on mental wellbeing.



Figure 2-5 Distribution of SWEMWBS scores in SELCoH 2

#### 2.2.3.2 Adversity measures

#### 2.2.3.2.1 Employment domain

Four measures from SELCoH 2 were used to measure adversity in employment; experienced discrimination, anticipated discrimination, unemployment and job insecurity.

#### Experienced discrimination

Experienced discrimination was indicated from the following question, 'At any time in your life, have you ever been unfairly not hired for a job?' (Response option: yes or no). This question was taken from the Midlife Development in the United States (MIDUS) survey (65, 315). All participants answered this question except for one participant who refused to answer the question.

#### Anticipated discrimination

Anticipated discrimination was indicated by the following question, adapted from the Discrimination and Stigma Scale (DISC) (194), 'how much have you stopped yourself from applying for work or for training/education because you thought you might experience unfair treatment?' Response options included not at all, a little, somewhat, a lot. Response options were dichotomised into not at all versus a little, somewhat or a lot as in previous studies using this measure (193). The derived responses are referred to as 'no anticipated discrimination' versus 'anticipated discrimination' in the following analyses. One participant refused to answer the question on anticipated discrimination.

# Unemployment

Employment status was classified into the following categories at SELCoH 2: full-time, part-time, working students, non-working students, unemployed, permanent sick/disabled, retired and homemaker. Current unemployment was derived and made binary, grouping working, student, retired and homemaker as 'not currently unemployed'

compared to 'currently unemployed' as described in Table 2.3. Those who identified as permanently sick were excluded from analyses.

		SELCoH 2		Derived	
Derived Variable	Categories	Ν	%		
Working	Full time	638	63.2%	914	90.5%
	Part time				
	Casual				
Student	Student	84	8.3%		
	Student working				
<b>Retired/Other</b>	Retired	192	19.0%		
	Homemaker				
Unemployed	Unemployed	96	9.5%	96	9.5%
Excluded from	Refused	1			
analysis	Permanently sick	41			

Table 2-3 Employment status in SELCoH 2

# Job insecurity

Job insecurity was derived from the following 5-point likert scale question, 'Thinking of your current or most recent job, how much do you agree with the following statement, my job security is poor. Job insecurity was recoded to improve distribution due to small cell sizes when cross tabulated with the latent class variable. Strongly disagree, somewhat disagree and neither agree or disagree were coded as 'not insecure' compared to somewhat agree and strongly agree as 'insecure'. An additional 64 participants stated that the question was not applicable to them and were coded as 'not insecure'. 29 participants who were interviewed via telephone (CATI) were not asked about their job security due to the shortened protocol.

# 2.2.3.2.2 Housing domain

Two measures were used to measure adversity in the domain of housing; adverse housing experiences (lifetime) and poor housing conditions (current).

# Adverse housing experiences

Adverse housing experiences combines experience of discrimination (lifetime) and experience of homelessness (lifetime). Experienced discrimination was indicated from the following question, 'at any time in your life, have you ever been unfairly prevented from moving into a neighbourhood because the landlord or a leasing agent refused to sell or rent you a house or apartment?' (Response option: yes or no). This question was taken from the Midlife Development in the United States (MIDUS) survey [23, 24]. There was no missing data for this question. Experienced homelessness was indicated from the following question, 'have you experienced a period where you slept in a park or temporary residence because you had no money to pay for rent?' This question was asked at Phase 1 and Phase 2. A derived variable was created so that any participant who responded 'yes' at either SELCOH 1 or 2 were categorized as 'experienced homelessness'.

	Phase '	1	Phase 2		Combined	l
	Ν	%	Ν	%	Ν	%
Homelessness	72	6.7%	78	7.5%	106	10.3%
Missing					35	
Refused	4		0			
True missing	2		0			
CATI (not asked)	0		29			

Table 2-4 Lifetime experience of homelessness reported at SELCoH 1 and 2, and combined reporting

#### Poor housing conditions

Poor housing conditions was derived by combining two variables measured at SELCoH 2: (i) the five point measure of current housing dissatisfaction was made binary, 'slightly or very dissatisfied' versus 'neither satisfied or dissatisfied, fairly or very satisfied' and (ii): interviewer observation of the current household coded as 'in need of attention' compared to 'in good repair'. These two variables were added together to make a binary variable, any poor housing conditions.

#### 2.2.3.2.3 Health service domain

Two measures were used to measure adversity in the domain of healthcare at SELCoH 2; lifetime experience of discrimination and anticipated discrimination.

#### Experienced discrimination

Experienced discrimination was indicated with the following question, 'have you ever been unfairly treated when getting medical care?' (Response option: yes or no). This question was taken from the Midlife Development in the United States (MIDUS) survey [23, 24]. All participants answered this question except for one participant who refused to answer the question.

#### Anticipated discrimination

Anticipated discrimination was indicated by the following question, 'how much have you stopped yourself from contacting health services because you thought you might experience unfair treatment?' This was adapted from the Discrimination and Stigma Scale (DISC) [25]. Response options included not at all, a little, somewhat, a lot. Response options were dichotomised into not at all versus a little, somewhat or a lot as in previous studies using this measure (193). The derived responses are referred to as 'no anticipated discrimination' versus 'anticipated discrimination' in the following analyses. One participant refused to answer the question on anticipated discrimination.

# 2.2.3.3 Potential mediators: coping strategies

Experiences of stress and adversity can trigger individual psychological and behavioural responses, which include a number of coping strategies (273). These were indicated by survey questions (see Table 2.5) on how often participants employ the following strategies (never, rarely, some of the time, most of the time) to cope with general stress at SELCoH 2, adapted from the Telephone Administered Perceived Racism Scale (316). Coping behaviours were considered as potential mediators in analytical models as both potential protective and risk factors in the pathway between adversity and health outcomes. There were two missing values for each coping variable and an additional missing value for coping by avoiding the situation in the future, by trying to do something about it and by accepting it as a fact of life (all missing values were refusals).

Table 2-5 Coping behaviour	<sup>.</sup> questions	used in	SELCoH 2 survey	/
Coping Behaviour				

How often do you cope with unfair treatment (never, rarely, some of the time, most of the	? time)
Active coping	Avoidant/passive coping
by talking about the problem with someone you trust?	by eating sweets/fatty foods?
by trying to do something about it?	by drinking alcohol?
by praying?	by smoking cigarettes?
	by exercising?
	by avoiding the situation in the future?
	by accepting it as a fact of life?

These individual likert items have not been tested for internal consistency as a likert scale in previous studies. The coping behaviours were grouped together into two types of coping, active or avoidance/passive coping, in order to create two likert scales according to conceptualisation of coping strategies in the research literature (149). For

both potential scales, Cronbach's alpha coefficients were calculated in Stata 11 (see

Table 2.6).

Likert item	Full scale	Sub scale (active)	Sub-scale (avoidant)
by talking about the problem with someone you trust?	0.367	0.161	-
by trying to do something about it?	0.373	0.048	-
by praying?	0.466	0.494	-
by eating sweets/fatty foods?	0.367		0.247
by drinking alcohol?	0.317		0.206
by smoking cigarettes?	0.438		0.333
by exercising?	0.379		0.288
by avoiding the situation in the future?	0.442		0.324
By accepting it as a fact of life?	0.433		0.329
Scale/subscale	0.429	0.301	0.330

Table 2-6 Cronbach's Alpha coefficients for internal consistency of potential coping likert scales

Both subscales had coefficients less than the recommended cut-off of 0.70 (317), as did individual likert items in each subscale and so items could not be used in a scale. Therefore, individual items were instead used to represent the following coping strategies: active coping (trying to do something about it) and avoidance coping (avoiding the situation in the future). Negative health behaviours were also seen as important for the model so coping using alcohol and smoking were included as individual items as was spiritual coping (by praying). These five variables were used in further analysis. The coping strategy variables were selected on the basis of theoretical and empirical evidence indicating that these coping strategies are associated with both adversity and health outcomes (318).

# 2.2.3.4 Potential confounders: life events

Life events during the entire lifetime were measure with the questions outlined in Table 2.7. Questions about life events were not included in the CATI interview schedule so data was missing for 29 respondents. A cumulative variable of life events (lifetime) was created by adding all reported events at SELCoH 2 and was considered as a potential confounder. The derived variable had missing data for a total of 35 participants; 29 who completed CATI and 6 who had refused to respond.

# Table 2-7 Life events (lifetime)Lifetime stressful life events

Has a spouse/partner, child, or other loved one died?

Have you ever seen something violent happen to someone?

Have you ever had a serious accident?

Have you been in combat in a war, lived near a war zone, or been present during a political uprising?

Have you ever been attacked, mugged, robbed, or been the victim of a serious crime?

Has anyone ever injured you with a weapon-gun, knife, stick etc.?

Has anyone ever hit you, bit you, slapped you, kicked you, or forced you to have sex against your wishes?

Have you ever lived with someone as a couple and that relationship ended in separation or divorce?

Has one of your children ever had a serious illness or accident?

Has your adult child moved back into your home?

Has your responsibility for the care of grandchildren increased substantially?

Has your ageing parent or in-law moved into your home?

Have you had to place your ageing spouse, in-law or parent into a nursing home?

Have you ever experienced any legal difficulties that have affected your right to stay in the UK?

The remaining potential confounders: age, gender and marital status are described in section 2.2.3.6.

# 2.2.3.5 Indicators of socioeconomic status

A range of socioeconomic indicators were selected from SELCoH 2 for use in the following analyses, to help capture the multidimensional nature of socioeconomic status (SES). The indicators include educational attainment, household income, social occupational status, benefit receipt, debt and housing tenure. A description of the construction and measurement of each indicator of SES is provided below.

# 2.2.3.5.1 Educational attainment

Educational attainment was measured using the highest educational attainment attained by the participant. SELCoH 2 participants were specifically asked if they had no qualifications, below GCSE level qualifications, GCSE level or equivalent qualifications, A level or equivalent qualifications, vocational qualifications, an undergraduate degree, a postgraduate degree or other qualification that was not listed above. The data from this question was aggregated into four levels of attainment: below GCSE level, GCSE level or equivalent, Vocational and A level or equivalent, and degree level and above. Five participants stated that they had other qualifications, four of which were vocational while one did not state what the qualification was and was excluded from analyses. Table 2.8 reports the educational attainment breakdown for the SELCoH 2 sample.

Educational attainment	Ν	%
Below GCSE level	119	12.9
GCSE level or equivalent	154	15.8
Vocational and A level or equivalent	269	25.8
Degree or above	509	45.5
Excluded from analyses:		
Other qualifications	1	

	Table	2-8 Educationa	l attainment ir	SELCoH 2
--	-------	----------------	-----------------	----------

# 2.2.3.5.2 Household income

The SELCoH 2 survey asked participants to identify their annual gross household income from a choice of income bands ranging from £0-5,475 to £74,459 or more per annum. The data from this question was aggregated into four levels of household income: £0-12,097, £12,098-31,494, £31,495-52,976 and £52,977 or more per annum. Table 2.9 reports the household income breakdown for the SELCoH 2 sample.

**Annual Household income** % Ν £0-12,097 176 20.9 £12,098-31,494 240 26.8 £31,495-52,976 203 20.4 ≥£52,977 328 31.9 Excluded from analyses: 96 Don't know Refused 9

Table 2-9 Annual household income in SELCoH 2

105 participants were excluded form analyses as 96 participants said that they did not know the annual household income and 9 participants refused to answer the question.

# 2.2.3.5.3 Benefit receipt

The SELCoH 2 survey asked participants to name all state benefits that they receive as an individual. Participants were categorised as receiving benefits if they received any means tested benefits or working age benefits (see table 2.10). Those participants who received non-means tested benefits such as child benefit or state pension were classified as not receiving benefit. In total, 308 participants were classified as receiving state benefit (32.0%)

Receiving benefit	Not receiving benefit
lob seekers allowance	No benefits
Working tax credite	State pansion
Employment support allowance	Attendance allowance
Incapacity benefit	Maternity leave
Statutory sick pay	
Disability living allowance	
Industrial injuries benefit	
Asylum support	
Carer's allowance	
Council tax benefit	
Education maintenance allowance	
Housing benefit	

# 2.2.3.5.4 Social occupational class

Social occupational class was measured by current occupation or most recent occupation categorized according to the Registrar General's classification (319) into six categories: professional (I), managerial/technical (II), skilled non-manual (III-NM), skilled manual (III-M), semi-skilled (IV) and unskilled (V). For this analysis, social class was condensed into four categories to improve the distribution and ease interpretation: (1) professional or managerial; (2) skilled; (3) unskilled or semi-skilled; and (4) no social class assigned (see table 2.11). The majority of those who had no social class assigned were students who had never been in employment (62%).

Derived variable	Categories	Ν	%
Professional and	Professional	506	48
Managerial	Managerial/Technical		
Skilled	Skilled Non-manual	286	27.1
	Skilled Manual		
Unskilled or semi-skilled	Semi-skilled	183	17.4
	Unskilled		
No social class assigned		77	7.3
Excluded from analysis:		0	

# 2.2.3.5.5 Housing tenure

Housing tenure is classified as own/mortgage, private rented, social housing and other. Other was made up of 38 participants who said that they lived rent free and 7 participants who were currently living in work-related tenure.

Private owned (self)	405	39.7
Private owned (family)		
Mortgaged		
Shared ownership		
Rented-private sector	222	21.8
Rented-voluntary sector	348	34.1
Rented-local authority		
Rent free	45	4.4
Other		
	29	
	3	
	Private owned (family) Mortgaged Shared ownership Rented-private sector Rented-voluntary sector Rented-local authority Rent free Other	Private owned (family) Mortgaged Shared ownership Rented-private sector 222 Rented-voluntary sector 348 Rented-local authority Rent free 45 Other 29 3

#### 2.2.3.6 Socio-demographic indicators

Socio-demographic measures include self-reported age, gender, ethnicity, sexual orientation, relationship status and migrant status. Migration status indicators include country of birth and length of stay in the UK in years.

2.2.3.6.1 Age

Age at SELCoH 2 was captured in the survey by asking, 'what was your age on your last birthday?' There was no missing data for this variable.

2.2.3.6.2 Gender

Gender was captured at SELCoH 2 by asking if participants identified as male, female or transgender. There were no missing data for this variable.

2.2.3.6.3 Marital status

Participants were asked what their current relationship status was at SELCoH 2. Options included: single, married/civil partnership, in a relationship, separated, divorced and widowed.

2.2.3.6.4 Ethnicity

The item measuring ethnicity at SELCoH 2 asked, 'which of the following best describes your ethnicity?' Participants then identified their ethnicity by selecting a category from a list of Arab, Bangladeshi, Black African, Black British, Black Caribbean, Chinese, Gypsy/Romany/Irish Traveller, Indian, Latin American, Mixed (Asian and White), Mixed (Black African and White), Mixed (Black Caribbean and White), Other, Other Asian, Other Black, Other Mixed, Other White, Pakistani, White British, White English, White Irish, White Scottish or White Welsh. In table 4, the initial responses are recorded in column, ethnicity (1). Categories were taken from the UK census list (320).

A number of discrepancies were found in cleaning the ethnicity variable. Those participants who chose the 'Other' categories also had the option of giving more information in a free text box in the survey. 18 of these participants responded with an answer that match one of the other 21 categories and therefore were recoded as such. One participant described their ethnicity as 'human' and was recoded as refused to answer. After this cleaning process, these responses were recoded into the following variables; White British, White Other, Black African, Black Caribbean, Black British, Black Other, Asian, Chinese/Other Asian, Other, Mixed, Latin American' (see table 2.13; column 2).

Table 2-13 Ethnic groups and derived ethnic groups at SELCoH 2			
Ethnic group (1)	Ethnic group (2)	Ethnic group (3)	
White British (306)	White British (536)	White British (536)	
White English (207)			
White Scottish (13)			
White Welsh (10)			
Black Caribbean (50)	Black Caribbean (50)	Black Caribbean (85)	
Black African (111)	Black African (111)	Black African (135)	
Black British (57)	Black British (57)	-	
Bangladeshi (6)	Asian (36)	Non-White Other (98)	
Indian (18)		Includes: Asian (39),	
Pakistani (12)		Chinese/Other Asian (29),	
Chinese (12)	Chinese/Other Asian	Other (9) and Latin	
Other Asian (20)	(32)	American (21).	
Latin American (21)	Latin American (21)		
Arab (2)	Other (15)		
Other (13)			
Mixed(White/Asian) (9)	Mixed (48)	Mixed (50)	
Mixed (White/Black Caribbean)			
(9)			
Mixed (White/Black African) (7)			
Other mixed (23)			
Other White (123)	White Other (145)	White Other (147)	
White Irish (22)			

Due to small sample sizes for some ethnic groups, the variable was further collapsed for analysis: White British, Black Caribbean, Black African, Non-White Other, Mixed and White Other. Those in the Black British group were recoded as Black African or Black Caribbean depending on their parents' ethnicity and/or ethnicity recorded in SELCoH 1, where Black British was not included as an option.

#### 2.2.3.6.5 Migration status

Migration status was indicated by self-reported country of birth and length of stay in the UK. Participants who reported being born in the UK, Great Britain, England, Wales, Scotland or Northern Ireland were coded as non-migrants and those who reported any other country of birth were coded as migrants (as reported in SELCoH 1). 5 participants were not asked about country of birth because the question was introduced to the SELCoH 1 survey after the recruitment process had started. Reported length of stay was used to further categorize migrants into groups of 10 years or less, 11 to 20 years and more than 20 years of residing in the UK. These derived categories were informed by previous studies examining migrant health in SELCoH 1 (8).

# 2.2.3.6.6 First language

Participants were asked to report their first language in SELCoH 2. First languages were categorized as English vs. other languages. There was no missing data for this question.

# 2.2.3.6.7 Religion

Participants reported their religion by answering the following question at SELCoH 2, 'what is your religious affiliation?' Participants were given 18 tick box options to choose (see table 2.14). These options were collapsed into four categories; no religion (atheist and agnostic), Christian, Muslim and Other.

Table 2-14 Religious affiliation as reported in SELCoH 2		
Religious affiliation	Derived religion	
Agnostic (94)	None (403)	
Atheist (148)		
None (161)		
Baptist (23)	Christian (525)	
Catholic (171)		
Church of England (196)		
Jehovah's Witness (13)		
Methodist (10)		
Pentecostal (46)		
Seventh Day Adventist (3)		
Other Christian (63)		
Muslim (78)	Muslim (78)	
Buddhist (12)	Other (46)	
Jewish (2)		
Hindu (10)		
Sikh (6)		
Other (16)		

# 2.2.3.6.8 Sexual orientation

Participants described their sexual orientation in SELCoH 2. Answers were categorised as heterosexual vs. non heterosexual (homosexual, bisexual or other). 4 participants refused to answer the question.

#### 2.2.4 Data analysis

#### 2.2.4.1 Latent Class Analysis

Latent class analysis (LCA) was used to define groups of people within the sample based on both socioeconomic and sociodemographic variables and create typologies of disadvantage. The main reason for using LCA in this study was for data reduction purposes. There are a lot of sociodemographic and socioeconomic variables in the study that are useful for addressing the research aims of this project but their use is limited by the fairly small sample size. In addition, LCA allows for all variables to be used while simultaneously taking an intersectional approach to the analysis. LCA is an established data driven statistical methods which allows the classification of individuals in a sample to be assigned into groups based on conditional probabilities (321). In effect, individuals within each group will have a similar pattern of responses to a series of categorical variables. This method was suitable for this dataset as sample size was above 500 (322).

# Variables for LCA

The following variables were used in the LCA; 4 determinants of socioeconomic status (educational attainment, social occupational class, annual household income and benefit receipt), ethnicity, migration status, first language, religion and sexual orientation (all variables described in section 2.2.3). Age and gender were entered into the latent class analysis as co-variates only to improve proper class assignment. Previous research has shown that including significant covariates of class membership in an LCA model is generally beneficial, providing additional information that can be used in the estimation process (322).

#### Missing data

Maximum likelihood estimation was used to account for missing data, under the assumption of data missing at random (MAR), using all information that was available to estimate the full model. Any participants with full missing data were excluded from the models (323).

#### LCA analysis

Variables were entered into models as either categorical or nominal variables and analyses were carried out in MPlus 6. LCA generates parameters for modelling class membership, allowing the relationship between the observed and latent variables to be analysed. Parameters for the latent class models were estimated using maximum likelihood techniques. To ensure successful convergence at the global maximum 50 random sets of starting values and 10 optimizations were used (323). All models were inspected for replication of the log likelihood value to increase confidence that the best fitting solution was found (324).

Decisions on optimal number of latent classes for the three separate LCA analyses were informed by using the following goodness of fit statistics: Akaike's Information Criteria (AIC) (325), Bayesian Information Criteria (BIC) (326), sample size adjusted Bayesian Information Criteria (SSABIC) (327), entropy (328), the number of bivariate residuals (BVR) (329) and the Lo-Mendell-Rubin likelihood ratio test (LMR-LRT) (330). Lower values for AIC, BIC and SSABIC all indicate a better fit in LCA models. BIC is a measure of model fit with penalisation for additional classes and recent research has shown this measure to be the most reliable indicator of best fit (324). Entropy is a measure of the classification accuracy for an individual participant and higher entropy reflects better classification (328). The number of bivariate residuals can be used to assess model fit with greater than 4 bivariate residuals suggestive of poor fit (329). The LMR-LRT statistic was used to compare classes with similar values across the other goodness of fit statistics. If the LMR-LRT statistic had a significant probability value (p<0.05), the n+1 class model was checked to see if this had a better solution. Where goodness of fit statistics were similar between classes, response probability profiles were inspected to

see which solution contained the most informative classes (323). After selecting the final model, the probabilities of belonging to each group can be obtained for each individual and so each individual can be assigned to a group. These latent classes can then be used for examination of the relationship between latent class membership and experience of adversity and the health outcomes of interest.

#### 2.2.4.2 Overview of quantitative analytical strategy

In addressing aim 2, quantitative analysis was performed in Stata 11 (331). Survey commands (svy) were used for estimates of prevalence and associations where appropriate to generate robust standard errors. All analyses accounted for clustering by household and for variation within household non-response. Clusters and weights have been calculated and included in the dataset for SELCoH 1 and SELCoH 2. In order to address the sample attrition problem from SELCoH 1 to SELCoH 2, inverse probability weights were also calculated from the predicted response probabilities derived from a logistic regression model of response to participation in SELCoH 2. In all table in this thesis frequencies are unweighted, while mean estimates, percentage estimates, coefficients and odds ratios are calculated using the appropriate weights, unless otherwise specified.

As both categorical and continuous measures are used in this thesis, statistical methods include cross-tabulation with chi-squared tests and Rao & Scott corrections, logistic regression, and linear regression. Cross-tabulations examine bivariate relationships between independent variables and outcomes. Percentage prevalence estimates are estimated with 95% confidence intervals and the Chi-square statistic with Rao & Scott corrections test the bivariate associations by comparing the observed distribution of cell counts against the expected distribution. Regression methods test the direction and strength of specific associations, calculating effect sizes with 95% confidence intervals. The quantitative analytical strategy employed by each domain is described in full detail in each results chapter.

# 2.3 Qualitative phase

This section reports on the methods from the qualitative phase of the mixed methods investigation which sought to understand the relationship between adversity and health in more detail and give context and meaning to the quantitative data. To meet this objective, the study explored the dynamic relationships between (i) public service providers, specifically those providing services in the sectors of housing, employment and health, (ii) residents of South East London who try to access resources and (iii) community support workers who support residents to access these resources. Ethnography and in-depth interviews were utilised at sites chosen within the South East London catchment area where institutional practices could be observed alongside interactions between residents, community support workers and service providers.

The qualitative part of the study took place in two phases: (i) ethnographic research at community organisations, followed by (ii) in depth interviews with 11 community support workers, 7 service provider workers and 12 SELCoH participants who had reported experiencing adversity in at least one of the following domains; employment, housing or health services.

# 2.3.1 Ethnographic research

#### 2.3.1.1 What is ethnography?

Ethnography mainly consists of participant observation which involves observing what goes on in a setting over an extended period of time. It also involves shadowing and talking to members of this setting in order to understand the rationality and context of actions (332). These methods have been used in a number of organisational settings (333, 334). Using ethnography in this study enabled the study of individuals and teams operating in an everyday context (335) which contributed to a richer understanding of

social contexts and uncovered social phenomena that would not necessarily be uncovered from formal interviews.

#### 2.3.1.2 Rationale

Experience of adversity, such as discrimination, in the domains of housing, employment and health are often characterised by experiences of disempowerment in interactions between service users and institutional actors (336). Structural discrimination, in particular, is a process which helps those in a position of power maintain advantage by limiting other groups access to resources (337). Many of these mechanisms operate implicitly, often ambiguous for those experiencing it and difficult to challenge. Therefore, it was important that I took into account multiple perspectives by collecting accounts from different actors in this process through in depth interviews as well as observing interactions in this process through ethnographic research. This provided much needed contextual information on the processes and mechanisms involved in structural discrimination and other forms of structural stress.

Community organisations are generally independent of government, motivated by a desire to achieve social goals and usually involve grassroots action or empowerment of marginalised groups to address issues that affect them. In this study, community organisations refer to governmentally funded organisations that work directly with marginalised or vulnerable groups across South East London to help them access employment, housing and health services. Support workers advocate for those who are disempowered and mediate relationships between community members and service providers. Thus, support workers provide a unique perspective on the relationship between individuals and institutions and how adversity impact on community members health.

# 2.3.1.3 Sites

#### Community organisation 1

Community organisation 1 provides counselling, advice and advocacy to young people up to the age of 25 with a range of issues including housing, employment and health problems. They employ a holistic approach to helping service users by spending time to identify problems across many different domains to try and understand why a person may be struggling with homelessness, unemployment, or problems accessing health and social services. Workers help service users by empowering them to become proactive in tackling these problems, facilitating this process by providing them with the information and support that they need to do this and providing a safe and relaxed environment for young people to talk about their problems as well as in-house counselling services.

The research involved 60 hours of ethnography and conducting in-depth interviews with five members of staff at this community organisation from May to July 2013. The open layout of the office was very conducive to observations as I was able to observe all members of the team at the same time as well as observe worker-service user interactions within the same space. There was a small space at the front of the site where young people could wait for their counselling or advice appointment and use the services computers for applying for work or tailoring their CVs. Private rooms were connected to this space for counselling appointments or when advice sessions needed to be conducted in private. The office space also directly connected to this waiting area, where all members of staff were stationed apart from management who had a separate office. Boundaries between these spaces were fluid for both staff members and service users which created a very relaxed environment for the young people using services.

#### Community organisation 2

Community organisation 2 provides support to homeless people, people living in insecure and temporary accommodation and tenants struggling to sustain their tenancies, whom often have a range of other health and employment issues. Support worker roles include helping people find suitable accommodation through both local authority/voluntary sector and private rented sector. Their holistic approach to improving peoples' lives also means that they supply routes into training and employment as well

as helping people navigate social and health services, particularly those with mental or physical health problems, suffering domestic violence, and those with alcohol and substance use issues. Workers spend time helping service users identify problems across many different domains and empower them to become more proactive in handling their problems by providing them with the information and support that enables them to do this.

The research involved 60 hours of ethnography and conducting in-depth interviews with six members of staff at the community organisation from July to October 2013. The site was divided into 5 distinct areas: a managers' office, staff office, interview room, meeting and activity rooms and a reception. During my observations, I was mostly based in the staff office so that I could observe all staff members and negotiate observing their interaction with service users on an individual basis. Due to the layout of the office space, observing in other areas of the office had to be constantly negotiated. The partitioning of the office into its separate spaces also divided workers form service users. A volunteer managed the reception and sat with service users waiting for advice or to see their caseworker and a key-coded door separated them from the workers.

#### 2.3.1.4 Access

Access to these two sites was formally negotiated early on in the project. I had contact with both organisations before approaching them to take part in the study through my work with the Health Inequalities Research Network (HERON), King's College London. This previous relationship made setting up an initial meeting to discuss the project possible in a very short time frame. Both organisations agreed to take part in the study verbally and written approval via email was subsequently received. The agreement at each organisation was for a three month period of observation, where I would be on-site one day per week to observe practice and talk to staff members through informal interviews.

After written approval was granted from team managers at each organisation, information sheets were sent to the organisations to be circulated to all team members before their next team meeting. I was given permission to attend staff meetings at both organisations to explain the study to all staff members, answer questions from staff and address any concerns about the research. Most importantly, the meeting gave me an opportunity to explain the process of individual consent to all team members. The organisation had consented to the research study taking place but I needed consent from each individual to be able to observe them in their everyday role. Workers were given an additional information sheet and consent form at the meeting and were asked to consider taking part in the study. All workers provided written consent to take part in the study. Although all workers at both sites agreed to take part in the study, access remained an ongoing negotiation. Throughout my time at both organisations, workers were asked on a regular basis for their continued agreement to be observed. Although written consent was not obtained from any of the workers' clients, when I accompanied a staff member for a contact with a client, the client was asked in advance if they consented to my presence and making observations of the support worker. Verbal consent to my presence during these contacts was recorded in my field notes.

#### 2.3.1.5 Observation

Observations at both sites were recorded in the researcher's fieldwork diary (see appendix B3) and included observations of the many different types of interactions: worker-worker, worker-service user, worker-researcher etc. as well as reflections on interactions, nature of the work and the relation of the observations to the research topic. This fieldwork allowed me to explore the everyday experiences of individuals in the community accessing services across the domains of housing, employment and health through the perspective of the community support workers and gain the workers views on the nature, effects of and responses to structural discrimination and the impact of such exclusion on health and well-being. Notes, questions and emerging themes were recording during the time of the observations and on re-reading the notes after

observations had finished. These formed the basis of the ethnographic transcripts (see appendix B4). All observations were recorded in anonymised form and no personal identifiable information was collected or recorded during observations.

# 2.3.1.6 Reflexivity, fieldwork role and relationships

A researcher's social status and attitudes that have been shaped by their socio-historical location have an influence on the data that is collected and how it is interpreted (335) and this must be taken into account when drawing conclusions from the research. Prior to commencing the PhD and working as a research assistant on the SELCOH study at King's College London, I had been working as a community support worker in North London, assisting local residents to access housing, employment and health services. Due to these past experiences as a support worker, I had some knowledge of the perspectives that community support workers may hold on the problems that their clients face in accessing services across the three domains, including experiences of adversity. Throughout the process of both data collection and data analysis I needed to make sure that my previous experience did not influence how I recorded or interpreted this data. In addition, I had to ensure that my previous relationships with individuals at both organisations through my role at HERON did not have an impact on the dynamics of the fieldwork. I had good rapport with these individuals but I also ensured that I maintained my role as researcher during fieldwork at all times.

The roles that researchers take in ethnographic research can vary depending on the social setting. Observation can be completely covert (where researchers take part in a social setting without informing actors that they are being observed), overt (where researchers do not partake in any social action with participants at all) or researchers can be participating and observing at the same time. My role as a researcher in the ethnographic settings involved both observation and participation, and combined being both an 'outsider' and an 'insider'. I was an 'outsider' in the sense that I did not work at these sites and could provide an account of the practices from an outsider's perspective but, in some ways I was accepted as an 'insider' as I had previous experience of working

as a community support worker and was able to share experiences with workers and engage them in informal interviews around the activity taking place throughout the working day. Benefits of being an 'insider' included ease in building trust and rapport with participants and being granted access to workers thoughts and opinions and gain greater understanding of institutional practice. However, good rapport also meant spending a lot of my time on site engaging workers on a number of topics that often had nothing to do with the research. Another disadvantage of being an 'insider' was that workers often assumed that I understood many of the processes involved in their work and useful details may have been missed where I did not illicit further information.

#### 2.3.2 Recruitment for in-depth interviews

After completing ethnographic fieldwork at both community organisations, in depth interviews were conducted with 11 community support workers working at these organisations. In addition, it was also important to gain direct perspectives from multiple viewpoints. Therefore, in depth interviews were also conducted with 7 frontline service provider staff and 12 SELCoH participants (residents of South East London) who had reported experience of adversity in order to address the aims of the study. Sampling and recruitment of SELCoH participants is outlined in section 2.3.2.2. In terms of recruiting the other stakeholders, I intended to recruit 10 community support workers and 6 frontline service providers. I decided to recruit more participants working in community support organisations due to their holistic work role and resulting interaction with employment, housing and healthcare services. Due to time constraints of the PhD, I decided to interview only two frontline workers from each type of service provider. The only inclusion criteria for interviews with both community support workers and frontline service provider workers was that they were currently working or had worked for the service provider in the past year and had at least twelve months experience in the role. Interviews were held at the most convenient place for the participants and took approximately 45 minutes to one hour and £10 cash as compensation was offered for their time. All interviews were conducted without other staff members or family members
present so that interviewees could be as open with their answers when possible. The following sections outline how I gained access to service providers and recruitment processes for both service provider workers and SELCoH participants.

#### 2.3.2.1 Access to service providers

Gaining access to service providers in the domain of housing, employment and health proved far more difficult than accessing the community support organisations.

#### Housing services

In housing, I first attempted to contact service managers for housing and homelessness statutory services across South East London. These services provide advice and assistance to local residents who are struggling with current tenancies or are homeless. I received initially positive responses from two out of three services that were approached by email but was unable to arrange a meeting to discuss the research further after several communications with managers. After several other unsuccessful attempts to arrange meetings with statutory services across the sample area I used the online professional networking site, LinkedIn, to contact people who were currently working as housing options officers or had recent experience of this role in the sample area. I initially contacted six people through the website and received one positive response to take part in the research. The contact had worked in a local Housing Options office for 12 months but had recently started a new role with a local charity. This was the only participant who was recruited in this manner. During this time, as a new local authority tenant in the area I received an invitation to a welcome event for new tenants. The main speaker at the event happened to be the Director of Housing Services. I attended the event and took the opportunity to talk directly to the director, who I had previously sent an email to, about the study and they verbally agreed to the project, granting me access to one of the local housing options offices. A few days later I had received permission via email and set up a meeting at the local office. At the meeting, I gained permission to

conduct in-depth interviews with the team manager and a member of the frontline staff and a date was set up for these interviews.

#### Employment services

Job Centre Plus is a working-age statutory support service. The agency provides services primarily to those attempting to find employment and to those who require financial support due to unemployment to assist them in finding employment or provision of social security as the result of an incapacity to work due to illness. The organisation works within the Government's Department of Work and Pensions (DWP) framework. The services are provided at 16 centres throughout South East London through frontline employment advisors. As the main statutory service for residents in the sample area to find employment, it was imperative to gain the perspective of people working in this organisation who have a direct relationship with both residents seeking employment and local employers. I first decided to approach the district manager for Job Centre Plus, South London as they are responsible for relationships with external organisations. Unfortunately, the proposal was swiftly rejected with the manager stating that it was not DWP policy to take part in external research projects due to the sensitive nature of the business. In spite of this rejection, I decided to keep trying to gain access through other avenues. Other researchers had successfully conducted research at local Job Centre Plus offices by contacting local centres directly (338). I visited two local centres but was told to direct my enquiry to the district manager. During this time, a colleague at King's College London who had been working with the DWP on a research proposal was able to forward my proposal on to the DWP directly. The DWP was able to grant access and I was put in touch with managers at two local centres in South East London. Through these contacts, I was able to set up meetings to discuss the study further with the centres and gain permission to conduct brief (one day of observations and informal interviewing at each centre) ethnographic research and in depth interviews with two members of front line staff.

#### Heath services

In health services, I decided to interview general practitioners (GP) as they have the most direct contact with local residents and often the first point of contact for community members experiencing health problems. I approached GPs directly by writing letters and following up letters with a direct email to the GP surgery manager. Unfortunately, all GPs who were approached were not able to take part in the research due to work commitments. I was eventually able to gain permission from two GPs who were also research staff in a department within King's College London. These participants both worked as GPs part time at surgeries serving local populations in South East London.

#### 2.3.2.2 Recruiting SELCoH participants

Only those who had agreed to be re-contacted for future research at SELCoH 2, were currently living in the sample area and had experienced adversity in housing, employment or health service use domains were considered for inclusion (n=175; see figure 2.6). It was decided prior to sampling to aim for approximately 10-12 interviews to maximise the amount of data collected while considering practical constraints. Participants from the SELCoH 2 study were selected via stratified sampling to make sure the qualitative sample was balanced by type of structural adversity (housing, employment or health) and sociodemographic factors (such as gender, ethnicity, migration status; see table 2.15).

Using the database containing all of the SELCoH contact details, introductory letters and information sheets were posted to selected participants with information about how to take part in the study. This study was conducted alongside SELCoH 3 and a member of the research team was able to recruit participants for the current study alongside the main SELCoH Phase 3 study. If the participant agreed to take part in the study, I then called the participant in order to explain the study in further detail and to set up a time to conduct the interview either on the same day as the SELCoH Phase 3 interview or on a separate day if that was more convenient. 7 interviews were conducted at the participant's home and 5 interviews were conducted at the Clinical Research Facility at King's College London immediately after the participants SELCoH 3 interview.



Table 2-15 Sample characteristics of qualitative in-depth interviews (SELCoH sample)

	Experienced a	dversity in	<u>ı:</u>	<u>Sociode</u>	mographic	<u>s</u>	
Participant	Employment	Health	Housing	Age	Gender	Ethnicity	Migration status
1	Ν	Y	Y	55+	F	White Other	Migrant
2	Y	Y	Ν	30-55	F	Black Caribbean	UK born
3	Y	Y	Ν	55+	Μ	White British	UK born
4	Ν	Y	Ν	30-55	F	Black African	Migrant
5	Υ	Ν	Ν	55+	F	White British	UK born
6	Υ	Ν	Ν	55+	М	White British	UK Born
7	Y	Ν	Ν	17-29	Μ	Black Caribbean	Migrant
8	Y	Ν	Ν	17-29	Μ	White British	UK born
9	Y	Ν	Ν	17-29	F	Black African	UK born
10	Y	Ν	Y	55+	F	Black African	Migrant
11	Y	Ν	Y	17-29	F	White British	UK born
12	Y	Y	Y	30-55	Μ	Black Caribbean	UK born

# 2.3.2.3 Interviews guides

Separate interview topic guides were produced for SELCoH participants, community support workers and service providers. They were formed by examining the research literature on adversity and health, preliminary findings from the quantitative data and ethnographic fieldwork. An outline of the topic guide and example questions used for workers in both community organisations and service providers is outlined in Table 2.16 and for SELCoH participants in Table 2.17. A semi-structured interview approach was taken so that all topics from the interview guide could be covered but also allow the interviewee to elaborate and add information that they felt were relevant to their narrative. After each topic guide question, probe questions were asked where necessary.

Topics	Example question
Work history	How long have you been working in this role? Can you tell me how/why you got into this profession?
Organisational role	Could you tell me about the work of the organisation? Could you tell me more about your specific role?
Typical clients	What kind of problems are your clients dealing with? Could you give me an example of a typical client and/or problem?
Clients' experiences of unfair treatment	What kind of unfair treatment do clients complain about? Have you witnessed any unfair treatment towards your client group?
Advocate role/supporting clients	In what ways do you help clients access services? Can you give me an example of how your role as an advocate has changed an interaction between a client and service provider?
Organisational processes	Are you under pressure to meet organisational targets? What pathways are open for clients to complain about unfair treatment?
Barriers to clients	What barriers do your clients face in accessing services?

Table 2-16 Topic guide for community organisation and service provider workers

	no guide and example questions
Торіс	Example question
Experience of unfair treatment	Could you tell me about when you were unfairly not leased a property?
Effect of experience on health	Could you tell me how this experience affected your health and well-being?
Reason for discrimination	Do you ever think that you are treated unfairly in any other situations for the same reasons?
Anticipating future discrimination	Would you change how you act in future situations because of this experience or feeling that something unfair may happen?
Coping mechanisms	What kind of things did you do to cope with this situation?
Interactions with organisations	In the service that you experienced unfair treatment did any policies or rules help protect you from unfair treatment?

Table 2-17 SELCoH participant interview topic guide and example questions

# 2.3.2.3.1 Pilot SELCoH participant interviews

Three SELCoH participants were recruited in an initial batch. These initial 3 interviews were transcribed and preliminarily coded so that amendments could be made to the topic guide where necessary. The following changes were made to the topic guide after the initial three interviews:

1. Further questions were added to the topic guide so that participants were asked about all three domains regardless of whether they reported stress in this domain as one participant reported experiencing discrimination in a domain that they had not reported about in the SELCoH 2 survey.

2. A further question asking about experiences of privilege was also added to the topic guide.

3. An additional probe question was added under the topic anticipation of future unfair treatment, 'Would you change how you act in future situations?' in order to receive clearer answers on the topic.

4. Additional questions were added to the end of the interview guide to gauge to what extent the participant felt they were in control of their lives.

5. Interview technique was also improved after listening to the interviews and amending how I elicited key information.

## 2.3.2.4 Data storage

Personal details of all participants were stored in a secure place separately from the information that was collected in ethnographic field notes and interviews. Only the principal researcher was able to link personal data with the transcribed data and no personal identifiers were attached to the interview data or recordings.

## 2.3.2.5 Ethics

The qualitative study received approval from the King's College London research ethics committee, reference PNM/12/13-109.

## 2.3.3 Analysis

These data were subject to thematic analysis using NVivo 10, a computer programme designed for qualitative data management, to create a thematic framework to be compared with existing theories in the literature (339). The data were analysed in the following stages (340):

#### Transcription

The data collected from observations, staff interviews and interviews with SELCoH participants were all fully transcribed. I transcribed all ethnographic field notes and the first two staff interviews and the first two SELCoH interviews in order to familiarise myself with the data as much as possible. All other interviews were transcribed by a professional transcriber employed by the research team.

#### Familiarisation

Transcripts were read several times and initial coding categories were noted as a draft framework.

## Coding

These initial codes were applied to the transcripts. Codes were applied to short sentences or phrases in the text by hand. These codes were amended during this process. Interviews were then input into NVivo 10 to facilitate the management of the data. An independent researcher with experience of qualitative data analysis read two selected interviews and the draft coding framework was discussed.

## Themes

Codes were refined by collapsing, merging and deleting codes. Different codes that could be fitted together were grouped into provisional themes in tables. Some of the themes identified were connected to the interview topics covered while some emerged from the data itself. These provisional themes were refined using thematic mapping to double check if themes fitted the data. Once themes were defined, a paragraph was written about each theme and how it relates to other themes from the data to clearly define what the themes are. These themes were also examined alongside existing theories to illustrate how the current findings are contextualised with existing literature on the topic.

# 2.4 Overview of analysis by results chapter

Quantitative and qualitative data were integrated throughout the analyses. A summary of the specific aims of each results chapter and the analytical strategy employed is provided below. Chapter 3 describes the formation of latent classes for use in subsequent results chapters. The following results chapters describe the relationship of employment (Chapter 4), housing (Chapter 5) and healthcare adversity (Chapter 6) with the latent classes and health outcomes. As these three chapters employ the same methodological approach, the aims and analytical strategy employed are generalised. Specific aims and hypotheses are described in each results chapter.

All quantitative analyses applied appropriate weights to account for clustering, nonresponse and sample attrition between S1 and S2. Where quantitative data was cross tabulated, unweighted frequency distributions and weighted percentage prevalence estimates were estimated, testing proportional differences using Chi-squared tests with Rao and Scott corrections. All estimates were calculated with 95% confidence intervals, and exact p-values from statistical tests are presented.

## 2.4.1 Chapter 3 Aims and methods

This chapter aims to describe the generated latent classes and their relationship to adversity, health outcomes, coping strategies and life events.

# 2.4.1.1 Aims

- to estimate the distribution of adversity, life events and coping strategies by sociodemographic and socioeconomic indicators
- to generate and describe latent classes of advantaged and disadvantaged social identities based on the individual associations between the sociodemographic and socioeconomic indicators with adversity, life events and coping strategies
- to estimate the prevalence of adversity, life events, coping strategies and health outcomes by generated latent classes
- 4. to test associations between generated latent classes and health outcomes

# 2.4.1.2 Data

Data from SELCoH 1 and 2 were used to describe the distribution of adversity, life events, coping strategies and health outcomes. The measures used are briefly outlined below.

## 2.4.1.3 Measures

#### Outcome variables

Four variables were used as indicators of adversity in these analyses: perceived discrimination in (i) employment, (ii) housing, (iii) health services, as well as (iv) any discrimination across the three domains. These were chosen to represent adversity from each of the three domains (see section 2.2.3.2.1). Other outcome variables included life

events (section 2.2.3.4) and coping strategies. Coping strategies included active coping, spiritual coping, avoidance coping, coping with alcohol and coping with smoking (see section 2.2.3.3). For the purposes of the analyses in this chapter, these 5 coping variables were dichotomised (never or rarely vs. some or most of the time) for ease of interpretation as in previous SELCoH analyses (84). Three health outcome variables were used: common mental disorder, self-rated health and mental wellbeing. Detailed descriptions of these variables are provided in section 2.2.3.1.

#### Independent variables

The independent variables included sociodemographic and socioeconomic variables that describe social status. Sociodemographic variables include: gender, age, ethnicity, migration status, first language, religion and sexual orientation. Socioeconomic indicators include educational attainment, occupational social class, annual household income and benefit receipt (see section 2.2.3.5 and 2.2.3.6). The distribution of independent variables is shown in Table 2.18.

Variable	Categories	Distribution	
		n(%)	
		n	%
Sociodemographics			
Gender	Male	437	47.5
	Female	615	52.5
Age (in years)	16-29	246	30.5
	30-44	333	32.5
	45-64	344	27.7
	65+	129	9.3
Marital status	Single	270	28.5
	In a relationship	692	64.9
	Separated/divorced/widowed	87	6.6
Ethnicity	White British	536	49.7
	Black Caribbean	85	8.4
	Black African	135	13.4
	White Other	147	13.6
	Non White Other	98	9.5
	Mixed	50	5.4
Migrant status	Born in the UK	668	65.4
	Migrant (0-10)	126	12.8
	Migrant (11-20)	110	10.9
	Migrant (21+)	133	10.9
First Language	English	839	80.4
	Other	213	19.6
Religion	None	403	40.3
	Christian	525	47.8
	Muslim	78	7.7
	Other	46	4.2
Sexual Orientation	Heterosexual	985	03.5
Sexual Orientation	Non botorosoxual		95.5
<b>SES</b>	Non-neterosexuar	03	0.0
Scial occupational	No SOC assigned	77	80
		102	0.9
ciass (500)	Uliskilled./sellii-skilled	105	10.0
	Skilled manual	286	27.2
		200	21.2 17 1
Educational		200	47.1 22.2
Luucalional		200	23.3 26 5
attainment		202	20.0 50.0
Any honofit-		530	5U.Z
Any Denetits	No	197	/5.8
	Yes	255	24.2

# Table 2-18 Characteristics of the sample

Weighted percentages to account for survey design; frequencies are unweighted and may not add up due to missing values.

# 2.4.1.4 Analysis

## Aim 1 Distribution of adversity and coping strategies

In addressing the first aim, all outcome variables (indicators of adversity, life events, coping strategies and health outcomes) were cross-tabulated against sociodemographic and socioeconomic indicators. Mean scores are presented for number of life events (continuous variable).

# Aim 2 Describing latent classes

In addressing the second aim, latent class analysis was used to generate latent classes to use in further intersectional analyses. Sociodemographic and socioeconomic indicators were entered into a model in MPlus 6 to generate latent classes of advantaged and disadvantaged social identities. Models were selected using criteria as described in section 2.2.4.1. The generated latent class variable was then described by sociodemographic and socioeconomic indicators in Stata 11.

## Aim 3 Distribution of adversity, life events and coping strategies by latent classes

In addressing the third aim, all outcome variables were cross-tabulated against the latent class variable. Mean scores are presented for continuous variables.

## Aim 4 Latent classes and health outcomes

For the final aim, unadjusted regression models estimated the associations between the latent class variable and the health outcome variables for reference in subsequent analyses. Models adjusting for age and gender were also tested.

## 2.4.2 Chapter 4-6: Aims and methods

These chapter aim to investigate the relationship between adversity in employment (Chapter 4), housing (Chapter 5), healthcare (chapter 6) and health outcomes using mixed methods. Additionally, Chapter 6 also aims to understand how these adversities interrelate to affect health outcomes. Each chapter has the following broad aims:

# 2.4.2.1 Aims

1. (*Quantitative*) To estimate the prevalence of each adversity and the distribution of this adversity by the generated latent classes.

2. (Qualitative) To describe why certain groups experience more adversity and how it is enacted at the institutional level.

3. (Quantitative) To test associations between each type of adversity and health outcomes.

4. (*Quantitative*) To test the mediating effects of different coping strategies in the associations between indicators of adversity and health outcomes and the role of potential confounders; age, gender and stressful life events.

5. (Qualitative) To describe the pathways in which adversity affects health from multiple perspectives.

# 2.4.2.2 Data

In addition to SELCoH data, the following qualitative data were used: ethnographic field notes; in-depth interviews with 11 community support worker who assist community members to navigate employment, housing and health services; 7 interviews with service providers including three housing officers, two employment advisors and two general

practitioners (GPs) and 12 interviews with SELCoH participants who had experienced adversity in employment, housing and/or healthcare.

# 2.4.2.3 Quantitative measures

The quantitative measures used in each chapter are outlined in table 2.19.

Table 2-19 Quantitative Measures	s used in Chapters 4-6		
	Chapter 4	Chapter 5	Chapter 6
	Employment adversity	Housing adversity	Healthcare adversity
Outcome variables	Common	mental disorder, Self-rated health, Menta (see section 2.2.3.1)	Il wellbeing
Independent variables			
	Experienced discrimination Anticipated discrimination Unemployment Job insecurity (see section 2.2.3.2)	Adverse housing experiences Poor housing conditions (see section 2.2.3.2)	Experienced discrimination Anticipated discrimination (see section 2.2.3.2)
Potential mediators	Active coping, Spiritual o	coping, Avoidance coping, Coping by sm	oking, Coping by alcohol
		(see section 2.2.3.3)	
Potential confounders	Latent classes	Latent classes	Latent classes
	Age (continuous) and Gender Life events	Age (continuous) and Gender Marital status	Age (continuous) and Gender Life events
	(see section 2.2.3.4)	Life events	(see section 2.2.3.4)
	<sup>a</sup> Health outcome at SELCoH 1	(see section 2.2.3.4)	<sup>a</sup> Health outcome at SELCoH 1
<sup>a</sup> Health outcome at SELCoH 1 also te	ested as possible confounder in models i	ncluding experienced or anticipated discr	rimination where possible

## 2.4.2.4 Analysis

The analytical methods used to address both the quantitative and qualitative aims of these chapters are described below.

## Aim 1: Distribution of adversity

In order to address Aim 1, prevalence estimates of the adversity variables were calculated for the sample. These variables were then cross-tabulated against the latent class variable, age and gender (They were also cross-tabulated against marital status and tenure in Chapter 5 due to their importance as descriptive variables of housing adversity). Unadjusted logistic regression models estimated the association between these variables and the adversity variables. Models adjusting for age and gender are also presented.

## Aim 2 How is adversity enacted?

In order to address Aim 2 qualitative data was used to more fully describe and complement the quantitative analysis for Aim 1. Quotes were organised by theme and subtheme and a thematic map was produced to show how different themes at the structural and institutional level were related to adversity. The interpretation of the themes was supported with detailed quotations.

## Aim 3 Adversity and health outcomes

In order to address Aim 3, distribution differences in health outcomes by indicators of adversity were tested using Chi-square tests with Rao & Scott corrections, while regression methods tested the strength of the associations.

## Aim 4 Potential mediators and confounders

In order to address aim 4, tests for mediation followed the steps outlined by Baron and Kenny (341). This involved establishing associations between: (i) indicators of adversity and the health outcomes (tested in aim 3); (ii) adversity and the potential mediators (coping strategies); and (iii) the potential mediators (coping strategies) and the health outcomes. In order to complete the second step, ordinal logistic regressions were used to test the associations between each indicator of adversity and coping strategies. Associations were considered significant at a conventional p-value of 0.05.

The final step of mediation testing involved adding identified potential mediators into models testing the association between individual indicators of adversity and health outcomes. A coping variable was considered to have a mediating effect where there was a substantial attenuation in the association between an indicator of adversity and a health outcome and the mediator was significantly associated with the outcome in the model. A 10% change in an unadjusted unexponentiated coefficient was considered as a substantial attenuation (342) and conventional p-values of 0.05 were considered statistically significant.

In order to examine whether the association between the adversity indicators and health outcomes remained after accounting for potential mediators and confounders (age, gender, marital status and life events) a series of regression analyses were conducted. Block adjusted models separately tested the associations between indicators of adversity and health outcomes with the following potential confounders entered separately: (i) latent classes; (ii) age, gender (and marital status in Chapter 5) and (iii) life events.. This allowed identification of potential confounders in the fully adjusted models. Again, a 10% change in an unadjusted unexponentiated coefficient was considered as a substantial attenuation. Fully adjusted models included both potential mediators and confounders. Further adjustment for CMD or poor self-rated health at SELCOH 1 was made where testing the associations between experienced or anticipated discrimination with CMD and poor self-rated health, respectively. As mental wellbeing was not measure at

SELCoH 1, adjustments for potential confounder could not be made in testing the associations between discrimination and mental wellbeing.

## Aim 5 Describing adversity's impact on health

In order to address Aim 5 qualitative data was used to more fully describe and complement the quantitative analysis for Aim 3 and 4. Quotes were organised to provide descriptive and explanatory accounts of the data and identify themes related to the psychological and behavioural responses to adversity using a stress process theory model (24). Quotes were inserted to illustrate the themes.

Chapter 3 Discrimination, life events and coping strategies by sociodemographics, socioeconomic indicators and generated latent classes of social identities

# 3.1. Introduction

This chapter aims to provide an overview of the sociodemographic and socioeconomic distribution of discrimination across the domains of employment, housing and healthcare, life events (cumulative stressful life events which do not include adversity in employment, housing or health) and coping strategies; how the sociodemographic and socioeconomic distribution of these experiences were used to generate latent classes of social identity; and the prevalence of discrimination, life events, coping strategies and health outcomes by the generated latent classes.

# 3.1.1. Rationale

A core aim of epidemiology is to understand patterns (prevalence and incidence) of disease across populations and their underlying causes in order to inform policy, prevention and biomedical research. Stress theory provides a useful approach to understanding the relationship between adversity and health outcomes and an important first step in this process is to examine the distribution of discrimination, life events and coping strategies by social statuses (273). We know that disadvantaged social status is associated with a range of adversity across the domains of employment, housing and health, including discrimination (65). However, prevalence estimates vary depending on context, methods used and the domain under investigation e.g. employment or housing.

In most cases, experiences of adversity are usually documented using one category of difference e.g. by sexual orientation or ethnicity. As introduced in Chapter 1, the concept

of intersectionality proposes the examination of multiple aspects of identity simultaneously to gain a more nuanced understanding of how social status is related to both exposures and health outcomes (138). However, there is limited research using intersectional approaches to investigate these matters which may uncover within category differences and provide greater insight into the association between adversity and health outcomes.

Intersectional approaches in health research have been used far more extensively in qualitative studies. There are examples of intersectional approaches in quantitative work (143) but very few use an intersectional approach to understand the effects of adversity on health (145). Intersectional approaches are often limited by small cell counts; latent class analysis offers a solution not only as a convenient data reduction tool but can also be used to identify subgroups in a population that can occupy intersectional positions. I will address these methodological limitations in this chapter by generating latent classes of social identities where groups represent differing positions of privilege and disadvantage; and provide prevalence estimates of both health outcomes and exposures by the generated latent classes.

# 3.1.2. Aims

A3.1 to estimate the distribution of discrimination across the domains of housing, employment and healthcare, life events and coping strategies by sociodemographic and socioeconomic indicators

A3.2 to generate and describe latent classes of advantaged and disadvantaged social identities based on the individual associations between the sociodemographic and socioeconomic indicators with discrimination, life events and coping strategies

A3.3 to estimate the prevalence of discrimination, life events, coping strategies and health outcomes by generated latent classes

A3.4 to test associations between generated latent classes and health outcomes

# 3.2. Results

#### 3.2.1. Distribution of discrimination, life events and coping strategies

## 3.2.1.1. Discrimination

Table 3.1 shows the sociodemographic and socioeconomic distribution of discrimination across the three domains of employment, housing and healthcare. 18.3% of the sample reported lifetime experience of structural discrimination in at least one of these three domains. Discrimination in employment was the most common experience (12.9%). The proportion of those reporting employment discrimination was highest in the 45-64 year old age group (p<0.001), those who identified as Black Caribbean or Black African (p=0.003), migrants who had lived in the UK for less than 20 years (p=0.002) and those whose first language was not English (p<0.001). In relation to SES, low household income groups (p=0.001) and those who were currently receiving benefit (p<0.001) were also more likely to report discrimination. In contrast, there were no differences by gender, religion, sexual orientation educational attainment or social occupational class. Only 1.7% of the sample reported experiencing discrimination in housing. The proportion of those reporting housing discrimination was highest for those who identified as Black African or Mixed ethnicity (p=0.003), those who identified as Muslim (p=0.034), low household income groups (p=0.001) and those in receipt of benefit (p<0.001). There were no differences by gender, age, migration status, first language, educational attainment and social occupational class. However, due to small cell sizes, cross tabulated prevalence estimates of housing discrimination should be interpreted with caution. 5.6% of the sample had experienced healthcare discrimination. The proportion of those reporting healthcare discrimination was highest for females (p=0.003), those who reported being affiliated with 'Other' religions (p=0.002), low household income groups (p=0.010) and those in receipt of benefits (p<0.001). There were no differences by other demographic or socioeconomic characteristics.

		Novment		using and rodan	2	Healt	hcare		Anv	domain	
			2	Rinen					Ś		
	2	%(95% CI) p	2	%(95% CI)	d	c	%(95% CI)	đ	٢	%(95% CI)	đ
Total Sample (n=1052)	138	12.9(10.9-15.0)	18	1.7(0.1-2.5)		5. 5.	.6(4.2-6.9)		198	18.3(15.9-20.6)	
Sociodemographics											
Gender		0.436		0.0	974		0	.006		0.	220
Male (n=437)	62	13.8(10.8-17.4)	ω	1.7(0.9-3.5)		16 3.	.4(2.1-5.6)		76	16.7(13.4-20.5)	
Female (n=615)	76	12.1(9.7-15.0)	10	1.7(1.1-2.8)		46 7.	5(5.6-9.9)		122	19.7(16.7-23.1)	
Age		<0.001		0.0	326		0	.611		0.	001
17-29 (n=246)	22	9.0(6.0-13.3)	ß	1.9(0.8-4.6)		11 4.	.2(2.3-7.5)		35	14.0(10.2-18.9)	
30-44 (n=333)	40	12.2(8.9-16.4)	4	1.3(0.5-3.4)		20 5.	.7(3.7-8.8)		56	16.6(12.8-21.3)	
45-64(n=344)	68	20.2(16.3-24.8)	4	1.3(0.5-3.4)		23 6.	.6(4.4-9.7)		88	26.0(21.6-30.8)	
65+ (n=129)	ω	6.7(3.4-12.8)	ß	3.9(1.6-9.1)		ю Ю	.3(3.2-12.1)		19	15.3(10.0-22.7)	
Ethnicity		0.003		0.0	003		0	.120		0.	002
White British(n=536)	49	8.7(6.7-11.4)	4	0.8(0.3-2.1)		26 4.	.4(3.0-6.5)		74	13.0(10.5-16.1)	
Black Caribbean (n=85)	18	21.3(14.0-31.1)	~	0.8(0.1-5.3)		O	.0(2.8-12.4)		23	26.2(17.9-36.6)	
Black African (n=135)	26	19.2(13.4-26.9)	9	4.6(2.0-10.2)		4	.8(1.0-7.7)		33	24.5(17.9-32.6)	
White Other(n=147)	21	14.3(9.2-21.4)	4	2.4(0.9-6.5)		12 8.	.2(4.7-14.1)		33	22.0(15.9-29.7)	
Non-White Other (n=98)	16	15.0(9.2-23.5)	0	0		7 7.	.6(3.7-15.0)		21	20.7(13.9-29.6)	
Mixed (n=50)	7	14.0(6.8-26.5)	ი	5.9(1.8-17.1)		0 7	0.3(4.7-21.2)		13	23.8(14.3-36.7)	
Migrant Status		0.002		0.`	118		0	.559		0.	002
Migrant 0-10 years (n=126)	25	20.4(13.9-28.9)	ო	2.5(0.8-7.8)		8	.7(2.9-11.0)		33	26.4(19.2-35.0)	
Migrant 11-20 years (n=110)	21	19.9(13.1-29.0)	4	3.9(1.5-10.2)		0 0	.2(4.2-15.2)		29	26.3(18.7-35.6)	
Migrant >21 years (n=133)	19	14.2(9.2-21.2)	4	2.8(1.0-7.2)		4	5(2.0-9.7)		27	20.1(14.1-27.7)	
UK born (n=668)	72	10.3(8.2-12.7)	~	1.1(0.5-2.2)		37 5.	.1(3.7-7.1)		106	18.3(16.1-20.8)	
First Language		<0.001		0.4	408		0	.449		V	001
English (n=839)	95	11.0(9.1-13.3)	13	1.6(0.9-2.7)		47 5.	.3(4.0-7.0)		140	16.0(13.7-18.6)	

Table 3-1 Perceived discrimination in employment, housing and healthcare by sociodemographic and socioeconomic indicators

Other (n213)	43	20.8(15.7-27.1)	5	2.4(1.0-5.8)	15 6.6(4.0-10.7)		58 27	7.5(21.8-34.1)
Religion		0.264		0.034	0	0.001		0.065
None (n=403)	48	11.3(8.6-14.8)	2	1.7(0.8-3.7)	20 4.5(2.9-6.9)	Ŭ	65 15	5.2(12.0-19.0)
Christian (n=525)	20	13.2(10.5-16.5)	9	1.1(0.5-2.4)	32 6.0(4.2-8.4)	•	102 19	9.2(15.9-22.9)
Muslim (n=78)	14	19.5(11.8-30.4)	4	5.7(2.1-14.3)	2 2.0(0.5-7.6)	•	18 24	1.3(15.6-35.6)
Other (n=46)	9	12.9(6.1-25.4)	~	1.8(0.2-11.7)	8 17.4(8.9-31.2)	·	13 27	7.4(16.9-41.1)
Sexual Orientation		0.928		0.670	0	.965		0.914
Heterosexual (n=985)	129	12.9(10.9-15.2)	17	1.8(1.1-2.9)	58 5.6(4.3-7.2)	•	185 18	3.3(16.0-20.8)
Non-heterosexual (n=63)	ω	12.5(6.2-23.4)	-	1.1(0.2-7.8)	4 5.5(2.0-13.8)	•	12 17	7.7(10.2-29.1)
SES Indicators								
Educational Attainment		0.357		0.914	)	.462		0.436
GCSE or below (n=260)	28	12.1(8.5-17.0)	5	1.8(0.7-4.5)	20 7.1(4.6-10.9)		50 19	9.7(15.3-25.1)
A Level/Vocational (n=262)	42	15.5(11.5-20.6)	2	1.9(0.8-4.7)	15 5.2(3.1-8.6)		55 2(	0.0(15.5-25.4)
Degree or above (n=530)	68	11.9(9.4-15.0)	ω	1.6(0.8-3.1)	27 5.0(3.4-7.3)	0,	93 16	5.7(13.7-20.2)
Social occupational class		0.115		0.482	0	0.086		0.281
Class I & II (n=506)	63	11.6(9.1-14.7)	ω	1.5(0.8-3.1)	23 4.3(2.9-6.5)	~	87 16	5.3(13.3-19.8)
Class III (n=286)	45	16.2(12.3-21.1)	9	2.1(0.9-4.6)	20 6.3(4.1-9.7)	Ū	64 22	2.1(17.6-27.3)
Class IV & V (n=183)	25	14.4(9.7-20.8)	4	2.6(0.9-6.8)	9 4.9(2.5-9.4)		32 18	3.0(12.8-24.7)
None assigned (n=77)	S	7.0(3.0-15.7)	0	0	10 10.8(5.7-19.4)	•	15 17	7.8(11.0-27.6)
Household Income (annual)		0.005		0.00	-	0.002		<0.001
£0-12,097 (n=176)	33	19.7(14.3-26.4)	5	3.7(1.5-8.5)	19 10.5(6.8-16.0)		50 29	9.2(22.9-36.5)
£12,098-31,494 (n=240)	33	14.2(10.3-19.4)	10	3.9(2.1-7.3)	18 7.3(4.6-11.4)		55 22	2.9(18.1-28.7)
£31,495+ (n=531)	58	10.2(7.9-13.1)	~	0.2(0.0-1.6)	21 3.6(2.3-5.5)		75 13	3.3(10.7-16.4)
Benefit Receipt		<0.001		<0.00	-	¢0.001		<0.001
No (n=797)	88	10.6(8.5-12.9)	2	0.9(0.4-1.8)	33 3.8(2.7-5.3)	·	121 14	4.4(12.2-17.0)
Yes (n=255)	50	20.2(15.7-25.6)	-	4.4(2.4-7.9)	29 11.1(7.7-15.5)		77 30	0.3(24.9-36.4)
Weighted percentages to acco p-values indicate significance	ount i from	or survey design; freque X2 tests with Rao & So	encie ott c	es are unweighted a orrections	nd may not add up d	ue to mi	ssing v	ralues.

## 3.2.1.2. Life events and coping strategies

The distribution of life events and coping strategies are described in Table 3.2.and 3.3. The mean score for number of lifetime life events was 3.1 (SD  $\pm$ 1.89; range 0-9). Males reported they had experienced more life events than females (p<0.001) and the mean score of life events was largest in the 45-64 year old age group (p<0.001). In terms of ethnicity and migration status, the White British and White Other ethnic group had higher mean scores that the other ethnic groups (p=0.004), while those born in the UK also had higher scores that the migrant groups (p<0.001). Higher mean scores were also observed in those affiliated with 'Other' religions (p=0.037). In addition, those with low educational attainment, low household income and receiving benefits all reported experiencing more life events than those with high educational attainment (p<0.001), high household income (p<0.001) and no benefit receipt (p<0.001), respectively. There were no differences by first language, sexual orientation or social occupational class.

A large proportion of the sample (89.6%) endorsed using active coping for general stress. However, there were differences by sociodemographic and socioeconomic indicators. There was a higher proportion of active coping in females compared to males (p=0.020) and in non-heterosexuals compared to heterosexuals (p=0.019), while this strategy was used less by those in the 65 years old and above age group compared to other age groups (p<0.001). Those in social occupational class I and II reported using active coping more than those in other social occupational classes (p<0.001). Those with high educational attainment, high household income and no benefit receipt all reported using active coping more than those with low educational attainment (p<0.001), low household income (p<0.001) and in receipt of benefits (p<0.001), respectively. Conversely, there were no differences by ethnicity, migration status, first language or religion.

Approximately one third of the sample reported using spiritual coping to cope with general stress. There was a higher proportion of spiritual coping in females in comparison to males (p<0.001). The use of spiritual coping was also highest in the 65

years old and older age group (p=0.014). There was a higher proportion of spiritual coping in those who identified as Black Caribbean or Black African in comparison to the other ethnic groups (p<0.001) and in migrants and those whose first language was not English in comparison to non-migrants (p<0.001) and those whose first language was English (p<0.001), respectively. As expected, there was a low proportion of spiritual coping in those who were not affiliated with any religion (p<0.001). In terms of SES indicators, there were higher proportions of spiritual coping in those individuals with low educational attainment (p<0.001), in social occupational classes IV and V (p<0.001), in low income households (p<0.001) and those receiving benefits (p<0.001). Additionally, there was a lower proportion of spiritual coping in non-heterosexuals compared to heterosexuals, but this was only marginally significant (p=0.054).

	Life events		Acti	ve coping	id billoon	Spirit	tual coping	00000
	µ(95% CI)	ď	2	%(95% CI)	ď	2	%(95% CI)	đ
Total Sample (n=1052)	3.1(3.0-3.3)			89.6(87.8-91.5)			33.2(29.7-36.6)	
Sociodemographics								
Gender		<0.001			0.020			<0.001
Male (n=437)	3.5(3.3-3.6)		375	87.3(84.3-90.4)		117	26.3(22.1-30.9)	
Female (n=615)	2.8(2.7-3.0)		563	91.7(89.5-93.9)		246	39.4(35.3-43.7)	
Age		<0.001			<0.001			0.014
17-29 (n=246)	2.6(2.4-2.9)		226	91.8(87.7-94.6)		70	27.9(22.0-34.7)	
30-44 (n=333)	2.8(2.6-3.0)		315	94.2(90.8-96.4)		119	34.6(29.1-40.5)	
45-64(n=344)	3.9(3.7-4.1)		301	87.0(82.8-90.3)		115	32.8(27.6-38.3)	
65+ (n=129)	3.6(3.2-3.9)		96	74.4(66.1-81.3)		59	46.4(37.7-55.4)	
Ethnicity		0.004			0.916			<0.001
White British(n=536)	3.3(3.1-3.5)		473	89.2(86.3-91.5)		93	15.1(12.3-18.5)	
Black Caribbean (n=85)	2.9(2.5-3.3)		80	92.5(83.2-96.8)		53	59.5(47.7-70.3)	
Black African (n=135)	2.8(2.4-3.1)		121	88.7(81.9-93.2)		110	80.1(71.8-86.5)	
White Other(n=147)	3.3(3.0-3.7)		134	91.5(85.7-95.1)		39	25.3(18.7-33.3)	
Non-White Other (n=98)	2.7(2.3-3.0)		86	89.2(81.2-94.0)		52	50.6(40.1-61.1)	
Mixed (n=50)	2.9(2.5-3.4)		44	89.2(78.2-95.0)		15	29.2(17.9-43.7)	
Migrant Status		<0.001			0.143			<0.001
Migrant 0-10 years	2.6(2.3-3.0)		115	90.7(83.7-94.9)		70	55.8(45.7-65.5)	
Migrant 11-20 years	2.8(2.4-3.1)		105	95.2(89.0-98.0)		66	57.9(47.8-67.3)	
Migrant >21 years	3.6(3.3-4.0)		114	86.0(78.9-91.0)		68	50.6(41.6-59.5)	
UK born (n=668)	3.2(3.1-3.4)		592	89.3(86.7-91.4)		156	22.1(18.8-25.8)	
First Language		0.065			0.231			<0.001
English (n=839)	3.2(3.0-3.3)		753	90.2(88.0-92.0)		240	27.2(23.8-30.9)	

Table 3-2 Stressful life events and coping (active and spiritual) by socio-demographic and socioeconomic indicators

Other (n213)	2.9(2.6-3.2)		185	87.3(82.1-91.2)		123	57.7(50.4-64.7)	
Religion		0.037			0.366			<0.001
None (n=403)	3.2(3.0-3.4)		366	91.3(88.1-93.6)		13	3.3(1.9-5.8)	
Christian (n=525)	3.1(2.9-3.3)		465	89.1(86.1-91.5)		277	52.5(47.6-57.3)	
Muslim (n=78)	2.7(2.3-3.1)		99	85.0(74.5-91.6)		56	69.5(55.8-80.5)	
Other (n=46)	3.7(3.1-4.2)		41	88.6(75.7-95.1)		17	33.7(21.3-48.8)	
Sexual Orientation		0.722			0.019			0.054
Heterosexual (n=985)	3.1(3.0-3.3)		875	89.3(87.1-91.0)		347	33.9(30.4-37.6)	
Non-heterosexual (n=63)	3.0(2.6-3.5)		61	97.5(90.5-99.4)		14	21.7(12.9-34.1)	
SES Indicators								
Educational Attainment		<0.001			<0.001			<0.001
GCSE or below (n=260	3.6(3.3-3.9)		202	78.9(73.7-83.3)		106	38.5(32.2-45.3)	
A Level/Vocational	3.1(2.9-3.4)		235	89.6(84.9-92.9)		114	41.5(35.1-48.2)	
Degree or above (n=530)	) 2.9(2.7-3.1)		501	94.6(92.2-96.3)		143	26.3(22.3-30.8)	
Social occupational class		0.154			<0.001			<0.001
Class I & II (n=506)	3.1(2.9-3.3)		478	94.2(91.6-96.1)		142	26.8(22.8-31.2)	
Class III (n=286)	3.2(3.0-3.5)		236	83.8(79.0-87.7)		66	33.7(28.0-39.9)	
Class IV & V (n=183)	3.3(3.0-3.5)		155	86.0(80.2-90.3)		84	43.6(36.0-51.4)	
None assigned (n=77)	2.7(2.3-3.1)		69	90.0(81.3-94.9)		38	45.5(34.2-57.2)	
Household Income		<0.001			<0.001			<0.001
£0-12,097 (n=176)	3.7(3.4-4.0)		148	85.2(79.2-89.7)		91	50.4(42.5-58.4)	
£12,098-31,494 (n=240)	3.3(3.0-3.5)		202	85.5(80.3-89.4)		97	39.6(32.9-46.6)	
£31,495+ (n=531)	2.9(2.7-3.0)		499	93.8(91.3-95.6)		131	23.8(19.7-28.3)	
Benefit Receipt		<0.001			<0.001			<0.001
No (n=797)	2.9(2.8-3.1)		727	91.8(89.7-93.5)		249	29.9(26.2-33.8)	
Yes (n=255)	3.7(3.5-4.0)		211	82.8(77.5-87.1)		114	43.5(36.9-50.4)	
Weighted percentages to p-values indicate significa. Cl=confidence interval	account for surv nce from X2 test	ey design; f 's with Rao	requen & Scot	icies are unweighte t corrections	d and may n	ot add u	ıp due to missing v	alues.

64.1% of the sample indicated that they used avoidance coping to cope with general stress (Table 3.3). In terms of sociodemographic indicators, there was a higher proportion of avoidance coping in those who identified as Black Caribbean, Black African and Non-White Other in comparison to the White British group (p<0.001). There was a higher proportion of avoidance coping in migrants compared to those who were UK born (p<0.001). There was also a higher proportion of avoidance coping in those who had a religious affiliation compared to those whose first language was English (p=0.003) and those with no religion (p=0.012), respectively. Conversely, there were no differences by SES indicators.

38.2% of the sample used alcohol and 22.3% of the sample used smoking to cope with general stress. There was a higher proportion of coping by alcohol in males (p=0.001) and in age groups under 65 years old (p<0.001). Additionally, there were higher proportions of coping by alcohol in those who identified as White British (p<0.001), UK born (p<0.001), whose first language was English (p<0.001), those who were not affiliated with any religion (p<0.001) and non-heterosexuals (p=0.001). There was a lower proportion of coping by smoking in the 65 years old and over age group (p=0.013), in the Black African group (p<0.001) and in migrant groups (p=0.012). In terms of SES indicators, the proportion of those using alcohol to cope increased with educational attainment (p<0.001) and household income (p<0.001) while the proportion of those using smoking to cope decreased with educational attainment (p<0.007).

	Avoi.	dance coning	vo Kor (Brinni	Conir	no (alcohol)		Conin	a (smokina)	
	۲	%(95% CI)	ď	c	%(95% CI)	ď	c	%(95% CI)	đ
Total Sample (n=1052)		64.1(61.1-67.1)			38.2(34.9-41.5)			22.3(19.5-25.0)	
Sociodemographics									
Gender			0.049			0.001			0.120
Male (n=437)	266	61.0(56.2-65.5)		186	43.2(38.4-48.2)		101	24.5(20.5-28.9)	
Female (n=615)	414	66.9(63.0-70.6)		204	33.7(29.9-37.7)		118	20.3(17.2-23.9)	
Age			0.293			<0.001			0.013
17-29 (n=246)	148	60.1(53.7-66.1)		91	36.9(30.8-43.4)		63	25.9(20.7-31.9)	
30-44 (n=333)	225	67.2(61.9-72.1)		150	45.8(40.1-51.6)		67	21.0(16.6-26.1)	
45-64(n=344)	225	64.8(59.4-69.9)		132	39.0(33.8-44.6)		77	23.9(19.4-29.2)	
65+ (n=129)	82	64.6(55.8-72.5)		17	13.8(8.5-21.6)		12	10.1(5.8-16.9)	
Ethnicity			<0.001			<0.001			<0.001
White British(n=536)	310	57.5(53.3-61.7)		265	51.5(46.7-56.3)		127	25.4(21.6-29.6)	
Black Caribbean (n=85)	60	70.7(60.0-79.4)		21	24.9(17.0-35.0)		18	21.6(14.0-31.8)	
Black African (n=135)	114	82.7(73.7-89.1)		16	12.3(7.8-18.8)		8	5.9(2.9-11.6)	
White Other(n=147)	95	63.7(55.1-71.6)		52	36.6(28.6-45.3)		34	26.6(19.5-35.1)	
Non-White Other (n=98)	69	68.1(57.6-77.0)		23	26.5(18.1-37.1)		23	25.6(17.6-35.7)	
Mixed (n=50)	31	61.9(47.6-74.5)		13	26.1(15.5-40.4)		0	19.0(10.1-32.7)	
Migrant Status			<0.001			<0.001			0.012
Migrant 0-10 years (n=126)	87	68.4(59.5-76.2)		27	23.0(16.1-31.7)		16	13.4(8.1-21.5)	
Migrant 11-20 years	86	77.7(68.6-84.7)		28	27.1(19.3-36.7)		19	19.8(13.0-29.0)	
Migrant >21 years (n=133)	100	75.0(66.3-82.1)		32	26.1(18.8-34.9)		19	16.6(10.8-24.6)	
UK born (n=668)	400	59.7(55.9-63.3)		298	45.1(40.9-49.4)		163	25.5(22.1-29.2)	
First Language			0.003			<0.001			0.127
English (n=839)	524	61.9(58.5-65.2)		350	42.6(38.9-46.3)		184	23.3(20.4-26.5)	

Table 3-3 Coping (avoidance, by alcohol, by smoking) by socio-demographic and socioeconomic indicators

Other (n213)	156	73.3(66.5-79.2)		40	20.1(15.0-26.5)		35	18.0(13.0-24.4)	
Religion			0.012			<0.001			0.776
None (n=403)	233	57.8(52.8-62.6)		209	51.6(46.3-56.9)		84	22.6(18.6-27.1)	
Christian (n=525)	357	67.9(63.6-71.9)		161	32.0(27.8-36.4)		110	22.3(18.6-26.6)	
Muslim (n=78)	58	72.8(60.2-82.5)		5	7.8(2.6-21.0)		14	18.0(10.5-29.2)	
Other (n=46)	32	66.4(50.3-79.5)		15	35.9(22.5-52.0)		1	26.4(14.8-42.6)	
Sexual Orientation			0.574			0.001			0.183
Heterosexual (n=985)	634	63.9(60.7-66.9)		355	37.0(33.6-40.4)		202	21.9(19.2-24.8)	
Non-heterosexual (n=63) SES Indicators	43	67.5(54.7-78.1)		35	58.1(45.5-69.7)		17	29.2(19.2-41.8)	
Educational Attainment			0.197			<0.001			<0.001
GCSE or below (n=260	161	62.2(55.6-68.3)		52	22.9(17.5-29.3)		78	32.4(26.5-39.0)	
A Level/Vocational	182	68.8(62.7-74.3)		78	30.1(24.5-36.4)		62	25.6(20.3-31.7)	
Degree or above (n=530)	337	62.6(58.2-66.7)		260	49.6(44.9-54.3)		79	15.8(12.8-19.5)	
Social occupational class			0.316			<0.001			0.084
Class I & II (n=506)	317	61.9(57.5-66.0)		249	50.3(45.6-55.0)		89	18.8(15.4-22.8)	
Class III (n=286)	182	63.4(57.5-68.9)		95	35.0(29.1-41.3)		71	27.0(21.8-32.8)	
Class IV & V (n=183)	126	68.8(61.0-75.7)		33	19.8(14.3-26.7)		44	25.0(19.2-32.0)	
None assigned (n=77)	55	69.5(57.9-79.1)		13	18.8(11.4-29.5)		15	21.0(12.8-32.6)	
Household Income			0.161			<0.001			0.007
£0-12,097 (n=176)	121	69.3(62.2-75.5)		37	22.4(16.7-29.5)		52	30.7(23.9-38.4)	
£12,098-31,494 (n=240)	152	63.3(56.5-69.7)		56	24.0(18.8-30.2)		56	25.0(19.6-31.3)	
£31,495+ (n=531)	331	61.1(56.9-65.2)		270	51.4(46.7-56.0)		92	18.9(15.5-22.8)	
Benefit Receipt			0.063			<0.001			<0.001
No (n=797)	504	62.6(59.0-65.9)		328	42.4(38.6-46.3)		142	19.4(16.5-22.6)	
Yes (n=255)	176	69.0(62.9-74.5)		62	25.1(19.8-31.3)		17	31.3(25.6-37.7)	
Weighted percentages to ac	scount	t for survey design; fr	equencies a	re unwe	eighted and may not	add up due t	o missin	g values.	

*p-values indicate significance from X2 tests with Rao & Scott corrections* Cl=confidence interval

# 3.3. Latent classes

#### 3.3.1. Model selection

The aim of the first stage of analysis was to determine the number of latent classes that optimally describe advantaged and disadvantaged social identities in this sample. It was decided that all sociodemographic and socioeconomic indicators should be included in the model for two reasons. Firstly, variables that were not associated with discrimination, life events or coping strategies were included in the model as the combination of these variables are theoretically different to the separately considered indicators. Secondly, using more indicators in LCA has been shown to be generally beneficial; increasing class assignment accuracy, improving convergence rates and decreasing boundary parameter estimates (322). Age and gender were also entered into the model as covariates to improve proper class assignment.

Table 3.4 shows the model fit statistics for latent class models with two to eight latent class solutions. The BIC had its lowest value at five classes but the BIC for six classes was also similar. The SSABIC had its lowest value at the seven class solution, although similar SSABIC values were also observed for the six class solution. These three solutions (5-7 classes) had entropy over 0.800 and a low number of bivariate residuals. The Lo-Mendell-Rubin likelihood ratio test showed there was a significant difference between the five and six class solution. As a result of these model fit statistics both the five and six class solutions.

	Model Fit Statistics					
	AIC <sup>a</sup>	BIC <sup>b</sup>	SSABIC <sup>c</sup>	Ed	BVR <sup>e</sup>	LMR-LRT <sup>t</sup>
Number of classes						(p-value)
2 class	15605	15819	15682	0.899	18	1200.44(<0.001)
3 class	15024	15347	15140	0.847	5	614.00(<0.001)
4 class	14803	15234	14958	0.850	3	260.84(<0.001)
5 class	14675	15215	14869	0.866	3	169.44(0.011)
6 class	14611	15261	14845	0.881	3	105.29(<0.001)
7 class	14561	15320	14834	0.896	3	97.97(0.770)
8 class	14530	15398	14843	0.907	3	73.39(0.767)

<sup>a</sup>Akaike's Information Criteria (AIC) <sup>b</sup>Bayesian Information Criteria (BIC)

<sup>c</sup>Sample Size Adjusted Bayesian Information Criteria (SSABIC)

dEntropy

<sup>e</sup>Number of bivariate residuals

<sup>f</sup>Lo-Mendell-Rubin likelihood ratio test (LMR-LRT)

In order to resolve this ambiguity, I inspected the response probability profiles of both the five and six class solutions to see which solution contained the most informative classes. The six class solution contained similar classes to the five class solution with the addition of a predominantly low SES class, predominantly composed of long term migrants from the Caribbean and Ireland. This was an informative addition, considering that it also resulted in greater differentiation between the classes in terms of both SES and migration status indicators. Therefore I chose the six class model as the basis of further analyses (see table 3.5 for the six class solution and appendix A2 for the five class solution).

# 3.3.2. Description of classes

Table 3.5 displays the classes and provides a description of each class by sociodemographic and socioeconomic indicators. Classes were labelled with a tag of SES, ethnicity and migration status where possible. As all three migrant classes are comprised of ethnic minorities with no one ethnic group predominating the classes, no ethnicity tags were applied to classes 4-6. Similarly, although Class 3 was predominantly White British, an ethnicity tag was not used for this class due to the proportion of Black Caribbean and Mixed ethnicity groups in this class being similar to the proportion seen in the SELCOH 2 sample as a whole. Each class represents a social identity based on the intersection of SES, ethnicity and migration status. In this thesis, social identity is a relational term that defines who we are in terms of similarities or differences with others, which shape individual experience. Each class is described in detail below:

## **Class 1: High SES White non-migrant**

The first latent class is predominantly UK born (96.3%) and identifies as White British (89.2%). Among all the classes, class 1 are the most likely to identify as having no religion (66.3%). This class is also defined by high SES; with a large proportion working in professional or managerial occupations (75.2%), living in a high income household (86.4%) and holding a University degree (80.9%). This class also has low levels of benefit receipt (5.3%).

#### **Class 2: Mixed SES ethnic minority non-migrant**

The second latent class is also predominantly UK born (75.7%) but in contrast to Class 1, all identify as an ethnic minority: mostly Black African (42.9%), Black Caribbean (27%) or Non White Other (18.9%). This class is the most likely to be aged between 17 and 29 (56%) and a high proportion (91%) are affiliated with a religion (Christian, Muslim or Other). This class is mixed in terms of social occupational class: 45.8% are in

professional or managerial occupations, 22.9% in skilled occupations while 28.2% had no assigned social occupational class. Within this class, those who had no assigned social occupational class were predominantly in the 17-29 age group and currently in education (data not shown). Educational attainment and annual household income were also mixed.

#### Class 3: Low SES non-migrant

Similarly to Class 1, the third class is also predominantly UK born and mostly identifies as White British (78.5%). However, 10.7% identify as Black Caribbean and 7.8% identify as Mixed ethnicity in this class. In contrast to Classes 1 and 2, this class is characterised by low SES: low educational attainment, low household income and mainly working in skilled (51.2%) and semi or unskilled occupations (31.9%). Additionally, a high proportion of this class is also in receipt of benefit (51.8%).

#### **Class 4: Low SES migrant**

The fourth class is composed of predominantly low SES migrants, with 88% having resided in the UK for more than ten years. 56.2% of these migrants were born in the Caribbean and 16.7% were born in Ireland (data not shown). This class is also the oldest class, with 28.8% being over 65 years of age or older. This class is the most likely to identify as Black Caribbean (54.6%) and all speak English as a first language. This class is also characterised by low SES: low educational attainment, low household income and only 5.3% are in professional or managerial occupations.

#### Class 5: High SES migrant

The fifth class is predominantly composed of migrants who are most likely to have been residing in the UK for twenty years or less (68.9%). This class is mixed in terms of ethnicity but most likely to identify as White Other (49.3%). This class is the most likely to identify as non-heterosexual (15.8%) and has a high proportion of individuals whose first language is not English (54.2%). In contrast to class 4, this class is characterised by high
SES: high educational attainment, high household income and a high proportion working in professional or managerial occupations (79.4%). They also have low levels of benefit receipt (4.5%).

# **Class 6: Mixed SES migrant**

The final class is predominantly composed of migrants (99.5%) whose first language is not English (91.9%). Within this class, there is a mixture of ethnicities but most are likely to identify as Black African (43.1%). This class also has the highest proportion of individuals identifying as Muslim (27.1%). This class differs to the other two migrant classes in terms of SES, in that it is more mixed. Similar to Class 4, this class is characterised by high levels of benefit receipt (50%) but it is more mixed in terms of both educational attainment and household income, with 22.5% holding a degree and 27.1% in the highest income bracket.

	and a section of the		and a second					Î
Model indicators		Clace 1	( Jace J	Clace 3	Clace A	Clace 6	Clace 6	2
		(n=377)	(n=119)	<b>Ciass 3</b> (n=232)	N=(50)	<b>Ciass 3</b> (n=122)	(n=152)	2
Sex	Male	179(54.1)	46(44.5)	96(47.1)	18(41.2)	47(42.7)	51(39.6)	0.034
	Female	198(45.9)	73(55.5)	136(52.9)	32(58.8)	75(57.3)	101(60.4)	
Age (in	17-29	90(30.6)	59(57.9)	46(27.0)	7(20.7)	18(18.2)	26(23.3)	<0.001
years)	30-44	142(38.6)	32(23.9)	33(16.0)	8(18.0)	67(55.7)	51(34.9)	
	45-64	113(24.4)	27(17.5)	9(39.0)	18(32.4)	32(22.8)	55(30.8)	
	65+	32(6.4)	1(0.7)	54(18.0)	17(28.8)	5(3.3)	20(11.0)	
Ethnicity	White British	341(89.2)	0	188(78.5)	0	3(2.4)	4(2.9)	<0.001
	Black Caribbean	3(0.8)	33(27.0)	21(10.7)	28(54.6)	0	0	
	Black African	0	51(42.9)	0	2(4.7)	18(15.1)	64(43.1)	
	White Other	20(5.8)	5(4.1)	6(3.0)	16(29.5)	62(49.3)	38(24.8)	
	Non White Other	1 (0.2)	21(18.9)	0	0	34(28.9)	42(26.5)	
	Mixed	12(4.0)	9(7.1)	16(7.8)	4(11.2)	5(4.3)	4(2.7)	
Migrant	Born in the UK	356(96.3)	87(75.7)	224(98.9)	0	0	1(0.5)	<0.001
status	Migrant (0-10)	0	12(9.3)	0	5(12.0)	65(57.1)	44(31.6)	
	Migrant (11-20)	3(0.9)	11(9.6)	0	14(35.1)	30(23.2)	52(36.8)	
	Migrant (21+)	11(2.8)	8(5.4)	3(1.1)	29(52.9)	27(19.7)	55(31.1)	
First	English	376(99.8)	116(97.3)	231(99.6)	50(100)	54(45.8)	12(8.1)	<0.001
Language	Other	1(0.2)	3(2.7)	1 (0.4)	0	68(54.2)	140(91.9)	
Religion	None	240(66.3)	8(6.6)	91(43.4)	7(17.2)	43(34.5)	14(10.9)	<0.001
	Christian	129(31.7)	71(59.9)	131(52.5)	42(80.0)	63(53.0)	89(57.2)	
	Muslim	0	28(23.4)	5(2.2)	1(2.8)	3(2.5)	41(27.1)	
	Other	8(2.0)	12(10.0)	5(1.9)	0	13(9.9)	8(4.9)	
Sexual	Heterosexual	350(92.1)	112(94.3)	220(96.0)	50(100)	105(84.2)	148(97.9)	<0.001
Orientation	Other	27(7.9)	7(5.7)	9(4.0)	0	17(15.8)	3(2.1)	
Social	Class I & II	293(75.2)	58(45.8)	25(9.6)	3(5.3)	98(79.4)	29(18.9)	<0.001
occupational	Class III	57(15.3)	28(22.9)	117(51.2)	26(53.4)	19(16.2)	39(26.5)	
class (SOC)	Class IV & V	15(4.9)	4(3.1)	75(31.9)	21(41.3)	4(3.6)	64(40.0)	
	No SOC assigned	12(4.6)	29(28.2)	15(7.3)	0	1 (0.8)	20(14.6)	

Table 3-5 Describing the demographic and socio-demographic characteristics of the latent classes

Educational	No	10(2.8)	5(5.0)	160(66.6)	38(76.6)	0	47(29.8)	<0.001
attainment	qualifications/GCSE							
	A Level	55(16.4)	59(49.1)	62(28.5)	12(23.4)	5(4.4)	69(47.8)	
	Degree or above	312(80.9)	55(28.5)	10(4.8)	0	117(95.6)	36(22.5)	
Household	0-£12,097	4(0.9)	14(12.3)	88(43.0)	16(39.0)	5(4.0)	49(39.2)	<0.001
income	£12,098-£31,494	47(12.7)	29(27.1)	91(43.1)	19(42.9)	10(8.6)	44(33.7)	
	£31495+	302(86.4)	62(60.6)	26(13.9)	8(18.1)	96(87.4)	37(27.1)	
Any benefits	No	356(94.7)	99(84.1)	117(48.2)	31(60.3)	116(95.5)	78(50.0)	<0.001
	Yes	21(5.3)	20(15.9)	115(51.8)	19(39.7)	6(4.5)	74(50.0)	
11/0ichtod porcon	to a property for single	in docion fr		, hour and a short of	ton now por	of on proposed	Interioring to the	001

Weighted percentages to account for survey design; frequencies are unweighted and may not add up due to missing values. p-values indicate significance from X2 tests with Rao & Scott corrections Class 1=High SES White non-migrant Class 2=Mixed SES ethnic minority non-migrant Class 3=Low SES non-migrant Class 4=Low SES migrants Class 6=Mixed SES migrant Class 6=Mixed SES migrant

# 3.4. Distribution of discrimination, life events and coping strategies by latent classes

# 3.4.1. Discrimination

The weighted prevalence for each experience of discrimination is reported by each latent class in Table 3.6. In terms of housing discrimination, the low SES migrant class had the highest prevalence of reporting being unfairly not leased a property (8.7%). There was also a higher prevalence of housing discrimination in the mixed SES ethnic minority non-migrant class and mixed SES migrant class in comparison to the high SES White non-migrant class (p=0.001). In contrast, the highest prevalence of employment discrimination was reported by the mixed SES migrant class (20.2%). The prevalence of employment discrimination was also higher in all other latent classes compared to the high SES White non-migrant class (p<0.001). The prevalence of healthcare discrimination was more than double that of the high SES White non-migrant class (p=0.017). The highest prevalence of healthcare discrimination was reported by the mixed SES migrant class (p=0.017). The highest prevalence of healthcare discrimination was reported by the low SES migrant class (11.7%). Overall, the prevalence of discrimination across any of these three domains was more than double that of the high SES White non-migrant class (p<0.001).

	Emp	loyment		Hous	sing	_	Health	- -		Any do	omain	
	z	% (CI 95%)	d	z	% (CI 95%)	-	z	%(CI 95%)	þ	z	%(CI 95%)	d
Total	138	12.9(10.9-15.0)		18	1.7(0.9-2.5)		62	5.6(4.2-6.9)		198	18.3(15.9-20.6)	
Latent classes			<0.001		)	0.001			0.017			<0.001
High SES White non-migrant	29	6.7(4.7-9.6)		7	0.6(0.1-2.3)		1	2.6(1.4-4.7)		38	9.0(6.6-12.2)	
Mixed SES ethnic minority non-migrant	17	13.1(8.3-20.1)		4	3.0(1.1-7.9)		œ	6.6(3.3-12.9)		26	20.6(14.7-28.2)	
Low SES non-migrant	33	14.9(11.0-20.0)		ю	1.3(0.4-4.2)		20	8.0(5.2-12.1)		52	22.4(17.5-28.1)	
Low SES migrant	œ	19.9(10.1-35.6)		4	8.7(3.2-21.8)		D	11.7(4.7-26.1)		13	29.2(17.4-44.8)	
High SES migrant	22	17.2(11.3-25.2)		0	0		10	8.0(4.3-14.4)		31	24.4(17.4-33.0)	
Mixed SES migrant	29	20.2(14.2-27.8)		5	3.4(1.4-8.0)	~	8	4.7(2.4-9.2)		38	25.6(19.0-33.6)	

# 3.4.2. Life events and coping strategies

Table 3.7 and 3.8 show the estimated mean scores for life events and prevalence estimates for coping strategies by latent classes. The mean scores for life events were highest in the low SES non-migrant class and the low SES migrant class (p<0.001). In terms of coping strategies, the lowest proportion of active coping was reported in the low SES non-migrant class (p<0.001). High proportions of spiritual coping were seen in the mixed SES ethnic minority non-migrant class, low SES migrant class and the mixed SES migrant class (p<0.001). The prevalence of spiritual coping in the high SES White non-migrant class was particularly low (12.7%). The highest proportion of avoidance coping was seen in the three different migrant classes and the mixed SES ethnic minority non-migrant classes (p<0.001). In terms of substance use coping, the prevalence of coping by alcohol was far higher in the high SES White non-migrant class (p<0.001) while the prevalence of coping with smoking was higher in the low SES non-migrant class compared to the other classes (p<0.001).

classes of social identities							)	ò .	
		Life events		Active	coping		Spiritu	ual coping	
	z	µ (СІ 95%)	d	c	% (CI 95%)	d	c	%(CI 95%)	d
Total	1052	3.1(3.0-3.3)		938	89.6(87.8-91.5)		363	33.2(29.7-36.6)	
Latent classes			<0.001			<0.001			<0.001
High SES White non-migrant	377	3.0(2.8-3.2)		358	94.9(92.1-96.7)		54	12.7(9.6-16.6)	
Mixed SES ethnic minority non-migrant	119	2.7(2.4-3.0)		108	90.3(83.1-94.6)		73	59.2(49.5-68.3)	
Low SES non-migrant	232	3.7(3.4-4.0)		180	79.3(73.7-84.1)		55	21.2(16.4-27.0)	
Low SES migrant	50	4.0(3.4-4.5)		44	88.3(75.0-95.0)		37	73.4(58.3-84.5)	
High SES migrant	122	2.8(2.5-3.2)		119	97.8(93.3-99.3)		40	33.5(25.2-43.0)	
Mixed SES migrant	152	2.9(2.6-3.2)		128	84.9(78.2-89.8)		104	68.1(59.6-75.5)	

Table 3-7 Mean scores for stressful life events and prevalence estimates for coping strategies (active coping and spiritual coping) by latent

Weighted percentages to account for survey design; frequencies are unweighted and may not add up due to missing values. p-values indicate significance from X2 tests with Rao & Scott corrections CI=confidence interval

Table 3-8 Prevalence estimates of coping strategies (avoidance coping, coping with alcohol, coping with smoking) by latent classes of social identities

		Avoic	lance coping		Copin	g (Alcohol)		Copin	g (Smoke)	
	z	۲	% (CI 95%)	d	۲	% (CI 95%)	d	۲	%(CI 95%)	d
Total	1052	680	64.1(61.1-67.1)		390	38.2(34.9-41.5)		219	22.3(19.5-25.0)	
Latent classes				<0.001			<0.001			<0.001
High SES White non-migrant	377	220	57.9(52.9-62.8)		231	61.4(56.0-6.5)		67	19.3(15.4-24.0)	
Mixed SES ethnic minority non-migrant	119	84	67.5(58.1-75.6)		28	24.2(17.2-33.0)		20	17.4(11.2-26.1)	
Low SES non-migrant	232	136	58.7(51.9-65.2)		59	27.4(21.4-34.4)		83	37.5(30.9-44.7)	
Low SES migrant	50	34	69.5(55.6-80.5)		5	23.1(13.2-37.0)		5	11.9(4.9-26.2)	
High SES migrant	122	88	70.6(61.2-78.6)		45	39.2(30.9-48.1)		19	17.4(11.2-26.2)	
Mixed SES migrant	152	118	78.6(70.8-84.7)		16	11.1(6.8-17.8)		25	18.2(12.5-25.8)	

Weighted percentages to account for survey design; frequencies are unweighted and may not add up due to missing values. p-values indicate significance from X2 tests with Rao & Scott corrections CI=confidence interval

# 3.5. Prevalence of health outcomes by latent classes, age and gender

# 3.5.1. Cross-tabulation

The weighted prevalence for each health outcome by each latent class is reported in Table 3.9. Overall, the prevalence of symptoms of CMD was 22.1%, the prevalence of poor self-rated health was 17.4% and the mean wellbeing score for the sample was 25.1 (SD ±4.55; range 7-35). However, there were considerable differences in patterning of poor self-rated health, CMD and mental wellbeing by the latent classes. The high SES White non-migrant class had the lowest prevalence of symptoms of CMD (13.6%) while the low SES non-migrant and low SES migrant class had the highest prevalence of symptoms of CMD (both 31.3%; p<0.001). Similarly the high SES White non-migrant class also had the lowest prevalence of poor self-rated health (7.9%) while the low SES non-migrant and low SES migrant class also had the highest prevalence of poor selfrated health, at 33.1% and 32.2% respectively (p<0.001). As expected, prevalence of poor self-rated health was highest in the 65 years old and older age group (p<0.001). In contrast the prevalence of CMD was lowest in the over 65 age group (p=0.030). There was also a higher prevalence of both CMD symptoms (p=0.002) and poor self-rated health (p=0.039) in females compared to males. In terms of mental wellbeing, the low SES non-migrant class had the lowest SWEMWBS mean score, indicating poorer mental wellbeing, whilst the high SES migrant class had the highest score (p=0.001). In terms of age and gender, the over 65 year old age group had the highest mean mental wellbeing score (p=0.001) and males had higher mean scores than females (p=0.007).

I able 3-9 Prevalence estima.	tes or cc	immon mental diso	raer, poor	Self-rate	ed nealth and meal	1 SCORES TOI	mental v	velibeing by late	ent classes
	Comn	non Mental Disorde	L.	Self-R	ated Health (Poor)		Mental	Well Being (Me	an score)
	z	% (CI 95%)	d	z	% (CI 95%)	d	д	(CI 95%)	d
Total	231	22.1 (19.4-24.7)		198	17.4(15.0-19.7)		25.1	(24.8-25.4)	
Latent classes									
High SES White non-migrant	51	13.6(10.3-17.8)	<0.001	31	7.9(5.5-11.2)	<0.001	25.6	(25.2-26.0)	0.001
Mixed SES ethnic minority non-migrant	28	22.6(15.7-31.4)		19	14.6(9.1-22.6)		24.9	(24.0-25.9)	
Low SES non-migrant	72	32.0(26.2-38.4)		81	33.1(27.3-39.5)		23.9	(23.2-24.6)	
Low SES migrant	15	32.0(19.8-47.3)		17	32.2(20.5-46.8)		25.3	(23.8-26.8)	
High SES migrant	25	21.1(14.4-29.9)		1	9.3(5.2-16.1)		25.8	(25.1-26.5)	
Mixed SES migrant	40	26.0(19.3-34.1)		37	22.4(16.6-29.5)		25.1	(24.3-26.0)	
Age			0.030			<0.001			0.001
17-29	53	20.8(16.2-26.3)		23	8.8(5.9-12.8)		24.8	(24.3-25.4)	
30-44	71	21.6(17.3-26.6)		35	10.8(7.8-14.8)		25.5	(25.0-26.0)	
45-64	91	27.1(22.4-32.4)		96	29.1(24.2-34.5)		24.5	(23.9-25.0)	
65+	16	12.9(7.9-20.4)		42	33.3(25.4-42.2)		26.3	(25.4-27.2)	
Gender			0.002			0.039			0.007
Male	77	17.7(14.3-21.6)		71	14.8(11.8-18.4)		25.5	(25.0-26.0)	
Female	154	26.0(22.5-29.8)		125	19.7(16.6-23.1)		24.7	(24.4-25.1)	
Weighted percentages to accou p-values indicate significance fr Cl=confidence interval	nt for sur om X2 tex	vey design; frequenc sts with Rao & Scott	ies are unw corrections	reighted	and may not add up	due to missi	ng values.		

-1- 7 HP I 1-1ç ž 441 27 4 4 ę to l dio 4 4 ; 5 Tahla 3-0 Dr

# 3.5.2. Regression Analysis

In the second stage of analysis, a series of logistic and linear regressions were performed to establish the association between each latent class with each health outcome. Table 3.10 present the results for common mental disorder, poor self-rated health and mental wellbeing. In comparison to the high SES White non-migrant class, all classes were associated with increased odds of reporting CMD symptoms and poor self-rated health, except for the high SES migrant class in unadjusted models. Most significantly, in adjusted models, both the low SES non-migrant and low SES migrant class were associated with three times the odds or more of reporting both CMD symptoms and poor self-rated health. In contrast, only the low SES non-migrant class had decreased mental wellbeing in comparison to the high SES White non-migrant class in both unadjusted and adjusted models. There were no differences between the three migrant classes and the high SES White non-migrant class in terms of mental wellbeing.

	Comn	non Mental Dis	order	Poor S	self-Rated Healt	Ļ	Mental	Well Being (M	lean score)
	OR	(CI 95%)	d	OR	(CI 95%)	d	q	(CI 95%)	d
Unadjusted									
Latent classes									
High SES White non-migrant	1.00			1.00			0.00		
Mixed SES ethnic minority non-migrant	1.85	(1.07-3.21)	0.029	1.99	(1.03-3.85)	0.040	-0.65	(-1.67,0.37)	0.210
Low SES non-migrant	2.98	(1.94-4.58)	<0.001	5.76	(3.60-9.22)	<0.001	-1.70	(-2.47, -0.92)	<0.001
Low SES migrant	2.98	(1.44-6.15)	0.003	5.54	(2.68-11.43)	<0.001	-0.29	(-1.87,1.30)	0.724
High SES migrant	1.70	(0.96-2.99)	0.066	1.19	(0.57-2.49)	0.650	0.23	(-0.59,1.05)	0.585
Mixed SES migrant	2.23	(1.35-3.67)	0.002	3.37	(1.97-5.76)	<0.001	-0.46	(-1.38,0.47)	0.335
Age (continuous)	1.00	(0.99-1.01)	0.788	1.04	(1.03-1.05)	<0.001	0.00	(-0.01,0.02)	0.623
Gender (Female)	1.63	(1.20-2.23)	0.002	1.41	(1.02-1.95)	0.040	-0.78	(-1.35, -0.21)	0.007
Adjusted									
Latent classes									
High SES White non-migrant	1.00			1.00			0.00		
Mixed SES ethnic minority non-migrant	1.72	(0.98-3.00)	0.057	2.72	(1.36-5.43)	0.005	-0.49	(-1.53,0.54)	0.355
Low SES non-migrant	3.01	(1.96-4.62)	<0.001	4.56	(2.81-7.40)	<0.001	-1.74	(-2.54, -0.94)	<0.001
Low SES migrant	2.99	(1.43-6.21)	0.004	3.62	(1.73-7.59)	0.001	-0.34	(-1.92,1.23)	0.669
High SES migrant	1.62	(0.92-2.85)	0.097	1.24	(0.58-2.67)	0.584	0.31	(-0.52,1.14)	0.465
Mixed SES migrant	2.14	(1.29-3.55)	0.003	2.95	(1.72-5.05)	<0.001	-0.39	(-1.33,0.55)	0.412
Age	1.00	(0.99-1.01)	0.387	1.04	(1.02-1.05)	<0.001	0.01	(-0.01,0.03)	0.216
Gender (Female)	1.56	(1.13-2.14)	0.006	1.38	(0.97-1.95)	0.075	-0.76	(-1.32, -0.18)	0.010

Table 3-10 Odds ratios and coefficients for health outcomes by latent classes

# 3.6. Summary of results

The first part of this chapter aimed to describe the distribution of discrimination, life events and coping strategies by single social statuses. There was a higher prevalence of reporting any discrimination in those who identified as an ethnic minority, migrant, those whose first language was not English and those in low income households or in receipt of benefit. Although those with low SES reported a higher mean score of life events, those who identified as an ethnic minority or a migrant did not report more life events than the White British or UK born group, respectively. There was a higher proportion of using active coping and coping by alcohol in those with high SES, a higher proportion of coping by smoking in those with low SES and a higher proportion of spiritual coping in ethnic minority and migrant groups. There was also a higher proportion of avoidance coping in those who identified as an ethnic minority, in migrants and those whose first language was not English.

Once the sociodemographic and SES data were reduced in latent class analysis, more nuanced differences in the distribution of discrimination, life events and coping strategies emerged. While all latent classes representing different social identities reported more discrimination in comparison to the high SES White non-migrant class, the greatest prevalence of discrimination was reported by the low SES migrant group. This class is characterized by being of multiple disadvantaged identity; low SES, being an ethnic minority and being a migrant. In terms of discrimination by specific domain, the long term migrant class was at most risk of reporting both housing and healthcare discrimination, while the mixed SES migrant class (almost exclusively consisting of those whose first language is not English) was at the most risk of reporting employment discrimination. While there were important differences in life events mean scores by both SES and migration status when using single social statuses, only differences in SES continued to be notable when using an intersectional approach. The two classes characterized by low

SES reported the highest life events mean score. Interesting difference also emerged in the distribution of coping strategies. The proportion of those using active coping strategies was much lower in the low SES non-migrant class compared to the other classes, while the highest proportions of spiritual coping was seen in the low SES migrant and mixed SES migrant classes. The high SES White non-migrant class reported the most coping by alcohol use while the low SES non-migrant class reported the most coping by smoking. In terms of health inequalities, the largest odds ratios and coefficients were reported for the low SES non-migrant class for all three health outcomes in analyses adjusting for age and gender.

Latent class analysis produced six intersectional social identities that optimally described the diverse inner city sample under investigation in terms of SES, ethnicity and migration status. Given the unique differences in the distribution of discrimination, life events and coping strategies that emerged from taking such an intersectional approach, the following chapters incorporate these social identities to investigate the relationship between more comprehensive measures of employment adversity (Chapter 4), housing adversity (Chapter 5) and healthcare adversity (Chapter 6) with health outcomes, whilst taking into account the role of both life events and coping strategies. Differences in these experiences by social identities may also explain the observed health inequalities between these groups and will be investigated at the end of Chapter 6.

# **Chapter 4 Structural discrimination in employment**

# 4.1 Introduction

# 4.1.1 Rationale

Structural adversity in employment, such as job insecurity and unemployment, are linked to poor health outcomes (208, 210, 211, 343) and their distribution by both SES and sociodemographics are also well documented (212-214). Employment markets are arguably a principal source of social inequality, with adversity such as unemployment and job insecurity also acting as primary stressors and contributing to poor health outcomes. However, few studies have integrated structural (macro), institutional and individual (micro) level determinants of employment related health inequalities within the same study (210, 223). Moreover, these primary stressors have not been investigated alongside secondary stressors, such as experienced and anticipated discrimination, within the same study in the UK (222). Using mixed methods to investigate experiences of employment adversity at these different levels is likely to highlight mechanisms through which macro level inequalities are enacted in institutional interactions and how they may have disproportional effects on health by differing social identity.

## 4.1.2 Aims and hypotheses

# 4.1.2.1 Aims

This chapter aims to investigate the relationship between employment adversity and poor health outcomes in the study sample using both quantitative and qualitative data. The specific aims of the chapter include:

A4.1 (*Quantitative*) To estimate the prevalence of indicators of employment adversity (experienced discrimination, anticipated discrimination, experienced unemployment and job insecurity) and the distribution by latent classes of social identity, age and gender.

A4.2 (*Qualitative*) To describe why certain groups are at more risk of employment adversity and how it is enacted at the institutional level.

A4.3 (Quantitative) To test associations between employment adversity and health outcomes.

A4.4 (*Quantitative*) To test the mediating effects of different coping strategies in the associations between indicators of employment adversity and health outcomes and the role of potential confounders; age, gender and life events.

A4.5 (*Qualitative*) To describe both psychological responses and coping strategies used in relation to employment adversity from multiple perspectives.

# 4.1.2.2 Hypotheses

H4.1 Social identities characterised by low SES and migrant or ethnic minority status will experience more employment adversity.

H4.2 Employment adversity indicators will be associated with poorer health outcomes.

H4.3 Coping strategies will mediate the relationship between employment adversity and poor health such that they partially attenuate the association. In particular, coping by smoking and coping by alcohol will partially attenuate the association between employment adversity and common mental disorder and active coping will mediate the association between employment adversity and self-rated health.

H4.4 After adjusting for potential confounders, employment adversity will remain associated with poor health.

The methods used in this chapter are described in detail in Section 2.4.2.

# 4.2 Results

# 4.2.1 Aim 4.1 Who experiences employment adversity?

Table 4.1 describes the prevalence of employment adversity in the sample. 12.9% of the sample reported experiencing employment discrimination and 3.0% had experienced discrimination in the past year (n=29; data not shown). 14.2% of the sample reported anticipated discrimination, with 9.5% reporting anticipated discrimination without experiencing discrimination. 10.3% of the sample were currently unemployed (analyses excluded those who were permanently sick) and 25.2% reported job insecurity in their current or most recent employment.

Table 4-1 Prevalence of employment adversity in total sample

Employment adversity	n	%	95% CI
Experienced discrimination	138	12.9	(11.0-15.1)
Anticipated discrimination	147	14.2	(12.1-16.5)
No discrimination	814	77.6	(74.8-80.1)
Experienced discrimination only	89	8.2	(6.7-10.1)
Anticipate discrimination only	98	9.5	(7.8-11.5)
Experienced and anticipated discrimination	49	4.7	(3.5-6.2)
Unemployment*	96	10.3	(8.4-12.6)
Job insecurity	259	25.2	(22.5-28.0)

\*Permanently sick excluded from analyses

Weighted percentages to account for survey design; frequencies are unweighted and may not add up due to missing values.

CI=confidence interval.

Table 4.2 and 4.3 describe the distribution of employment adversity by latent classes, age and gender. Participants in the 45-64 years old age group reported more experienced (p<0.001) and anticipated discrimination (p<0.001) than other age groups. Experienced discrimination was also reported by a greater proportion of those in the three migrant classes compared to the three UK born classes (p<0.001). In contrast, anticipated discrimination was most likely to be reported by the mixed SES ethnic minority non-migrant class. Almost a quarter of this class reported that they had stopped themselves applying for work because they felt that they may be treated unfairly (p<0.001). In terms of unemployment, a greater proportion of those in the low SES non-migrant and low SES migrant class reported being currently unemployed (p<0.001) than those in the other latent classes. By age category, being unemployed was most common in the 17-29 year old age group (p=0.002) while job insecurity was most common in the 45-64 years old age group (marginally significant; p=0.053). There were no differences in job insecurity by the latent classes or gender. Furthermore, there were no differences by gender across all types of employment adversity.

	Experi	enced di	scriminati	on		Antic	ipated o	discrimir	nation	
	z	۲	%	95% CI	d	z	Ľ	%	95% CI	d
Latent class					<0.001					<0.001
High SES White non-migrant	377	29	6.7	(4.7-9.6)		377	29	7.4	(5.2-10.5)	
Mixed SES ethnic minority non-	118	17	13.1	(8.3-20.1)		119	29	23.5	(16.7-32.0)	
migrant										
Low SES non-migrant	232	33	14.9	(11.0-20.0)		232	33	14.9	(10.8-20.2)	
Low SES migrant	50	œ	19.9	(10.0-35.6)		50	œ	19.3	(9.7-34.8)	
High SES migrant	122	22	17.2	(11.3-25.2)		122	16	12.7	(7.9-19.8)	
Mixed SES migrant	152	29	20.2	(14.2-27.8)		151	32	21.7	(15.5-29.6)	
Gender					0.436					0.477
Male	437	62	13.8	(10.8-17.4)		436	59	13.4	(10.4-17.0)	
Female	614	76	12.1	(9.7-15.0)		615	88	14.9	(12.2-18.1)	
Age					<0.001					<0.001
17-29	246	22	9.0	(6.0-13.3)		246	30	11.7	(8.0-16.6)	
30-44	333	40	12.2	(8.9-16.4)		333	54	16.7	(13.0-21.2)	
45-64	343	68	20.2	(16.3-24.8)		344	59	17.6	(13.8-22.1)	
65+	129	ω	6.7	(3.4-12.8)		128	4	3.6	(1.3-9.1)	

p-values indicate significance from  $\chi^2$  tests with Rao & Scott corrections CI=confidence interval.

		Uner	Iploymen	t		Job in	security			
	z	۲	%	95% CI	d	z	Ľ	%	95% CI	d
Latent class					<0.001					0.519
High SES White non-migrant	374	19	5.3	(3.3-8.3)		359	89	24.5	(20.6-29.9)	
Mixed SES ethnic minority non-	116	10	9.2	(5.0-16.3)		115	30	24.4	(21.9-39.4)	
migrant										
Low SES non-migrant	208	38	20.7	(15.0-27.9)		232	65	27.8	(25.0-37.8)	
Low SES migrant	49	9	16.1	(7.4-31.8)		49	10	23.3	(8.6-32.0)	
High SES migrant	122	10	8.0	(4.3-14.4)		117	22	19.0	(15.8-29.8)	
Mixed SES migrant	141	13	10.4	(6.0-17.4)		151	43	28.7	(22.8-39.5)	
Gender					0.930					0.734
Male	422	40	10.2	(7.6-13.8)		424	111	25.7	(21.7-30.1)	
Female	588	56	10.4	(8.0-13.4)		599	148	24.7	(21.3-28.4)	
Age					0.002					0.053
17-29	244	33	13.4	(9.7-18.3)		239	55	23.0	(18.2-28.6)	
30-44	326	26	8.7	(5.8-12.7)		319	77	24.4	(19.8-29.7)	
45-64	312	36	12.3	(8.8-17.0)		337	103	30.6	(25.9-35.8)	
65+	128	<del>,</del>	0.7	(0.1-5.1)		128	24	18.6	(12.7-26.5)	

p-values indicate significance from  $\chi^2$  tests with Rao & Scott corrections CI=confidence interval.

Results from logistic regression are presented in Table 4.4 in unadjusted and adjusted models (adjusted for age and gender only). In both unadjusted and adjusted analyses, all latent classes were associated with increased odds of reporting experienced discrimination in comparison to the high SES White non-migrant class. In adjusted analyses, the largest effect sizes were observed for the three migrant classes which were associated with approximately three times the odds or more in comparison to the high SES White non-migrant class. Similarly, all latent classes except for the high SES migrant class had increased odds of reporting anticipated discrimination in both unadjusted and adjusted analyses. Most notably, the mixed SES ethnic minority nonmigrant, long-term migrant and mixed SES migrant classes were all associated with three times the odds or more of reporting anticipated discrimination in adjusted analyses. In both unadjusted and adjusted models, both the low SES non-migrant and low SES migrant class were associated with increased odds of experiencing unemployment compared to the non-migrant advantaged class. After adjusting for age and gender, the effect size was particularly high for low SES non-migrant class, with more than five times the odds of experiencing unemployment. Additionally, in adjusted models, the mixed SES migrant class was also associated with unemployment due to age acting as a negative confounder. There were no associations between the latent classes with job insecurity. However, being in the 45-64 years old age group was associated with job insecurity in unadjusted models.

Table 4-4 Odds ratios for em	ploymer	it adversity by	/ latent cl	asses, a	age and genc	der						
	Expe	rienced discri	mination	Antici	pated discrim	ination	Exper	ienced unempl	oyment	Job in	security	
	OR	95% CI	d	OR	95% CI	d	OR	95% CI	d	OR	95% CI	d
Unadjusted												
Latent class												
High SES White non-migrant	1.00			1.00			1.00			1.00		
Mixed SES ethnic minority	2.09	(1.11-3.96)	0.023	3.84	(2.16-6.82)	<0.001	1.81	(0.80-4.09)	0.154	0.99	(0.61-1.60)	0.978
non-migrant												
Low SES non-migrant	2.44	(1.44-4.12)	0.001	2.19	(1.27-3.75)	0.005	4.68	(2.51-8.76)	<0.001	1.19	(0.81-1.75)	0.385
Low SES migrant	3.45	(1.42 - 8.38)	0.006	2.98	(1.26-7.06)	0.013	3.45	(1.26-9.46)	0.016	0.93	(0.43-2.04)	0.864
High SES migrant	2.88	(1.54-5.37)	0.001	1.82	(0.94 - 3.51)	0.075	1.56	(0.69 - 3.53)	0.286	0.72	(0.43 - 1.21)	0.215
Mixed SES migrant	3.51	(1.99-6.17)	<0.001	3.47	(1.97-6.11)	<0.001	2.08	(0.97-4.49)	0.061	1.24	(0.80-1.92)	0.329
Age												
17-29	1.00			1.00			1.00			1.00		
30-44	1.39	(0.80-2.45)	0.244	1.52	(0.91-2.53)	0.106	0.61	(0.35-1.07)	0.085	1.08	(0.73-1.61)	0.695
45-64	2.56	(1.53-4.28)	<0.001	1.62	(0.98-2.66)	0.060	0.91	(0.54 - 1.53)	0.718	1.48	(1.01-2.16)	0.043
65+	0.72	(0.31 - 1.68)	0.451	0.28	(0.10-0.82)	0.021	0.05	(0.01 - 0.36)	0.003	0.77	(0.45 - 1.31)	0.335
<i>Gender</i> (female)	0.86	(0.59-1.26)	0.437	1.14	(0.79-1.63)	0.477	1.02	(0.67 - 1.55)	0.930	0.95	(0.71 - 1.27)	0.734
Adjusted												
Latent class												
High SES White non-migrant	1.00			1.00			1.00			1.00		
Mixed SES ethnic minority	2.28	(1.21-4.28)	0.011	3.67	(2.06-6.53)	<0.001	1.49	(0.66-3.40)	0.338	1.03	(0.63-1.67)	0.920
non-migrant												
Low SES non-migrant	2.35	(1.34-4.11)	0.003	2.27	(1.30-3.96)	0.004	5.57	(2.91-10.67)	<0.001	1.16	(0.78-1.72)	0.459
Low SES migrant	3.28	(1.26-8.50)	0.015	3.16	(1.29-7.73)	0.012	4.59	(1.64-12.80)	0.004	0.90	(0.40-2.02)	0.804
High SES migrant	2.98	(1.59-5.56)	0.001	1.81	(0.93 - 3.51)	0.080	1.59	(0.70-3.59)	0.266	0.73	(0.43-1.22)	0.228
Mixed SES migrant	3.56	(1.98-6.41)	<0.001	3.51	(1.98-6.25)	<0.001	2.27	(1.03-5.02)	0.043	1.24	(0.80-1.92)	0.346
<i>Age</i> (continuous)	1.01	(1.00-1.02)	0.218	0.99	(0.98-1.00)	0.356	0.97	(0.96-0.99)	<0.001	1.00	(0.99-1.01)	0.471
Gender (female)	0.78	(0.53 - 1.15)	0.201	1.04	(0.71 - 1.50)	0.854	0.97	(0.63 - 1.50)	0.896	0.95	(0.71-1.27)	0.718
Adjusted=adjusted for age (cont OR=odds ratio; CI=confidence ir	tinuous) ¿ nterval.	and gender										

in the second second second 100 +0 -4 Tahla 4-4 Odds ratios

# 4.2.1.1 Qualitative findings

The distribution of employment adversity by social identities presented in Tables 4.2 and 4.3 was reflected in the qualitative data. Both community support workers and employment advisors identified low SES groups, young people, ethnic minorities and migrants as more likely to experience employment adversity. Employment advisors predominantly talked about those with low SES being at most risk of employment adversity but many also reported that being young, an ethnic minority or a migrant sometimes added an additional burden to being of low SES in terms of finding secure employment. Notably, both community support workers and employment advisors often described young black males as the most vulnerable to such adversity.

'I feel there is a lot of discrimination against people on benefits. [Employers] don't see them as individuals and they just see everything that is associated with that word and the reputation people on benefits have. They are very wary of hiring them.' [Employment advisor, JCP2]

"I get quite a few people complain that that they are treated unfairly because of their age. They feel either they are too young or they are too old and that's why they haven't got the job. [With the younger age group] I've had more males say it if I am honest, more Black males if I am honest with you. In some cases it may be true, in the world that we are in there is no point pretending that things aren't like the way they are.' [Employment advisor, JCP1]

#### 4.2.2 Aim 4.2 How is employment adversity experienced?

The nature of employment adversity experienced by these identified groups was described in numerous ways in the qualitative phase of the study by the multiple stakeholders; SELCoH participants, community support workers and employment advisors. During ethnographic fieldwork and interviews, both community support workers and employment advisors were asked questions about their experiences of working with residents experiencing employment adversity (see topic guide in appendix B5). This included questions regarding their role ('Could you tell me more about your specific role in the organisation?'); the problems that their clients faced ('What kind of problems are your clients dealing with?'); unfair treatment experienced by their clients (What kind of unfair treatment do clients complain about?); societal attitudes ('Do you think that some groups have more difficulty finding employment because of negative perceptions of group?'); government policy ('Can you describe how government policy is affecting your ability to help people back into employment?'); and institutional practice ('In what ways are you under pressure to meet organisational targets?'). SELCoH participants were asked to describe their own experiences of employment adversity. This included questions on the experience ('Could you tell me about when you were unfairly not hired for a job?'); and perceived reason for the experience ('For what reason do you feel that you were treated in this way?'). In addition, prompts and probes were used to elicit more detailed information where necessary. Themes that emerged from the data included societal attitudes and government policy at the structural level and company size at the institutional level. Figure 4.1 visualises the thematic framework for employment adversity. This section will describe these themes, how they relate to each other and how they are experienced by community members.



Figure 4-1 Thematic framework of employment adversity at the structural and institutional level

## 4.2.2.1 Structural level themes

Structural determinants of employment opportunities and conditions provide the frame through which institutional processes and practices are enacted. Themes include societal attitudes towards marginalised groups, government policy, employment markets and socioeconomic disadvantage.

#### Societal attitudes

Negative societal attitudes were reported towards benefit recipients and those with certain social identities. These were seen to have adverse effects on interactions within the domain of employment. Negative societal attitudes were reported by all three stakeholder types and can be divided into the following sub-themes: dependency culture, being classed as 'non-deserving' and stereotyping of marginalised groups.

## Dependency culture

There were often contradictory statements about the nature of the working age population in South East London from both community support workers and employment advisors, with those of low SES often stigmatised as dependent on benefits. Employment advisors divided the clients they worked with into those who were able to be competitive in the employment market and those for whom claiming benefits was seen as part of the area's culture. One employment advisor reported that two thirds of the working population were on benefits in a particular area of South East London and that there was too much of a dependency culture that was passed on from one generation to the next.

'[This area] is quite a deprived area and there is a culture of benefit claiming, especially in here in [area]. It's a generational thing, where children learn from their parents. Their parents are on benefits and they don't know any different.' [Employment advisor]

'I think there is this view that young people in this area want everything for nothing, that it's just this young person trying to get a flat, not working, they just want to live off the government and be on benefits.' [Community support worker]

#### Non-deserving claimants

There was a general consensus from both employment advisors and community support workers that benefit claimants were characterised as 'non deserving' and 'at fault for being out of work' by the media. They described how the media stereotyped benefit claimants as lazy individuals making fraudulent claims. They also reported feeling that the government did nothing to counter media stereotyping as it provided them with the public support they needed for austerity policies and increased use of benefit sanctions.

'I think that because of, again, the media, that has always been the case. People who are out of work, signing on, are looked upon as jobless scum and all that kind of stuff and I feel that this recent government, again, my own personal opinions, haven't helped to dissuade that. They are still making people point the finger at people, it's your fault. When actually when you look at the figures, the largest amount of benefit money that is paid out is to pensioners. The amount of money that is paid out to [job seekers] is a very, very small slice. But the government don't want to tell you that because they want, in my opinion, they want people to vilify those who have not worked to make you feel like you are not part of society, so therefore you must go back to work and that is it. You are only a good part of society if you are contributing and paying taxes. It's not fair.' [Employment advisor]

One SELCoH participant described how they felt that they were seen as non-deserving because they were a migrant.

'The haves make us fight each other, we have-nots here, you know, the people who haven't got anything, like in [this area], you know, the ones who live there. They are the ones who see us, they are "this is not your effing country". It's not their fault. It's because of the government that they feel we are taking their money, their houses, but I have worked here my whole life.' [SELCoH participant]

#### Stereotyping

Negative societal attitudes of both young people and older people were also seen as affecting employment opportunities for these groups. Young people were not seen as model employees not only because of lack of experience but also being seen as lazy and unreliable. In contrast, older people were seen as having less to offer and not being adaptable to new working conditions.

'Some organisations, jobs or you know, they just have that assumption that if that young person comes here that they are going to come in late, they are going to steal, they just have this warped perception of what society says on the news about what young people are about really.' [Community support worker]

'Because sometimes an employer will feel that they are at this age so there is no point in going to invest in them because they are going to retire' [Employment advisor]

'Employers are quite wary of taking on older clients because they think that they won't be able to perform certain tasks or they might be slower than a younger employee' [Employment advisor]

Although respondents were able to give numerous examples of negative stereotyping of benefit claimants, young people and older groups, examples of negative stereotyping of other social statuses were scarce. There was an acknowledgement that attitudes towards ethnic minorities may have been negative in the past but that these had changed. There was almost a reluctance to give an opinion on this matter. Notable exceptions were specific stereotyping of young black men and female Muslims.

'[When applying for a job in a café] one of my clients was told that it would be difficult for her to work there because a lot of men came to the café, she thought that they meant as a Muslim woman she would not feel comfortable' [Community support worker]

'If it's a young black boy in a hoodie, they have that perception that they are going to cause trouble, there are all these negative perceptions, but say it was a young presentable white guy, they may give him more of a chance, sort of thing.' [Community support worker]

#### 4.2.2.1.1 Employment markets and government policy

Three themes that were often spoken about in interrelated ways were the economic crisis, employment markets and government policy on welfare reform. Both the current economic climate and government policy were seen as important drivers of change across these themes.

## Economic crisis

Workers talked about the detrimental effect the economic crisis of 2008 was still having on the UK economy and employment market, leading to an increase in unemployment and an increase in competition in the jobs market. Employment advisors saw an increase in the diversity of unemployment benefit claimants and were finding it much more difficult to find opportunities for claimants with limited qualifications.

'I noticed a big change when the banks went bust because we were now getting a whole different type of clientele through the door.' [Employment advisor]

'There are still a limited number of jobs, public sector jobs still being cut and the competition for jobs is high. This often means that people with less qualifications lose out.' [Community support worker]

#### Employment markets

As described above, increased competition in the employment market was seen to affect those with few qualifications most. Employment advisors felt that these claimants were more likely to find themselves in more precarious employment situations that offered little security, such as casual or zero-hour contract work. Support workers indicated that young people, who had less work experience, were particularly vulnerable to such job insecurities.

'You do get [employers] exploiting work experience, oh I can have somebody work for me for 4 weeks for free? Yeah I'll take one, oh I might take them on at the end, oh I will just take another one and another one and another one. Yes, you are able to do that but if I feel that you are just exploiting, I'm not...oh it is alright they haven't got any work experience, they will do it.' [Employment advisor]

'I mean getting jobs in the borough for young people it's just really difficult. Because you know if they don't want to do apprenticeships, which is what is available, you know they struggle because maybe they haven't got the academic levels that are required. Many of the young people we work with have temporary or unstable jobs because they can't get anything else' [Community support worker]

### Welfare reform

Both employment advisors and support workers linked government welfare reform to reduce spending with increasing benefit sanctions and organisational funding cuts. Although both stakeholders described organisation funding cuts as unhelpful, there were mixed reactions to benefit sanctioning to reduce the number of claimants. Some employment advisors and community support workers welcomed stricter rules, citing that many people were claiming employment related benefits for prolonged periods of time without being challenged. However, many of the same workers also felt that the stricter framework also meant that many claimants who were not ready to go back into work were unfairly affected.

'A lot of clients whose Employment Support Allowance re-application fails are put on to Job Seekers Allowance, but they are not ready for employment and this is causing a lot of problems' [Employment advisor]

'[The Job Centre] are so concentrated on the targets [to reduce the number of people claiming unemployment benefits], they don't spend time with the people to find out why. Like, they are so quick to put sanctions on people now, the new rules. But they don't realise the effects the sanctions are going to cause on the person' [Community support worker]

'Um, I'm actually quite a fan of some of these changes that have come in because I think that it shouldn't be right that you can sit and do nothing, if you are able to work, and earn more money than you do if you are going working. That should never be right, because where is the incentive to work? So I agree with the changes that they are bringing in to do with making people that are physically able to work, work. You know we have all started off in jobs that we didn't like doing, but we were able to see beyond that and know that these are the important steps we have to take to get to a higher position and be where we want to be and earn more money. I think it has been too easy for people to sit at home and not do these things.' [Community support worker]

### 4.2.2.1.2 Socioeconomic disadvantage

Socioeconomic disadvantage was discussed as a structural factor in employment adversity in three ways: lack of experience, lack of skills and cumulative disadvantage.

#### Lack of experience

Community support workers reported that young people from low SES backgrounds were often disadvantaged due to a lack of knowledge of how employment markets operate. They were often not prepared for the competitive nature of the market and were not able to take up work placement or volunteering opportunities due to a lack of economic resources.

'I mean getting jobs in the borough for young people it's just really difficult. Because you know if they don't want to do apprenticeships, which is what is available, you know they struggle because maybe they haven't got the academic levels that are required. They may struggle because they are unable to communicate in the way that is needed to get a result. They struggle because they may not understand that, you know, having a particular attitude in certain situations may not necessarily get you the result that you need. So again, I do think it's the society, it's the environment, it's that stereotyping, it's young people feeling as though they have to follow that role, they really don't have a choice in the matter and they can't go down the other road' [Community support worker]

'A lot of our young people can't take on volunteering or internships that maybe a young person from a more affluent background could take on. They just can't afford to do something like that for three months, six months, whatever it is'. [Community support worker]

One SELCoH participant discussed how she felt her lack of experience and lack of guidance affected her employment opportunities.

'Yeah and I think that it is unfair that being taught how to navigate [employment opportunities] is not something that has been happening in my family for generations and my parents didn't teach me the fantastic ways of negotiating the system and all of that but again, it is what it is.' [SELCoH participant]

#### Lack of skills

Employment advisors and community support organisations both cited lack of skills as the predominant reason for their clients facing employment adversity. This was often described in different ways for different age groups. Lack of skills across all ages also meant that many clients were only able to gain employment in low wage jobs that were often insecure i.e. temporary contracts with no guarantee on minimum number of hours per week (zero hour contracts).

'If they have not engaged in their education then sometimes when they have got to me, it is harder for them because they can't apply for apprenticeships because they still need to have five A to C's. They have not gone to Uni so they don't have a degree so they can't apply for graduate jobs. So all you've got now is a small pool of things that are often zero hour or casual contracts, and you still need to have qualifications for a lot of that. So they are having to repeat bits of education and no one wants to do that once they've come out of school, you don't want to come out and do maths, 'but I got my Maths GCSE', 'yeah, but you got a D and you need to go back and get a C'. 'Oh I am not doing it again'. 'Yeah, but you need to do it again to get a better job.' If you've managed to slip between the cracks at school as a young person it gets very difficult.' [Employment advisor]

'You get a lot of people who haven't worked for quite a long while and who haven't got a lot of qualifications or a particular skill and the salary that they feel they need and the salary they command, you wouldn't warrant that with an employer. And it is having to bridge that gap to show that is not realistic but also to work with them to see what other benefits they can get to support them back into work.' [Employment advisor]

#### Cumulative disadvantage

Adversity across other domains was also seen as a barrier to employment. Workers gave numerous examples of clients with housing problems that took priority over seeking employment. Chronic socioeconomic disadvantage was also seen as a barrier to obtaining employment as the costs of being in work were often too high to take on opportunities, especially for those who had childcare costs.

'You have to put yourself in their shoes, I am human. You want them to be doing their job searches but if they have other things on, especially housing issues, it must be stressful. They need to sort out these issues first.' [Employment advisor]

'When [I first starting looking for work] there was a big barrier in terms of gathering money for child care deposits to begin with and I had to fight tooth and nail. And actually, a local charity to this area came up trumps and really helped with that to ease that barrier to work, but that was a big issue' [SELCoH participant]

### 4.2.2.2 Institutional level themes

The structural factors outlined above affect the interactions of community members with both employers and employment advisors to reinforce macro-level inequalities in employment adversity. These interactions are presented in two different institutional contexts: applying for work and receiving unemployment benefit.

# 4.2.2.2.1 Applying for work

Adversity in the process of applying for work encompassed the following sub-themes; hiring practices, closing off opportunities to outsiders and experiences of discrimination.

### Hiring practices

Employment advisors worked with a number of companies in order to find employment for their job-seeking clients. A number of advisors remarked that hiring policies differed from company to company. In particular, employment advisors articulated that smaller companies were often more prescribed in terms of what type of person they were looking for.

'Maybe it's because [employers in smaller companies] have got to be in close proximity to somebody and they want someone that they feel they will be able to get on with. But if you don't try to get on with people from different backgrounds then how do you know? Bigger companies they don't necessarily engage with everybody at such a low level. Like if you are the Chief Exec of Tesco, you are not going to know the names of people that work here. And so you may not care too much about the general makeup if you are just going to take one person. But if you are taking on 10 people then I suppose it would look good if you take on a mixture of people but if you are only going to take one then you are going to take the one that you want, it's your company and it's your rules. So yeah, small businesses do tend to be a bit more prescribed about who they want [Employment advisor]

### Closing off opportunities

Both employment advisors and SELCoH participants felt that smaller companies closed off opportunities for certain groups of people because they had a pre-conceived idea of what type of person would fit into their workforce or they were worried about the work performance of certain groups of people. Employment advisors also felt that employers sometimes asked for educational qualifications that were not necessary for the job which excluded people from low SES backgrounds entering the employment market.

'And again I noticed to be honest I am fairly sure [the company] works on a friend policy, I am fairly sure they are all mates there because they always seem like it when I go there. So maybe they just didn't feel like hiring me because they didn't really know me. I think the boss just thought I wouldn't fit in to the team because I was younger' [SELCoH participant]

'You get some job descriptions where they are asking for all these qualifications and you just think, really? Do they really need to have a degree to do this job? I understand that an employer wants the best candidates that they can but sometimes they ask for qualifications that are just unnecessary and I don't think this is fair' [Employment advisor]

### Experiences of discrimination

SELCoH participants, employment advisors and community support workers all gave examples of discrimination experiences. These were classified as either explicit or implicit discrimination experiences.

# Explicit discrimination

Workers were able to give numerous examples of the negative attitudes some employers held in regard to age, gender and those from low SES backgrounds in receipt of benefits that affected hiring practices.

'Some organisations, jobs or you know, they just have that assumption that if that young person comes here that they are going to come in late, they are going to steal, they just have this warped perception of what society says on the news about what young people are about really' [Community support worker]

'There are a lot of employers that won't take 50 pluses. It is very difficult, we have got apprenticeships for younger ones and things there, but when you are 50 plus it is very difficult because some employers don't want to take you on. They wonder how many years they are going to get out of you when actually you are 50, you have still got at least another 15 or 20 years probably, so why write people off?' [Employment advisor]

'Some employers are very hesitant to work with us and our clients. There is a lot of discrimination against people on benefits. [Employers] don't see them as individuals and they just see everything that is associated with that word and the reputation people on benefits have.' [Employment advisor]

'I've often had employers say that they won't take a woman for a job because it requires heavy lifting or something like that and I would challenge it, saying that I have worked in factories which involves heavy lifting or using heavy machinery and I could do it so there is no reason why any other woman can't do it.' [Employment advisor]

SELCoH participants were able to give historical examples of discrimination attributable to their migration status and ethnicity. One participant described her experience of applying for teaching positions after she had retrained as a teacher after arriving in the UK. She explained how she was sent to many schools for interviews by employment advisors in the 1970s only to be told by the head teacher that the position had been filled or there was some kind of mistake. She knew that it was because they did not want a Black teacher. However, both workers and SELCoH participants were unable to give current examples of explicit discrimination which was attributed to migration status or ethnicity when asked.

'And when I finished [the training], the hard work started. Going to school, oh so they've found somebody? Oh no they said I had to come here? Oh really, oh I'm sorry, there is no
position available. Oh that was the best thing ever and I go back to tell [the employment advisor], you say you want Black teachers, you don't....There weren't a lot of black teachers so to see a really Black me from Africa, I don't know what they think. Also...my accent and my surname, yes I think that was that too.' (SELCOH participant]

#### Implicit discrimination

All stakeholders were able to give examples of employment adversity where the role of discrimination was ambiguous. SELCoH participants often pointed out the frustration of being certain they were discriminated against while being given reasons that they could not challenge. Both employment advisors and support workers often empathised with their clients and agreed that many of these situations may have involved implicit discrimination. Yet, some SELCoH participants also acknowledged that there were often more tangible reasons for these experiences and suggested attributing adversity to discrimination was sometimes used as an excuse.

'I really thought that was the worst excuse they could have used [where the employer stated that they had booked too many people for the job]. I would rather them say yeah, a Black guy, we don't want you. I would rather that because it is like well at least you are being honest. Telling me there is no space is like you are insulting my intelligence to the highest level now' [SELCOH participant]

'We live in such a cultured place that it has to be something else. I understand that there are still racist people but because of the laws and freedoms that we have, I don't think people are allowed to [discriminate] in professional places like work and stuff like that. In business places I don't think it is allowed. It still does happen, but fortunately it hasn't really happened to me and I just feel we have moved forward from that, we have evolved. So 9 times out of 10 I do feel that it is an excuse.' [SELCOH participant]

Both employment advisors and community support workers felt that the most common reason for perceiving discrimination in applying for work was unrealistic expectations. This was particularly salient for young people. Support workers described how young peoples' lack of experience in the employment market meant that they often

underestimated the amount of experience that was needed for certain positions or the amount of preparation that was needed for job interviews.

'Most of the time I don't think it's discrimination. Sometimes their expectations are actually very high of what they want to do in life, to what is actually a reality on the ground as well. So we might get, you know, we have had young people in here who think they can zoom into a job and they don't have to do, well I'm not going to do the washing up or sweep the floor or any of that because I have never done that at home so why should I have to do it in a job? But that's the reality of life. You know most people don't go into a £50,000-a-year job straight away.' [Community support worker]

#### 4.2.2.2.2 Receiving unemployment benefit

Institutional spaces acted as a place where employers, employees and employment advisors interacted and where processes of employment adversity were ethnographically observed. Two main sub-themes were identified as important for understanding this process from the perspective of employment advisors and support workers: challenging clients and challenging employers.

#### Challenging clients

Client and staff expectations often led to difficult interactions, mistrust and misinformation. SELCoH participants perceived the employment advisors' role as a form of surveillance or monitoring rather than helping them find work. To some extent this view was also shared by community support workers who felt that employment advisors were more interested in reducing the number of benefit claimants than supporting community members back into work. However, most of the employment advisors who participated detailed how they had joined the organisation because they wanted to help people. At the same time they did acknowledge that the pressure they were under to see all of their clients and reach certain targets meant that they sometimes had to 'shut down' their emotions and limit the time they spent listening to clients.

'A lot of people do feel like they are being monitored. With new clients there is often a barrier that we have to overcome to gain their trust.' [Employment advisor]

'I tried quite hard to not come across as a [state] robot, I want to try and connect with somebody but when you have got a lot of stuff you have to get through sometimes people want to talk to you and you want to listen but, you know, you've only got a certain amount of time and you can see your queue building up so you kind of have to shut your emotions off a little bit.' [Employment advisor]

'I can see it in [the employment advisor's] face you think I am full of crap and I am not full of crap. But the fact that you are thinking that and I can feel that in their nonchalant attitude towards my plight and I am like you have money, I get it, I am the one who is broke and I am not begging for money because I love to do it, it was like one of the most demeaning things in the world for me, going to sign on for this little bit of money and then have them barrage you with all these questions, are you looking for a job? Why haven't you got a job? Have you tried this? This is going to get cut off, do you understand? I was clumped in with all the rest of the guys at the time that were doing that.' [SELCoH participant]

A main part of the role for both employment advisors and community support workers is to challenge their clients to take on as much personal responsibility as possible in finding employment. The most common way of dealing with situations where clients felt that they were unfairly treated was for workers to concentrate on encouraging clients to put the situation behind them and continue to apply for work. Workers would listen to their clients' stories and be sympathetic, but would refocus the problem back on to the client and personal responsibility.

'So even with the whole thing with migrants and with ethnic minorities sometimes you are told that you are going to be treated unfairly so you take it on as if it is. It could be that you just weren't good enough for that job and it is easy sometimes for you to turn around and play the race card.' [Community support worker]

'But [discrimination] does exist, so when people come and say to me you can tell they didn't want a Black person. It is also that they might not say that to [a white advisor] so I

have to give them sympathy because they have obviously had a knock back. It could be but I wasn't there so I don't know, so I say it could be but let's not focus on that, there are going to be people and you can't change people's minds but I can give you pointers on things you can do. So for example on your CV, don't put your nationality down you don't need to, why are you putting your nationality down? When you are putting down what qualifications you've got, put down what is the equivalent UK qualification.' [Employment advisor]

'My thing is I try to tell customers that you can't change what colour you are and you can't change what age you are but what you can do is you can change your approach to things.' [Employment advisor]

# Challenging employers

Challenging employers about unfair treatment was seen as more difficult. Most employment advisors were too focused on helping clients into work or persuading employers to work with their client group to challenge employers' hiring practices. For example, although advisors would challenge stereotypical views of employers and make them aware of equal opportunities where possible they were not always able to ensure that employers adhered to such policies. Furthermore, advisors felt that they had to continue to work with such employers so that they would not lose jobs for the overall client group.

'Yeah, if somebody says something to me that I believe is truly, truly unfair or even prejudice, I will say something but I am very careful about it. I don't want to lose business but I have not worked with people because I didn't get a good feeling from them. They might have said they want this type of person or that type of person and I just didn't. You know I would keep going at first and if I sent a person for interview and they keep sending them back like no I don't want that type of person. What type of person? That type of person.' [Employment advisor]

#### 4.2.3 Aim 4.3: What impact does employment adversity have on health?

Table 4.5 describes the prevalence of common mental disorder, poor self-rated health and mean mental wellbeing scores by indicators of employment adversity and presents unadjusted models for the associations between employment adversity and health outcomes. There was a greater proportion of reporting CMD symptoms in those who experienced any of the four types of employment adversity. Similarly, those who reported unemployment, job insecurity and anticipated discrimination also had mental wellbeing scores lower than the sample mean score (25.1) and were more likely to report poor selfrated health. There were no differences in mean mental wellbeing scores and the proportion of those reporting poor self-rated health by experienced discrimination.

Results from logistic regressions show that all four types of adversity are associated with increased odds of CMD. Notably, both anticipated discrimination and unemployment were associated with 2-3 fold greater odds of CMD. All types of adversity except experienced discrimination were associated with increased odds of poor self-rated health. In particular, unemployment was associated with twice the odds of poor self-rated health. Additionally, results from linear regression show that anticipated discrimination, unemployment and job insecurity are all associated with reduced mental wellbeing scores.

Table 4-5 Prevalence of co	mmor	i menta	al disord	er and poor s	elf-rated	health	, and n	nean mental	wellbeing	g scores	by employmer	nt adversity
		Com	mon mer	ntal disorder		Poor	self-ra	ted health		Mental	wellbeing	
Employment adversity	z	۲	%	95% CI	d	۲	%	95% CI	d	ц	95%CI	d
Experienced discrimination												
No	913	190	20.6	(18.0-23.5)	0.004	167	16.9	(14.5-19.5)	0.273	25.2	(24.8-25.5)	0.183
Yes	138	41	32.2	(24.5-41.1)		29	20.7	(14.7-28.4)		24.6	(23.8-25.4)	
Anticipated discrimination												
No	904	177	19.5	(17.0-22.4)	<0.001	163	16.4	(14.1-19.0)	0.045	25.4	(25.0-25.7)	<0.001
Yes	147	54	37.4	(29.8-45.8)		33	23.3	(17.0-31.1)		23.5	(22.7-24.3)	
Unemployment												
No	914	168	18.3	(15.8-21.1)	<0.001	136	13.4	(11.3-15.8)	0.003	25.5	(25.2-25.8)	<0.001
Yes	96	36	36.7	(27.2 - 47.3)		25	25.0	(17.3 - 34.8)		23.4	(22.5-24.3)	
Job insecurity												
No	764	147	19.0	(16.2-22.2)	<0.001	130	15.7	(13.3-18.6)	0.004	25.5	(25.2-25.8)	<0.001
Yes	259	11	31.1	(25.6-37.1)		65	23.9	(19.0-29.7)		23.9	(23.3-24.4)	
Unadjusted models			OR	95% CI	d		OR	95% CI	d	q	95% CI	d
Experienced discrimination			1.84	(1.21-2.78)	0.004		1.29	(0.82-2.02)	0.274	-0.57	(-1.42,0.27)	0.183
Anticipated discrimination			2.46	(1.68-3.62)	<0.001		1.55	(1.01-2.39)	0.046	-1.84	(-2.65, -1.03)	<0.001
Unemployment			2.59	(1.61-4.16)	<0.001		2.15	(1.29-3.59)	0.003	-2.13	(-3.06, -1.20)	<0.001
Job insecurity			1.92	(1.38-2.68)	<0.001		1.68	(1.17-2.41)	0.005	-1.65	(-2.29, -1.01)	<0.001
Weighted percentages to accc	ount fo	r survey	v design;	frequencies ar	e unweigl	nted an	id may i	not add up du	e to missir	ng values		

p-values indicate significance from  $\chi^2$  tests with Rao & Scott corrections OR=odds ratio; Cl=confidence interval; b=regression coefficient

#### 4.2.3.1 Aim 4.4 Possible mediators and confounders

#### 4.2.3.1.1 Mediation

As described in section 2.2.3.3, coping strategies are conceptualised as possible mediators and each individual coping strategy was tested in a three step process as described in 2.3.2.4. The first steps of mediation testing, establishing an association between employment adversity and health outcomes, were performed in analyses in section 4.2.3. Results from the next two steps of mediation testing are presented in Table 4.6.

In unadjusted ordinal regression models, those who experienced employment discrimination had increased odds of engaging in spiritual coping but there were no associations with other coping strategies. Similarly, those who anticipated discrimination in employment also had increased odds of using spiritual coping. However, anticipated discrimination was also associated with both increased odds of avoidance coping and decreased odds of active coping. In contrast, unemployment and job insecurity were only associated with increased odds of coping by smoking. However, the association between job insecurity and increased odds of coping by smoking was only marginally significant (p=0.054).

There were a number of associations between the various coping strategies and health outcomes. Notably, only health behaviour coping strategies were associated with CMD and represented additional risk factors for this outcome. Those who coped with stress by using alcohol or smoking most of the time had two to three fold greater odds of CMD compared to those who never used these coping strategies while coping by smoking sometimes was also associated with twice the odds of CMD. Other coping strategies tested were not associated with CMD.

Active coping appeared to be a protective factor in terms of poor self-rated health. Compared to those who never used active coping (e.g., do something about the stressful situation), those who engaged in active coping sometimes or most of the time had decreased odds of reporting poor self-rated health. Conversely, those who used spiritual coping most of the time had increased odds of reporting poor self-rated health compared to those who never coped with prayer. Those who reported using avoidance coping rarely had decreased odds of poor self-rated health compared to those who never used avoidance coping. Coping by alcohol rarely or sometimes was associated with decreased odds of reporting poor self-rated health compared to those who never coped by alcohol. Coping by smoking most of the time was associated with increased odds of poor self-rated health compared to those who never coped by smoking to be a risk factor for poor self-rated health.

In terms of mental wellbeing, those who engaged in active coping rarely or sometimes had decreased mental wellbeing scores compared to those who never used active coping. Those who used spiritual coping most of the time had increased mental wellbeing scores compared to those who never used spiritual coping, suggestive of a protective role for spiritual coping, while those using avoidance coping sometimes had reduced mental wellbeing compared to those who never used avoidance coping. Coping by alcohol at any frequency was associated with decreased mental wellbeing scores compared to those who never used avoidance coping by smoking sometimes and most of the time was also associated with decreased mental wellbeing scores. These results suggest health behaviour coping to be a risk factor for reduced mental wellbeing.

Table 4-6 Ordinal logistical by coping strategy	regression for cc	ping stra	ttegies (4 levels)	by emple	oyment adversity a	nd logist	ic and linear regressior	for health outcomes
	Active		Spiritual		Avoid		Alcohol	Smoke
	OR (CI 95%)	d	OR (CI 95%)	d	OR(CI 95%)	þ	OR(CI 95%) p	OR(CI 95%) p
<i>Employment adversity</i> Experienced discrimination	0.96(0.66-1.39)	0.831	1.63(1.13-2.34)	0.009	1.33(0.91-1.94)	0.139	0.83(0.59-1.17) 0.276	1.36(0.91-2.02) 0.132
Anticipated discrimination	0.69(0.50-0.95)	0.022	2.40(1.71-3.37)	<0.001	2.33(1.67-3.24)	<0.001	0.93(0.67-1.29) 0.650	1.35(0.92-1.97) 0.123
Unemployment	0.77(0.49-1.23)	0.277	1.07(0.71-1.60)	0.757	1.02(0.67-1.56)	0.913	0.87(0.56-1.33) 0.514	1.97(1.25-3.09) 0.003
Job insecurity	0.80(0.60-1.08)	0.144	0.89(0.68-1.17)	0.415	1.03(0.80-1.34)	0.801	1.03(0.78-1.35) 0.853	1.37(0.99-1.88) 0.054
	Common Disorder	Mental	Poor self-rated	health	Mental wellbeing			
	OR(95% CI)	d	OR(95% CI)	d	b(95% CI)	d	1	
<b>Coping strategy</b> Active								
Never	1.00		1.00		0.00			
Rarely	1.18(0.47-2.97)	0.728	0.70(0.31-1.60)	0.399	-2.51(-4.36, -0.66)	0.008		
Sometimes	1.77(0.91-3.42)	0.091	0.48(0.26-0.87)	0.017	-1.89(-3.33, -0.46)	0.010		
Most of the time	0.76(0.38-1.52)	0.433	0.30(0.16-0.57)	<0.001	0.38(-1.08,1.84)	0.607		
Spiritual								
Never	1.00		1.00		0.00			
Rarely	1.02(0.61-1.70)	0.945	0.85(0.47-1.55)	0.601	-0.41(-1.25,0.43)	0.337		
Sometimes	1.40(0.93-2.09)	0.107	1.46(0.94-2.24)	0.088	-0.75(-1.60, -0.10)	0.083		
Most of the time	1.38(0.93-2.05)	0.112	1.66(1.11-2.50)	0.014	0.87(0.04,1.70)	0.039		
Avoid								
Never	1.00		1.00		0.00			
Rarely	0.88(0.52-1.48)	0.627	0.40(0.22-0.71)	0.002	-0.81(-1.77,0.14)	0.095		
Sometimes	1.38(0.91-2.09)	0.128	0.68(0.45-1.02)	0.065	-1.41(-2.27, -0.54)	0.001		
Most of the time	1.06(0.61-1.83)	0.838	0.96(0.57-1.61)	0.874	0.41(-0.67,1.49)	0.457		
Drink								
Never	1.00		1.00		0.00			
Rarely	0.69(0.43-1.11)	0.123	0.58(0.37-0.92)	0.020	-1.17(-1.98, -0.36)	0.005		
Sometimes	1.05(0.73-1.50)	0.806	0.45(0.30-0.68)	<0.001	-0.78(-1.41, -0.16)	0.014		
Most of the time	2.07(1.13-3.79)	0.018	0.62(0.29-1.33)	0.219	-2.10(-3.46, -0.75)	0.002		
Silloke Mayar	1 00		1 00					
	00		00.1		00.0			

dflo 2 Į0 .<u>c</u> d lin 2 7 ÷ ž 2 14 (2/0 (4 P) . .9 ţ .ç -01017 :7 C

0.740	<0.001	<0.001
-0.18(-1.26,0.90)	-1.70(-2.63, -0.77)	-2.93(-3.86, -2.00)
0.236	0.982	<0.001
0.360 0.56(0.21-1.46)	<0.001 0.99(0.56-1.75)	<0.001 3.37(2.23-5.11)
0.68(0.30-1.54)	2.38(1.53-3.71)	3.23(2.11-4.95)
Rarely	Sometimes	Most of the time

OR, odds ratio; CI, confidence interval; b=regression coefficient.

In order to be considered a mediator a coping strategy variable needed to show a significant association with both a health outcome and an indicator of employment adversity. Associations were considered significant at a conventional p-value of 0.05. Figure 4.2 shows the coping strategies identified that could still be potential mediators after these first two mediation steps. As coping by alcohol was not associated with any employment adversity it was not considered in further analyses. The remaining coping strategies were then entered into the final mediation step which is shown in Table 4.7.

Figure 4-2 Identified possible mediators from mediation testing (after steps 1 and 2)



After adding all potential mediators into models testing the association between individual indicators of employment adversity and health outcomes two coping strategies were identified as having a mediating effect, as shown in table 4.7. A coping variable was considered to have a mediating effect where there was a substantial attenuation in the association between an indicator of adversity and a health outcome, and the mediator was significantly associated with the outcome in the model. A 10% change in an unadjusted coefficient or odds ratio was considered as a substantial attenuation. Active coping demonstrated a mediating effect in the association between anticipated discrimination and decreased mental wellbeing by attenuating the association by 16%. Smoking as a coping strategy also demonstrated a mediating effect in the association between unemployment and all three health outcomes. It attenuated the association between unemployment and CMD, poor self-rated health and decreased mental wellbeing by 11%, 10% and 15%, respectively.

	Health	Outcome							
	Comme	on Mental Dis	sorder	Poor se	elf-rated healt	Ļ	Mental w	rellbeing	
	OR	(95% CI)	d	OR	(95% CI)	ď	q	(95% CI)	d
Anticipated discrimination									
Unadjusted				1.55	(1.01-2.39)	0.046	-1.84	(-2.65, -1.03)	<0.001
+active coping				1.50	(0.97 - 2.33)	0.070	-1.54 <sup>a</sup>	(-2.33, -0.75)	<0.001
+spiritual coping				1.43	(0.91 - 2.23)	0.122	-2.00	(-2.82, -1.19)	<0.001
+avoidant coping				1.52	(0.98-2.36)	0.061	-1.90	(-2.70, -1.09)	<0.001
Experienced unemploymer	nt								
Unadjusted	2.59	(1.61-4.16)	<0.001	2.15	(1.29-3.59)	0.003	-2.13	(-3.06, -1.20)	<0.001
+coping with smoking	2.31 <sup>a</sup>	(1.41-3.77)	0.001	$1.93^{a}$	(1.15 - 3.26)	0.013	-1.80 <sup>a</sup>	(-2.70, -0.90)	<0.001
OR= odds ratio; b=regressio	n coeffici	ent; Cl= confid	dence inter	val.					

Table 4-7 Odds ratios for health outcomes by employment adversity and possible mediators

<sup>a.</sup> Attenuation >10% from unadjusted coefficient or odds ratio

# 4.2.3.1.2 Potential confounders

Table 4.8 presents odds ratios and coefficients for health outcomes by experienced discrimination. Four separate block adjusted models are presented in this table; an unadjusted model, a model adjusting for latent classes, a model adjusting for age and gender and a model adjusting for life events. In the unadjusted model, experienced discrimination was only associated with increased odds of CMD. It was not associated with poor self-rated health or mental wellbeing. Adjusting for the latent classes attenuated the association with CMD by 12% while adjusting for life events attenuated this association by 16%. No attenuation of the association between experienced discrimination and CMD was seen in the age and gender model. Table 4.9 presents results from the fully adjusted model (also adjusting for CMD and poor self-rated health at SELCoH 1 for CMD and poor self-rated health outcomes, respectively). Adjusting for all potential confounders and mediators simultaneously results in a full attenuation of the association between experienced discrimination and increased odds of CMD. This attenuation was driven by adjusting for the latent classes and life events. Adjusting for coping strategies and health outcomes at SELCoH 1 did not attenuate this association further.

Table 4-8 Block adjusted models of associations of employment discrimination and health outcomes, adjusting for latent classes, age and gender, and life events

	Common Mental OR(95% CI)	Disorder p	Poor self-rated h OR(95% CI)	ealth p	Mental wellbeing b (95% CI)	٩
Employment adversity						
Experienced discrimination	1.84(1.21-2.78)	0.004	1.29(0.82-2.02)	0.274	-0.57(-1.42,0.27)	0.183
Block adjusted latent classes model						
Experienced discrimination	1.61(1.07-2.44)	0.023	1.06(0.65-1.73)	0.815	-0.48(-1.33,0.37)	0.265
Latent classes						
High SES White non-migrant	1.00		1.00		0.00	
Mixed SES ethnic minority non-migrant	1.80(1.04-3.13)	0.035	2.00(1.03-3.87)	0.040	-0.63(-1.65,0.39)	0.227
Low SES non-migrant	2.87(1.87-4.40)	<0.001	5.74(3.56-9.23)	<0.001	-1.66(-2.43, -0.87)	<0.001
Low SES migrant	2.80(1.37-5.73)	0.005	5.49(2.66-11.35)	<0.001	-0.22(-1.80,1.36)	0.785
High SES migrant	1.61(0.91-2.85)	0.103	1.18(0.56-2.49)	0.665	0.28(-0.55,1.11)	0.504
Mixed SES migrant	2.09(1.26-3.45)	0.004	3.34(1.92-5.80)	<0.001	-0.39(-1.33, 0.55)	0.414
Block adjusted age and gender model						
Experienced discrimination	1.88(1.23-2.87)	0.003	1.25(0.79-1.97)	0.350	-0.63(-1.47,0.22)	0.145
Age (continuous)	1.00(0.99-1.01)	0.915	1.04(1.03-1.05)	<0.001	0.00(-0.01,0.02)	0.578
Gender (female)	1.66(1.22-2.27)	0.001	1.47(1.05-2.06)	0.025	-0.80(-1.37, -0.23)	0.006
Block adjusted life events model						
Experienced discrimination	1.54(0.98-2.41)	0.060	0.88(0.54-1.43)	0.600	-0.27(-1.16,0.62)	0.556
Life events	1.22(1.12-1.33)	<0.001	1.40(1.27-1.53)	<0.001	-0.33(-0.49, -0.16)	<0.001
OR=odds ratio; b=regression coefficient; CI=c	confidence interval.					

Table 4-9 Fully adjusted model of associations of employment discrimination and health outcomes, adjusting for latent classes, age and gender, 

stressful life events and coping strategies.							
	Common Mental OR(95% CI) <sup>ª</sup>	l Disorder p	Poor self-rated h OR(95% CI) <sup>b</sup>	ealth p	Mental wellbeing b (95% CI)	d	
Fully adjusted model							1
Experienced discrimination	1.39(0.84-2.30)	0.199	0.75(0.40-1.40)	0.361	-0.16(-0.99,0.68)	0.716	
Latent classes							
High SES White non-migrant	1.00		1.00		0.00		
Mixed SES ethnic minority non-migrant	2.46(1.24-4.88)	0.010	1.38(0.63-3.03)	0.416	-0.98(-1.99,0.02)	0.055	
Low SES non-migrant	2.32(1.29-3.87)	0.004	1.32(0.72-2.41)	0.367	-1.43(-2.26, -0.59)	0.001	
Low SES migrant	2.67(1.14(6.24)	0.023	1.86(0.73-4.75)	0.192	-0.63(-2.16,0.89)	0.413	
High SES migrant	2.01(0.98-4.16)	0.058	0.93(0.38-2.30)	0.878	-0.17(-1.04,0.70)	0.697	
Mixed SES migrant	2.45(1.31-4.57)	0.005	1.34(0.63-2.86)	0.442	-1.15(-2.17, -0.13)	0.027	
Age (continuous)	0.99(0.98-1.01)	0.292	1.03(1.01-1.04)	<0.001	0.01(-0.01,0.03)	0.374	
Gender (female)	1.52(1.04-2.22)	0.029	1.66(1.05-2.61)	0.030	-0.88(-1.42, -0.38)	0.001	
Life events	1.15(1.04-1.28)	0.009	1.30(1.15-1.47)	<0.001	-0.28(-0.43, -0.12)	0.001	
Active coping							
Never	1.00		1.00		0.00		
Rarely	0.67(0.21-2.14)	0.498	1.21(0.42-3.53)	0.726	-2.13(-4.04, -0.21)	0.030	
Sometimes	1.32(0.52-3.33)	0.561	0.85(0.40-1.83)	0.678	-1.25(-2.78, -0.27)	0.107	
Most of the time	0.54(0.20-1.41)	0.207	0.55(0.24-1.29)	0.168	0.58(-0.97,2.14)	0.462	
Spiritual coping							
Never	1.00		1.00		0.00		
Rarely	0.91(0.48-1.71)	0.763	1.21(0.58-2.54)	0.609	-0.14(-0.95,0.66)	0.729	
Sometimes	1.12(0.69-1.83)	0.641	1.06(0.56-2.01)	0.857	-0.42(-1.26,0.41)	0.320	
Most of the time	1.52(0.89-2.62)	0.128	1.35(0.76-2.40)	0.309	0.34(-0.54,1.23)	0.448	
Avoidance coping							
Never	1.00		1.00		0.00		
Rarely	0.86(0.44-1.71)	0.668	0.55(0.25-1.21)	0.135	-0.42(-1.42,0.58)	0.410	
Sometimes	1.07(0.62-1.84)	0.806	0.70(0.37-1.31)	0.261	-0.97(-1.89, -0.04)	0.041	
Most of the time	1.16(0.59-2.27)	0.669	1.15(0.55-2.40)	0.703	-0.10(-1.20,1.00)	0.861	
Coping (smoking)							
Never	1.00		1.00		0.00		
Rarely	0.67(0.29-1.59)	0.365	0.57(0.20-1.61)	0.289	0.01(-1.04,1.05)	0.989	
Sometimes	2.18(1.21-3.96)	0.010	1.14(0.52-2.49)	0.751	-1.11(-2.01, -0.21)	0.016	
Most of the time	1.95(1.13-3.38)	0.016	3.30(1.79-6.07)	<0.001	-1.93(-2.80, -1.05)	<0.001	
Coping (alcohol)							

Never	1.00		1.00		0.00	
Rarely	0.90(0.50-1.63)	0.726	0.99(0.50-1.94)	0.975	-1.15(-1.98, -0.32)	0.007
Sometimes	1.41(0.87-2.28)	0.162	0.84(0.48-1.46)	0.536	-0.74(-1.46, -0.03)	0.042
Most of the time	2.14(0.94-4.85)	0.069	0.33(0.12-0.87)	0.024	-1.60(-2.90, -0.29)	0.017
CMD (at S1)	7.36(5.00-10.81)	<0.001				
Poor self-rated health (at s1)	•		12.32(7.76-19.58)	<0.001		
OR=odds ratio; b=regression coefficient; CI=co	onfidence interval.					

adjusting for CMD at SELCOH I.<sup>b</sup> adjusting for poor self-rated health at SELCOH I

Table 4.10 presents odds ratios and coefficients for health outcomes by anticipated discrimination in four separate models (as described above) and the fully adjusted model is presented in table 4.11. In unadjusted models, anticipated discrimination was associated with all three health outcomes. The association between anticipated discrimination and increased odds of CMD was not substantially attenuated in any of the block adjusted models. However, after adjusting for all potential confounders and mediators simultaneously in the fully adjusted model, anticipated discrimination was associated with less than twice the odds of reporting CMD. This attenuation was predominantly driven by adjusting for latent classes, life events and CMD at SELCOH 1.

The association between anticipated discrimination and poor self-rated health was substantially attenuated in the separate models adjusting for the latent classes and life events by 14% and 23%, respectively. Interestingly, there was also an increase in the odds of reporting poor self-rated health in the model adjusting for age and gender due to age acting as a negative confounder. Adjusting for all of these variables in the fully adjusted model fully attenuated the association. Adjusting for poor self-rated health at SELCOH 1 did not attenuate the association further. Life events also attenuated the association between anticipated discrimination and mental wellbeing by 12% in the block adjusted models. In the fully adjusted model, adjusting for life events attenuated the association by 16% while adjusting for coping strategies attenuated the association by a further 22%. Active coping, which is identified as a mediator in table 4.7, was the coping strategy driving this attenuation (data not shown).

Table 4-10 Block adjusted models of associations of anticipated discrimination and health outcomes, adjusting for latent classes, age and gender, and life events.

	Common Mental	Disorder	Poor self-rated h	ealth	Mental wellbeing	
	OR(95% CI)	d	OR(95% CI)	đ	b (95% CI)	ď
Employment adversity						
Anticipated discrimination	2.46(1.68-3.62)	<0.001	1.55(1.01-2.39)	0.046	-1.84(-2.65, -1.03)	<0.001
Block adjusted latent classes model						
Anticipated discrimination	2.24(1.53-3.28)	<0.001	1.33(0.85-2.09)	0.212	-1.76(-2.57, -0.95)	<0.001
Latent classes						
High SES White non-migrant	1.00		1.00		0.00	
Mixed SES ethnic minority non-migrant	1.60(0.91-2.81)	0.101	1.90(0.98-3.67)	0.058	-0.36(-1.37,0.65)	0.488
Low SES non-migrant	2.82(1.84-4.34)	<0.001	5.65(3.53-9.04)	<0.001	-1.57(-2.33, -0.81)	<0.001
Low SES migrant	2.71(1.31-5.62)	0.007	5.35(2.61-10.99)	<0.001	-0.07(-1.64,1.49)	0.926
High SES migrant	1.62(0.91-2.88)	0.098	1.17(0.55-2.46)	0.683	0.30(-0.54,1.13)	0.486
Mixed SES migrant	1.99(1.21-3.26)	0.006	3.25(1.89-5.60)	<0.001	-0.20(-1.14,0.73)	0.668
Block adjusted age and gender model						
Anticipated discrimination	2.46(1.67-3.63)	<0.001	1.78(1.13-2.81)	0.013	-1.81(-2.63, -1.00)	<0.001
Age (continuous)	1.00(0.99-1.01)	0.003	1.04(1.03-1.05)	<0.001	0.00(-0.01,0.02)	0.738
Gender (female)	1.62(1.18-2.22)	0.641	1.45(1.04-2.04)	0.030	-0.75(-1.31, -0.19)	0.009
Block adjusted life events model						
Anticipated discrimination	2.28(1.55-3.36)	<0.001	1.20(0.77-1.85)	0.418	-1.62(-2.44, -0.81)	<0.001
Life events	1.22(1.12-1.32)	<0.001	1.38(1.26-1.52)	<0.001	-0.30(-0.46, -0.14)	<0.001
OR=odds ratio; b=regression coefficient; CI=cc	onfidence interval.					

Table 4-11 Fully adjusted model of associations of anticipated discrimination and health outcomes, adjusting for latent classes, age and gender, strassful life events and coning strategies.

stressiul life events and coping strategies.						
	Common Mental OR(95% CI) <sup>a</sup>	Disorder p	Poor self-rated h OR(95% CI) <sup>b</sup>	iealth p	Mental wellbeing b (95% Cl)	٩
Fully adjusted model						
Anticipated discrimination	1.66(1.03-2.66)	0.037	1.02(0.58-1.78)	0.950	-1.14(-1.90, -0.39)	0.003
Latent classes						
High SES White non-migrant	1.00		1.00		0.00	
Mixed SES ethnic minority non-migrant	2.32(1.16-4.63)	0.017	1.36(0.62-2.97)	0.437	-0.86(-1.86,0.14)	0.093
Low SES non-migrant	2.18(1.26-3.78)	0.005	1.31(0.72-2.38)	0.376	-1.37(-2.20, -0.55)	0.001
Low SES migrant	2.67(1.15-6.19)	0.022	1.84(0.73-4.62)	0.196	-0.59(-2.10,0.93)	0.448
High SES migrant	2.13(1.06-4.28)	0.033	0.90(0.37-2.22)	0.825	-0.17(-1.03,0.69)	0.697
Mixed SES migrant	2.38(1.28-4.42)	0.006	1.30(0.62-2.75)	0.484	-1.05(-2.07, -0.04)	0.041
Age (continuous)	0.99(0.98-1.01)	0.364	1.03(1.01-1.04)	<0.001	0.01(-0.01,0.02)	0.499
Gender (female)	1.54(1.05-2.25)	0.028	1.67(1.06-2.63)	0.027	-0.86(-1.40, -0.33)	0.002
Life events	1.15(1.03-1.28)	0.011	1.29(1.13-1.46)	<0.001	-0.25(-0.40, -0.09)	0.002
Active coping						
Never	1.00		1.00		0.00	
Rarely	0.69(0.21-2.27)	0.540	1.15(0.39-3.43)	0.798	-2.15(-4.04, -0.26)	0.026
Sometimes	1.32(0.50-3.44)	0.574	0.84(0.39-1.80)	0.648	-1.25(-2.77, -0.26)	0.104
Most of the time	0.56(0.21-1.54)	0.263	0.54(0.23-1.28)	0.164	0.48(-1.07,2.03)	0.545
Spiritual coping						
Never	1.00		1.00		0.00	
Rarely	0.88(0.46-1.68)	0.707	1.23(0.59-2.55)	0.586	-0.10(-0.91,0.71)	0.812
Sometimes	1.09(0.67-1.78)	0.715	1.05(0.55-2.00)	0.873	-0.38(-1.21,0.45)	0.370
Most of the time	1.45(0.84-2.50)	0.182	1.33(0.75-2.37)	0.333	0.46(-0.42,1.35)	0.306
Avoidance coping						
Never	1.00		1.00		0.00	
Rarely	0.83(0.41-1.65)	0.591	0.57(0.26-1.24)	0.156	-0.39(-1.38,0.61)	0.446
Sometimes	1.02(0.58-1.78)	0.950	0.71(0.38-1.32)	0.276	-0.87(-1.79,0.05)	0.063
Most of the time	1.07(0.54-2.11)	0.855	1.15(0.56-2.39)	0.699	-0.07(-1.03,1.16)	0.903
Coping (smoking)						
Never	1.00		1.00		0.00	
Rarely	0.65(0.27-1.56)	0.338	0.56(0.20-1.54)	0.260	0.08(-0.97,1.13)	0.883
Sometimes	2.18(1.20-3.96)	0.011	0.71(0.38-1.32)	0.743	-1.08(-1.96, -0.18)	0.018
Most of the time	2.00(1.15-3.46)	0.014	1.15(0.56-2.39)	<0.001	-1.94(-2.81, -1.06)	<0.001
Coping (alcohol)						

Never	1.00		1.00		0.00	
Rarely	0.89(0.49-1.63)	0.710	0.96(0.49-1.89)	0.914	-1.09(-1.92, -0.26)	0.010
Sometimes	1.39(0.86-2.25)	0.175	0.82(0.47-1.42)	0.474	-0.71(-1.42,0.01)	0.055
Most of the time	2.16(0.94-4.93)	0.068	0.32(0.12-0.86)	0.024	-1.57(-2.85, -0.30)	0.016
CMD (at S1)	7.26(0.94-4.93)	<0.001				
Poor self-rated health (at s1)	ı		12.27(7.72-19.51)	<0.001		
OR=odds ratio; b=coefficient; CI=confidence	interval.					

<sup>a</sup> adjusting for CMD at SELCoH I.<sup>b</sup> adjusting for poor self-rated health at SELCoH I

Table 4.12 and 4.13 presents odds ratios and coefficients for health outcomes by experience of unemployment. Unemployment was associated with CMD, poor self-rated health and decreased mental wellbeing in unadjusted models. Adjusting for the latent classes in the block-adjusted model attenuated the association between unemployment and CMD by 14% and also drives the 13% attenuation in the fully adjusted model. Although, coping by smoking was identified as a mediator in table 4.7, it did not further attenuate the association in the fully adjusted model.

After adjusting for latent classes, unemployment was associated with less than twice the odds of poor self-rated health. Conversely, adjusting for age and gender led to an increase in odds for this association. No attenuation was observed in the fully adjusted model due to age acting as a negative confounder. The association between unemployment and mental wellbeing was attenuated by 10% after adjusting for the latent classes. In the fully adjusted model, the association between unemployment and decreased mental wellbeing was attenuated by 22%. However, although coping by smoking was identified as a mediator in table 4.7, adjusting for coping by smoking only accounted for an attenuation of 8% in fully adjusted models.

Table 4-12 Block adjusted models of associations of unemployment and health outcomes, adjusting for latent classes, age and gender, stressful life events and coping strategies.

	Common Mental	Disorder	Poor self-rated h	ealth	Mental wellbeing	
	OR(95% CI)	þ	OR(95% CI)	d	b (95% CI)	d
Employment adversity						
Experienced unemployment	2.59(1.61-4.16)	<0.001	2.15(1.29-3.59)	0.003	-2.13(-3.06, -1.20)	<0.001
Block adjusted latent classes model						
Experienced unemployment	2.24(1.39-3.62)	<0.001	1.59(0.92-2.75)	0.096	-1.91(-2.83, -0.99)	<0.001
Latent classes						
High SES White non-migrant	1.00		1.00		0.00	
Mixed SES ethnic minority non-migrant	1.59(0.88-2.85)	0.124	1.81(0.91-3.60)	0.089	-0.50(-1.54, 0.55)	0.352
Low SES non-migrant	2.02(1.26-3.22)	0.003	3.97(2.38-6.61)	<0.001	-0.99(-1.79, -0.19)	0.015
Low SES migrant	2.78(1.40-5.53)	0.004	5.07(2.43-10.58)	<0.001	-0.02(-1.58, 1.54)	0.980
High SES migrant	1.64(0.93-2.91)	0.087	1.20(0.57-2.53)	0.635	0.24(-0.57,1.05)	0.559
Mixed SES migrant	1.79(1.05-3.04)	0.033	2.38(1.34-4.25)	0.003	-0.04(-1.00, 0.91)	0.932
Block adjusted age and gender model						
Experienced unemployment	2.61(1.61-4.25)	<0.001	2.87(1.67-4.94)	<0.001	-2.09(-3.02, -1.16)	<0.001
Age (continuous)	1.00(0.99-1.01)	0.924	1.04(1.03-1.05)	<0.001	0.01(-0.01,0.03)	0.275
Gender (female)	1.61(1.15-2.24)	0.005	1.39(0.96-2.01)	0.079	-0.72(-1.29, -0.15)	0.013
Block adjusted life events model						
Experienced unemployment	2.59(160-4.21)	<0.001	1.98(1.18-3.33)	0.009	-2.13(-3.05, -1.20)	<0.001
Life events	1.20(1.10-1.31)	<0.001	1.34(1.22-1.48)	<0.001	-0.21(-0.37, -0.05)	0.011
OB-odde ratio: h-coefficient: Ol-confidence in						

OR=odds ratio; b=coefficient; CI=confidence interval.

Table 4-13 Fully adjusted model of associations of experienced unemployment and health outcomes, adjusting for latent classes, age and gender, stressful life events and coping strategies.

Surssian me evenus and coping surargies.						
	Common Mental	Disorder	Poor self-rated	health	Mental wellbeing	
	UR(95% CI)	d	UR(95% CI)	م	D (95% CI)	ď
Fully adjusted model						
Experienced unemployment	2.26(1.34-3.81)	0.002	2.18(1.17-4.06)	0.014	-1.66(-2.54, -0.79)	<0.001
Latent classes						
High SES White non-migrant	1.00		1.00		0.00	
Mixed SES ethnic minority non-migrant	1.96(0.99-3.88)	0.053	2.24(1.02-4.94)	0.046	-0.89(-1.92,0.13)	0.087
Low SES non-migrant	1.93(1.11-3.34)	0.019	1.54(0.83-2.88)	0.170	-0.89(-1.75, -0.04)	0.040
Low SES migrant	2.59(1.14-5.87)	0.023	2.21(0.98-4.97)	0.055	-0.54(-2.04, 0.97)	0.483
High SES migrant	2.21(1.14-4.28)	0.019	0.99(0.41-2.39)	0.975	-0.17(-1.03,0.69)	0.705
Mixed SES migrant	2.30(1.20-4.38)	0.012	1.58(0.80-3.13)	0.190	-0.80(-1.85, 0.24)	0.132
Age (continuous)	0.99(0.98-1.01)	0.326	1.04(1.02-1.05)	<0.001	0.01(-0.01,0.03)	0.465
Gender (female)	1.79(1.23-2.60)	0.002	1.58(1.03-2.42)	0.036	-0.76(-1.30, -0.23)	0.006
Life events	1.21(1.09-1.34)	<0.001	1.27(1.13-1.43)	<0.001	-0.19(-0.34, -0.04)	0.013
Active coping						
Never	1.00		1.00		0.00	
Rarely	1.52(0.51-4.55)	0.452	1.80(0.60-5.39)	0.296	-2.12(-4.14, -0.10)	0.040
Sometimes	1.81(0.78-4.19)	0.167	1.01(0.46-2.26)	0.971	-1.11(-2.74,0.52)	0.182
Most of the time	0.75(0.32-1.77)	0.509	0.68(0.28-1.65)	0.397	0.67(-0.99,2.33)	0.428
Spiritual coping						
Never	1.00		1.00		0.00	
Rarely	0.84(0.45-1.58)	0.596	1.12(0.57-2.21)	0.733	-0.03(-0.82,0.75)	0.930
Sometimes	0.91(0.56-1.48)	0.695	1.09(0.60-1.98)	0.786	-0.27(-1.10,0.56)	0.527
Most of the time	1.44(0.84-2.45)	0.184	1.08(0.61-1.90)	0.794	-0.31(-0.61,1.23)	0.510
Avoidance coping						
Never	1.00		1.00		0.00	
Rarely	0.75(0.39-1.42)	0.375	0.57(0.27-1.21)	0.142	-0.39(-1.39,0.61)	0.446
Sometimes	0.93(0.55-1.57)	0.777	0.70(0.38-1.28)	0.243	-0.92(-1.87,0.02)	0.055
Most of the time	0.98(0.52-1.86)	0.951	1.13(0.54-2.35)	0.745	-0.07(-1.17,1.02)	0.893
Coping (smoking)						
Never	1.00		1.00		0.00	
Rarely	0.84(0.37-1.93)	0.688	0.78(0.23-2.59)	0.683	0.02(-1.03,1.07)	0.975
Sometimes	2.42(1.41-4.17)	0.001	1.21(0.59-2.48)	0.605	-1.15(-2.09, -0.21)	0.017
Most of the time	2.16(1.30-3.60)	0.003	3.82(2.25-6.48)	<0.001	-1.95(-2.84, -1.06)	<0.001
Coping (alcohol)						

1.00	1.00
0.510 1.11(0.62-2.01) 0.721 -1.11(-1.93, -0.28) 0.009	0.83(0.47-1.46) 0.510
0.247 0.79(0.45-1.40) 0.419 -0.69(-1.41,0.03) 0.059	1.32(0.82-2.11) 0.247
0.021 0.54(0.22-1.33) 0.178 -1.44(-2.74, -0.14) 0.030	2.58(1.16-5.74) 0.021

OR=odds ratio; b=regression coefficient; CI=confidence interval.

Table 4.14 and 4.15 presents odds ratios and coefficients for the association between job insecurity and health outcomes. Job insecurity is associated with increased odds of reporting CMD in unadjusted models. There were no notable sources of attenuation in any of the block adjusted models or the fully adjusted model. Despite no attenuations being observed in the block adjusted models for the association between job insecurity and both poor self-rated health and reduced mental wellbeing, notable attenuations were observed in fully adjusted models. A 13% attenuation of the odds was observed in the association between job insecurity and poor self-rated health and poor self-rated health and there was a 24% reduction in the association between job insecurity and decreased mental wellbeing scores. These attenuations in fully adjusted models were a result of small attenuations from each variable.

Table 4-14 Block adjusted models of associations of job insecurity and health outcomes, adjusting for latent classes, age and gender, stressful life events and coping strategies.

	Common Mental	Disorder	Poor self-rated h	iealth	Mental wellbeing	
	OR(95% CI)	٩	OR(95% CI)	٩	b (95% CI)	ď
Employment adversity						
Job insecurity	1.60(1.30-1.96)	<0.001	1.50(1.20-1.89)	<0.001	-1.16(-1.59, -0.73)	<0.001
Block adjusted latent classes model						
Job insecurity	1.56(1.27-1.93)	<0.001	1.44(1.14-1.83)	0.003	-1.09(-1.52, -0.67)	<0.001
Latent classes						
High SES White non-migrant	1.00		1.00		0.00	
Mixed SES ethnic minority non-migrant	1.88(1.06-3.31)	0.030	1.93(1.00-3.73)	0.052	-0.61(-1.63, 0.41)	0.242
Low SES non-migrant	2.99(1.93-4.63)	<0.001	5.30(3.29-8.53)	<0.001	-1.58(-2.34, -0.82)	<0.001
Low SES migrant	3.02(1.44-6.34)	0.003	5.48(2.61-11.53)	<0.001	-0.31(-1.84,1.22)	0.693
High SES migrant	1.85(1.04-3.27)	0.036	1.10(0.51-2.36)	0.810	0.16(-0.65,0.96)	0.700
Mixed SES migrant	2.25(1.35-3.74)	0.002	3.11(1.81-5.33)	<0.001	-0.34(-1.25, 0.57)	0.463
Block adjusted age and gender model						
Job insecurity	1.62(1.32-1.98)	<0001	1.54(1.21-1.95)	<0.001	-1.17(-1.61, -0.74)	<0.001
Age (continuous)	1.00(0.99-1.01)	0.900	1.04(1.03-1.05)	0.023	0.01(-0.01,0.02)	0.496
Gender (female)	1.66(1.21-2.29)	0.002	1.49(1.06-2.09)	<0.001	-0.81(-1.37, -0.25)	0.005
Block adjusted life events model						
Job insecurity	1.52(1.23-1.87)	<0.001	1.39(1.10-1.75)	0.005	-1.08(-1.51, -0.64)	<0.001
Life events	1.22(1.12-1.32)	<0.001	1.37(1.25-1.50)	<0.001	-0.28(-0.44, -0.12)	0.001
OR=odds ratio; b=regression coefficient; CI=co	onfidence interval.					

Table 4-15 Fully adjusted models of associations of job insecurity and health outcomes, adjusting for latent classes, age and gender, stressful life events and coping strategies. Ĩ

events and copility subledies.							
	Common Mental	Disorder	Poor self-rated h	iealth	Mental wellbeing	9	
	UK (33% CI)	d	UK (33% UI)	d	D (33% CI)	٩	
Fully adjusted model							
Job insecurity	1.50(1.20-1.88)	<0.001	1.31(1.02-1.70)	0.037	-0.86(-1.27, -0.45)	<0.001	
Latent classes							
High SES White non-migrant	1.00		1.00		0.00		
Mixed SES ethnic minority non-migrant	2.08(1.09-3.98)	0.027	2.17(1.02-4.61)	0.044	-0.95(-1.94,0.04)	0.061	
Low SES non-migrant	2.84(1.70-4.76)	<0.001	2.50(1.41-4.44)	0.002	-1.43(-2.24, -0.61)	0.001	
Low SES migrant	3.02(1.37-6.66)	0.006	2.40(1.07-5.37)	0.033	-0.68(-2.17,0.80)	0.368	
High SES migrant	2.36(1.23-4.54)	0.010	1.03(0.43-2.47)	0.943	-0.23(-1.07,0.62)	0.598	
Mixed SES migrant	2.63(1.42-4.86)	0.002	2.17(1.11-4.21)	0.023	-1.10(-2.08, -0.12)	0.028	
Age (continuous)	0.99(0.98-1.00)	0.108	1.03(1.02-1.04)	<0.001	0.01(-0.01,0.03)	0.380	
Gender (female)	1.88(1.32-2.69)	<0.001	1.68(1.13-2.49)	0.010	-0.88(-1.41, -0.34)	0.001	
Life events	1.22(1.11-1.35)	<0.001	1.30(1.17-1.45)	<0.001	-0.24(-0.40, -0.09)	0.002	
Active							
Never	1.00		1.00		0.00		
Rarely	1.20(0.38-3.77)	0.755	1.66(0.60-4.61)	0.329	-2.32(-4.25, -0.40)	0.018	
Sometimes	1.92(0.84-4.39)	0.124	1.11(0.51-2.41)	0.795	-1.48(-3.05,0.09)	0.065	
Most of the time	0.79(0.34-1.88)	0.598	0.73(0.31-1.72)	0.475	0.33(-1.28,1.93)	0.690	
Spiritual coping							
Never	1.00		1.00		0.00		
Rarely	0.85(0.46-1.59)	0.620	1.09(0.58-2.08)	0.785	-0.16(-0.95,0.64)	0.698	
Sometimes	1.05(0.67-2.52)	0.842	1.12(0.65-1.93)	0.673	-0.43(-1.26,0.39)	0.303	
Most of the time	1.54(0.94-2.52)	0.086	1.21(0.72-2.05)	0.469	0.28(-0.59,1.16)	0.528	
Avoidance coping							
Never	1.00		1.00		0.00		
Rarely	0.86(0.45-1.65)	0.653	0.63(0.31-1.29)	0.205	-0.32(-1.32,0.67)	0.524	
Sometimes	1.07(0.64-1.80)	0.790	0.75(0.43-1.31)	0.311	-0.85(-1.76,0.06)	0.067	

Most of the time	1.03(0.54-1.94)	0.938	1.07(0.54-2.12)	0.842	-0.02(-1.09,1.06)	0.977
Coping (smoking)						
Never	1.00		1.00		0.00	
Rarely	0.76(0.33-1.74)	0.517	0.74(0.28-1.95)	0.537	-0.08(-1.14,0.99)	0.887
Sometimes	2.22(1.32-3.74)	0.003	1.27(0.67-2.40)	0.464	-1.09(-1.98, -0.21)	0.016
Most of the time	2.02(1.26-3.25)	0.004	3.18(1.93-5.25)	<0.001	-1.74(-2.61, -0.87)	<0.001
Coping (alcohol)						
Never	1.00		1.00		0.00	
Rarely	0.74(0.42-1.30)	0.293	1.01(0.58-1.75)	0.971	-1.15(-1.98, -0.33)	0.006
Sometimes	1.29(0.82-2.03)	0.264	0.78(0.46-1.32)	0.353	-0.79(-1.50, -0.08)	0.029
Most of the time	2.66(1.28-5.53)	0.009	0.60(0.26-1.37)	0.221	-1.55(-2.81, -0.29)	0.016
OR=odds ratio; b=regression coefficient; CI=confi	idence interval.					

#### 4.2.3.2 Aim 4.5 How does employment adversity affect health?

The impact of employment adversity on health was also explored in the qualitative component of the study. The data collected is described and analysed within the framework of the stress process model (24) as described in section 2.4.2.4. Employment adversity acts as the source of stress and coping strategies are explored as behavioural responses to this stress.

#### 4.2.3.2.1 Psychological responses

Community support workers talked about the effects that unemployment and employment adversity have on self-esteem and how this can lead to feelings of depression and substance use. SELCoH participants also talked about the anger they felt or how they tried to numb psychological responses to employment adversity.

'Before they reached this place they may have been a confident person, applying for jobs, doing this and that and because of their age, ethnicity or disability, they have been rejected, rejected so it's really hitting their self-esteem, so they just really have that view now that I'm not really worth much. I'm not getting this job, I'm not getting what society says I should get so I just really feel like I have nothing' [Community support worker]

'And also because they can't get a job it's like they feel quite worthless. So all they do they just go back and maybe start taking, a lot of them take drugs, a lot of them. Usually cannabis and drink unscrupulously. So yeah, I haven't had anybody like freak out on me but I've people that have come and said 'I'm really stressed, I'm really depressed, I've got no moods, I don't know what to do with myself' [Community support worker]

'You kill yourself inside. Hard to explain. Well, my grandmother used to say kill yourself inside. You suppress some of the feeling like feeling happy, feeling sad, feeling hurt. You suppress those things, feeling happy, you can just live from day to day as long as God is within you and God hasn't taken you, so these are man-made things to feel the way you do.' [SELCoH participant]

'It made you feel unhuman because you are as good as the next person in there or even better and their getting the job because of the colour of their skin. I was so angry' [SELCoH participant]

#### 4.2.3.2.2 Behavioural responses

Behavioural responses to employment adversity were classified into two sub-themes: active and avoidant/acceptance coping strategies.

#### Active coping

A few of the SELCoH participants and employment advisors described experiences of complaining about employment discrimination. These experiences were described as having a negative impact on health due to the stressful nature of the complaints process. Other ways that people actively coped with employment adversity included praying and getting emotional support from friends and family. For people who reported that they were made to feel that they were not good enough, some of them felt that they had to work harder to prove they are just as good as anyone else.

'[Taking it to court] affected him a lot because he became quite depressed and he didn't want to do anything in the end. So I found that quite draining and we hung in there and like I say, he is working and he has got a 6 month contract from April up until October so hopefully after that it will lead him onto something else. But it did take us over a year to really get him anywhere or really move him at all.' [Employment advisor]

'I would chant about the situation and eradicate it because I don't want it inside because if you keep it inside they make you sick' [SELCoH participant]

'I just made jokes [with friends], it might not have solved the problem but it took away pressure and the annoyance from it and then it became funnier, so rather than think about the problem I thought about the joke' [SELCoH participant]

'Sometimes because like I said, everyone has got that stereotype and I don't want to fall into that stereotype so I might try and go the extra mile' [SELCoH participant]

## Avoidant and acceptance coping

For many, the complaints system was too complicated or they felt that it would be too stressful and would not produce a good outcome and so would often use avoidant or passive coping strategies. Many respondents felt that it would be better to focus their energy on looking for a different position or, as there were limited opportunities, accept the unfair treatment because they needed the job.

'So you have got to be quite confident to stand up for yourself in an interview and I think people, particularly if you have been out of work for some time, will do anything to get that job and even sit there and answer inappropriate questions or deal with people being snide.' [Employment advisor]

'If I am the first one to pull out the race card then I am the one in the wrong. It is just like the classic thing, Black guy doesn't get something, calls the race card, that type of whole big, blaze thing so yeah. I know if I escalated [the situation], I am tall, I am male, I am black, my accent you could call is very aggressive, I could be seen as the one escalating the situation and once I am seen in that particular role then no one is going to want to hear my side of the story.' [SELCoH participant]

# 4.3 Summary of results

This chapter contained five aims and tested four hypotheses. The first aim of the chapter was to estimate the prevalence and distribution of employment adversity. 12.9% of the sample reported experienced discrimination; 14.2% reported anticipated discrimination; 10.3% were currently unemployed; and 25.2% reported job insecurity in their current or most recent employment. The hypothesis that latent classes characterised by low SES and migrant or ethnic minority status e.g. the mixed SES ethnic minority non-migrant, low SES migrant class and mixed SES migrant classes would experience more employment adversity (H4.1) was only partially supported. These three groups were associated with the largest odds of reporting anticipated discrimination. However, the three latent classes consisting of migrants had the largest odds of reporting experienced discrimination. Likewise, the largest odds for unemployment were seen in the low SES non-migrant class. There were also no differences for job insecurity by the latent classes.

Aim 4.2 explored how employment adversity is experienced in the first qualitative enquiry of the chapter. At the structural level, negative societal attitudes, the economic crisis, employment market and welfare changes led to increased employment adversity for disadvantaged groups. Negative societal attitudes were reported to influence interactions at the institutional level while the economic crisis and changes in the employment market restricted unemployment opportunities in disproportionate ways. At the institutional level, smaller companies were reported to be more prescribed in terms of hiring with both explicit and implicit discrimination in hiring practices reported. Employment advisors found it difficult to challenge employers who were being discriminatory because of the current economic climate and advised clients not to focus on discriminatory experiences.

The third aim of the chapter tested the hypothesis that experiencing more employment adversity would be associated with poorer health outcomes (H4.2). This hypothesis was supported. Experience of discrimination was associated with increased odds of reporting

symptoms of CMD only. In contrast, the other forms of employment adversity were all associated with increased odds of CMD, poor self-rated health and decreased mental wellbeing.

The fourth aim of the chapter tested hypotheses H4.3 and H4.4. The hypothesis that coping strategies will mediate the relationship between employment adversity and poor health (H4.3) was only partially supported. Active coping was identified as mediating the association between anticipated discrimination and mental wellbeing while coping by smoking was identified as mediating the association between experience of unemployment and all three health outcomes. The hypothesis that the associations between indicators of employment adversity and health outcomes would still remain after controlling for potential mediators and confounders was also partially supported. The associations between both unemployment and job insecurity with all health outcomes remained despite partial attenuations. However, the association between experienced discrimination and common mental disorder was fully attenuated after adjusting for potential mediators and confounders. Likewise, the association between anticipated discrimination and both CMD and mental wellbeing remained despite partial attenuations.

The final aim explored how employment adversity affects health in the second qualitative enquiry of the chapter. Psychological responses to employment adversity included anger, frustration, lowered self-esteem and feelings of numbness. Behavioural responses to employment adversity were classified into either active coping or avoidance coping strategies. Active coping was seen to be positive if this involved seeking social support, praying or continuing to look for employment but complaining about employment discrimination was seen as having negative consequences. Avoidance coping such as drug or alcohol use was seen as largely negative if it was a prolonged behavioural response.

The distribution of employment adversity has been shown to vary by the intersectional identities of the generated latent classes and their effects on health to be stark. The following chapter investigates the distribution of housing adversity in this sample and its effect on health.

# Chapter 5 Housing adversity and health

# **5.1 Introduction**

# 5.1.1 Rationale

The link between adverse housing experiences, such as discrimination (164, 233) or homelessness (16, 235), and poor housing conditions, such as damp conditions or selfreported dissatisfaction with housing quality (18, 236, 237), with poor self-rated health are well established. A recent report using data from the English Housing Survey (EHS) also highlighted the negative impact of both housing insecurity and poor housing conditions on mental health (238). However, the focus of adverse housing experiences in health research is narrow; for example, street homelessness is considered rather than the wider experience of homelessness that are inclusive of more temporary forms of accommodation (239). As in the previous chapter, mixed methods are used to investigate the association between housing adversity and health.
### 5.1.2 Aims and hypotheses

### 5.1.2.1 Aims

This chapter aims to investigate the relationship between housing adversity and poor health outcomes in the study sample using both quantitative and qualitative data. The specific aims of the chapter include:

A5.1 (*Quantitative*) To estimate the prevalence of (i) adverse housing experiences: unfairly not being leased a property and homelessness and; (ii) poor housing conditions by latent classes, age, gender, marital status and tenure.

A5.2. (*Qualitative*) To describe why certain groups are at more risk of housing adversity and how structural discrimination is enacted within housing at the institutional level.

A5.3. (*Quantitative*) To test associations between adverse housing experiences, poor housing conditions and health outcomes.

A5.4. (Quantitative) To test the mediating effects of different coping strategies in the associations between housing adversity and health outcomes and the role of potential confounders; age, gender, marital status and life events.

A5.5 (Qualitative) To describe the different ways in which housing adversity affects health.

### 5.1.2.2 Hypotheses

H5.1 In comparison to the high SES non-migrant class the other latent classes of social status will experience more housing adversity. Social identities characterised by low SES and being a migrant will experience the most housing adversity.

H5.2 Those who rent their homes will experience more housing adversity than homeowners.

H5.3 Those reporting their relationship status as single or previously in a relationship will experience more housing adversity compared to those who are in a relationship.

H5.4 Experiencing housing adversity will be associated with poorer health outcomes.

H5.5 Both coping by alcohol and smoking will mediate the relationship between housing adversity and poor health such that they will partially attenuate the association. Other coping strategies will have limited impact on associations between adversity and health.

H5.6 After adjusting for potential mediators and confounders, housing adversity will remain associated with poor health.

# 5.2 Results

# 5.2.1 Aim 5.1: Who experiences housing adversity?

Table 5.1 describes the prevalence of housing adversity in the sample. 11.6% of the sample reported adverse housing experiences. In comparison, 21.4% of the sample reported current poor housing conditions.

<u> </u>	n	%	95% CI
Adverse housing experiences			
Experienced discrimination	18	1.7	(0.9-2.5)
Experienced homelessness	107	10.6	(8.6-12.6)
Cumulative adverse experience			
0	906	88.3	(86.2-90.5)
1	111	11.0	(9.0-13.0)
2	7	0.7	(0.2-1.3)
Any adverse experience	118	11.7	(9.6-13.8)
Poor housing conditions			
Dissatisfaction with current	109	10.5	(8.5-12.6)
accommodation			
Current accommodation in disrepair	132	13.7	(11.2-16.2)
Cumulative adverse conditions			
0	782	78.9	(76.0-81.7)
1	177	18.1	(15.4-20.8)
2	30	3.1	(1.9-4.2)
Any adverse conditions	207	21.1	(18.3-24.0)

Table 5-1 Prevalence of housing adversity in total sample

Weighted percentages to account for survey design; frequencies are unweighted and may not add up due to missing values. Cl=confidence interval. Table 5.2 shows the distribution of housing adversity by latent classes, sociodemographics and housing tenure. Adverse housing experiences were most common in the low SES migrant, low SES non-migrant and mixed SES migrant classes (p<0.001). Reporting of adverse housing experiences was highest in the 45-64 year old age group at 17.6% (p=0.003). There was a higher proportion of reporting adverse housing experiences in those who were not in a relationship compared to those who were married or cohabiting (p<0.001). Additionally, there was a higher proportion of adverse housing experiences in those living in social housing in comparison to those who owned or mortgaged their home (p<0.001). There were no differences by gender. Poor housing conditions were most common in the low SES migrant class (40.6%; p<0.001) and for those living in social housing (32.6 %; p<0.001). There were also differences by relationship status but this was only marginally significant (p=0.066). There were no differences by age or gender.

Table 5-2 Adverse housing experience	and po	or housir	ig conditio	ons by latent c	lasses, soci	iodemogr	aphics a	nd tenure		
		Adver	se housin	g experience			Poor h	iousing co	onditions	
	z	u	%	95% CI	d	Z	u	%	95% CI	d
Typology					<0.001					<0.001
High SES White non-migrant	359	13	3.8	(2.2-6.5)		348	41	11.9	(8.6-16.2)	
Mixed SES ethnic minority non-migrant	115	ი	6.7	(3.5-12.8)		110	30	25.7	(18.3-34.8)	
Low SES non-migrant	232	47	21.2	(16.1-27.5)		226	60	27.7	(21.7-34.6)	
Low SES migrant	50	14	30.8	(18.7-46.4)		47	18	40.6	(27.1-55.6)	
High SES migrant	117	0	7.3	(3.8-13.6)		111	17	14.9	(9.5-22.6)	
Mixed SES migrant	151	26	18.7	(12.9-26.3)		147	41	28.8	(21.8-37.0)	
Gender					0.167					0.135
Male	424	56	13.2	(10.2-16.9)		407	75	19.1	(15.3-23.5)	
Female	600	62	10.4	(8.1-13.2)		582	132	23.0	(19.6-26.8)	
Age					0.003					0.982
16-29	239	20	8.3	(5.4-12.7)		229	49	21.3	(16.1-27.6)	
30-44	319	33	10.9	(7.8-15.0)		308	63	20.8	(16.4-25.9)	
45-64	338	55	17.6	(13.7-22.3)		324	69	21.8	(17.2-27.3)	
65+	128	10	7.8	(4.2-14.0)		128	26	20.1	(13.9-28.1)	
Marital status					<0.001					0.066
Single	267	44	16.3	(12.2-21.5)		254	62	24.6	(19.3-30.8)	
Married/ cohabit	699	57	8.7	(6.7-11.2)		648	120	18.8	(15.6-22.4)	
Separated/divorced/ widowed	85	15	18.4	(11.4-28.4)		84	23	27.2	(18.7-37.8)	
Tenure					<0.001					<0.001
Owned/mortgaged	405	18	4.8	(3.0-7.5)		391	44	11.1	(8.0-15.0)	
Private rented	222	22	10.3	(6.8-15.3)		211	44	21.4	(15.9-28.2)	
Social housing	348	73	21.0	(16.8-25.9)		342	111	32.6	(27.3-38.5)	
Weighted percentages to account for survey p-values indicate significance from $\chi^2$ tests $\Omega = 0$	y desigr with Ra	;; frequen o & Scott	cies are ur corrections	weighted and n s	nay not add u	np due to i	nissing va	alues.		

Results from logistic regression are presented in Table 5.3. In unadjusted models, the low SES non-migrant, low SES migrant and mixed SES migrant classes were all associated with increased odds of reporting adverse housing experiences. Being in the 45-64 years old age group, not being in a relationship and renting a home were also associated with increased odds of reporting adverse housing experiences. In models adjusting for age and gender, the same three latent classes were associated with increased odds of adverse housing experiences. The largest effect size was seen in the low SES migrant class (a class predominantly consisting of long term migrants from the Caribbean and Republic of Ireland), which had an eleven fold increase in odds of reporting these experiences compared to the White British, high SES class. In this model, female gender was associated with decreased odds of adverse housing experiences. After adjusting for age and gender, being divorced, separated or widowed was no longer associated with adverse housing experiences.

In both unadjusted and adjusted models, all latent classes were associated with increased odds of poor housing conditions, except for the high SES migrant class, in comparison to the high SES White non-migrant class. Again, the largest effect size in the adjusted model was seen for the low SES migrant class, which was associated with five times the odds of poor housing conditions. Age, gender and marital status were not associated with poor housing conditions in either unadjusted or adjusted models. However, renting a home was associated with increased odds of poor housing conditions. In particular, renting from a social landlord was associated with almost four times the odds of poor housing conditions in the adjusted model.

	Adverse	e housing experie	a poor roug	Poor h	ousing condition	ns
	OR	95% CI	đ	OR	95% CI	d
Unadjusted						
<i>Typology</i> High SES White non-migrant	1.00			1.00		
Mixed SES ethnic minority non-	1.84	(0.75-4.53)	0.184	2.57	(1.46-4.51)	0.001
migrant	50.5		100 Q			100.01
LOW SES NON-migrant	0.00	(3.00-13.22)	100.0>	4.04 4.04	(00:4-77.1)	<0.001
Low SES migrant	11.35	(4.75-27.15)	<0.001	5.06	(2.53-10.12)	<0.001
High SES migrant	2.00	(0.81-4.91)	0.132	1.30	(0.69-2.43)	0.412
Mixed SES migrant	5.86	(2.86-11.98)	<0.001	3.01	(1.80-5.01)	<0.001
Age						
17-29	1.00			1.00		
30-44	1.35	(0.74-2.46)	0.332	0.97	(0.62-1.51)	0.887
45-64	2.35	(1.36-4.07)	0.002	1.03	(0.67-1.60)	0.892
65+	0.93	(0.42-2.08)	0.863	0.93	(0.53 - 1.63)	0.800
Gender (female)	0.76	(0.51 - 1.12)	0.168	1.27	(0.93 - 1.73)	0.135
Marital status						
Married/cohabiting	1.00			1.00		
Single	2.05	(1.33-3.18)	0.001	1.42	(0.97-2.06)	0.070
Divorced/separated/ widowed	2.38	(1.27-4.47)	0.007	1.62	(0.95-2.76)	0.076
Tenure						
Owned/mortgage	1.00			1.00		
Private rent	2.29	(1.19-4.44)	0.014	2.19	(1.31-3.65)	0.003
	5.31	(3.04-9.25)	<0.001	3.90	(2.52-6.03)	<0.001
Aujusteu (age anu genuer)						
<i>i ypology</i> Hiah SES White non-miarant	1.00			1.00		
Mixed SES ethnic minority non-	1.93	(0.77-4.80)	0.159	2.40	(1.36-4.26)	0.003
migrant						
Low SES non-migrant	7.02	(3.61-13.64)	<0.001	2.96	(1.84-4.74)	<0.001
Low SES migrant	11.90	(4.82-29.34)	<0.001	5.39	(2.69-10.79)	<0.001
High SES migrant	2.08	(0.85-5.10)	0.109	1.28	(0.68-2.38)	0.443
Mixed SES migrant	6.20	(3.03-12.68)	<0.001	3.02	(1.82-5.03)	<0.001
Age (continuous)	1.00	(0.99-1.01)	0.841	0.99	(0.98-1.00)	0.213
Gender (female)	0.66	(0.45-0.99)	0.045	1.19	(0.86-1.63)	0.289

Table 5-3 Odds ratios for any adverse housing experience and poor housing conditions by typologies of (dis)advantage

Marital status						
Married/cohabiting	1.00			1.00		
Single	2.35	(1.50-3.70)	<0.001	1.39	(0.95-2.05)	0.094
Divorced/separated/ widowed	1.81	(0.90-3.67)	0.098	1.61	(0.90-2.85)	0.106
<i>Age</i> (continuous)	1.02	(1.01 - 1.03)	0.005	1.00	(0.99-1.01)	0.785
Gender (female)	0.69	(0.46-1.03)	0.070	1.21	(0.88-1.66)	0.232
Tenure						
Owned/mortgage	1.00			1.00		
Private rent	2.55	(1.28-5.07)	0.008	2.16	(1.28-3.64)	0.004
Social housing	5.48	(3.16-9.50)	<0.001	3.87	(2.50-5.99)	<0.001
<i>Age</i> (continuous)	1.01	(1.00-1.02)	0.054	1.00	(0.99-1.01)	0.774
Gender (female)	0.65	(0.43-0.98)	0.040	1.14	(0.82 - 1.58)	0.426
Adjusted=adjusted for age (continuc	ous) and geno	ler				

OR=odds ratio; CI=confidence interval.

### 5.2.1.1 Qualitative findings

Consistent with some of these quantitative findings (presented above), community support workers and housing officers consistently identified those on low incomes as those who were most vulnerable to housing adversity. Social identities that intersected with low income to increase vulnerability to these experiences were also identified by these stakeholders. These included both being single and being a migrant. Community support workers also identified young single men as a particularly at risk group. Due to the intersectional identity of this at risk group, this was not corroborated in the quantitative data.

'In housing, for people on low income, there are not many pathways for them to take. They can't afford private housing and it's getting worse, the (local authority) have no houses' [Community support worker]

'I think generally in the housing market place, really like young, single, I don't want to use the words Black men, but it's mainly young, single, Black as a majority. But overall, its young, single young men, you know, they've got no help at all, no help whatsoever' [Community support worker]

'She didn't have a stay here, she was illegal here. And she was living, where she was living was just horrendous, so many people sharing one room. She just had a corner to herself, you know, her bed and it was just horrible.' [Community support worker]

#### 5.2.2 Aim 5.2 How is structural discrimination enacted?

This section describes the nature of housing adversity experienced by these identified groups using qualitative data. During ethnographic fieldwork and interviews, both community support workers and housing officers were asked questions about their experiences of working with residents experiencing housing adversity (see appendix B5). A topic guide similar to that described in section 4.2.2 was used. This included questions regarding their role in housing; the problems that their clients faced in both finding and maintaining properties; barriers to renting and unfair treatment experienced; negative societal attitudes that affected certain groups ability to gain tenancies; structural problems in the housing market ('Can you describe why the current housing market makes it difficult for your clients to find accommodation?'); and institutional practice (What problems do clients face in accessing help from housing services?'). SELCOH participants were asked to describe their own experiences of housing adversity. This included questions on the experience ('Could you tell me about when you were unfairly not leased a property?); perceived reason for the experience ('For what reason do you feel that you were treated in this way?') and expectations of service ('What kind of help did you expect from the government/service providers?'). Prompts and probes were used to elicit more detailed information where necessary.

The qualitative data surrounding housing adversity is described and analysed within a conceptual framework which considers the sources of housing adversity at a structural and institutional level. At the structural level, themes included societal attitudes, government policy and housing markets. At the institutional level they included tenant selection, landlord regulation, institutional practice, unrealistic expectations and not knowing housing rights. Figure 5.1 visualises the thematic framework for housing adversity.



Figure 5-1 Thematic framework of housing adversity at the structural and institutional level

### 5.2.2.1 Structural level themes

Structural level themes were described as shaping people's opportunities to gain secure good quality homes. These included societal attitudes, government policy and the structure of the housing market.

5.2.2.1.1 Societal attitudes

All three stakeholder types interviewed described negative attitudes towards benefit recipients, ethnic minorities and migrants that added to barriers to renting a property.

#### Benefit recipients

Housing officer and community support workers both agreed that benefit recipients were negatively portrayed in the media. Stereotyping of benefit recipients included being seen as 'scroungers', 'lazy', 'untrustworthy cheats' and 'anti-social'. Community support workers perceived that private landlords were much less likely to rent to people on benefits due to such stereotypes.

'DSS [Department of Social Security] clients have had the short straw with private landlords and letting agents; they just don't let properties to them. I think a lot of it is to do with how they are portrayed in the media, landlords think they are not gonna get their rent and that they are more likely to cause damage to the property or engage in anti-social behaviour' [Housing officer]

Community support worker- 'A lot of agencies won't accept council deposits because they don't want unemployed people and those on benefits living in their properties. Community member- 'You can understand they don't want people wrecking the place but that private landlords are a law unto their own, they can do what they want' [Ethnographic observation]

#### Ethnic minorities and migrants

Community support workers reported that they did not think that community members were unfairly treated in the housing market because of race, ethnicity or migration status. However, there were numerous examples where community support workers would contradict these statements and describe negative attitudes towards both ethnic minorities and migrants that they felt could affect housing opportunities.

'This is not a made up thing and this is not a fallacy, I have seen friends who have rented to Afro-Caribbean and when they ask them to leave, they smash up the flat before they go. So that's what's been echoed across the private sector and the estate agents and they are learning of it because they have had the experience too and hence, sadly they say the good suffers for the bad. So these are not just make up things, they are a reality and I am aware of them and perhaps yes I will challenge estate agents if they said they would not and ask them what's your reason, type of thing. But from where I am sitting I do understand that.' [Community support worker]

In addition, all stakeholders types commented on the belief that migrants are given preferential treatment in housing services which is indicative of wider negative attitudes towards migrants and their portrayal as benefit tourists.

'There is a written belief that people from other ethnic backgrounds coming into the country and they get a council place and we have been here working all our lives and we are not getting it. Our systems are fair, they're transparent, they are open to scrutiny and we don't do that. But that perception is always there, oh I just saw somebody move in next door. And I guess as long as the properties are not enough and unavailable we will always have that' [Housing officer]

#### 5.2.2.1.2 Government policy

Government policy was cited as both driving and exacerbating the inequality in the housing markets. Four themes, in particular emerged: gentrification, homeowner incentives, welfare reform and migrant policies.

#### Gentrification

Respondents felt that gentrification processes in South East London were having a negative impact on local communities. One community support worker talked about the government's New Opportunity areas and the demolition of large estates all around the area. Both community support workers and SELCoH respondents felt that the communities they lived in were changing and that people on low incomes were being forced out of inner London.

'I can't believe they are demolishing all those flats [in the local estate]. They were telling people that they would be building more affordable flats but no-one I know will be able to afford them. They are just getting rid of the people who have lived there for years for rich people to move in. It's not regeneration. It's about making money. It's just getting rid of people.' [Community support worker]

'I said to ya, go down Brixton after half 8, go in a pub, just walk around there after half 8 Friday, Saturday or Sunday and I can guarantee you you're not gonna find many black people up there. They are getting rid of everyone. Once you're poor, that's it, you are out of this area.' [SELCoH participant]

'She got kicked out of her place, they said that she can't afford to run the house no more which is a load of garbage. They've kicked her out, they've had her in a hostel for a year. The council they are saying to her that there is nowhere in London for you to live. They are saying that the only place we have got for you is Nottingham [SELCoH participant]

#### Homeowner incentives

All respondents felt that government housing policies, such as Help to Buy, and policies that support buy to let mortgages were only benefiting homeowners or potential homeowners, further pushing up house prices and private rents, and excluding those on low incomes. Buy to let mortgages were introduced in 1996 and allow investors to borrow money to purchase properties in the private rented sector in order to let it out to tenants. Help to buy is another homeowner incentive which allows first time buyers to purchase a property. Buyers contribute a 5% deposit and the government provides an equity loan for up to 20% of the property value.

'Well my personal point of view is that it is out of control in London it is just obscene. The housing market is not even a market at the moment. It is designed by and for the landlord class.' [Housing officer]

'This government just does anything to keep house prices rising. It's just not sustainable. They are just not building enough houses so demand is really high. Like these buy to let mortgages. Landlords just pass on the cost of their mortgage to their tenants who have to pay extortionate amounts rent.' [Community support worker]

The Government's right to buy policy and reluctance to build new social housing was also seen as limiting the options that were available to community members on low incomes. Right to buy allows council tenants to buy their council home at a discount. In 2012, the discount in London was increased to £103,900 and the current government is committed to extending right to buy to all social housing, including housing associations. Housing officers, in particular, found the right to buy policy to be completely counter-intuitive for the housing needs of their community as the number of homeless households on their waiting lists continued to rise.

'Even the [households] that we have some duty towards because of the shortage of social housing, through right to buy, we assess people as a full housing duty towards people but they have to wait 5 years or so as well, and not going anywhere. And some people are in temporary accommodation which is not necessarily ideal for the household's position but it is temporary accommodation that they have to occupy for a long time before they get somewhere settled.' [Housing officer]

'Yeah I think the whole housing system is unfair. My opinion, without getting too political, is that I don't think Council accommodation should be sold at all under Right To Buy because in my opinion most people who have bought their property come back in 3 years' time as homeless, fifty percent.' [Housing officer]

#### Welfare reform

Recent welfare reforms related to austerity were seen to have a large impact on low income households. Housing benefit cuts were seen as particularly harmful as those in receipt of housing benefit were unable to find properties that they could afford to rent or were no longer able to pay the full rent of their current accommodation. Consequently, community support organisations saw a dramatic increase in homelessness due to benefit changes in the last 12 months.

'Her rent has been raised from £1300 to £1700 a month and housing benefit won't pay all of it with the new caps. She has been to housing as she will be evicted soon and they have offered to pay deposit for new private rented but she is having problems finding a place where the rate of housing benefit will cover the rent' [Community support worker]

'They have capped the housing benefit and it's putting a lot of hardship for people that we are coming across in [our drop in service] as well as our regular service users. That creates a lot of extra work for ourselves, as you see just sitting there phoning around it was a very frustrating experience, [letting agents] just keep saying no and at the same time this service user is still left out there with their family and I think what happens next? Where do they go next?' [Community support worker]

There was some evidence of conflicting opinions on welfare reform from housing officers and community support workers. Although workers cited that they had a negative impact on many of their clients, they also suggested that they were necessary in order to curb the excessive rents that landlords were able to charge. Many workers hoped that capping housing benefit would mean that landlords would be forced to reduce rental prices and create a fairer housing market.

'Private landlords have been able to take the mickey out of the system, overcharging rent, but now, don't want to take on people on benefits because of all the changes' [Community support worker]

'Most local authorities are housing homeless people in the private sector as they just don't have the housing stock. Landlords also have the power to charge high rents because there's a shortage of properties in general and housing benefits rates mean they

can charge a large amount of money. Who knows what is going to happen with these [extra] benefit changes coming in but something has to change. They can't keep charging these huge rents' [Community support worker]

#### Migrant policies

One housing officer pointed out that immigration policies were also having an adverse effect on migrant groups. Although, the legislation had not been introduced at the time of the research, the housing officer said that even the talk of changes was having a noticeable effect on the number of migrants that were having difficulty finding a property. The new legislation (introduced as a pilot in December 2014 in the West Midlands, and to be rolled out in 2015) will mean private landlords will have to check the right of the prospective tenants to be in the country (344).

'I go back to the same government who don't help our cause, saying that they want to introduce this regulation that landlords should establish the applicant's immigration status before they rent a property to them. So if someone presents like me and speaks like me, the landlord doesn't want to get involved. You understand? So straight away if a landlord thinks that if this is going to happen at some stage, if that is the case then the landlord will identify who they feel fall into that group and make sure that they don't rent a property to anybody who is likely to be an immigrant, so that has not helped the situation whatsoever.' [Housing officer]

#### 5.2.2.1.3 Housing markets

Such government policies as right to buy and help to buy were seen as contributing factors for the continual inflation busting increases in house prices in London and the wider housing crisis in the UK. Both housing officers and community support workers described how the distorted house prices in the housing market were particularly acute in London and cited both house and rental prices as the dominant reason why people on low incomes felt marginalised in housing markets. The theme encompassed the following sub themes: access and affordability, housing security and residential entrapment.

#### Access and affordability

All stakeholders felt that low income substantially limited the number of housing options available to people living in South East London. Homeownership was seen as unattainable and many felt unfairly excluded from the homeownership process because of their income levels. In addition to being excluded from homeownership, all stakeholders felt that the private rented market was also increasingly difficult to access for people on low incomes. SELCoH respondents were finding it increasingly difficult to find properties that were affordable. Social housing was the preferred tenure for many who were unable to afford private rent. However, limited social housing stock meant that this option was also unavailable to the vast majority living in South East London.

'In housing, for people on low income, there are not many pathways for them to take. They can't afford private housing and it's getting worse, the (local authority) have no houses' [Community support worker]

'When we got together we had to save for 5 years, we had to borrow money, we were living in a place that was a dump and we are not the lower end of the scale you know, we are high in certain terms of capital, so it is a nightmare. If you don't have money and support there is no way you are going to own your own home.' [Housing officer]

'I was there 3 years, so after one year the rent did not go up. After another year it went up with 10-15 percent and after another year it went up with 25 percent and then I had to leave. With my income I couldn't do it anymore. And it's like, how can the government allow that kind of greedy, I think it's greed. I don't know, I don't understand enough about economics but something is pushing up those rents and people just want to get the most out of it without even wondering how other people can afford it. But then again, people are willing to pay it so I don't understand that.' [SELCoH participant]

#### Housing security

Community support workers felt that those renting from private landlords faced the most housing insecurity. Both workers and residents stated that landlords often terminated tenancies at very short notice or tenants had been forced to move due to rent increases.

'Thank you Thatcher for the eighties, so learning on the job the changes in tenancy law that happened both to council and private tenancies during the late 70's and 80's have just destroyed securing tenure. So you have people who can't raise a family in a situation where the landlord can give you notice to leave and then 3 months later you are on your arse.' [Housing officer]

'Landlords in the rent initiative scheme [a scheme where homeless people are placed in private accommodation] are already evicting tenants for no reason. They only have short tenancies so they can evict them if they want. Landlords are also worried about the benefits changes and want to now get working tenants. [Community support worker]

### Residential entrapment

In contrast to those in the private rented sector, those in social housing have secure tenancies. However, some social housing tenants reported living in very poor housing conditions. Due to the high cost of private renting and limited options for moving within the social housing system, some social housing tenants felt trapped in their current tenancies.

'I can't afford a private place. The council, the only option they have for me is to swap. Now, no-one wants to swap with my shithole, I can assure you. It is disgusting, there is no garden, it is on the third floor. I have been on so many, hundreds of websites. I used to pay for them but I have stopped now because it's wasting my bloody money.' [SELCoH participant]

We do have clients who are desperate to move out of their flats because they are either very small, in run-down blocks, in very bad condition but there is very little that we can do.

They usually can't get a transfer and have to enrol on swap schemes. Those in the worst properties are rarely able to move.' [Community support worker]

#### 5.2.2.2 Institutional level themes

Themes arising at the institutional level appeared to be heavily influenced by the structural factors that limited housing options for residents and restricted the ability of housing officers and community support workers to facilitate access to suitable housing. Themes are presented in two different institutional contexts; renting from a private landlord and applying for social housing.

#### 5.2.2.2.1 Renting from a private landlord

#### Selecting tenants

Letting agents were seen as particularly difficult gatekeepers to navigate in accessing private rented accommodation. Both SELCoH respondents and housing officers reported that, in most cases, benefit recipients were often dismissed by letting agents without being able to apply directly to the landlord. They were also notified not to apply with 'No DSS' (no Department of Social Security) signs on letting agent windows and advertisements for accommodation. Many felt that these types of notices were discriminatory.

'It is disgraceful this no DSS thing on Gumtree, if you said no Blacks, Whites or working class people it would be illegal but for some reason saying no DSS is ok' [Housing officer]

'To be honest they see it on the advert, no DSS, and they just don't apply so the problem is there but it is not something they have to address because it is not an option that they even consider. The letting agent putting no DSS there everyone thinks it is their right to do that and so the problem remains as is.' [Housing officer]

'Well first of all I go to the agencies and they are already very discouraging. They say our landlords don't rent out to people with housing benefits so don't even try' [SELCoH participant]

Local councils offer a rent deposit scheme for those who cannot afford the deposit required to rent from a private landlord. The scheme providers lend the money in advance which is paid back over a period of time through wages or benefits. However, community support workers found it difficult to find letting agents that worked with this scheme.

'You see, most letting agencies don't work with landlords that accept the council's rent deposit scheme. There is one letting agent I know that does but there are no properties available right now and a lot of my clients are on the waiting list. Every now and then we call around the letting agents but they all say they won't work with the scheme'. [Community support worker]

In addition, housing officers described how landlords also did not think that people on benefits or low incomes would be reliable tenants.

'Landlords don't like people who claim housing benefit to pay their rent, they prefer to have young professionals who are able to pay the rent from their income and feel that they are better off and they are guaranteed to get their rent on a regular basis if they have someone who is a working professional. And also the guarantee that people who are working are less likely to cause damage to the property or engage in anti-social behaviour.' [Housing officer]

#### Landlord regulation

Respondents also felt that landlord regulation in the private sector did not provide enough protection for tenants. Concerns included uncontrolled rent increases, lack of long term leases, and lack of landlord responsibility in conducting repairs. This lack of regulation created insecurity for renters, and often meant that they lived in poor housing conditions.

'In terms of how they treat their tenants once they move in, I think we need regulation for that and I also think until the government highly subsidises the private rental

accommodation and brings it to a level where the rent there is cheaper or at the same level as social housing, we are not going to solve this housing crisis' [Housing officer]

'Someone needs to oversee this scheme as landlords can get away with anything. They charge extortionate amount of rent and don't look after the properties. These schemes trap people in these properties. They can't afford to pay the rent if they work so they stay on benefits and can't get into work or move to properties where they would be able to afford to work'. [Community support worker]

'I mean private rented is, I know this is being recorded, but private rented sector some of it is so horrible. You just wonder how anyone could put someone to live there and yet, you know, rent is being paid.' [Community support worker]

### Experiences of discrimination

As described above, discrimination towards benefit recipients was explicit and widespread. Despite giving examples of negative societal attitudes towards ethnic minorities and migrants, many of the community support workers and housing officers felt that discrimination on these grounds was a problem of the past. Workers often explained that there were rules that protected people from such actions. However, a few respondents admitted that discrimination based on social identities other than being on benefits was still likely to happen in the private rented sector but that it was hard to prove due to its implicit nature.

'I could sit here for hours and talk about the last 30 years of housing policy but now there is no discrimination within housing. It is all structural problems.' [Community support officer]

'I think because here we do have an equality and diversity policy, we try to discourage open comments you know in relation to race, sex, gender and those sorts of things. So for me personally, yeah no one has said you know they are doing this because you know of this and that, no but these things happen you know, you don't hear about it, you don't see it but I believe that they do happen' [Community support worker] 'Mainstream landlords, estate agents they might [discriminate], yeah, they might have. This is quite common, asking for extra things, it's not only in this country, even I've got family in the States and when they go to estate agents they will say differently if you say African American, oh ok, then they check and they need that extra reference. I'm sure that happens here too.' [Community support worker]

#### 5.2.2.2.2 Applying for social housing

A severe shortage of social housing in South East London meant that there was a high threshold for local councils to accept a duty to house local residents. Only those with the most complex health needs were current meeting this threshold. This led many residents to feel unfairly treated in the application process. Additionally, community support workers reported considerable problems with the institutional practices of service providers that could lead residents to feel that their application was not assessed fairly. Other sub themes include unrealistic expectations and residents not knowing their housing rights.

#### Institutional practice

Community support workers acknowledged that housing officers were burdened by time restrictions and lack of resources but, at the same time, they also reported problems with housing officer's conduct, citing lack of information sharing and lack of empathy as central issues. When local residents were seen by housing officers they were often given incorrect or conflicting information and sometimes were not given any information at all. Community support workers themselves also struggled to gain precise information from housing officers and even with years of experience found it difficult to navigate institutional systems due to lack of clear information and changing institutional structure and practice. Although support workers did not feel this applied to every housing officer, they described numerous problematic interactions between housing officers and local residents.

'It's like a conveyor belt of people, they don't spend time with people because they are all trying to meet targets. Sometimes they just send them to us without even doing an initial [homeless] assessment' [Community support worker]

'Instead of giving them information and sending them to the right place they just say we can't help you...next! Even for us it is difficult, you can call a service provider and get 4 or 5 different sets of information from one place, it's so confusing' [Community support worker]

'Service users feel that they are not listened to, no respect is given to them. I've been at the housing [office] and as one of their customers is speaking, the worker just cuts them off. The advice they give is that it's not my problem' [Community support worker]

### Unrealistic expectations

Conversely, housing officers pointed out local residents would often bring unrealistic expectations to appointments. This was also acknowledged by community support workers. Both support workers and housing officers stated that many residents felt that they were entitled to social housing because it had historically been an accessible resource for the community. However, the diminishing housing stock meant that the local authority often had to offer private rented solutions as an alternative. The threshold for social housing eligibility has continued to rise and residents who may have been eligible ten years ago would no longer meet the criteria for social housing.

We have got more and more people coming into London, so for example, if a single, white person comes in and sees another family from another ethnic minority with children come in and he sees at the end of the day that person gets temporary accommodation and he is being told you are not priority and you need to get private rental accommodation but you are not getting a place today he feels that it is unfair' [Housing officer]

'Parents would write letters of estrangement saying I don't want my son living here anymore, when they were actually talking but they wanted to get them a flat, then [the new] flat would be rented out and the child would go back home and there would be

money coming into the family. So now, if it is a case of mum asked me to leave, they want to mediate. We want to speak to mum, they want to speak to excluders and tell them the realities of social housing. People expect a lot from the council but things have changed' [Community support worker]

'The threshold for [social] housing is now very high, you need to have recurrent mental health problems, they want to know if a health problem is chronic. If you don't have a serious ongoing health problem you are not going to get housed' [Community support worker]

#### Not knowing your rights

Community support workers perceived that non-English speakers and young people were being treated unfairly as they may be less able to negotiate their housing rights. Although workers often reiterated the strict procedures social housing providers had in place, which should protect people from discrimination, they also pointed out that housing officers often varied in their adherence to these policies and may treat people differentially.

'With clients whose first language is not English, when they speak to [the housing office] on the phone, when they can't understand them, they just cut them off. I've been there when it happens' [Community support worker]

'A lot of our young people just don't know about their rights and how that discriminates and affects them' [Community support worker]

'It was just they would try and just get them out of the door, they don't know their rights, they don't know any better, we can't do anything, get out, you're rude. And they'd see the tears and they'd know they just can't empathise with the young person in any sort of context.' [Community support worker]

Community support workers also described how the combination of poor institutional practice of housing officers and some clients' lack of knowledge about housing rights created a power imbalance whereby some clients were left feeling disempowered. This

power dynamic would often change once the community support worker became involved.

'They are lost, they give up after...they might have approached it once, been turned away and if they do get a response they are still not sure what the persons been telling them and they just give up on the first hurdle. The process is just really disempowering' [Community support worker, FF5]

'Well, I guess because I [was with him as an advocate], they showed him the respect that he had been yearning for. So they didn't just shoo him away and say we can't help you, they actually listened to what he had to say. I told him to explain the situation and they actually listened to him but prior to that they wouldn't even give him the chance. It just shows...' [Community support worker]

'When we are with [the client] it's totally different. I can see that the [housing officer's] behaviour is more approachable' [Community support worker]

#### 5.2.3 Aim 5.3: What impact does housing adversity have on health?

Table 5.4 describes the prevalence of common mental disorder and poor self-rated health, and mean mental wellbeing scores by both adverse housing experiences and poor housing conditions. The table also presents unadjusted models for the associations between housing adversity and health outcomes. Those who had reported adverse housing experiences or poor housing conditions were more likely to report symptoms of CMD, poor self-rated health and have lower mental wellbeing scores (all significant at p<0.001). Results from logistic regression show that adverse housing experiences are associated with a three to four fold increase in odds of both CMD and poor self-rated health, while poor housing conditions are associated with approximately two times the odds of reporting both CMD and poor self-rated health. In linear regression models, both types of housing adversity were associated with reduced mental wellbeing. However, a larger decrease in mental wellbeing scores was observed for adverse housing experiences.

Table 5-4 Housing advers	sity by	latent c	lasses, s	sociodemogra	phics an	d type	of teni	Ire				
		Com	mon mei	ntal disorder		Poor	self-ra	ted health		Menta	l wellbeing	
	z	٢	%	95% CI	d	۲	%	95% CI	d	ц	95%CI	d
Adverse Experiences					<0.001				<0.001			<0.001
No	906	173	19.2	(16.6-22.1)		149	15.1	(12.9-17.6)		25.4	(25.1-25.7)	
Yes	118	52	43.9	(35.0-53.3)		46	38.3	(29.7-47.6)		22.9	(22.0-23.8)	
Poor Conditions					<0.001				<0.001			<0.001
No	782	149	19.0	(16.3-22.0)		129	15.4	(13.1-18.1)		25.4	(25.1-25.7)	
Yes	207	63	30.7	(24.6-37.6)		60	26.7	(20.9-33.4)		23.9	(23.2-24.7)	
Unadjusted models			OR	95% CI	þ		OR	95% CI	þ	þ	95% CI	þ
Adverse Experiences												
No			1.00				1.00			0.00		
Yes			3.30	(2.18-4.99)	<0.001		3.50	(2.29-5.33)	<0.001	-2.43	(-3.38, -1.49)	<0.001
Poor Conditions												
No			1.00				1.00			0.00		
Yes			1.89	(1.33-2.70)	<0.001		2.00	(1.39-2.88)	<0.001	-1.49	(-2.27, -0.70)	<0.001
Weighted percentages to ac	count f	or surve	y design;	frequencies ar	'e unweigl	hted ar	nd may	not add up due	to missin	g values	<i>i</i>	

*p*-values indicate significance from  $\chi^2$  tests with Rao & Scott corrections OR=odds ratio; CI=confidence interval; b=regression coefficient

# 5.2.3.1 Aim 5.4 : Possible mediators and confounders

#### 5.2.3.1.1 Mediation

As described in section 2.2.3.3 and 4.2.3.1.1 previously, coping strategies are conceptualised as possible mediators and tested in a three step process. The first part of this process was tested in previous sections. Firstly, an association between both forms of housing adversity with all three health outcomes was established as part of Aim 5.3. Secondly, associations were established between the different coping strategies and health outcomes in table 4.6 (section 4.2.3.1.1). The next step of this process, establishing associations between indicators of housing adversity and coping strategies are presented in Table 5.5. Results from ordinal regression analyses show that adverse housing experiences were associated with increased odds of spiritual coping, avoidance coping and coping by smoking while poor housing conditions were associated with increased odds of only spiritual coping and coping by smoking. Interestingly, poor housing conditions were also associated with decreased odds of coping by alcohol.

		d		0.001		<0.001	
	Smoke	OR (CI 95%)		1.96(1.30-2.94)		1.89(1.34-2.67)	
		d		0.626		0.024	
	Alcohol	OR (CI 95%)		0.90(0.58-1.39)		0.69(0.50-0.95)	
		d		0.009		060.0	
nousing adversity	Avoid	OR (CI 95%)		1.62(1.13-2.32)		1.31(0.96-1.79)	
evers) by		d		0.011		<0.001	
ing strategies (4 it	Spiritual	OR (CI 95%)		1.64(1.12-2.40)		1.95(1.40-2.73)	
n ror cop		d		0.347		0.744	
ogistical regressio.	Active	OR (CI 95%)		0.83(0.56-1.23)		1.05(0.77-1.45)	
I able 5-5 Urairial IC			Housing adversity	Adverse	experiences	Poor conditions	

10 roit --1010 0/1/0 Table 5-5 Ordinal Indistical

OR=odds ratio; CI=confidence interval.

Figure 5.2 shows the coping strategies identified as potential mediators after these first two mediation steps. For a coping strategy to be considered as a mediator, it needed to be significantly associated with both an indicator of housing adversity and one of the health outcomes. Additionally, it needed to attenuate the association between the indicator of housing adversity and health outcome by at least 10%.

# Figure 5-2 Identified possible mediators from mediation testing (after steps 1 and 2)



The four identified possible mediators were entered into the final mediation step which is shown in Table 5.6. Adding coping by smoking into logistical regression models attenuated the association between both adverse housing experiences and poor housing conditions with CMD by 12%. However, coping by smoking did not attenuate the association between either indicator of housing adversity and poor self-rated health. Additionally, adding coping by smoking into linear regression models attenuated the association between both adverse housing experiences and poor housing conditions with reduced mental wellbeing by 15% and 20%, respectively. Interestingly, spiritual coping increased the association between poor housing conditions and reduced mental wellbeing scores by 12%. The other potential mediators did not attenuate any associations between indicators of housing adversity and health outcomes.

I able 5-6 Udds ratios to	r nealth outcomes Health Outcome	snou Ka s	ing adversity and po	ossible m	ediators	
	Common Disorder	Mental	Poor self-rated hea	lth	Mental wellbeing	
	OR (95% CI)	ď	OR (95% CI)	d	b (95% CI)	٩
Adverse experiences						
Unadjusted	3.30(2.18-4.99)	<0.001	3.50(2.29-5.33)	<0.001	-2.43(-3.38, -1.49)	<0.001
+possible mediators						
Coping-spiritual	ı		3.35(2.16-5.18)	<0.001	-2.50(-3.44, -1.56)	<0.001
Coping-avoid	I		3.41(2.20-5.27)	<0.001	-2.45(-3.37, -1.52)	<0.001
Coping smoking	2.92(1.90-4.48) <sup>a</sup>	<0.001	3.17(2.07-4.87)	<0.001	-2.07(-2.97, -1.16) <sup>a</sup>	<0.001
Poor conditions						
Unadjusted	1.89(1.33-2.70)	<0.001	2.00(1.39-2.88)	<0.001	-1.49(-2.27, -0.70)	<0.001
+possible mediators						
Coping-spiritual	I		1.87(1.27-2.75)	0.002	-1.68(-2.48, -0.89) <sup>a</sup>	<0.001
Coping-alcohol	1.90(1.33-2.72)	<0.001	1.89(1.31-2.73)	0.001	-1.58(-2.35, -0.81)	<0.001
Coping-smoking	1.67(1.16-2.41) <sup>a</sup>	0.006	1.82(1.26-2.63)	0.002	-1.19(-1.94, -0.44) <sup>a</sup>	0.002

dioto iblo . 4 . . . . 4 44 -4 : Table E.E. Odde

OR= odds ratio; b=regression coefficient; CI= confidence interval. <sup>a.</sup> Attenuation >10% from unadjusted coefficient or odds ratio

### 5.1.1.1.1 Potential confounders

Table 5.7 presents results from both logistic and linear regression models testing the association between adverse housing experiences and health outcomes. Four separate block adjusted models are presented: unadjusted, adjusted for latent classes, adjusted for age and gender and adjusted for life events. As described in Table 5.4, adverse housing experiences were associated with all three health outcomes. Adjusting for only latent classes attenuated the association with both CMD and poor self-rated health below a three-fold difference in odds. However, the effect size for both of these associations remained approximately 2.5 fold greater for those reporting such experiences. In addition, adjusting for the latent classes also attenuated the association with reduced mental wellbeing by 10%. Adjusting for age and gender did not attenuate the association between adverse housing experiences and CMD but did attenuate the association between these experiences and both poor self-rated health and reduced mental wellbeing by 11% and 10%, respectively. The odds of both CMD and poor selfrated health were also reduced for those reporting adverse housing experiences after adjusting for life events. However, the effect size for these associations remained two or more times greater. The association between adverse housing experiences and reduced mental wellbeing was also attenuated by 16%.

Table 5-7 Block adjusted models of associations of adverse housing experience and health outcomes, adjusting for latent classes, age and gender, and life events.

	Common Mental Dise	order	Poor self-rated h	ealth	Mental wellbeing	
	OR(95% CI)	þ	OR(95% CI)	d	b (95% CI)	d
Housing adversity						
Adverse housing experience	3.30(2.18-4.99)	<0.001	3.50(2.29-5.33)	<0.001	-2.43(-3.38, -1.49)	<0.001
Block adjusted typologies model						
Adverse housing experience	2.63(1.74-3.97)	<0.001	2.36(1.52-3.66)	<0.001	-2.19(-3.13, -1.26)	<0.001
Latent classes						
High SES White non-migrant	1.00		1.00		0.00	
Mixed SES ethnic minority non-migrant	1.85(1.05-3.27)	0.034	1.90(0.98-3.69)	0.057	-0.59(-1.60,0.43)	0.257
Low SES non-migrant	2.59(1.66-4.03)	<0.001	4.67(2.90-7.51)	<0.001	-1.31(-2.07, -0.56)	0.001
Low SES migrant	2.34(1.14-4.81)	0.021	4.09(1.92-8.75)	<0.001	0.28(-1.31,1.88)	0.727
High SES migrant	1.71(0.95-3.09)	0.074	1.03(0.47-2.22)	0.945	0.30(-0.52,1.13)	0.467
Mixed SES migrant	1.99(1.19-3.34)	0.009	2.78(1.61-4.80)	<0.001	-0.13(-1.05,0.80)	0.791
Block adjusted age and gender model						
Adverse housing experience	3.16(2.08-4.83)	<0.001	3.13(1.98-4.96)	<0.001	-2.19(-3.12, -1.26)	<0.001
Age (continuous)	1.00(0.99-1.01)	0.943	1.04(1.03-1.05)	<0.001	0.01(-0.01,0.03)	0.482
Gender (female)	1.66(1.19-2.30)	0.003	1.44(1.01-2.04)	0.044	-0.74(-1.31, -0.17)	0.011
Marital status						
Single	1.45(1.02-2.07)	0.039	1.29(0.85-1.94)	0.229	-1.03(-1.64, -0.42)	0.001
In a relationship	1.00		1.00		0.00	
Divorced/separated/widowed	1.47(0.81-2.68)	0.205	1.70(0.97-2.98)	0.065	-1.33(-2.73,0.07)	0.062
Block adjusted life events model						
Adverse housing experience	2.53(1.64-3.89)	<0.001	2.18(1.37-3.47)	0.001	-2.04(-3.01, -1.07)	<0.001
Life events	1.17(1.08-1.28)	<0.001	1.32(1.20-1.46)	<0.001	-0.22(-0.38, -0.06)	0.007
OR=odds ratio; b=regression coefficient; CI=	-confidence interval.					
In fully adjusted models (table 5.8), the association between adverse housing experience and CMD, poor self-rated health and mental wellbeing were all attenuated, by 48%, 52% and 39% respectively. Notably, the effect sizes for reporting CMD and poor self-rated health were both reduced below a two-fold difference. These attenuations were driven by adjusting for latent classes and life events. Adjusting for coping strategies after controlling for both latent classes and life events did not attenuate the associations further. Table 5-8 Fully adjusted models of associations of adverse housing experience and health outcomes, adjusting for latent classes, age and gender, stressful life events and coning strategies

silessial life events and copirig strategies						
	Common Mental D	isorder n	Poor self-rated he	ealth n	Mental wellbeing h (95% CI)	c
Fully adjusted model		2		2		2
Adverse housing experience	1.71(1.05-2.77)	0.030	1.68(0.96-2.93)	0.067	-1.49(-2.37, -0.60)	0.001
Latent classes						
High SES White non-migrant	1.00		1.00		0.00	
Mixed SES ethnic minority non-migrant	1.79(0.93-3.46)	0.081	2.04(0.94-4.45)	0.071	-0.80(-1.81,0.20)	0.117
Low SES non-migrant	2.43(1.44-4.10)	0.001	2.22(1.26-3.92)	0.006	-1.04(-1.88, -0.19)	0.016
Low SES migrant	2.39(1.08-5.30)	0.031	2.03(0.91-4.51)	0.083	-0.18(-1.70,1.34)	0.814
High SES migrant	2.19(1.13-4.25)	0.020	0.94(0.39-2.26)	0.894	-0.13(-0.99,0.72)	0.761
Mixed SES migrant	2.33(1.25-4.37)	0.008	1.99(1.03-3.86)	0.040	-0.89(-1.91, 0.13)	0.088
Age (continuous)	0.99(0.98-1.01)	0.254	1.03(1.02-1.05)	<0.001	0.00(-0.02,0.02)	0.752
<i>Gender</i> (female)	1.82(1.27-2.62)	0.001	1.60(1.07-2.37)	0.021	-0.82(-1.37, -0.27)	0.003
Marital status						
Single	1.24(0.85-1.80)	0.263	1.00(0.64-1.56)	0.995	-0.76(-1.35, -0.17)	0.012
In a relationship	1.00		1.00		0.00	
Divorced/separated/widowed	1.07(0.57-2.03)	0.824	1.25(0.70-2.25)	0.452	-0.73(-2.08,0.63)	0.292
Life events	1.20(1.08-1.32)	<0.001	1.26(1.12-1.42)	<0.001	-0.18(-0.33, -0.02)	0.024
Active coping						
Never	1.00		1.00		0.00	
Rarely	1.08(0.36-3.26)	0.886	1.57(0.57-4.34)	0.385	-2.09(-4.02, -0.16)	0.033
Sometimes	1.65(0.75-3.63)	0.215	1.00(0.47-2.14)	0.994	-1.19(-2.73,0.35)	0.129
Most of the time	0.70(0.31-1.61)	0.401	0.69(0.30-1.60)	0.388	0.57(-1.01,2.15)	0.479
Spiritual coping						
Never	1.00		1.00		0.00	
Rarely	0.88(0.48-1.63)	0.689	1.10(0.57-4.34)	0.776	-0.14(-0.94,0.65)	0.724
Sometimes	1.06(0.68-1.67)	0.785	1.13(0.66-1.95)	0.657	-0.43(-1.26,0.40)	0.307
Most of the time	1.53(0.92-2.53)	0.098	1.20(0.70-2.05)	0.502	0.37(-0.52,1.27)	0.415
Avoidance coping						
Never	1.00		1.00		0.00	
Rarely	0.87(0.45-1.65)	0.664	0.64(0.31-1.31)	0.218	-0.41(-1.39,0.58)	0.418
Sometimes	1.07(0.64-1.81)	0.785	0.78(0.46-1.33)	0.332	-0.88(-1.79,0.04)	0.061
Most of the time	1.03(0.55-1.96)	0.920	0.52(0.22-1.24)	0.139	-0.04(-1.13,1.05)	0.947
Coping (alcohol)						
Never	1.00		1.00		0.00	

Rarely	0.80(0.46-1.40)	0.434	1.08(0.62-1.87)	0.795	-1.23(-2.06, -0.41)	0.003	
Sometimes	1.29(0.82-2.04)	0.277	0.78(0.46-1.33)	0.366	-0.79(-1.50, -0.08)	0.029	
Most of the time	2.58(1.22-5.49)	0.014	0.52(0.22-1.24)	0.139	-1.43(-2.77, -0.10)	0.036	
Coping (smoking)							
Never	1.00		1.00		0.00		
Rarely	0.78(0.35-1.77)	0.556	0.76(0.28-2.07)	0.598	0.02(-1.05,1.09)	0.976	
Sometimes	2.17(1.27-3.70)	0.004	1.24(0.65-2.37)	0.521	-1.06(-1.94, -0.18)	0.018	
Most of the time	2.20(1.38-3.52)	0.001	3.32(2.01-5.49)	<0.001	-1.82(-2.71, -0.93)	<0.001	
OR=odds ratio; b=regression coefficie	nt; Cl=confidence interval.						

Table 5.9 presents odds ratios and coefficients for health outcomes by poor housing conditions in four models (as above). Adjusting for latent classes attenuated the association between poor housing conditions and CMD, poor self-rated health and reduced mental wellbeing by 14%, 18% and 10% respectively. Adjusting for age, gender and marital status also attenuated the association between poor housing conditions and reduced mental wellbeing. By adding in each demographic variable into the model separately, marital status was revealed to be driving the attenuation (data not shown). The association between poor housing conditions and poor self-rated health was also substantially attenuated after controlling for life events. A reduction of effect size under a two-fold difference was observed.

Table 5-9 Block adjusted models of associations of poor housing conditions and health outcomes, adjusting for latent classes, age and gender, and life events.

	Common Mental D	isorder	Poor self-rated h	ealth	Mental wellbeing	
	OR(95% CI)	ď	OR(95% CI)	ď	b (95% CI)	ď
Housing adversity	1.89(1.33-2.70)	<0.001	2.00(1.39-2.88)	<0.001	-1.49(-2.27, -0.70)	<0.001
Poor housing conditions						
Block adjusted typologies model						
Poor housing conditions	1.62(1.13-2.31)	0.009	1.56(1.08-2.26)	0.018	-1.34(-2.12, -0.56)	0.001
Latent classes						
High SES White non-migrant	1.00		1.00		0.00	
Mixed SES ethnic minority non-migrant	1.82(1.02-3.23)	0.043	1.65(0.82-3.31)	0.161	-0.51(-1.50,0.47)	0.307
Low SES non-migrant	2.78(1.78-4.34)	<0.001	5.13(3.17-8.29)	<0.001	-1.34(-2.10, -0.57)	0.001
Low SES migrant	2.48(1.17-5.26)	0.018	4.50(2.13-9.54)	<0.001	0.24(-1.38,1.86)	0.771
High SES migrant	1.65(0.90-2.99)	0.103	1.11(0.51-2.42)	0.783	0.21(-0.63,1.05)	0.624
Mixed SES migrant	2.07(1.24-3.45)	0.005	2.96(1.70-5.15)	<0.001	-0.22(-1.18,0.73)	0.650
Block adjusted age and gender model						
Poor housing conditions	1.75(1.21-2.53)	0.003	1.96(1.32-2.89)	0.001	-1.25(-2.03, -0.48)	0.002
Age (continuous)	1.00(0.99-1.01)	0.666	1.04(1.03-1.05)	<0.001	0.01(-0.01,0.03)	0.431
Gender (female)	1.72(1.23-2.41)	0.002	1.42(1.00-2.02)	0.054	-0.64(-1.21, -0.07)	0.027
Marital status						
Single	1.63(1.14-2.33)	0.008	1.51(1.00-2.28)	0.051	-1.29(-1.90, -0.67)	<0.001
In a relationship	1.00		1.00		0.00	
Divorced/separated/widowed	1.49(0.82-2.71)	0.188	1.84(1.04-3.23)	0.035	-1.36(-2.72, -0.01)	0.049
Block adjusted SLE model						
Poor housing conditions	1.72(1.19-2.47)	0.004	1.76(1.22-2.54)	0.002	-1.38(-2.16, -0.61)	<0.001
Life events	1.21(1.11-1.32)	<0.001	1.35(1.23-1.47)	<0.001	-0.28(-0.44, -0.12)	0.001
OR=odds ratio; b=regression coefficient; CI=	=confidence interval.					

In fully adjusted models (table 5.10), the association between poor housing conditions and both CMD and poor self-rated health were fully attenuated. Adjusting for the identified mediator (table 5.6), coping by smoking, after adjusting for all other covariates did not attenuate the association between poor housing conditions and both CMD and poor self-rated health further. The association between poor housing conditions and reduced mental wellbeing was also attenuated by 28% in the fully adjusted model. Notably, adjusting for coping by smoking further attenuated the association between poor housing conditions and decreased mental wellbeing scores by 13% after adjusting for all other potential mediators and confounders. In contrast, although spiritual coping was identified as a mediator in table 5.6, it did not attenuate the association in the fully adjusted model. Table 5-10 Fully adjusted models of associations of poor housing conditions and health outcomes, adjusting for latent classes, age and gender, stressful life events and contractories

stresstul life events and coping strategies.						
	Common Mental Di	sorder	Poor self-rated he	ealth	Mental wellbeing	1
	UK(33% CI)	d	UK(35% CI)	٩	D (33% CI)	٥
Fully adjusted model						
Poor housing conditions	1.33(0.90-1.95)	0.148	1.40(0.96-2.05)	0.085	-1.08(-1.78, -0.38)	0.003
Latent classes						
High SES White non-migrant	1.00		1.00		0.00	
Mixed SES ethnic minority non-migrant	1.82(0.93-3.57)	0.084	1.75(0.78-3.91)	0.172	-0.85(-1.83,0.14)	0.093
Low SES non-migrant	2.38(1.39-4.05)	0.002	2.25(1.26-3.99)	0.006	-0.97(-1.83, -0.13)	0.024
Low SES migrant	2.48(1.09-5.68)	0.031	1.97(0.86-4.52)	0.110	-0.21(-1.74,1.31)	0.782
High SES migrant	2.14(1.08-4.23)	0.029	1.00(0.42-2.39)	0.997	-0.33(-1.17,0.52)	0.449
Mixed SES migrant	2.35(1.25-4.41)	0.008	2.01(1.03-3.94)	0.042	-1.05(-2.06, -0.04)	0.042
Age (continuous)	0.99(0.98-1.01)	0.325	1.03(1.02-1.05)	<0.001	0.01(-0.01,0.03)	0.592
Gender (female)	2.04(1.40-2.97)	<0.001	1.67(1.11-2.50)	0.013	-0.80(-1.35, -0.26)	0.004
Marital status						
Single	1.29(0.89-1.87)	0.183	1.14(0.73-1.78)	0.560	-0.92(-1.52, -0.32)	0.003
In a relationship	1.00		1.00		0.00	
Divorced/separated/widowed	1.05(0.55-1.98)	0.891	1.35(0.75-2.44)	0.312	-0.74(-2.06,0.57)	0.267
Life events	1.21(1.10-1.34)	<0.001	1.25(1.12-1.40)	<0.001	-0.21(-0.36, -0.06)	0.007
Active coping						
Never	1.00		1.00		0.00	
Rarely	1.25(0.40-3.88)	0.699	1.31(0.47-3.66)	0.607	-2.25(-4.20, -0.30)	0.024
Sometimes	1.67(0.73-3.80)	0.224	0.90(0.421.96)	0.795	-1.13(-2.67, 0.41)	0.149
Most of the time	0.70(0.29-1.67)	0.420	0.63(0.27-1.47)	0.286	0.60(-0.96,2.16)	0.452
Spiritual coping						
Never	1.00		1.00		0.00	
Rarely	0.88(0.48-1.65)	0.699	1.12(0.57-2.20)	0.737	0.07(-0.71,0.85)	0.861
Sometimes	1.06(0.67-1.68)	0.798	1.12(0.65-1.95)	0.678	-0.32(-1.17,0.53)	0.463
Most of the time	1.47(0.88-2.46)	0.141	1.18(0.68-2.02)	0.559	0.61(-0.28,1.50)	0.180
Avoidance coping						
Never	1.00		1.00		0.00	
Rarely	0.88(0.45-1.71)	0.699	0.56(0.26-1.17)	0.121	-0.30(-1.31,0.70)	0.552
Sometimes	1.07(0.63-1.82)	0.798	0.77(0.44-1.35)	0.368	-0.83(-1.75,0.08)	0.075
Most of the time Coning (alcohol)	0.97(0.51-1.85)	0.141	1.13(0.57-2.27)	0.723	0.08(-1.02,1.17)	0.890

Never	1.00		1.00		0.00	
Rarely	0.77(0.44-1.36)	0.369	1.11(0.64-1.92)	0.707	-1.14(-1.97, -0.31)	0.007
Sometimes	1.24(0.78-1.98)	0.371	0.81(0.47-1.39)	0.448	-0.85(-1.57, -0.14)	0.019
Most of the time	2.74(1.26-5.98)	0.011	0.51(0.21-1.26)	0.145	-1.53(-2.83, -0.23)	0.022
Coping (smoking)						
Never	1.00		1.00		0.00	
Rarely	0.78(0.34-1.80)	0.566	0.74(0.26-2.05)	0.558	0.22(-0.89,1.33)	0.698
Sometimes	2.18(1.27-3.73)	0.004	1.34(0.71-2.53)	0.369	-0.95(-1.84, -0.06)	0.037
Most of the time	2.24(1.38-3.62)	0.001	3.28(1.99-5.41)	<0.001	-1.73(-2.61, -0.84)	<0.001
OR=odds ratio; b=regression coefficie	ent; Cl=confidence interval.					

# 5.2.3.2 Aim 5.5: How does housing adversity affect health?

This section describes the multiple perspectives of how housing adversity affects health using qualitative data. During both ethnographic fieldwork and interviews, both community support workers and housing officers were asked questions about the effects of housing adversity on their client's health. This included questions regarding both the client's psychological and behavioural responses to such adversity. SELCoH participants were asked to describe their own experiences of housing adversity, how such adversity had affected their health and what strategies they had used to cope with these situations. The data collected is described and analysed within the framework of the stress process model (24) where housing adversity acts as the source of stress.

### 5.2.3.2.1 Psychological responses

All stakeholders agreed that the stress of housing adversity produced negative psychological responses, such as anger, frustration, anxiety and hopelessness. Some SELCoH participants also described how their housing problems had become a chronic source of stress that they continually worried about.

'People do get angry that they live in a society where they are facing homelessness and there aren't any options' [Housing officer]

'I think going through a situation of homelessness is probably the most difficult experience someone might go through so people come here anxious and frustrated not knowing what is going to happen' [Housing officer]

'I have one client who is feeling under so much pressure that she shuts down, she shuts off, goes into her own world for days, disengaged from society' [Community support worker]

'I mean it's just never ending. This has been going on for months, worrying about what I'm gonna do when the rent goes up. Now, [the landlord] has and my housing benefit won't cover it. I just don't know what to do, I can't find anything. Me and my family are gonna end up in a hostel and then what? I just don't see an end to this at the moment.' [Resident, ethnographic fieldnotes]

## 5.2.3.2.2 Coping strategies

Coping strategies were classified into three sub-themes: acceptance and active coping, avoidance coping, and community level coping. These were inter-related and dependent on the type of housing adversity.

### Acceptance and active coping

As many respondents described housing adversity in terms of structural factors, most individuals felt that there was very little that they could do at the individual level to tackle

the adversity directly. This meant that the most common behavioural response to housing adversity was to accept it. In terms of discrimination and homelessness, this often entailed accepting the experience and continuing to search for a home.

'I was angry with some of these landlords [for the discrimination] you know, but no, I never tried to do something about it, not really. You just have to keep looking.' [SELCoH participant]

'They understand that what they are dealing with is bureaucracy but when that fails them then they're going to get upset. That is the main thing, people were just upset because they were going away without any help and probably not knowing where the hell next to turn. I mean you would get an earful on the phone but very rarely would it go any further than that, they would usually accept the decision so no I don't remember getting any complaints personally.' [Housing officer]

Active coping most commonly incorporated seeking social support from friends or family, praying or trying to do something about the situation. However, complaints that were received by the housing office rarely changed the outcome for an applicant.

'I have friends that I talk to which is a help and I have a little prayer circle so I sent out prayer requests and I think that I will get the emotional support that is needed also.' [SELCoH participant]

'I mean it does affect people differently because we do have some people who come here in that situation, but they still have someone or a friend and family to live with. But some people, well from what they tell us, they don't know anybody. Some of them are living on the streets, some just pick up a stranger out of desperation.' [Community support worker]

'We do get some complaints, especially through councillors making enquiries and writing in saying why did my constituent get turned away, why didn't you provide them with temporary accommodation? But the law says if they are not vulnerable we can only provide them temporary accommodation and there is a shortage of temporary accommodation so it doesn't change anything'. [Housing officer]

Accessing institutional support was often problematic (as outlined in section 5.3.2.2). Anger and frustration due to the limited options available in housing through institutional pathways led to more confrontational behaviour that was seen as detrimental to both solving housing problems and to individuals' health. From the perspective of support workers, people seeking housing advice would often enter new interactions with a negative attitude which would invariably affect the outcome of such encounters with housing officers. More practical problem focused coping was seen as helpful but limited by the small number of solutions on offer.

'Coping with that unease about not actually being listened to, the acting out, becoming quite hard and presenting a sort of attitude of I don't need anyone and I don't need support. They've had to but it's not always helpful when dealing with services' [Community support worker]

With my experience [of being a homeless applicant] I just felt so rubbish I was literally flabbergasted and if I was anyone else I would probably have started shouting, I would be screaming, they would have kicked me out and that would have literally ended nowhere. But I thought ok keep calm and with that I was able to get a result from that, rather than kicking off. [Community support worker]

'Personal responsibility is one thing, massive systemic imperatives that mitigate against taking personal responsibility are for me, personally, by far the over-riding feature of our society these days. So, yes, they should be calling landlords and yes, they should be trying to find housing but when they say what is the fucking point I totally understand why they say that' [Housing officer]

## Avoidance coping

Many workers described how clients reacted when they felt that they were being unfairly treated when they were seeking institutional support. The most common reactions were anticipating further unfair treatment and avoidance behaviour, such as alcohol or drug use.

'Either they stop, they are mistrustful of agencies...(they say) I don't want to speak to them, they don't listen' [Community support worker]

'They don't want to call up, it's that fear of actually trying to resolve the situation. From previous experience they felt like they haven't got anywhere, they were probably not given the right information'. [Community support worker]

'Some turn to alcohol or some turn to drugs. Some also find themselves in abusive relationships just to get somewhere to live and we have come across them, they have presented themselves that this is what's going on' [Community support worker]

### Community level coping

Community support workers described how their service reached out to the community and tried to constantly adapt in order to solve their problems, particularly housing adversity. Both community support organisations acted as a drop-in point for community members to access resources and advice and workers continually went 'above and beyond' their work duties to try and solve their clients' problems. They supported communities to cope with housing stress in the following ways: listening to community experiences of housing adversity; being a role model or mentor; empowering clients with knowledge of housing rights and navigating institutional pathways; being an advocate; and building community networks. These strategies were built into every interaction support workers had with local residents seeking advice and during group sessions which aimed to bring people experiencing similar problems together.

'It's important to provide these young people with a space, being able to come here and feel heard and feel understood. We all have to follow procedure and protocol, but it's just about a listening ear. If a young person does go to housing or if they phone up and they are not able to find a service, at least listening to them firstly and being compassionate to them, even take that time out to give them advice on what they can do, further steps, not just reject them and label them.' [Community support worker]

'When I'm working with a client, once they have seen me on the phone talking to services, I like them to try and get involved in sorting their own problems as well as understanding what's going on. I want to give them the skills to deal with their problems and communicate with the authorities. And also, hopefully they pass these skills on to their friends as well' [Community support worker]

'We are just trying to empower our clients with being able to engage within the local community. Because we are a short-term service, two years, and the aim of that is that after the two years, if they do come into situations like that again, they are able to sort out these issues themselves.' [Community support worker]

### 5.3 Summary of results

This chapter has added to research findings on the relationship between housing adversity and health by exploring a wider definition of adversity that includes discrimination, various forms of homelessness and poor housing conditions within the same study. The quantitative findings have highlighted intersectional identities associated with housing adversity and health, while the qualitative data has complimented these findings by exploring potential underpinning mechanisms of these associations.

The study addressed five aims and tested six hypotheses. The first aim was to estimate the prevalence and distribution of housing adversity. 11.7% of the sample had experienced adverse housing experiences and 21.1% of the sample was currently living in poor housing conditions. The hypothesis that latent classes characterized by both low SES and being a migrant would experience more housing adversity (H5.1) was supported. For both adverse housing experiences and poor housing conditions, the largest effect size was seen for the low SES migrant group, which is characterized by low SES. At the same time, both the low SES non-migrant and mixed SES migrant classes were also associated with a six-fold or more increase in odds of reporting adverse housing conditions and a three-fold increase in odds of poor housing conditions.

The hypothesis that those who reported their tenure as renting would experience more housing adversity (H5.2) was also supported. In models controlling for age and gender, renting from a private landlord was associated with twice the odds or more of both adverse housing experiences and poor housing conditions. Notably, renting from a social landlord was associated with a five to six times increase in odds of reporting adverse housing experiences and approximately a four-fold increase in the odds of poor housing conditions. The hypothesis that those who reported not currently being in a relationship would experience more housing adversity than those who were (H5.3) was also partially

supported. Identifying as single was associated with approximately twice the odds of reporting adverse housing experiences in models adjusting for age and gender. However, being divorced, separated or widowed was not associated with housing adversity.

The second aim of the chapter explored why certain groups are more vulnerable to experiencing housing adversity and how this is enacted within housing institutions. At the structural level, negative societal attitudes towards benefit recipients, ethnic minorities and migrants were suggested to affect both government policy and interactions such groups had with housing institutions and private landlords. Government policy was also seen to exacerbate the problems of access and affordability in the housing market which increased housing insecurity for low income groups and migrants. Although unfair treatment from both private landlords and housing officers was identified, applicants' unrealistic expectations and lack of knowledge regarding housing rights were also seen as key factors in such interactions.

As part of Aim 5.3, the hypothesis (H5.4) that experiencing housing adversity was associated with poor health outcomes was supported. Both indicators of housing adversity were associated with all three health outcomes. As part of aim 5.4, the hypothesis that coping strategies would partially attenuate these associations (H5.5) was not wholly supported. Only two coping strategies were shown to act as mediators. Coping by smoking attenuating the association between both housing adversity indicators and both common mental disorder and mental wellbeing. Conversely, adjusting for spiritual coping increased the association between poor housing conditions and reduced mental wellbeing scores, suggesting that spiritual coping may be a protective factor. The final hypothesis (H5.6), that housing adversity would remain associated with poor health outcomes after adjusting for potential mediators and confounders had been added to the models, adverse housing experiences remained associated with CMD and reduced mental wellbeing. However, the association with poor self-rated health was

fully attenuated. Similarly, the association between poor housing conditions and reduced mental wellbeing remained in the fully adjusted model but the associations with CMD and poor self-rated health were fully attenuated.

The final aim of the chapter explored both the psychological responses and coping strategies used in response to housing adversity using the qualitative data. Psychological responses included feelings of anger, frustration and insecurity while coping strategies included both individual and community level coping. Whilst all stakeholders agreed that the anger and frustration that often led to confrontational interactions between residents and institutional actors almost always had a negative impact on housing outcomes, other coping strategies at both the individual and community level were seen as having limited effectiveness.

These findings compliment the findings in the previous chapter on employment adversity which also identified similar structural and institutional level factors that contribute to adversity. In the following chapter, the association between adversity in healthcare and health outcomes is explored and concludes by testing how adversities across these three key life domains interrelate to affect the health of residents in South East London.

# **Chapter 6 Structural discrimination in health services**

# **6.1 Introduction**

# 6.1.1 Rationale

Discrimination in health services has been associated with poor health outcomes in previous studies and those with disadvantaged status have been shown to experience more discrimination (345). However, as healthcare through the National Health Service (NHS) is free at the point of access, the mechanisms through which individuals experience adversity in this domain are likely to differ in comparison to in employment or housing. Despite, differences in this domain, ethnic minorities have been shown to receive differential treatments in mental health services in the UK (255) and in this sample migrants have been shown to be less likely to be registered with a general practitioner (GP; (8)). Although mixed, there is evidence that suggests that low SES groups have more problems in both accessing and navigating health services in the UK (251, 252). To the author's knowledge, there are no mixed methods studies on the role of healthcare discrimination in the UK. This study will provide robust statistical evidence of the association of healthcare discrimination and health outcomes whilst also using quantitative data to highlight potential mechanisms at the structural and institutional level.

### Interrelation of adversity

Over the last three chapters, data have been presented separately by employment adversity (Chapter 4), housing adversity (Chapter 5) and discrimination in healthcare (Chapter 6). However, the pathways through which individuals experience adversity across the life domains of employment, housing and healthcare are likely to be interrelated and adversity across multiple domains is likely to have an increased impact on health. Adversity across multiple domains may explain health inequalities based on

SES, migration status and ethnicity. There are no studies in the UK that look at the role of adversity across multiple domains in the association between disadvantaged social identities and health outcomes using both quantitative and qualitative data.

## 6.1.2 Aims and hypotheses

# 6.1.2.1 Aims

This chapter begins by investigating the relationship between discrimination in health services and poor health outcomes using both quantitative and qualitative data. The chapter concludes by investigating how adversity across employment, housing and health services interrelate to affect health outcomes across the different latent classes. The specific aims of the chapter include:

A6.1 (*Quantitative*) To estimate the prevalence of both experienced and anticipated discrimination in healthcare, and the distribution of these indicators by latent classes of social identity, age and gender.

A6.2 (*Qualitative*) To describe why certain groups are at more risk of discrimination in health service and how it is enacted at the institutional level.

A6.3 (*Quantitative*) To test associations between discrimination in healthcare and health outcomes.

A6.4 (*Quantitative*) To test the mediating effects of different coping strategies in the associations between discrimination in healthcare and health outcomes and the role of potential confounders; age, gender and life events.

A6.5 (*Qualitative*) To describe the psychological and behavioural responses to healthcare discrimination from multiple perspectives.

A6.6 (Quantitative) To test associations between the latent classes of social identity and health outcomes while adjusting for (i) indicators of employment adversity, (ii) indicators of housing adversity, (iii) indicators of healthcare adversity and (iv) for all indicators of adversity.

# 6.1.2.2 Hypotheses

H6.1 In comparison to the non-migrant advantaged SES class, social identities characterised by low SES and being a migrant will experience more discrimination in health services.

H6.2 Experiencing more healthcare discrimination will be associated with poorer health outcomes.

H6.3 Active coping and avoidance coping will mediate the relationship between healthcare discrimination and poor health such that they partially attenuate the association. Other coping strategies will not markedly attenuated these associations.

H6.4 After adjusting for potential mediators and confounders, healthcare discrimination will remain associated with poor health.

H6.5 The association of increased odds of poor health with latent classes characterised by disadvantage will be partially attenuated after adjusting for all three types of adversity. However, these attenuations will largely be driven by adjusting for employment and housing adversity.

# 6.2 Methods

# 6.2.1 Healthcare discrimination

The methods for aims 6.1-6.5 are described in section 2.4.2.

# 6.2.2 Interrelation of adversity

In order to address Aim 6.5 regression methods were used to test the strength of associations between latent classes of social identity and the three health outcomes. The strength of these associations were also tested after adjusting for (i) employment adversity indicators, (ii) housing adversity indicators and (iii) healthcare adversity indicators separately. In order to see how the combination of adversity across these life domains affected the association between latent classes and health outcomes, all adversity indicators that were significant at a conventional p-value of 0.05 in the previous models were added to a fully adjusted model.

# 6.3 Results

### 6.3.1 Aim 6.1 Who experiences healthcare discrimination?

Table 6.1 describes the prevalence of healthcare discrimination in the sample. 5.6% of the sample reported experiencing discrimination in healthcare and 3.9% reported anticipating healthcare discrimination. Only 2.2% of the sample reported both experienced and anticipated discrimination.

Health service use experience	n n	%	95% CI
	••	<i>,</i> ,,	
Experienced discrimination	62	5.6	4.2-6.9
Anticipated discrimination	43	3.9	2.7-5.0
No discrimination	970	92.8	91.1-94.2
Experienced discrimination only	38	3.3	2.4-4.6
Anticipated discrimination only	19	1.7	1.0-2.6
Experienced and anticipated discrimination	24	2.2	1.5-3.3

. . . . . . . . ... ...

CI=confidence interval.

Table 6.2 shows the distribution of healthcare discrimination by latent classes, age and gender. The prevalence of experienced discrimination in all the latent classes was approximately double or more in comparison to the high SES White non-migrant class (p=0.017). The low SES migrant class reported more experienced discrimination than the other latent classes (11.7%). A higher proportion of females experienced discrimination compared to males (p=0.006) but there were no differences by age. Only 1.8% of the high SES White non-migrant class reported anticipated discrimination. The prevalence of anticipated discrimination was higher in all other latent classes but was highest for the low SES non-migrant class. However, these differences were not significant. A higher proportion of females also anticipated discrimination compared to males (p=0.046). There were no significant differences in anticipated discrimination by age.

	Experi	ienced d	iscriminat	tion		Antic	ipated (	discrimi	nation	
	z	L	%	95% CI	d	z	L	%	95% CI	d
Typology					0.017					0.151
High SES White non-migrant	377	1	2.6	(1.4-4.7)		377	7	1.8	(0.8-3.8)	
Mixed SES ethnic minority non-	119	ω	9.9	(3.3-12.9)		119	9	4.5	(2.0-10.2)	
migrant										
Low SES non-migrant	232	20	8.0	(5.2-12.1)		232	15	6.2	(3.7-10.1)	
Low SES migrant	50	S	11.7	(4.7-26.1)		50	2	4.8	(1.1-17.8)	
High SES migrant	122	10	8.0	(4.3-14.4)		122	S	3.8	(1.6-8.8)	
Mixed SES migrant	152	8	4.7	(2.4-9.2)		151	ω	5.0	(2.5-9.7)	
Gender					0.006					0.046
Male	437	16	3.4	(2.1-5.6)		436	12	2.6	(1.5-4.6)	
Female	615	46	7.5	(5.6-9.9)		615	31	5.0	(3.5-7.1)	
Age					0.611					0.073
16-29	246	1	4.2	(2.3-7.5)		246	4	1.6	(0.6-4.2)	
30-44	333	20	5.7	(3.7-8.8)		333	15	4.5	(2.7-7.3)	
45-64	344	23	9.9	(4.4-9.7)		344	19	5.7	(3.5-9.0)	
65+	129	œ	6.3	(3.2-12.1)		128	ŝ	4.0	(1.7-9.4)	

p-values indicate significance from  $\chi^2$  tests with Rao & Scott corrections CI=confidence interval.

Results from logistic regression are presented in Table 6.3. All of the latent classes were associated with increased odds of experiencing discrimination except for the mixed SES migrant class in comparison to the high SES White non-migrant class in both unadjusted and adjusted (for age and gender) models. In the adjusted model, the largest effect size was seen for the low SES migrant class, which was associated with four times the odds of experienced discrimination. Female gender was also associated with twice the odds of experiencing discrimination in both models.

In both unadjusted and adjusted analyses, only the low SES non-migrant class had increased odds of reporting anticipated discrimination in comparison to the high SES White non-migrant class with elevated odds approximately three-fold. In adjusted analyses, the mixed SES ethnic minority non-migrant, high SES migrant and mixed SES migrant classes were all associated with two to three times the odds of anticipated discrimination but these were not statistically significant. Due to small cell sizes for anticipated discrimination, the low SES migrant class was excluded from regression analyses. Female gender was associated with increased odds of anticipated discrimination in comparison to males in unadjusted and adjusted models. In unadjusted models, all age groups were associated with two to four times the odds of reporting anticipated discrimination in comparison to the 17-29 year old age group.

Table 6-3 Odds ratios for healthca	re discrimi	nation by latent	classes, age	and gende	r	1
	Experie	nced discrimina	tion	Anticipa	ated discriminatic	้อก <sup>a</sup>
	OR	95% CI	d	OR	95% CI	ď
Unadjusted						
Typology						
High SES White non-migrant	1.00			1.00		
Mixed SES ethnic minority non-	2.69	(1.03-7.04)	0.044	2.59	(0.81-8.24)	0.108
migrant						
Low SES non-migrant	3.28	(1.51-713)	0.003	3.58	(1.40-9.13)	0.008
Low SES migrant	5.00	(1.57 - 15.95)	0.007	ı	· •	·
High SES migrant	3.30	(1.34-8.15)	0.010	2.16	(0.66-7.05)	0.203
Mixed SES migrant	1.87	(0.72 - 4.84)	0.195	2.85	(0.99-8.17)	0.052
Age						
17-29	1.00			1.00		
30-44	1.37	(0.63-2.98)	0.421	2.87	(0.93-8.83)	0.067
45-64	1.59	(0.75 - 3.36)	0.225	3.70	(1.21-11.30)	0.022
65+	1.52	(0.59-3.89)	0.386	2.59	(0.68-9.92)	0.165
<i>Gender</i> (female)	2.28	(1.25-4.16)	0.007	1.96	(1.00-3.84)	0.050
Fully adjusted						
Typology						
High SES White non-migrant	1.00			1.00		
Mixed SES ethnic minority non-	2.78	(1.07-7.24)	0.036	2.89	(0.86-9.66)	0.085
migrant						
Low SES non-migrant	2.87	(1.30-6.33)	0.009	2.94	(1.13-7.62)	0.027
Low SES migrant	4.05	(1.13-14.48)	0.032	ı		
High SES migrant	3.13	(1.27-7.68)	0.013	2.09	(0.64-6.85)	0.223
Mixed SES migrant	1.62	(0.63 - 4.18)	0.315	2.43	(0.86-6.82)	0.093
Age (continuous)	1.01	(1.00-1.03)	0.168	1.02	(1.00-1.04)	0.030
Gender (female)	2.17	(1.19-3.98)	0.012	2.03	(1.03-4.01)	0.042
<sup>a</sup> Low SES migrant class excluded fror	n analysis o	ue to small cell co	ount			

Adjusted=adjusted for age (continuous) and gender OR=odds ratio; CI=confidence interval.

### 6.3.1.1 Qualitative findings

The qualitative data allowed for more in depth explorations of the associations between social identities and healthcare adversity that were found in the quantitative data. As in the quantitative analysis, GPs and community support workers also identified those on low incomes and migrants in the qualitative interviews as groups who may be more likely to perceive unfair treatment in healthcare. In addition, both stakeholders identified substance users, particularly those with dual diagnoses, and older age groups (specifically those aged over 65 years old) as being among those who may experience more unfair treatment.

'No-one has said to me directly I was treated unfairly because of this or that but I do think there will be aspects of that because if you go to the GP and you've found it hard to communicate, be it English is not your first language, your education or background, or some other reason that your communication becomes a barrier and you may take that as unfair treatment on the part of that service.' [Community support worker]

'I think where you get a cultural mismatch between the person providing the service and the person receiving the service there is likely to be failure in communication, misunderstanding and all that sort of stuff. Then if the person giving them the information becomes impatient with their ability to understand or is not prepared to explain it in a way that makes it accessible to them then they are going to rightly feel that they are not being treated fairly.' [GP]

'Mental health services won't see him because he has substance issues. He needs to deal with first. That's really unfair because it is a mental health issue which is causing the substance issue. There needs to be some level of support for his mental health needs while he is dealing with his substance use issues' [Community support worker]

### 6.3.2 Aim 6.2 How is healthcare discrimination experienced?

This section describes the nature of healthcare discrimination experienced by these identified groups using qualitative data. Both community support workers and GPs were asked questions about their experiences of working with residents in health services. This included questions unfair treatment experienced by their clients in health services (What kind of unfair treatment do clients complain about?'); NHS policies (What kind of problems exist within the NHS structure that affect patients access to care?'); institutional practice ('What barriers exist for patients in booking appointments?'); healthcare professional-patient interactions ('In what ways do you think that expectations of treatment affect interactions with healthcare professionals?); and patient feedback ('Can you tell me about the complaints procedure at your GP practice?'). SELCoH participants were also asked to give details of their personal experiences of healthcare discrimination. This included questions on the experience ('Could you tell me about when you were unfairly treated in healthcare?'); anticipated discrimination ('Do you anticipate being treated unfairly in healthcare? Does it stop you from accessing services?'); and expectations of service ('What kind of service did you expect from the health service?'). In addition, prompts and probes were used to elicit more detailed information where necessary. Themes that emerged from the data included healthcare policy at the structural level and institutional practice and healthcare professional-patient interactions at the institutional level. Figure 6.1 visualises the thematic framework for healthcare discrimination.

Institutional practice I I L I Healthcare professional L L I I I I I I Experienced discrimination Anticipated discrimination I I I I I I I I I Interaction Patient I I I I I I I I I Healthcare policy I Gatekeepers I I I T I I I I L I 1 I I 1 I L I I I I Individual I I J L Structural Expectations and rights Institutional

Figure 6-1 Thematic framework of adversity in healthcare services at the structural and institutional level

### 6.3.2.1 Structural level themes

Healthcare policy was described as shaping institutional processes and practices and contributing to perceptions of unfair treatment. Themes related to healthcare policy included access to medical training, funding and costs, and GP treatment approaches.

### Access to medical training

There was concern that the GP population was not representative of the populations that they serve in South East London. Community support workers pointed out that there needed to be better access to medical training for low income and minority groups. There was also some suggestion from SELCoH participants that there was a lack of training around communication skills with patients.

'I think it's still really hard for young people from disadvantaged backgrounds to get into [medicine]. It's just really competitive. There's so much status attached to it. More needs to be done to make sure more of these kids are getting on to the courses so that we have more doctors from a variety of backgrounds. I think that would help a lot' [Community support worker]

'And again, they don't have people...even as doctors they don't have people handling skills you know. In that job, you need to have people-handling skills. I think they need to do more training on that, how to talk to people, explain things.' [SELCoH participant]

#### Targets and costs

Both GPs and community support workers made reference to both NHS targets and budget constraints as factors that affected institutional practice that may lead to people feeling that they are being unfairly treated. Although both stakeholders acknowledged that targets were important to make sure that communities were receiving the best services possible, they described how it sometimes had a negative impact on healthcare professionals' time and ability to perform patient-centred tasks.

Years ago, a much greater proportion of your work was spent with face to face work with patients. Now it seems a lesser proportion because there is so much paperwork and checking results and just gazing at the computer in front of you. [GP]

'But just in terms of generally how services are probably so, cut back at present and the impact on the staff and these different services around stress. As a result I think there's less time, understanding and empathy or the services towards the individual.' [Community support worker]

'Yes we do have to be responsible over the financial resources that are allocated to us, we do. I don't like to think of it as rationing but I do think we have to be responsible because we all know now that the tax payer finding for the health service is not a bottomless pit.' [GP]

More importantly, there was a general consensus that budget constraints were affecting access to services.

'We've had recently, and this may be just a local phenomenon, but we've had in south London, substantial reductions in our GP practice funding budget. And that has meant all of us doing longer sessions and doing more sessions with fewer trainees and if there is one thing that I feel patients do suffer from is lack of access to GPs.' [GP]

### GP treatment approaches

Community support workers described how the biomedical approach to treatment by GPs was not always helpful for their service users, stating that a system where you can only address one specific medical problem per appointment was problematic for those with multiple or complex health problems. Support workers also suggested there was an over-reliance of using medication to treat all mental health problems and a need for a more biopsychosocial model in the healthcare system.

'Some of our service users have so many health problems that they just can't be addressed in a single appointment. It can be very frustrating for them. I think there needs

to be a better way for doctors to deal with those kinds of patients. I mean, when you go to the doctors they tell you they can only deal with one health complaint at a time but how can you do that if your health problems are really complicated?' [Community support worker]

'The lack of insight into the illness, it's just medication, medication and I find with a lot of the clients it's not just medication, they want something else. They want help with the problems that are causing their depression and stuff and I think sometimes they go to the the GP and these problems are never addressed. They are just given medication and I don't think it always helps' [Community support worker]

While one GP expressed his reluctance to get involved in social problems citing that there were other agencies that could advise their patients on these issues, the other GP described being an advocate on social issues as part of their role and how their GP surgery actively referred patients to local advice agencies.

'So (when a patient consults about a social problem) I would say that that is nothing to do with me, it is not a health issue and it is nothing I want to influence. So that is a diagnostic problem, is it health or is it not health?' [GP]

'So we used to have a benefits advisor, somebody who worked at the practice who was skilled in benefits and patients having difficulty with benefits agencies would be able to see him and get advice about what they are really entitled to. So now, first of all it comes up less and I think that people who need benefits do have access to information and the benefits system has been simplified quite substantially. For many people their doctor was at one point their only port of call and we probably wrote far too many letters about people really, don't have many now.' [GP]

'[Our GP surgery] is pretty well connected with all the different services in the community, the third sector services and council provided services. We recognise that three-fold tier of all the consultations, the medical, psychological, social, and you're right you start off with a blank sheet and then you go in one direction and you don't know what is going to take pre-eminence' [GP]

At the same time, both GPs were also concerned about their role in legitimising 'sick roles' and being complicit in the surveillance of substance users.

'And this person is angry with society but knows that the only way to get the drugs, which he has to treat his substance abuse, is by every 2 weeks or every 4 weeks come in to see me his GP. And what's more it's an incredible form of social control which I have to be very careful of because it is very regimented, I have to be very careful to not come across as a policeman in his life' [GP]

## 6.3.2.2 Institutional level themes

The themes outlined above were described as directly affecting the interactions of community members with healthcare professionals. Themes at the institutional level were either related to institutional practice or interactions between healthcare professionals and patients.

6.3.2.2.1.1 Institutional practice

#### GP appointments

Arranging a GP appointment was seen as a difficult process in some GP surgeries which was often accompanied by little flexibility from reception staff. Those who did not speak English were seen as having particular difficulty. There was also concern that the introduction of online booking could become an additional barrier for some groups.

'[My client] has a mental health diagnosis that can impact her sleep, she has Post Traumatic Stress and I suspect she has in the past been a little bit aggressive with the staff in reception. When she is frustrated she can't get an appointment. She can't get one for the same day and she can't get up at 8 o'clock to get there, they have the 8 o'clock system in place. So she can't get her needs met. On one occasion I did make the appointment on her behalf and I felt their response to me wasn't good either. I felt that they were questioning why I was doing this and it gave me an understanding of perhaps how it is for [my client]' [Community support worker]

'Just the other day I was with a client at the GPs, a patient went in to see the GP but came back out 2 minutes later and stood by reception. The receptionist was saying, 'I told him he needs to bring someone who speaks English'. They told him again, but it didn't look like he understood'. [Community support worker]

'But I left that surgery because of the coldness of the secretaries, the doctors were quite nice but the secretaries were just...If you were in a job like that, you need to have a people-handling course. You are dealing with people who are vulnerable you know?' [SELCoH participant]

'Online booking could be a great improvement for access but it could also be a barrier for those who can't manage that process.' [GP]

The length of appointments was seen as problematic, especially for patients with complex health issues. Both GPs and SELCoH participants agreed that this sometimes had a negative impact on the consultation.

'We only have 10 minutes, that's the down side you will never minimise consultations unless you get to the root of the real problem. So unless you realise that the real problem is social, you will just have somebody who just keep turning up with one problem after another' [GP]

'Well the majority of the time when I used to go to my GP, the first thing she would let me know that we only have 10 minutes and that you have got too many issues and I can't deal with them all at once. That is the first thing she would say to me.' [SELCoH participant]

Both GPs also stated that some groups of people were more able to navigate the healthcare system than others. They also added that it was part of their role to help groups who were unable to do so.

'The middle classes will always be more skilled somehow at navigating these systems and yup, we do put up a wall of bureaucracy, we have access problems.' [GP]

'I think that is a commonly held viewpoint about primary care that our role is to be the patient's advocate. I am here to help you navigate a complex healthcare system, so I can't cure you but I am going to work a way for you through the system and I will find for you the person who can cure you.' [GP]

#### 6.3.2.2.1.2 Healthcare interactions

Interactions between patients and healthcare professionals were shaped by pre-held perceptions of each other, power dynamics, patient knowledge and expectations of service.

### Perceptions

Both the perception of healthcare professionals by patients and the perception of patients by healthcare professions were seen as important in understanding the dynamics of a consultation and any perception of unfair treatment or discrimination. A shared view by both patients and GPs was that GPs were often seen as part of state apparatus, especially by patients who felt oppressed in other areas of their lives.

'There I am immediately thinking there's a group of people who feel that life has been unfair and their GP's are all part of their life and GP's are unfair as well. Part of that unfair system that oppresses them' [GP]

'There is the stereotype of the white, male doctor in that group that the white, male doctor wouldn't possibly understand me and my culture and I would prefer to have a doctor of my own culture. I then have to win people round and say, actually, quite the opposite, I am here to be your advocate.' [GP]

'Yeah I felt because of my background being uneducated and being a foreigner to him, he is a doctor maybe born here, I don't know, with my English and maybe he thought this is just someone who just came recently and doesn't know the rules, the way he talked to me he just thought that this one doesn't know anything or maybe she is not that educated or she wouldn't take this any further.' [SELCoH participant]

## Power dynamics

The perceptions outlined above were very closely related to power dynamics between healthcare professionals and patients. SELCoH participants reported feeling disempowered in interactions with doctors because of the doctor's status. Main concerns
included not being listened to and not receiving adequate care. At the same time, GPs described a more balanced but demanding dynamic with 'upper middle class' patients.

'And people in the medical profession obviously are in the position of power, so there is that interplay. And the profession is known as having a strong sort of hierarchy of power.' [Community support worker]

'The upper middle classes are the ones who will say I've paid more taxes than everyone else and therefore I expect a better service. That is a commonly expressed view' [GP]

'I'd say if a middle class person approached them and said something to them I think they would listen to them. But someone who's that I regard as their way of thinking below them, what the hell do you know?' [SELCoH participant]

#### Patient knowledge

GPs expressed that it was important to gauge the amount of knowledge a patient had about health issues and how much understanding they had in relation to what was being advised in a consultation. If a clear understandable explanation was not given by the GP it could lead to a perception of inadequate service or unfair treatment. GPs also stated that there was an increase in patient knowledge about health concerns which meant that many patients had their own ideas regarding treatment which could also cause a perception of unfair treatment if treatment did not meet their expectations.

'So if somebody has got a complex problem and they are given an explanation as to what this problem is and they have difficulty understanding it, then if the person giving them the information becomes impatient with their ability to understand or is not prepared to explain it in a way that makes it accessible to them then they are going to rightly feel that they are not being treated fairly' [GP]

'When I started off, no one would disagree with you.... But one of the things that is better is that people can say I don't want it, I don't like it, it doesn't sound right and increasingly, people are having no difficulty saying that' [GP]

'It might be that I'm the doctor and I know better. I have studied and you have not. I think people are a little bit more knowledgeable now with the internet and it is easy to do research. So maybe that's an irritation point for doctors, because people might come to the wrong conclusion, which I understand.' [SELCoH participant]

#### Expectations

It was not only an increase in patient knowledge that was changing the dynamics of interactions and expectations. GPs also expressed that patients were also more comfortable in challenging GPs for other reasons, such as demanding certain medications, brands and benefit related letters.

'More often than not it is about there being a significant difference in expectations of what's reasonable or what can be achieved or what is appropriate' [GP]

We've got a real conflict between offering patient centred care and giving patients everything that they want and it frequently presents itself with psychotropic medication, particularly the valiums and tamezepams of this world, it expresses itself with antibiotics.' [GP]

'Those people for whom the dependency culture is their lifestyle and that dependency will be shown in the approach to the benefits system. And that's another area which we haven't touched on, the asking for sick certificates on relatively minor grounds and then expecting those sick certificates to carry on long term.' [GP]

'She's saying that she suffers from fatigue so that she can't speak, she can't walk so she finds it very difficult, for example to get a sick note, they'll only sign her off for a couple of weeks, where she feels they should sign her off for more than that.' [Community support worker]

## Gatekeeping

Some SELCoH participants also reported that their GPs were unfairly denying them access to secondary services in their gatekeeping roles. Problems included bureaucratic

processes delaying referrals and GPs simply not being willing to make a referral due to the nature of the illness.

'I went down to that place and tried to get myself seen and they said "oh no you can't be seen unless you've got a doctor's letter". And I am thinking, hold on a minute, I 've got a problem and you're a hospital and you won't see me unless the doctor says. You see what I mean about power here?' [SELCoH participant]

'So I was at the GP in Kennington at the time because I was living in a flat there and I asked for a referral letter and the guys promised it, he never sent it. I went 3 times, he promised it and he never sent it, so that was really horrible. And then I went again for the fourth time and because he was sick there was a replacement doctor, he wrote it right away.' [SELCoH participant]

#### Complex cases

Complex cases that involved multiple health problems or unexplained symptoms were seen as flash points for problematic interactions, unmet expectations and perceived unfair treatment.

'That patient crushes every single doctor that they go to see because they've just got such an over-whelming amount of things wrong, none of which can be realistically diagnosed or treated' [GP]

In my mind I thought he would heal me, you know. He did not explain that he was going to teach me to manage [my chronic fatigue]. It is very unfair but if I would just have a listening ear and somebody can say I understand, let's see what we can do, you know? So yeah it is a difficult journey' [SELCoH participant]

## Anticipated discrimination

Due to some of the factors outlined above, SELCoH participants anticipated that they would be treated unfairly or that they would not receive an adequate service at their GP surgery and so would either use emergency services or avoid using services altogether.

'I haven't been back to my doctor for let me see, it must be touching on 6 or 8 months. So it's pointless going there, talking to them' [SELCoH participant]

I'll just take any pain killers and keep my pain to myself. And afterwards I just can't keep then I'll go, cos I also go to Emergency also in King's, I used to go when it's worse all weekend' [SELCoH participant]

'I haven't dialled 999 when I felt that I should have done because I know what will be waiting for me, it won't be a welcome' [SELCoH participant]

#### 6.3.3 Aim 6.3: What impact does healthcare discrimination have on health?

Table 6.4 describes the prevalence of common mental disorder, poor self-rated health and mean mental wellbeing scores by indicators of healthcare discrimination. It also presents odds ratios and regression coefficients for the associations between adversity indicators and health outcomes. Those who had reported experienced discrimination were more likely to report symptoms of CMD (p<0.001), poor self-rated health (p=0.001) and lower mental wellbeing (p=0.007). Those who reported anticipated discrimination were also more likely to report symptoms of CMD, poor self-rated health and lower mental wellbeing (all significant; p<0.001). Results from logistic regression show that experienced discrimination was associated with a three-fold increase in odds of both CMD and poor self-rated health. Much larger effect sizes were observed for anticipated discrimination. Anticipated discrimination was associated with eight times the odds of CMD and over five times the odds of poor self-rated health. Results from linear regression also revealed that experienced discrimination was associated with a 1.7 point decrease in wellbeing scores while anticipated discrimination was associated with a 3.1 point decrease in wellbeing scores. All odds ratios and regression coefficients should be interpreted with caution as individuals with poor health may have more contact with health services and so have more chances of being exposed to unfair treatment.

Table 6-4 Prevalence of c	sommor	n ment	al disor	der, poor self-i	ated hea	lth, an	d mea	n mental wellbe	ing scores	by hea	althcare discrii	nination
		Com	mon me	ental disorder		Poor	self-ra	ted health		Mental	l wellbeing	
Healthcare	z	۲	%	95% CI	d	۲	%	95% CI	d	ц	95%CI	d
Experienced discrimination												
No	066	204	20.7	(18.2-23.5)	<0.001	172	16.1	(13.9-18.6)	<0.001	25.2	(24.9-25.5)	0.007
Yes	62	27	45.2	(33.0-58.0)		24	38.8	(27.3-51.7)		23.5	(22.3-24.7)	
Anticipated discrimination												
No	1008	202	20.2	(17.7-23.0)	<0.001	174	16.0	(13.8-18.4)	<0.001	25.2	(24.9-25.5)	<0.001
Yes	43	29	68.0	(52.4-80.4)		22	51.9	(36.6-66.8)		22.1	(20.5-23.6)	
Unadjusted models			OR	95% CI	d		OR	95% CI	d	q	95% CI	d
Experienced discrimination			3.16	(1.84-5.42)	<0.001		3.30	(1.90-5.72)	<0.001	-1.68	-2.90, -0.46	0.007
Anticipated discrimination			8.39	(4.25-16.57)	<0.001		5.67	(2.99-10.75)	<0.001	-3.12	-4.70, -1.55	<0.001
Weighted percentages to ac	count fo	r surve	y design	i; frequencies ar	e unweigh	nted an	id may i	not add up due to	o missing va	lues.		

*p*-values indicate significance from  $\chi^{\ell}$  tests with Rao & Scott corrections OR=odds ratio; CI=confidence interval; b=regression coefficient.

## 6.3.3.1 Aim 4.4 Possible mediators and confounders

#### 6.3.3.1.1 Mediation

The first steps of mediation testing were performed in analyses in section 6.3.3 and established an association between healthcare discrimination and health outcomes. The second step of mediation testing was partly performed in section 4.3.3.1.1 where unadjusted associations between coping strategies and health outcomes are also presented in Table 4.6. Unadjusted associations between indicators of healthcare discrimination and coping strategies are presented in Table 6.5. There were no associations between experienced discrimination and coping strategies while anticipated discrimination was only associated with avoidance coping (p=0.011).

As avoidance coping was also associated with increased odds of poor self-rated health and with reduced mental wellbeing, it was entered into the final mediation step, which is shown in Table 6.6. Although avoidance coping was associated with both these outcomes and anticipated discrimination, it demonstrated no mediating effect. It did not substantially attenuate the association between anticipated discrimination with poor selfrated health or reduced mental wellbeing.

Table 6-5 Ord coping strategy	inal logistical regr /	ession fo	or coping strategi	es (4 lev	rels) by healthcar	e discrin	nination and logis	tic regre	ssion for health	outcomes by
5	Active		Spiritual		Avoid		Alcohol		Smoke	
	OR (CI 95%)	d	OR (CI 95%)	d	OR(CI 95%)	d	OR(CI 95%)	d	OR(CI 95%)	d
Healthcare										
Experienced	1.24(0.74-2.07)	0.417	1.27(0.75-2.16)	0.376	0.93(0.57-1.54)	0.786	0.73(0.44-1.19)	0.203	1.30(0.75-2.27)	0.347
discrimination										
Anticipated	0.67(0.39-1.14)	0.139	1.82(0.95-3.50)	0.071	1.93(1.16-3.22)	0.011	0.58(0.33-1.04)	0.066	1.59(0.83-3.04)	0.162
discrimination										
OR=odds ratio; (	CI= confidence inter	val.								

Table 6-6 Odds ratios for health outcomes by healthcare discrimination and possible mediators

	Health	Outcome							
	Comm	on Mental Disorder		Poor s	elf-rated health	-	Mental	wellbeing	
	OR	(95% CI)	d	OR	(95% CI)	d	q	(95% CI)	d
Anticipated discrimination	1								
Unadjusted				5.67	(2.99-10.75)	<0.001	-3.12	(-4.70, -1.55)	<0.001
+avoid	,	ı	,	5.73	(3.01-10.93)	<0.001	-3.10	(-4.64, -1.56)	<0.001
OR= odds ratio; b=regressic	n coeffici	ient; CI= confidence inte	ival.						

#### 6.3.3.1.2 Potential confounders

Table 6.7 presents odds ratios and regression coefficients for health outcomes by indicators of healthcare discrimination. As in previous chapters, four models are presented: unadjusted, adjusted for latent classes, adjusted for age and gender, and adjusted for life events. Adjusting for latent classes substantially attenuated the association between experienced discrimination and both CMD and poor self-rated health but odds remained elevated at approximately 2.8 and 2.9 fold respectively. Adjusting for latent classes did not attenuate the association between experienced discrimination between experienced for any of the health outcomes after adjusting for age and gender. Adjusting for life events attenuated the association between experienced discrimination and symptoms of CMD (13%), poor self-rated health (19%) and reduced mental wellbeing (19%).

In fully adjusted models, as presented in Table 6.8, adjusting for CMD at SELCoH 1 attenuated the association between experienced discrimination and CMD by 11% while adjusting for poor self-rated health at SELCoH 1 attenuated the association between experienced discrimination and poor self-rated health by 10%. Overall, the association between experienced discrimination and CMD, poor self-rated health and reduced mental wellbeing were all substantially attenuated by 29%, 29% and 17% respectively after adjusting for all potential confounders and mediators.

Table 6-7 Block adjusted models of associations of healthcare discrimination and health outcomes, adjusting for latent classes, age and gender, and life events.

	Common Mental L	Disorder	Poor self-rated he	ealth	Mental wellbeing	
	OR(95% CI)	d	OR(95% CI)	d	b (95% CI)	d
Healthcare adversity						
Experienced discrimination	3.16(1.84-5.42)	<0.001	3.30(1.90-5.72)	<0.001	-1.68(-2.90, -0.46)	0.007
Block adjusted typologies model						
Experienced discrimination	2.77(1.61-4.75)	<0.001	2.89(1.66-5.02)	<0.001	-1.52(-2.73, -0.30)	0.015
Latent classes						
High SES White non-migrant	1.00		1.00		0.00	
Mixed SES ethnic minority non-migrant	1.76(1.01-3.09)	0.047	1.89(0.97-3.77)	0.063	-0.58(-1.62,0.46)	0.272
Low SES non-migrant	2.82(1.83-4.37)	<0.001	5.47(3.41-8.79)	<0.001	-1.61(-2.39, -0.83)	<0.001
Low SES migrant	2.71(1.32-5.55)	0.007	5.03(2.47-10.25)	<0.001	-0.14(-1.73,1.46)	0.866
High SES migrant	1.59(0.91-2.78)	0.104	1.09(0.53-2.27)	0.811	0.32(-0.49,1.14)	0.436
Mixed SES migrant	2.19(1.32-3.61)	0.002	3.30(1.91-5.71)	<0.001	-0.41(-1.34, -0.51)	0.379
Block adjusted age and gender model						
Experienced discrimination	2.93(1.69-5.09)	<0.001	3.00(1.65-5.46)	<0.001	-1.57(-2.80, -0.34)	0.012
Age (continuous)	1.00(0.99-1.01)	0.005	1.04(1.03-1.05)	<0.001	0.01(-0.01,0.02)	0.556
Gender (female)	1.56(1.14-2.13)	0.952	1.38(0.98-1.94)	0.066	-0.72(-1.29, -0.15)	0.013
Block adjusted life events model						
Experienced discrimination	2.74(1.55-4.86)	0.001	2.68(1.52-4.74)	0.001	-1.46(-2.67, -0.24)	0.019
Life events	1.22(1.12-1.32)	<0.001	1.37(1.25-1.50)	<0.001	-0.31(-0.47, -0.15)	<0.001
OR=odds ratio; b=regression coefficient; CI=	-confidence interval.					

Table 6-8 Fully adjusted model of associations of healthcare discrimination and health outcomes, adjusting for latent classes, age and gender, life events and coping strategies.

evenus and opping subcost						
	Common Mental	Disorder	Poor self-rated h	ealth	Mental wellbeing	
	OR(95% CI) <sup>4</sup>	р	OR(95% CI)"	b	b (95% CI)	d
Fully adjusted model						
Experienced discrimination	2.24(1.27-3.95)	0.006	2.33(1.14-4.77)	0.020	-1.39(-2.51, -0.28)	0.015
Latent classes						
High SES White non-migrant	1.00		1.00		0.00	
Mixed SES ethnic minority non-migrant	2.41(1.21-4.79)	0.012	1.30(0.59-2.86)	0.521	-0.92(-1.93,0.09)	0.075
Low SES non-migrant	2.19(1.26-3.80)	0.005	1.25(0.68-2.27)	0.474	-1.37(-2.20, -0.54)	0.001
Low SES migrant	2.54(1.08-5.97)	0.033	1.71(0.67-4.35)	0.259	-0.52(-2.06,1.01)	0.502
High SES migrant	1.98(0.97-4.04)	0.062	0.81(0.33-1.99)	0.647	-0.10(-0.96,0.75)	0.814
Mixed SES migrant	2.48(1.33-4.64)	0.005	1.28(0.59-2.75)	0.534	-1.13(-2.13, -0.12)	0.028
Age (continuous)	0.99(0.98-1.01)	0.280	1.03(1.01-1.04)	<0.001	0.01(-0.01,0.03)	0.364
Gender (female)	1.45(0.99-2.12)	0.056	1.59(1.00-2.52)	0.049	-0.81(-1.35, -0.03)	0.003
Life events	1.15(1.03-1.27)	0.012	1.27(1.11-1.44)	<0.001	-0.25(-0.41, -0.10)	0.001
Active coping						
Never	1.00		1.00		0.00	
Rarely	0.67(0.21-2.17)	0.502	1.11(0.38-3.29)	0.845	-2.12(-4.03, -0.21)	0.029
Sometimes	1.30(0.51-3.29)	0.586	0.81(0.38-1.74)	0.587	-1.23(-2.76,0.31)	0.117
Most of the time	0.52(0.19-1.38)	0.190	0.51(0.22-1.18)	0.114	0.63(-0.94,2.20)	0.429
Spiritual coping						
Never	1.00		1.00		0.00	
Rarely	0.92(0.49-1.73)	0.793	1.24(0.59-2.60)	0.563	-0.17(-0.97,0.63)	0.681
Sometimes	1.15(0.71-1.86)	0.571	1.05(0.55-1.99)	0.890	-0.43(-1.26,0.40)	0.306
Most of the time	1.53(0.89-2.64)	0.122	1.34(0.75-2.39)	0.320	0.33(-0.56, 1.21)	0.469
Avoidance coping						
Never	1.00		1.00		0.00	
Rarely	0.82(0.41-1.63)	0.573	0.55(0.35-1.21)	0.138	-0.36(-1.37,0.64)	0.475
Sometimes	1.08(0.62-1.87)	0.795	0.71(0.38-1.31)	0.275	-0.96(-1.89, -0.04)	0.040
Most of the time	1.17(0.60-2.31)	0.647	1.17(0.57-2.40)	0.675	-0.11(-1.20,0.99)	0.846
Coping (smoking)						
Never	1.00		1.00		0.00	
Rarely	0.66(0.28-1.55)	0.342	0.54(0.20-1.50)	0.138	0.03(-0.99,1.05)	0.953
Sometimes	2.22(1.22-4.02)	0.009	1.14(0.52-2.47)	0.275	-1.10(-2.01, -0.19)	0.018
Most of the time	1.99(1.15-3.43)	0.014	3.25(1.76-6.02)	0.679	-1.93(-2.81, -1.05)	<0.001

Coping (alcohol)	001		1 00			
Barely	0 05/0 52-1 72)	0 REG	0 08/0 50-1 03/	0 063		0 005
ivaiciy	(21.1-20.0)00.0	0000	$(22)^{-1}$	0.000	$(00.0^{-}, 10.3^{-})01.1^{-}$	0.000
Sometimes	1.42(0.88-2.31)	0.150	0.82(0.47-1.42)	0.475	-0.75(-1.46, -0.03)	0.039
Most of the time	2.24(0.99-5.06)	0.053	0.34(0.13-0.91)	0.032	-1.65(-2.94, -0.35)	0.013
CMD (at S1)	7.26(4.93-10.68)	<0.001				
Poor self-rated health (at s1)			12.09(7.64-19.14)	<0.001		
OR=odds ratio; b=regression coefficient;	Cl=confidence interval.					
a number of the	ting for poor colf rated boo	010010 41				

" adjusting for CMD at SELCoH I. " adjusting for poor self-rated health at SELCoH I

Table 6.9 presents odds ratios and coefficients for health outcomes by anticipated discrimination in four models (as above). Adjusting for latent classes substantially attenuated the association between anticipated discrimination and both symptoms of CMD and poor self-rated health, by 11% and 10%, respectively. However, effect sizes remained large for both health outcomes at a 7.5 fold increase for CMD and a 5 fold increase for poor self-rated health. Adjusting for latent classes did not attenuate the association between anticipated discrimination and reduced mental wellbeing. In the block adjusted age and gender model, no substantial attenuated the association between anticipated discrimination by 20%. However, adjusting for life events did not attenuate associations between anticipated discrimination with either poor self-rated health or reduced mental wellbeing.

In fully adjusted models (table 6.10), the association between anticipated discrimination and CMD, poor self-rated health and mental wellbeing were all substantially attenuated by 43%, 31% and 24%, respectively. Notably, adjusting for CMD at SELCoH 1 attenuated the association between anticipated discrimination and CMD by a further 29% after adjusting for all other potential confounders and mediators so that the odds ratio was reduced to under a five-fold difference. Adjusting for poor self-rated health did not attenuate the association between anticipated discrimination and poor self-rated health any further after adjusting for other potential confounders and mediators.

Table 6-9 Block adjusted models of associations of anticipated discrimination and health outcomes, adjusting for latent classes, age and gender and life events.

	Common Mental D	Disorder	Poor self-rated he	salth	Mental wellbeing	
	OR(95% CI)	d	OR(95% CI)	d	b (95% CI)	þ
Healthcare adversity						
Anticipated discrimination	8.39(4.25-16.57)	<0.001	5.67(2.99-10.75)	<0.001	-3.12(-4.70, -1.55)	<0.001
Block adjusted latent classes model						
Anticipated discrimination	7.49(3.79-14.82)	<0.001	4.99(2.59-9.62)	<0.001	-2.89(-4.42, -1.35)	<0.001
Latent classes						
High SES White non-migrant	1.00		1.00		0.00	
Mixed SES ethnic minority non-migrant	1.74(1.01-2.99)	0.044	1.88(0.96-3.67)	0.066	-0.57(-1.57,0.44)	0.272
Low SES non-migrant	2.77(1.78-4.31)	<0.001	5.46(3.39-8.80)	<0.001	-1.57(-2.33, -0.80)	<0.001
Low SES migrant	2.86(1.39-5.89)	0.004	5.37(2.53-11.42)	<0.001	-0.19(-1.74,1.35)	0.805
High SES migrant	1.63(0.91-2.90)	0.098	1.12(0.53-2.37)	0.759	0.29(-0.53,1.12)	0.481
Mixed SES migrant	2.12(1.27-3.54)	0.004	3.22(1.86-5.59)	<0.001	-0.36(-1.30,0.58)	0.453
Block adjusted age and gender model						
Anticipated discrimination	8.01(4.03-15.93)	<0.001	5.20(264-10.27)	<0.001	-3.04(-4.63, -1.47)	<0.001
Age (continuous)	1.00(0.99-1.01)	0.894	1.04(1.03-1.05)	<0.001	0.01(-0.01,0.02)	0.460
Gender (female)	1.56(1.14-2.14)	0.006	1.37(0.98-1.93)	0.068	-0.71(-1.27, -0.15)	0.014
Block adjusted life events model						
Anticipated discrimination	8.15(3.85-17.26)	<0.001	4.63(2.24-9.57)	<0.001	-2.97(-4.51, -1.43)	<0.001
Life events	1.21(1.11-1.32)	<0.001	1.37(1.25-1.50)	<0.001	-0.30(-0.46, -0.14)	<0.001
OR=odds ratio; b=regression coefficient; CI=	confidence interval.					

Table 6-10 Fully adjusted model of a	ssociations of anticipa	ted discrimin	nation and health o	utcomes,	adjusting for latent	t classes, age and gender, lift	D.
events and coping strategies.							
	Common Mental I	Disorder	Poor self-rated h	ealth	Mental wellbeing		
	OR(95% CI) <sup>a</sup>	٩	OR(95% CI) <sup>b</sup>	d	b (95% CI)	đ	
Fully adjusted model							
Anticipated discrimination	4.77(2.41-9.45)	<0.001	3.91(1.87-8.19)	<0.001	-2.38(-3.84, -0.92)	0.001	

	Common Mental D OR(95% CI) <sup>a</sup>	)isorder p	Poor self-rated h OR(95% CI) <sup>b</sup>	ealth p	Mental wellbeing b (95% CI)	d
Fully adjusted model						
Anticipated discrimination	4.77(2.41-9.45)	<0.001	3.91(1.87-8.19)	<0.001	-2.38(-3.84, -0.92)	0.001
High SES White non-migrant	1.00		1.00		0.00	
Mixed SES ethnic minority non-migrant	2.37(1.19-4.72)	0.014	1.30(0.58-2.91)	0.526	-0.94(-1.94,0.06)	0.065
Low SES non-migrant	2.21(1.26-3.85)	0.005	1.29(0.70-2.35)	0.412	-1.39(-2.22, -0.56)	0.001
Low SES migrant	2.75(1.17-6.47)	0.021	1.83(0.72-4.62)	0.201	-0.64(-2.12,0.83)	0.392
High SES migrant	2.06(1.01-4.18)	0.046	0.83(0.33-2.07)	0.685	-0.15(-1.01,0.71)	0.728
Mixed SES migrant	2.49(1.33-4.66)	0.004	1.29(0.60-2.76)	0.517	-1.13(-2.15, -0.12)	0.028
Age (continuous)	0.99(0.98-1.00)	0.235	1.03(1.01-1.04)	<0.001	0.01(-0.01,0.03)	0.343
Gender (female)	1.46(1.00-2.14)	0.053	1.58(1.00-2.49)	0.049	-0.82(-1.35, -0.28)	0.003
Life events	1.15(1.03-1.27)	0.012	1.27(1.12-1.44)	<0.001	-0.25(-0.40, -0.10)	0.001
Active coping						
Never	1.00		1.00		0.00	
Rarely	0.64(0.20-2.11)	0.464	1.11(0.39-3.16)	0.843	-2.10(-4.00, -0.20)	0.030
Sometimes	1.24(0.48-3.20)	0.654	0.78(0.36-1.69)	0.530	-1.18(-2.69,0.32)	0.124
Most of the time	0.53(0.20-1.44)	0.214	0.52(0.22-1.23)	0.136	0.59(-0.95,2.13)	0.450
Spiritual coping						
Never	1.00		1.00		0.00	
Rarely	0.93(0.48-3.20)	0.818	1.27(0.60-2.68)	0.537	-0.18(-0.98,0.62)	0.656
Sometimes	1.12(0.69-1.82)	0.649	1.05(0.55-2.02)	0.877	-0.43(-1.27,0.41)	0.319
Most of the time	1.50(0.86-2.62)	0.153	1.28(0.71-2.29)	0.416	0.39(-0.49,1.26)	0.383
Avoidance coping						
Never	1.00		1.00		0.00	
Rarely	0.82(0.41-1.64)	0.576	0.56(0.25-1.26)	0.162	-0.38(-1.38,0.62)	0.453
Sometimes	1.03(0.59-1.79)	0.928	0.68(0.36-1.27)	0.229	-0.90(-1.82,0.02)	0.055
Most of the time	1.09(0.55-2.17)	0.798	1.11(0.53-2.33)	0.775	-0.03(-1.11, 1.06)	0.961
Coping (smoking)						
Never	1.00		1.00		0.00	
Rarely	0.73(0.31-1.73)	0.477	0.60(0.21-1.69)	0.333	-0.04(-1.09,1.00)	0.938

Sometimes	2.14(1.17-3.93)	0.014	1.04(0.50-2.20)	0.910	-1.06(-1.95, -0.17)	0.020
Most of the time	2.00(1.15-3.48)	0.014	3.25(1.75-6.05)	<0.001	-1.90(-2.78, -1.03)	<0.001
Coping (alcohol)						
Never	1.00		1.00		0.00	
Rarely	0.93(0.50-1.71)	0.810	0.97(0.50-1.91)	0.939	-1.16(-1.97, -0.34)	0.005
Sometimes	1.46(0.90-2.36)	0.127	0.82(0.47-1.43)	0.484	-0.76(-1.47, -0.04)	0.037
Most of the time	2.31(1.03-5.20)	0.043	0.36(0.13-0.94)	0.036	-1.70(-3.01, -0.40)	0.010
CMD (at S1)	6.97(4.74-10.25)	<0.001				
Poor self-rated health (at s1)			12.16(7.71-19.18)	<0.001		
OR=odds ratio; b=coefficient; CI=confid	lence interval.					

<sup>a</sup> adjusting for CMD at SELCoH I. <sup>b</sup> adjusting for poor self-rated health at SELCoH I

#### 6.3.3.2 Aim 6.5 How does healthcare adversity affect health?

The impact of healthcare discrimination on health was also explored in the qualitative component of the study. As in previous chapter, the data collected is described and analysed within the framework of the stress process model (24), concentrating on both the psychological and behavioural responses to healthcare discrimination.

#### 6.3.3.2.1 Psychological responses

SELCoH respondents reported that experiencing discrimination in healthcare negatively affected self-esteem and acted as a source of anxiety and depression. GPs also agreed that a perception of unfair treatment could have a negative impact on a patient's psychological health. They added that any inappropriate treatment resulting from being treated unfairly could also negatively affect health.

'It made me feel like shit, you know, it makes you feel unheard, not respected, not believed. It lowers your self-esteem so I actually have lost a lot of faith in the GPs in the NHS because I hear really good stories but I haven't seen it.' [SELCoH participant]

'I feel depressed and even when I sleep it used to be in my head. Me personally I thought they are powerful, they are the doctors so who else would I go and complain to?' [SELCoH participant]

'[The doctors] say it is in your head but it is not. So well, maybe then for a few weeks I really go through it and I feel discouraged and again the depression, a level of depression.' [SELCoH participant]

'There is a range of impacts from somebody being treated ineffectively or inappropriately or badly, then that is going to affect their health. If the treatment being offered is ineffective treatment then that has a bad effect on them. And then some people will feel hurt by getting unfair treatment, psychologically I suppose' [GP]

#### 6.3.3.2.2 Behavioural responses

As described in section 6.3.2.2.1.2, experienced and anticipated discrimination both led to avoidance coping or accessing health services through unconventional pathways, such as emergency care. Other behavioural responses included praying, using NHS complaint procedures, joining patient participation groups at GP surgeries and obtaining advice and support from community support organisations.

### Complaints

Although there is a comprehensive NHS complaints procedure, GPs admitted that that the procedure itself could be a difficult and time consuming process. Further, they reported seeing more complaints from higher SES patients while older patients were less likely to complain and. SELCoH respondents also added that they felt that complaining would not help their situation.

'We do get a lot of patient complaint letters, all of which we have to investigate and respond to from people who think that it's been unfair and they are the posher patients.' [GP]

'I have often been in a situation with an elderly person pleading with the daughter not to complain and the daughter making a complaint' [GP]

'Complaints are very time consuming and they are also distressing but that is the nature of what a complaint is. Well I don't think it is easy for people to complain because it is tedious to complain' [GP]

'I don't think complaining will make a difference. I would not actually know where to begin.' [SELCoH participant]

## Patient participation groups

GPs also pointed out that patient participation groups were becoming a new way for patients to have more input into how services are run and a way to raise issues around unfair treatment. However, GPs also pointed out that they were not always representative of the local population, attracting more patients from higher SES backgrounds and also expressed concern about the focus of the groups.

'I would say a lot of them have joined our participation groups because of a sense of unfairness, we don't offer a fair service, it's a good service and maybe they think they can change the system by joining the PPG and I think it is a very constructive' GP2

'[In the patient participation groups] you probably get the articulate, self-assured, middle class people who are able to make the system work for themselves anyway.' [GP2]

'It is interesting I think patients in the [group] soon go over to the management side, once they are participating they start to see things from your perspective and they stop being patients I think.' [GP2]

## Community coping

Community support organisations described that in a few cases they had to intervene into the healthcare of certain service users to make sure they received the treatment they needed. This ranged from helping book appointments to paying for treatments that were denied to their service users. In one community support organisation, a designated worker worked directly with local GP surgeries to identify patients who were frequent attenders to the emergency department to understand why they were avoiding GP services and support them find more sustainable sources of support.

'A female client with a heroin addiction. She tells me that she also has a really bad back problem but is not being treated properly by her GP because they though she just wanted the pain killers. They think they are always after one thing. She had a slipped disc and Thames Reach paid for her to go to a back clinic (physio) for treatment.' [Community support worker]

'I try to then have these discussions about 'Have you considered these different supports?' and 'These operate in your area'. And try and have those discussions to see if

people are keen to take them up and support them in that process.' [Community support worker]

# 6.4 Latent classes, adversity and health

## 6.4.1 Quantitative results

Table 6.11 presents odds ratios and regression coefficients for the associations between the latent classes and the three health outcomes. Four separate models are presents: a model adjusting for age (continuous) and gender only, a model adjusting for age, gender and indicators of employment adversity, a model adjusting for age, gender and housing adversity and a model adjusting for age, gender and healthcare adversity. A table presenting the prevalence of both CMD and poor self-rated health, and mean scores for mental wellbeing for each of the latent classes can be found in Table 3.9 in section 3.5.1. Results from the first model (adjusting for age and gender only) are reported in section 3.5.2.

In the second model, which additionally adjusted for all four indicators of employment adversity, the associations between both the low SES non-migrant class and the low SES migrant class with CMD were partially attenuated. These associations were reduced but remained two to 2.5-fold greater than the high SES White non-migrant class. The associations between both the mixed SES ethnic minority non-migrant and mixed SES migrant class with CMD were both fully attenuated. Adjusting for employment adversity also substantially attenuated the associations between all four latent classes with increased odds of poor self-rated health. The largest attenuations were seen for the low SES non-migrant and mixed SES migrant class, where associations were reduced by 41% and 37%, respectively. The association between the low SES non-migrant class and reduced mental wellbeing was also substantially attenuated but the class was still associated with a one point decrease in wellbeing scores.

In the third model, adjusting for indicators of housing adversity fully attenuated the association between the low SES migrant class and CMD. Substantial attenuations were also observed between both the low SES non-migrant class and the mixed SES migrant

class, where associations were reduced by 21%. Adjusting for this adversity also reduced the associations for the four latent classes associated with poor self-rated health. Again, the largest attenuation was observed for the low SES migrant class, where the association was reduced by 34%, but remained at least two times greater than the high SES White non-migrant class. Similarly, the association between the low SES non-migrant class with decreased wellbeing scores was also reduced by 37%.

In contrast to the two models adjusting for employment adversity and housing adversity, there were no substantial attenuations observed between the associations that were observed between the various latent classes and three health outcomes. Table 6-11 Odds ratios and regression coefficients for health outcomes by latent classes controlling for employment adversity, housing adversity and

healthcare discrimination in separa	ate mod€	Slé							
	Commo	on Mental er		Poor Se Health	elf-Rated		Mental	Well Being	
	OR	(CI 95%)		OR	(CI 95%)		q	(CI 95%)	
Adjusted (age and gender only)									
High SES White non-migrant	1.00			1.00			0.00		
Mixed SES ethnic minority non-	1.72	(0.98-3.00)	0.057	2.72	(1.36-5.43)	0.005	-0.49	(-1.53,0.55)	0.355
migrant									
Low SES non-migrant	3.01	(1.96-4.62)	<0.001	4.56	(2.81-7.40)	<0.001	-1.74	(-2.54, -0.94)	<0.001
Low SES migrant	2.99	(1.43-6.22)	0.004	3.62	(1.73-7.59)	0.001	-0.34	(-1.92, -1.23)	0.669
High SES migrant	1.62	(0.92-2.85)	0.097	1.24	(0.58-2.67)	0.584	0.31	(-0.52,1.14)	0.465
Mixed SES migrant	2.14	(1.29-3.55)	0.003	2.95	(1.72-5.05)	<0.001	-0.39	(-1.33, 0.55)	0.412
Age	1.00	(0.99-1.01)	0.387	1.04	(1.02-1.05)	<0.001	0.01	(-0.01, 0.03)	0.216
Gender (Female)	1.56	(1.13-2.14)	0.006	1.38	(0.97-1.95)	0.075	-0.76	(-1.33, -0.18)	0.010
Adjusted (employment adversity) High SES White non-migrant	1 00			1 00			000		
Mixed SES ethnic minority non-	1.32	(0.71-2.44)	0.380	2.45	(1.17-5.14)	0.017	-0.08	(-1.12.0.96)	0.885
migrant									
Low SES non-migrant	1.99	(1.24-3.21)	0.005	2.70	(1.60-4.57)	<0.001	-0.99	(-1.79, -0.19)	0.016
Low SES migrant	2.53	(1.21-5.29)	0.014	3.11	(1.50-6.47)	0.002	-0.06	(-1.58,1.46)	0.938
High SES migrant	1.60	(0.88-2.90)	0.120	1.17	(0.52-2.62)	0.705	0.28	(-0.55,1.11)	0.508
Mixed SES migrant	1.54	(0.90-2.64)	0.115	1.87	(1.05-3.31)	0.033	0.27	(-0.70,1.24)	0.581
Age	1.00	(0.99-1.01)	0.553	1.04	(1.03-1.05)	<0.001	0.01	(-0.00,0.03)	0.125
Gender (Female)	1.60	(1.13-2.27)	0.008	1.36	(0.93-1.99)	0.114	-0.72	(-1.29, -0.16)	0.012
Experienced discrimination	1.38	(0.87-2.18)	0.177	0.90	(0.54-1.51)	0.697	0.27	(-0.59,1.12)	0.541
Anticipated discrimination	1.94	(1.26-2.98)	0.003	1.31	(0.79-2.18)	0.288	-1.58	(-2.44, -0.71)	<0.001
Experienced unemployment	1.86	(1.11-3.14)	0.020	2.07	(1.15-3.73)	0.015	-1.35	(-2.30, -0.39)	0.006
Work insecurity	1.38	(1.10-1.73)	0.006	1.35	(1.04-1.76)	0.027	-0.90	(-1.35, -0.45)	<0.001
Adjusted (housing adversity)				1 00					
	20.1	(70 01-0 0)	0 1 0 0	00 7.5	(1 00-1 E1)	7700		(-1 30 0 71)	0 EEC
	5	(10.7-10.0)	0.04	2	(+0.+-30.1)		00.0-	(1,0,000,1-)	200.0
Low SES non-migrant	2.38	(1.51-3.75)	<0.001	3.45	(2.12-5.61)	<0.001	-1.10	(-1.88, -0.33)	0.005
Low SES migrant	1.89	(0.88-4.04)	0.101	2.38	(1.14-4.99)	0.022	0.61	(-1.00,2.21)	0.459
High SES migrant	1.50	(0.81-2.79)	0.194 0.194	1.11	(0.49-2.50)	0.798	0.34 0.34	(-0.50,1.19)	0.425
Mixed SES migrant	1.69	(1.00-2.87)	0.050	2.20	(1.27-3.79)	0.005	0.09	(-0.89,1.07)	0.862

Age	1.00	(0.99-1.01)	0.420	1.04	(1.03-1.05)	<0.001	0.02	(0.00,0.03)	0.100
Gender (Female)	1.86	(1.31-2.62)	<0.001	1.56	(1.08-2.25)	0.018	-0.83	(-1.40, -0.26)	0.004
Adverse experience	2.69	(1.75-4.13)	<0.001	2.49	(1.56-3.97)	<0.001	-2.00	(-2.92, -1.07)	<0.001
Poor conditions	1.44	(1.00-2.09)	0.052	1.57	(1.07-2.32)	0.022	-1.11	(-1.88, -0.35)	0.004
Adjusted (health service									
adversity)									
High SES White non-migrant	1.00			1.00			1.00		
Mixed SES ethnic minority non-	1.59	(0.92-2.76)	0.099	2.54	(1.25-5.16)	0.010	-0.38	(-1.41,0.65)	0.468
migrant									
Low SES non-migrant	2.82	(1.82-4.39)	<0.001	4.26	(2.59-6.99)	<0.001	-1.62	(-2.41, -0.82)	<0.001
Low SES migrant	2.86	(1.41-5.90)	0.004	3.45	(1.65-7.21)	0.001	-0.25	(-1.79,1.29)	0.752
High SES migrant	1.54	(0.87 - 2.73)	0.141	1.15	(0.53-2.47)	0.721	0.39	(-0.44,1.22)	0.354
Mixed SES migrant	2.04	(1.21-3.45)	0.007	2.88	(1.65-5.02)	<0.001	-0.31	(-1.26,0.64)	0.523
Age	0.99	(0.98-1.00)	0.222	1.04	(1.02-1.05)	<0.001	0.01	(0.00,0.03)	0.149
Gender (Female)	1.48	(1.07-2.05)	0.018	1.28	(0.89-1.83)	0.180	-0.69	(-1.25, -0.12)	0.018
Experienced discrimination	1.29	(0.64-2.59)	0.478	1.58	(0.77-3.26)	0.215	-0.43	(-1.87,1.02)	0.561
Anticipated discrimination	6.49	(3.01-14.00)	<0.001	3.61	(1.64-7.94)	0.001	-2.62	(-4.44, -0.80)	0.005
OR=odds ratio; b=regression coeffic.	ient; Cl=co	nfidence interval							

In the fully adjusted model, which adjusts for age, gender and all indicators of adversity that were significant in the block adjusted models at a conventional p-value of 0.05. As experienced discrimination in employment and healthcare were not significant in models across all three health outcomes, these variables were not added to the final model. After adjusting for all indicators of adversity, the association between the mixed SES ethnic minority non-migrant class and both CMD and poor self-rated health were both attenuated by 23% and 22% respectively. While the attenuation of odds for CMD was largely driven by employment adversity, housing adversity was driving the attenuation for poor self-rated health (data not shown). The largest reduction in effect sizes was observed in the association between the low SES non-migrant class and both CMD and poor self-rated health, where the odds were reduced by 46% and 48% respectively. Both of these attenuations were largely driven by employment adversity (data not shown). Despite these large reductions, associations with CMD and poor self-rated health remained at 1.7 fold and 2.4 fold greater than the high SES White non-migrant class. Notably, the association between the low SES non-migrant class and reduced wellbeing was fully attenuated in this model.

In terms of the migrant classes, the association between the low SES migrant class and both CMD and poor self-rated health were reduced by 31% and 37%, respectively. This was mostly driven by housing adversity. Similarly, the association between the mixed SES migrant class and both CMD and poor self-rated health was fully attenuated after adjusting for all indicators of adversity. However, both employment and housing adversity appeared to be driving these attenuations (data not shown).

Table 6-12 Odds ratios and coefficients for health outcomes by latent classes controlling for employment adversity, housing adversity and healthcare discrimination

	Commo	on Mental		Poor S	self-Rated		Mental	Well Being	
	Disorde	er		Health					
	OR	(CI 95%)		OR	(CI 95%)		q	(CI 95%)	
Fully Adjusted									
High SES White non-migrant	1.00			1.00			0.00		
Mixed SES ethnic minority non-	1.33	(0.73-2.44)	0.350	2.13	(0.98-4.64)	0.056	-0.10	(-1.11,0.91)	0.846
migrant									
Low SES non-migrant	1.70	(1.03-2.81)	0.038	2.39	(1.41-4.07)	0.001	-0.62	(-1.40,0.16)	0.119
Low SES migrant	2.05	(0.95-4.44)	0.068	2.28	(1.06-4.94)	0.036	0.51	(-1.07, 2.08)	0.526
High SES migrant	1.42	(0.76 - 2.65)	0.270	1.09	(0.48-2.49)	0.828	0.34	(-0.50, 1.17)	0.428
Mixed SES migrant	1.32	(0.75 - 2.34)	0.332	1.59	(0.88-2.85)	0.122	0.50	(-0.52, 1.53)	0.333
Age	0.99	(0.98-1.01)	0.379	1.04	(1.03-1.05)	<0.001	0.02	(0.00,0.04)	0.033
Gender (Female)	1.76	(1.21-2.56)	0.003	1.43	(0.96-2.13)	0.076	-0.70	(-1.25, -0.14)	0.014
Employment adversity									
Anticipated discrimination	1.53	(0.99-2.36)	0.054		ı		-0.99	(-1.83, -0.15)	0.021
Experienced unemployment	2.00	(1.14-3.48)	0.015	2.01	(1.09-3.73)	0.026	-1.08	(-2.04, -0.13)	0.026
Work insecurity	1.33	(1.05-1.70)	0.019	1.20	(0.90-1.59)	0.210	-0.79	(-1.24, -0.35)	0.001
Housing adversity									
Adverse experience	1.79	(1.08-2.98)	0.024	2.00	(1.17-3.42)	0.011	-1.09	(-2.08, -0.11)	0.029
Poor conditions	1.22	(0.81-1.82)	0.341	1.31	(0.86-1.99)	0.208	-0.76	(-1.51, -0.00)	0.050
Health service adversity									
Anticipated discrimination	6.86	(3.06-15.38)	<0.001	3.20	(1.38-7.45)	0.007	-2.48	(-4.13, -0.82)	0.003
OR=odds ratio; b=regression coeff	icient; Cl=	confidence inter	/al.						

### 6.1.1 Qualitative findings

During both ethnographic fieldwork and interviews with community support workers and staff working across institutions of employment, housing and health, all stakeholders emphasised the interrelation of the three types of adversity. There was a particular emphasis on how employment and housing adversity were related and how an employment problem could often lead to housing problems and vice versa (as described in section 4.2.2.1.3). Community support workers were particularly adamant that such issues needed to be treated holistically, and in order to do this a more collaborative approach across different agencies was needed.

'Because what we have discovered over the years, I have been here 10 years now, is sometimes when you just solve the housing problem and you don't solve the other problems the clients have in finding work or underlying health issues and they lose the tenancy again, it breaks down and they are back to square one' [Community support worker]

'Well I think that the advice surgeries, like ourselves, should be based in places like the job centre, so when there's an issue with that person there, straight after they can go and see someone about it and get it dealt with rather than just...a lot of the time service users get frustrated because they can't deal with all the issues.' [Community support worker]

'What is emerging now from all these funding cuts is a much more collaborative approach with all stakeholders seeing how they can align their services to fill gaps. I think we are seeing this a lot in the housing sector' [Community support worker]

## 6.5 Summary of results

The final results chapter explored both the relationship between healthcare discrimination and health, and how adversity across three domains interrelated to affect health. The chapter addressed six aims while testing five hypotheses. The first aim was to estimate the prevalence of healthcare adversity. 5.6% of the sample had experienced discrimination and 3.9% had anticipated discrimination. The first hypothesis, that latent classes characterised by both low SES and being a migrant or ethnic minority was not wholly supported. Although the largest effect size was observed for this group in terms of experienced discrimination, this was not the case for anticipated discrimination. Only the low SES non-migrant class was associated with anticipated discrimination. However, this may be due to small cell sizes for these regression analyses. Interestingly, female gender was associated with both experienced and anticipated discrimination in fully adjusted models. Increased age was also associated with increased odds of anticipated discrimination.

The second aim of this chapter was to describe how discrimination is experienced in healthcare. Limited access to medical training for low SES groups, current NHS policy related to targets and cost, as well as the biomedical approach to healthcare appointments were all seen as affecting interactions between healthcare professional and patients. Limited length of appointments, social distance between professionals and patients, unbalanced power dynamics and unmet expectations were all reported to be reasons for perceiving an experience of discrimination or anticipating discrimination in the future.

The hypothesis tested as part of aim 6.3, that healthcare discrimination would be associated with poorer health outcomes was fully supported. Experienced discrimination was associated with approximately three times the odds of both CMD and poor self-rated health, and was also associated with a decrease in wellbeing scores. Much higher effect

sizes were seen for the relationship between anticipated discrimination and these three health outcomes. The hypothesis that both active coping and avoidance coping would mediate the association between healthcare discrimination and poor health was not supported. Although avoidance coping was associated with anticipated discrimination and both poor self-rated health and reduced mental wellbeing, it did not attenuate the association between anticipated discrimination and these health outcomes. As hypothesised (H6.4), both experienced discrimination and anticipated discrimination remained associated with poor health outcomes after adjusting for all potential mediators and confounders.

The fifth aim of the chapter explored responses to healthcare discrimination. Experiencing discrimination was seen to negatively affect mental health and possibly lead to ineffective or inappropriate treatment that could additionally affect physical health. The NHS complaints procedure was seen as inadequate for dealing with such experiences, with the procedure being a stressful experience in itself. Involving community organisations to work more closely with patients who may be avoiding services due to anticipated discrimination was seen as a beneficial intervention strategy.

The final aim of the chapter was to test the associations between latent classes and health outcomes while adjusting for all three types of adversity. It was hypothesised (H6.5) that these associations would be substantially attenuated after adjusting for all three types of adversity. This hypothesis was supported. In the block adjusted models, substantial attenuations were seen after adjusting for employment adversity and housing adversity separately. However, no attenuations were observed in the model adjusting for healthcare discrimination. In the fully adjusted model, the association between both the low SES migrant and mixed SES migrant class with CMD was fully attenuated after adjusting for all types of adversity. Additionally, the association between the low SES non-migrant class and CMD was partially attenuated. Similarly, the associations between the mixed SES ethnic minority class and mixed SES migrant class with poor self-rated health were fully attenuated. Partial attenuations were also observed for the relationship

between both the low SES non-migrant and low SES migrant class with poor self-rated health. Only one latent class was associated with reduced mental wellbeing. However, this association was fully attenuated after controlling for all types of adversity.

Across the four results chapters, latent classes characterised by disadvantaged social status have been shown to be related to poor health outcomes and adversity across the domains of employment, housing and healthcare have been shown to be associated with poor health. The final chapter has also shown that such adversity partially accounts for health inequalities between these different latent classes. The following chapter will discuss these findings in the context of the wider research literature.

# **Chapter 7 Discussion**

# 7.1 Summary

This thesis utilised a mixed methods approach to understanding the relationship between structural adversity and health in a diverse inner city community sample. The aims of the thesis were:

- 1. To perform a review of the literature on the relationship between adversity in employment, housing and healthcare with health and health inequalities
- To estimate the prevalence and distribution of adversity across the domains of employment, housing and healthcare and to examine relationships between such adversity and health and wellbeing
- 3. To explore the everyday experiences of individuals within employment, housing and health institutions in the UK in order to understand why certain groups experience more adversity within these domains, how this is enacted in institutional settings and how individuals are affected and respond to this adversity.

In chapter 3 I described the prevalence of discrimination, life events and coping strategies by a variety of single social statuses. In a diverse community sample in South East London, important differences emerged by indicators of SES, ethnicity and migration status. For example, there was a higher prevalence of perceived discrimination (across any domain) in low income groups, benefit recipients, those who identified as an ethnic minority and migrants. Given that social identities do not independently influence health but work together to create dynamic processes where adversities and resources combine to affect health interdependently (139), latent classes were generated to explore how such adversities and resources vary at the intersection of SES, ethnicity and migration status.

Six distinct categories of social identities specific to this study sample emerged from latent class analysis that differed in terms of SES, ethnicity, migration status and first language. These distinct social identities informed us of unique differences in adversity and resources that emerged when measured using an intersectional approach compared to when measured by individual measures of social status. For example, although the prevalence of discrimination across any domain varied by SES when measured using an intersectional approach complex relationship emerged using an intersectional approach. While there still appeared to be a SES gradient in relation to discrimination this differed by migration status so that even the high SES migrant class was characterised by a higher prevalence of discrimination than the low SES non-migrant class. More nuanced differences in the prevalence of coping strategies were also observed using this intersectional approach. For example, the prevalence of coping by smoking by any single indicator of SES, ethnicity or migration status.

Previous research conducted within the SELCoH sample on health inequalities by single social statuses found that low SES was associated with both CMD and poor self-rated health (299) but found no differences by ethnicity (299) or migration status (8). An intersectional approach using stratification methods in this sample did, however, find that once migration status was intersected with ethnicity Black African migrants had decreased odds for reporting poor self-rated health compared to their non-migrant counterparts (8). Further differences emerged in this study with the use of LCA. For example, the prevalence of CMD in the high SES White non-migrant class was much lower at 13.6% compared to what was previously reported by single social statuses for the White British group (24.3%) (299) and the non-migrant group (24.9%) (8). Similarly, despite previous findings of no differences by ethnicity (299), classes characterised by being predominantly non-White had increased odds of CMD.

In chapters 4-6 I explored the relationship between adversity across the domains of employment, housing and healthcare with health and wellbeing using both quantitative

and qualitative data. Those with multiple disadvantaged social identities, in the low SES migrant class, were associated with the highest odds of housing adversity and anticipated discrimination in employment. However, all three latent classes characterised by being a migrant reported experiencing similar levels of employment discrimination whilst the low SES non-migrant class was associated with the highest odds for both unemployment and anticipated discrimination in healthcare. The market economy and government policy were reported to be the most influential mechanisms of adversity across both employment and housing domains by multiple stakeholders. Service providers, community support workers and SELCoH participants described how these mechanisms had a disproportionately negative impact on low SES groups whilst negative attitudes directed towards migrants, ethnic minorities and benefit recipients were seen to add additional adversity across these domains at the institutional level in the form of discrimination and unfair treatment. In healthcare, unbalanced power dynamics and unmet expectations in services were most commonly reported as reasons for both experienced and anticipated discrimination.

Various indicators of structural adversity across the three domains were associated with increased odds of CMD and poor self-rated health, as well as reduced mental wellbeing. With the exception of experienced discrimination in employment and poor housing conditions, all indicators of structural adversity were associated with CMD in the fully adjusted models. Effect sizes between 1.5 and 2.3 were observed for associations between all other indicators of adversity and CMD, with one exception. Anticipated discrimination in healthcare was associated with almost five times the odds of CMD. Slightly lower effect sizes were observed between indicators of structural adversity and poor self-rated health compared to those observed with CMD. All indicators except for experienced discrimination in employment were associated with reduced wellbeing. Unemployment and anticipated discrimination in healthcare were associated with the largest reductions in mental wellbeing scores.

Few coping strategies were identified to mediate these associations in fully adjusted models. Active coping was shown to have a mediating role in the association between anticipated discrimination in employment and reduced mental wellbeing, as was coping by smoking in the association between poor housing conditions and reduced mental wellbeing. Qualitative findings also reported on the limited effectiveness of active coping in response to adversity in both housing and healthcare adversity whilst highlighting the negative impact of utilising avoidance coping on health. Most notably, coping at the community level was raised as having an important role in tackling structural adversity.

In the final results chapter I explored the association between social identities and health outcomes while adjusting for all three types of adversity. The combination of housing and employment adversity attenuated many of the associations between social identities and poor health outcomes. However, adjusting for healthcare adversity had minimal impact on associations. This suggests that both employment and housing adversity may represent important factors in generating and perpetuating health inequalities. These findings have important implications for understanding how structural adversity affects health and impacts on health inequalities.

# 7.2 Strengths and limitations

## 7.2.1 Originality

This thesis adds to health inequalities literature that has a limited intersectional approach to understanding the effects of multiple adversities on health. It provides a novel methodology for measuring health inequalities across intersectional social identities of SES, ethnicity and migration status while the mixed methods framework allows in depth description of the mechanisms through which structural adversity is enacted and differentially impacts health by social identity. While there are studies that have focused on different types of adversity in one domain (e.g., employment) or on one type of adversity (e.g., discrimination) across multiple domains, this study measured different types of structural adversity across three different life domains to understand their combined effects. I am unaware of any other UK study that has taken such a comprehensive approach. The novel use of a triangulated methodology (quantitative analysis, ethnography and in-depth interviews) and incorporation of triangulated perspectives (service providers, community support workers and SELCOH participants) in the study broadened the understanding of the role of structural adversity in generating social and health inequality.

## 7.2.2 Study design and sample

Using mixed methods was a major strength of the study, as integrating both quantitative and qualitative methods enabled a more comprehensive exploration of the relationship between structural adversity and health. The sequential design of the study was effective in meeting the aims of the thesis. Statistical analysis of quantitative data provided measurable evidence, establishing associations and indicating possible causal pathways. However, such data do not necessarily provide specific examples of the mechanisms behind associations. The subsequent qualitative findings complimented the quantitative findings by provided detailed information about context and setting from differing perspectives, as well as emphasising the voice of the participants.

The study benefited from using SELCoH data, as the sample is representative of the diverse population from which it was drawn and the results provide an insight into the social patterning of structural adversity, coping strategies and health inequalities. 73% of the sample was retained in SELCoH 2 and was very similar to the SELCoH 1 sample in terms of sociodemographic and socioeconomic character (Section 2.2.2.2, Table 2.1) which suggests that systematic loss to follow up and selection bias was limited. However, there was greater loss to follow up among SELCoH participants who were younger, male and unemployed (136), who may represent a group experiencing high levels of adversity given the results from this study. Overall, the dataset constitutes an important source of information for service providers across employment, housing and healthcare, as well as for local policy makers (126). However, it may not be possible to generalise these finding beyond the inner city to a national level given the unique context of South East London in terms of both population and experiences of adversity. This study, with its diverse population may be more a useful comparison for understanding adversity across other urban contexts, which are likely to have diverse population in terms of SES and demographic character.

## 7.2.3 Cause and effect

One of the main limitations, in respect to the quantitative analysis, is the cross sectional nature of the data. The theoretical framework in this thesis posits that health inequalities are driven by social conditions and differential exposure to adversity. However, health also influences a person's social status (346). Although this thesis emphasises the role of social causation over social selection, social selection processes also accumulate to affect health inequalities over the life course (347). Despite this, longitudinal evidence supports social causation theory playing a greater role in inequalities in health. Data from four phases of the Whitehall II study, collected over a 10 year period, were used to show that social gradients in health could not be primarily explained by social selection, with the study finding a much greater role for the effect of social position on changes in health (348). Further evidence from systematic reviews also supports social causation theory in
terms of both life events (146) and experiences of discrimination (175) impacting on health. Although the main associations in this study were derived from cross sectional data, I was able to account for both prior CMD and poor self-rated health in the association between discrimination and these outcomes in regression models by using SELCOH 1 data. This represents an important strength of the study, as most research on perceived discrimination and health have been cross sectional in design and has not been able to control for prior health outcomes (184). This may have been of greatest importance in the relationship between discrimination in healthcare and poor health, as those accessing health services are likely to have poorer health. Using a life course approach in future studies would allow more in-depth exploration into mechanisms of social causation and social selection.

#### 7.2.4 Use of LCA

To my knowledge, this study is one of the first to generate latent classes based on the intersection of a range of SES indicators as well as demographic indicators including ethnicity and migration status. Measuring SES using single indicators has been criticised and incorporating multiple indicators provides a more robust and comprehensive assessment of SES (349). The addition of demographic indicators generated classes of social identity which are based on the intersection of SES, ethnicity and migration status. In a study where sample size limited stratification methods, LCA provided a method for taking an intersectional approach to this thesis. Such an approach allowed for differential exposure to adversity and health inequalities to be uncovered by intersectional identities that were most pertinent to the study sample, reflecting social identities in South East London. Although, these latent classes are unique to this sample, the methods used to generate may be used to conduct health inequalities research in other diverse populations.

#### 7.2.5 Quantitative data

The thesis addressed a number of hypotheses. Whilst each hypothesis and statistical test was theoretically driven, performing multiple inferential statistical tests can be problematic as the likelihood of observing a statistically significant result by chance increases with each inferential test e.g., a false positive or Type I error. Equally, inadequate sample size could lead to false negatives or Type II errors. However, the sample size in this study meant that most tests were not limited by small cell sizes. Additionally, significant findings were interpreted with caution and greater emphasis on effect sizes rather than p-values.

Strengths of the health measures include the use of validated screens to capture both symptoms of a wide range of CMD with the CIS-R, as well as more positive aspects of mental wellbeing using SWEMWBS. Retrospective reporting of past structural adversity and life events are subject to recall bias and can lead to underreporting while participant's current mental health state may have also influenced reporting. Measurement of structural adversity that involve discrimination may be particularly vulnerable to underreporting as this type of stressor is often hidden due to legal parameters and social acceptability and in ambiguous situations people also tend to maximise perceptions of personal control and minimise the role of discrimination (350). Equally, observer bias may also be a limitation in this study as interviewers' ethnicity has been shown to affect participants' answers in regards to ethnicity (171). Although steps were taken to ensure the characteristics of the research team reflected the study population as much as possible, ethnic differences in individual interactions during data collection may have introduced bias. The variable used for measuring structural discrimination in housing was taken from the Midlife Development in the United States (MIDUS) survey (315). Participants were asked, 'have you ever been unfairly prevented from moving into a neighbourhood because the landlord or a leasing agent refused to sell or rent you a house or apartment?'. In an UK context where inner city neighbourhoods are less segregated than in US inner city contexts, the question may

have been misinterpreted leading to a lower prevalence of housing discrimination than if the question had been more direct, for example, 'have you ever been unfairly prevented from buying or renting a house or apartment?'.

The use of multivariate analysis in this thesis allowed simultaneous adjustment for the effects of several potential confounding variables. Confounders were selected on the basis of their association with health outcomes in previous studies. Although a lack of social support has been established as a risk factor for both poor mental health (351), reduced mental wellbeing (352) and poor self-rated health (353) I was unable to adjust for social support as it was not measured at SELCoH 2, representing a limitation to this study.

#### 7.2.6 Qualitative phase

Obtaining the perspectives of a wide range of stakeholders in the qualitative phase is a major strength of the study. This provided a more balanced view of perceived mechanisms of structural adversity. Gaining access to both community organisations and service providers across the domains of employment, housing and health, which combined both ethnography and in-depth interviews, allowed processes of adversity to be observed at the institutional level and contributed to a greater understanding of the relevant social contexts. The ethnographic component represented a valuable contribution to the study by uncovering social phenomena that would not necessarily be uncovered from formal interviews alone. It also allowed me to understand the rationality and context of actions taken in institutional settings. These observations also gave me an opportunity to see if actions described in in-depth interviews were carried out in the same way in practice. At the same time, the amount of qualitative data that could be collected was restricted by the time constraints of the PhD. Although over 120 hours of ethnography and 30 interviews were conducted the study would have benefited from more qualitative data. The ethnographic observations based at the community organisations only allowed for a partial view of the institutional contexts of employment, housing and healthcare. The study would have benefited from ethnographic observation

with the three service providers as well as a larger sample size of service providers for in-depth interviews, which I would have ideally planned for in a larger study not constrained by the budget and time constraints of this PhD.

My previous experience of working as a community support worker acted a strength for the study. Many of the community support workers accepted me as an 'insider' which helped to build trust and facilitated sharing of information. However, in some ways I was also viewed as an 'outsider' due to my researcher role which particularly affected interactions around uncomfortable topics, such as racism, with all stakeholders. Indeed, my own social identity affected all interactions during both ethnography and in-depth interviews. In certain situations this may have introduced researcher bias and limited my ability to elicit information on certain topics.

Qualitative methods are often criticised for a lack of transparency and rigour (354). To counter this criticism, as stated above, a triangulated approach was taken to collecting data to gain broader views. Although not directly comparable sources, ethnographic observation and interviews provided corroboration of themes. Equally, two independent researchers with experience of qualitative data analysis coded two interview transcripts to ensure reliability of coding. The themes identified by the other research mostly corroborated those already generated, providing assurance of the reliability of the coding and themes. Thematic analysis was used to analyse data as it provides a flexible and useful research tool to give a rich and detailed account of the data. In relation to how participants discussed discrimination during ethnographic observation and in-depth interviews, the qualitative data may have benefited from discourse analysis given the nuanced and contradictory nature of narratives. Future work may benefit from such an analysis. In addition, due to issues of space within the thesis, I was unable to fully draw on all the ethnographic data collected in the way I would have liked to.

## 7.3 Theoretical implications

## 7.3.1 Intersectional approaches to health inequality

As outlined above, stratified analysis was previously used in the SELCoH sample to uncover differences in self-rated health by intersecting migration status and ethnicity (8). However, latent class analysis (LCA) has allowed different aspects of a person's social identity to be considered in one multidimensional variable, which can be integrated into further analyses. In a sample where the ability to conduct stratification analysis is limited by its size, LCA represents a methodological framework for understanding multiple layers of advantage and disadvantage relevant to health. The six classes of social identity represent different intersections of migration status, ethnicity and SES which reflect positions of advantaged and disadvantaged social identity. Whereas many previous studies have used LCA to generate classes by SES (68), to our knowledge, this is the first time latent class analysis has been used to generate classes of social identity along the intersection of SES, ethnicity and migration status. Past research on the relationship between multiple disadvantaged identity and health have provided support for the double disadvantage theory, whereby those who hold more than one disadvantaged identity experience poorer health than those with no disadvantaged or one disadvantaged status (9, 190, 355). However, this methodological approach has been criticised as it concentrates on positions of disadvantage over privileged or mixed positions (143). This study provides an example for investigating all of these positions.

Globally, cities continue to attract both national and international migrants and urban populations continue to grow in heterogeneity while becoming increasingly characterised by inequality (28). At the same time, each city will have its own unique population character dependent on geographic and sociohistorical context. The social identities in this study reflect the unique population character of South East London in terms of SES, ethnicity and migration status whilst also echoing past migration patterns (8): the low

SES migrant class predominantly consisting of long term migrants from the Commonwealth and Ireland whose first language is English, the mixed SES class predominantly consisting of a more diverse group of migrants whose first language is not English and a high SES migrant class which includes a large proportion of European migrants. Although latent classes of social identity generated in this study are context specific, using similar LCA methods could be used to generate social identities specific to other urban community samples. These would describe the most pertinent identities to that sample and context which could be used to describe unique differences in experiences of adversity, resilience and both social and health inequality.

In this sample, nuanced differences in the experiences of adversity and use of coping strategies were identified. For example, only 9.0% of the high SES White non-migrant class reported discrimination across any of the three domains. A much lower prevalence than reported by the single social statuses that predominantly characterise this class: White British (13.0%), UK born (18.3%) and those earning more than £31,495 per annum (13.3%). Similarly, the low SES migrant class reported a higher prevalence of discrimination across any of the three domains than the low SES non-migrant class, despite both classes having similar SES profiles. Such differences in the prevalence of structural discrimination by these classes encourage focus on the powers that shapes such privilege or disadvantage. The multiple social identities that all individuals occupy have implications for access to the resources relevant to health, which include employment, housing and healthcare.

The health inequalities findings in this study are a reflection of social inequalities as measured by indicators of structural adversity. As described in fundamental social causes theory, adversity and resources cluster by disadvantaged status (122) so that mental and physical resources are also likely to be depleted (356). It is plausible that the distribution of health outcomes by intersectional social identities in this study represent this process of cumulative disadvantage. The high SES White non-migrant class represent a position of privilege in which all other classes are disadvantaged in

comparison. This disadvantage is reflected in patterns of CMD and poor self-rated health. However, only the low SES non-migrant class was associated with decreased mental wellbeing. The three migrant classes were not associated with reduced mental wellbeing. In particular, the low SES migrant class has a higher mental wellbeing score than expected given that low SES is associated with reduced mental wellbeing in this sample (see appendix A1) and other national (20) and community samples (357, 358). This indicates that there are different mechanisms that interplay at intersection of SES and migration status that are particularly protective for low SES migrants. Both larger social networks and social support have been shown to be protective factors for mental wellbeing (352, 359) and may represent a possible explanation for this finding. Indeed, social support was indicated as having a protective role when facing adversity in the qualitative data. However, I was not able to measure these concepts in the SELCOH 2 dataset.

Documenting health inequalities by social identities is important to highlight the impact of adversity and social inequalities on health. However, describing such inequalities by such broad groupings may serve to reinforce existing notions of the intractability of injustice, while failing to identify intervening mechanisms that might be targeted for potential solutions across the domains of employment, housing and healthcare (360).

#### 7.3.2 Structural adversity and health

As described above, adversity is patterned by inequalities at the intersection of SES, ethnicity and migration status. Risk factors for such inequalities are often documented by distal or proximal causes. Health inequality research and intervention have tended to focus on more proximal causes of health inequalities, as they are seen as more amenable to control or change compared to distal or societal level mechanisms (27). Concentrating research on proximal factors can stigmatise individuals and communities and deflect from the structural level factors, such as ideological norms, social structures and political activities that reinforce dominant patterns of power relations. It is argued that to understand and tackle health inequalities, both distal and proximal factors must be considered within the same study, as individuals and communities embody both (361); this requires a multilevel analysis. This study provides further evidence that structural level factors drive health inequalities and that individual level coping strategies have minimal impact by taking into account the interplay of adversity and responses to adversity at multiple levels. It also highlights accountability and agency at both an institutional and individual level across key life domains. The mixed method approach of this thesis went beyond describing associations between adversity and health and health inequalities to examine the processes and structures that reinforce these inequalities across employment, housing and healthcare.

## 7.3.2.1 Employment

The observed medium effect size for job insecurity and CMD in this study was consistent with a results from a meta-analysis of job insecurity and health (362). Observed odds ratios for job insecurity and poor self-rated health were slightly lower than those for participants who had moved from a secure to an insecure job position in the prospective Whitehall II study (363). This could be due to the fact that in the current study job insecurity referred to participants' current or most recent job. Increased risk of job insecurity for ethnic minorities, migrant and low SES groups have all been consistently reported and has been considered as an explanatory factor for health inequalities (212).

In contrast, no differences were found in job insecurity by social identity in the quantitative component of the current study. However, employment advisors did suggest that low SES groups were at particular risk of job insecurity and holding temporary contracts in the qualitative study. At the same time, employment advisors also explained that the economic crisis of 2008 had caused greater job insecurity for all, even for those from high SES backgrounds. Findings from the Skills and Employment Survey also found that perceived job insecurity (as measured by asking about chances of losing current job in the next 12 months) had risen from 20% to 30% in London and to effect a wider section of workers, with the largest increases for public sector workers (364). These changes in the social distribution of job insecurity could offer an explanation as to why no differences were seen by social identities in this study.

The relationship between unemployment and increased CMD, self-reported poor health and reduced wellbeing was also consistent with past research (365). Almost identical effect sizes were seen in the relationship between unemployment and CMD in the current study and the national study using data from the Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey 2007, both measuring CMD using the CIS-R (216). As expected the distribution of unemployment by social identity was consistent with findings from the UK Census 2011 on unemployment rates by ethnicity, migration status and low SES (305). However, the intersectional approach taken in this thesis suggests that ethnic minorities migrants (low SES migrant and mixed SES migrants) are at more risk of unemployment than their ethnic minority non-migrant counterparts (mixed SES ethnic minority non-migrant class). Employment advisors and community support workers described how the economic crisis destabilised the jobs market, increasing unemployment, job insecurity and temporary contracts. Employment advisors described how lack of skills and experience was related to employment adversity and suggested that education during adolescence was critical for improving employment opportunities. Although recent research on pathways between education and health conducted in the UK found no direct effect of education on health, it did find positive indirect effects on health through greater perception of control and social class in adulthood (366).

Unlike other studies on employment status and health, this study also incorporated experienced and anticipated discrimination as indicators of employment adversity. Experienced discrimination was associated with CMD in unadjusted models. This is consistent with UK national findings from the Ethnic Minority Psychiatric Illness Rates in the Community (EMPIRIC) which also found an independent effect for employment discrimination (232). However, the current study also found that this association was fully attenuated after adjustment for life events. As in previous studies that have explored the role of both discrimination based adversity and general life events in health, these results suggest that both are adversely related to poor mental health and make incremental contributions to explaining poor health (159). Research on the association between anticipated discrimination and poor health is very limited. Despite this, the association found between anticipated discrimination and CMD in this study is consistent with a community health study in Sweden (367) and findings from the EMPIRIC study (232), which found that believing that employers would refuse someone a job was associated with psychological distress. However, the conceptualisation of anticipated discrimination in this study, which includes vigilant behaviour rather than just perception of possible discrimination, is more informative. As with similar studies from the US on employment discrimination and health (62), these European studies reported the prevalence of discrimination by single social statuses only. In contrast this study finds important differences in the distribution of these experiences, particularly at the intersection of ethnicity and migration status, with latent classes characterised by being a migrant having the highest odds of reporting experienced discrimination and latent classes characterised by identifying as an non-white ethnic minority having the highest odds of reporting anticipated discrimination. Most notably, approximately a quarter of the mixed SES ethnic minority non-migrant class reported anticipated discrimination, which may have negative social consequences through limiting employment opportunities.

Societal attitudes towards low SES groups, migrants and ethnic minorities were identified as substantially contributing to institutional discrimination in hiring practices in the qualitative data. Both the media and government were seen to play a role in generating

and perpetuating societal stereotypes of benefit claimants by all stakeholders. A qualitative study in North East England found that increasing stigma of benefit recipients has led to anticipated discrimination in employment, under-claiming benefit and additional financial hardship (368). Community support workers identified young black men as particularly vulnerable to negative stereotyping that could have adverse effects on employment opportunities, providing a plausible explanation for increased prevalence of anticipated discrimination in the mixed SES ethnic minority non-migrant class. Equally, experimental studies have documented employers' negative responses towards applicants based on a number of social statuses including ethnicity (369) and migration status (224). Such discrimination directly results in restriction in employment opportunities for these groups and acts as a fundamental cause of health inequality (55).

Employment adversity accounted for some of the health inequalities between the latent classes. For example, large reductions in effect sizes was observed in the association between the low SES non-migrant class and both CMD and poor self-rated health, where the odds were reduced by 46% and 48%, respectively. These attenuations were mainly driven by adjusting for unemployment. This is consistent with a recent study using which found that experience of unemployment explained over 50% of SES inequalities in poor self-rated health (17). However, in the current study, adjusting for anticipated discrimination also drove the attenuation of odds in the association between the mixed SES ethnic minority non-migrant, low SES migrant and mixed SES migrant classes. Both experienced discrimination and job insecurity had no attenuating effects on any of the associations between social identities and health outcomes, suggesting that unemployment and anticipated discrimination have more direct effects on health inequality. At the structural level, the economic crisis and changes in the employment market restricted employment opportunities and access to welfare in disproportionate ways. The current government's policy on welfare cuts and austerity have targeted low SES groups. In England, people in poverty (21%) have taken 39% of the cuts (370). Such cuts have been shown to increase health inequalities in the US (371) and have also done so in the UK during Thatcherism and related welfare state restriction policies

(108). Indeed, the health inequalities effects of recessions are experienced differently by otherwise similar individuals depending on national policy variation (372). Those with more generous welfare systems protect the most vulnerable in such circumstances (373).

#### 7.3.2.2 Housing

Adverse housing experiences were found to be associated with CMD, poor self-rated health and reduced mental wellbeing. This is consistent with previous research on the relationship between experienced homelessness with poor health (16, 235, 374). Yet, as many of these studies focused on current homelessness no direct comparisons can be made. However, the National Comorbidity Survey, a nationally representative survey in the United States, did measure lifetime experiences of homelessness. Experience of homelessness in this study was associated with three times the odds of CMD (375), similar to the unadjusted odds reported in this study. Poor housing conditions were also associated with all three outcomes in this study, which is consistent with past research cited in two recent reviews which found poor housing was associated with poor physical health (237) and CMD (376). While many of the studies on poor housing conditions used specific physical illnesses as outcomes (237), poor housing conditions have also been found to be associated with poor self-rated health. In a community study in Vancouver, Canada, which asked about satisfaction with household interior, similar odds ratios for this relationship were reported to those observed in unadjusted models in the current study (377).

As in previous studies, renting a home was also associated with poor health in comparison to homeownership (237). It is difficult to understand the impact of these different pathways, as adverse housing experiences are often a result of problems accessing rented accommodation and poorer housing conditions are often associated with renting social housing (378). However, a recent study in West Scotland found that much of the variance in health outcomes by tenure can be explained by differences in housing conditions (379). Given the differences in tenure between latent classes of

social identity (appendix A3), also reflected in the disadvantaged position of ethnic minorities, migrants and low SES groups in South East London tenure patterns (47), it is not surprising that the low SES migrant class reported the greatest proportion of both adverse housing experiences and poor housing conditions. Indeed, housing adversity accounted for 37% and 34% of the inequality in CMD and poor self-rated health, respectively, between this class and the high SES White non-migrant class. Interestingly, community support workers reported that single young Black men were also very vulnerable to experiencing homelessness in this sample. This is consistent with recent research conducted with homeless service providers in a north London borough which reported that young Black men were overrepresented in the current homeless population (380).

Structural factors that contribute to difficulty leasing a property described in the qualitative phase are consistent with those reported by the national Pro-housing alliance (381). The report described how government housing policies, such as Right to Buy and Help to Buy, have led to increased housing adversity in London for low income groups through increasing unaffordability and decreasing social housing stock. Since Right to Buy there has been a steady change in the constituency of the housing stock in South East London. For example, in Southwark, in 1981, 65% of Southwark's housing stock was social housing but by 2011 this had declined to 44% (47). Increasingly limited stock caused by such policies have meant the majority of residents in South East London do not qualify for social housing, forcing many people on low incomes to rent in the private sector, which is poorly regulated and increasingly unaffordable. The combination of decreasing social housing stock, increasing rental prices and housing benefit reform (249) alongside London wide gentrification processes (382) contributes to displacement, marginalisation and long term detrimental effects for low SES households. In this thesis, all stakeholder types expressed anger over the policies that facilitate such processes that privileged those of high SES. Gentrification processes that were displacing people within their communities were particularly salient to SELCoH participants and warrant further investigation.

It is important to note that the disadvantaged position of ethnic minorities in London's labour market is reflected in their position in the housing market, both having their root causes in historical structural discrimination (as outlined in section 1.4.2). Although there are low levels of perceived discrimination in housing, the structural disadvantages of lower status groups that have accumulated over time via housing and employment policy have limited some groups' access to resources. In the current study, all stakeholders reported housing discrimination towards benefit recipients as explicit. Community support workers also stressed the lack of regulation in the private sector market as an important factor leading to discrimination towards benefit recipients. Discrimination based on other social statuses such as ethnicity and migration status was much less visible due to its implicit nature. Both housing advisors and community support workers were hesitant to attribute any perceived unfair treatment to ethnicity. However, a recent experimental study of discrimination in the London rental market found that applicants with African or Arabic names were 15% and 20% less likely to be invited for a viewing. respectively (248). Housing advisors reported that discrimination directed towards migrants was cause for increased concern given that the new Right to Rent checks policy is predicted to exacerbate discrimination for both migrants and ethnic minorities. Research conducted by the Joint Council for the Welfare of Immigrants (JCWI) on the 2014 pilot scheme found evidence of discrimination towards those with complicate immigration status and 25% of landlords reported that they were less likely to rent to someone with a foreign name or foreign accent (383). Evidence of such discrimination at the intersection of ethnicity and migration status and its often implicit nature would be an interesting line of future enquiry.

### 7.3.2.3 Healthcare

Few studies in the UK have considered the impact of discrimination in healthcare on health inequalities, due to the NHS providing free care at the point of access (76). A review of equity of healthcare services in the UK also found inconsistent evidence on the socioeconomic determinants of health service use due to methodological limitations in measuring variations in need (384). The review was able to highlight that low SES was associated with reduced utilisation of some inpatient services and preventative healthcare (384). Similarly, no differences were found in access to healthcare by ethnicity in the Health Survey for England survey (385). However, evidence of ethnic variations was found in a review of mental health service pathways (255). In particular, Black patients had increased odds of compulsory admission compared to White patients while there was also evidence of ethnic minority patients being less likely to be offered psychological treatments and more likely to be offered medication (255). Indeed, such inequalities have been attributed to institutional racism within the NHS (386).

This study adds to evidence of discrimination within health services, with the low SES migrant class being at particularly increased risk of experiencing discrimination. While programmes on cultural competency to improve mental health for ethnic groups are ongoing, there is limited evidence on their effectiveness (387). Given the current political rhetoric on 'health tourism' (388) and the passing of the Immigration Act 2014, which puts a framework in place for a new NHS charging structure for migrants in the UK (389), it is perhaps surprising that the prevalence of anticipated discrimination is slightly higher in the low SES non-migrant class than the three migrant classes. One possible explanation is that many migrants may be arriving from countries that do not have free healthcare at the point of access so might have a different perception to access and quality of services in comparison to non-migrants.

In the current study, discrimination in healthcare was associated with CMD and poor selfrated health, even after accounting for CMD and poor self-rated health at SELCoH 1, respectively. Most notably, these effect sizes were larger for the association between anticipated discrimination compared to experienced discrimination. This finding was also complimented by the qualitative data where SELCoH participants reported that the anticipation of unfair treatment had stopped them from accessing services even for serious health issues that required immediate medical attention. Given the serious consequences of anticipated discrimination and service avoidance, more attention is needed to plan interventions to tackle this problem.

As described previously, adjusting for healthcare discrimination had little impact on health inequalities by social identity. These findings suggest adversity in employment and housing are more important determinants of health in the UK. However, with increasing marketization and privatization within the NHS, monitoring inequalities in healthcare adversity and service use will continue to be important (390). In addition, a recent study of the effects of institutional changes on societal attitudes in a natural experiment in Germany has suggested that large institutions that embody equality and social justice can help to elicit and sustain such values in wider society (391). Yet, the NHS still suffers from a lack of diversity in its workforce, particularly in medical training. A recent analysis of application data from UK medical schools found that those from less affluent backgrounds were still less likely to apply and less likely to be accepted into medical training (392). Studying and working in more diverse settings has been shown to have positive effects on attitudes towards diversity and may contribute to better care for minority populations (393, 394).

A main criticism of the biomedical approach to patient care is that patients are construed as a biomedical entity, a person with disconnected bodily symptoms (395). Dynamics between practitioner and patient within this framework often mean that patients leave a consultation having not fully voiced their needs. A problem that was particularly pertinent to SELCoH participants in this study. Past qualitative research on such interactions in

GP surgeries in the South East of England found that both parties were hesitant of presentation of wider issues with GPs lacking time and confidence to deal with social issues and patients worried about appropriateness and wasting GPs time (396). Indeed, the role of primary care in tackling social determinants of health have remained largely undeveloped (397). Socially disadvantaged areas have higher consultation rates for psychosocial problems (398) and social prescribing interventions have been shown to have positive impacts on health and wellbeing (399). An evaluation of a welfare benefit advice intervention provided by the Citizens Advice Bureau in GP surgeries in a deprived area of Liverpool found that resulting income increases from welfare advice was associated with improved mental health (399). Data from this study indicates that social prescribing, as collaboration between GP surgeries and community organisations, is helpful. However, as the scheme reported in this study was at pilot stage, further evaluation of this intervention is needed.

## 7.3.3 Multiple adversity

Adversity across life domains is often interrelated through cumulative disadvantage and adversity. Adversity across employment and housing are particularly interrelated in the current study. However, this study found that the impact of housing and employment adversity had differential effects on health inequality. Employment adversity accounted for more health inequality for the low SES non-migrant class whilst housing adversity accounted for more in the low SES migrant class. A combination of both types of adversities accounted for health inequalities in the other latent classes. From the perspective of both service providers and community support workers in this study these inequalities are influenced by shared structural factors, such as negative societal attitudes and government policy that marginalise low SES and minority groups across multiple domains simultaneously.

These processes of marginalisation can only be understood in light of the sociohistorical and local context which shape exposure to disadvantage and accumulates over time. For example, historical housing discrimination resulting from the combination of government policy and negative societal attitudes towards both Black and Irish migrants, is likely to have had a key role in the increased exposure of housing adversity and health inequality in the low SES migrant class. Similar processes also contribute to increased adversity across employment and housing today. Austerity policies have had a more negative impact on low SES and marginalised groups via welfare reforms (400). They are accompanied by manipulation of the causes of adversity and reframing to personal responsibility with vulnerable groups being labelled as non-deserving (401). Across all domains, such manipulation and negative societal attitudes shape institutional interactions. As described in many of the interactions that community support workers observed, both service provider and service user start the engagement with expectations based on their social status. Stereotypes that serve to justify an existing state of affairs will operate even at the expense of individual or collective self-interest (402).

One of the most interesting themes emerging from the qualitative data was the contradictory narrative surrounding racism. While many participants felt comfortable talking about structural factors that contributed to the marginalisation of low income groups this was not the case for the topic of discrimination based on ethnicity. Participants felt less comfortable to talk about discrimination based on ethnicity, which although is consistent with recent research on race in the workplace (403), may also be a consequence of myself being an 'outsider' which may have had an impact on trust and rapport. Those who engaged on the topic of racism either dismissed its role in adversity in current times due to protection from equality laws and lack of explicit mechanisms or emphasised the importance of personal responsibility to transform adverse situations. This view was expressed by all stakeholder types and by both white and ethnic minoritip participants. In particular, this may be related to internalised racism in ethnic minorities, which has been shown to be negatively associated with mental health in a review of racism and mental health (404).

Community support workers cited a number of factors related to institutional practice that influence adversity across domains. These included lack of resources and service providers not sharing correct information. They reported that while many service users felt that they were unfairly treated, this was not attributable to discriminatory processes but a lack of resources which meant that they were not always given enough time to share their problems or not offered solutions due to budget constraints. However, community support workers also reported that sometimes service users were not always given correct information about their employment or housing options by service providers. A study commissioned by housing charity Shelter on ethnic minorities experiences of housing adversity highlighted inequalities in understanding rights and entitlements by ethnicity, migration status and language proficiency (405) which may play an important role in perception of discrimination. Additionally, community support workers discussed difficulties service users had in navigating services and interacting with service providers. Community support workers described how both service user and service provider brought their individual expectations and attitudes to interactions which

sometimes altered outcomes. Service providers play a crucial role in ensuring appropriate uptake of services, and where resources are limited gatekeeping decisions may rely on individuals beliefs and implicit attitudes (200). The interface of institutional services is where macro processes, such as societal attitudes directly influence the interactions between individuals and institutional actors and where new inequalities are generated (23) and therefore these interactions and implicit attitudes of actors need careful attention.

## 7.3.4 Coping strategies

Coping mechanisms have been shown to have important mediating relationships between experiencing unfair treatment and health outcomes (184). Whilst coping strategies were argued to have an impact on health outcomes in the qualitative analysis, there was little evidence of a mediating role for coping strategies in the quantitative findings in this study. One possible reason is that the coping strategies refer to responses to general stress in the quantitative sample rather than to specific instances of adversity related to employment, housing or healthcare. However, in light of ongoing evidence of the larger contribution from structural factors in health inequality, I would agree with Bartley's conceptualisation of coping strategies as symptoms of inequality not cause (406).

There are several other possible explanations for the discrepancy between the quantitative and qualitative results in this study. Firstly, both community support workers and service provider had to work within a framework of limited possibilities and were often not able to provide options for changing material circumstances. This often resulted in reframing structural factors as issues of personal responsibility with their clients, with both types of worker resorting to changing the clients' outlook or trying to improve selfesteem. Both service providers and community organisations, often commissioned by local or central government, have recently been criticised for alleviating the symptoms rather than tackling the root causes of adversity (407). A second possible explanation is the psychologising of poverty (408); the idea that personality and outlook can be abstracted to explain health. However, concepts of optimism and aspiration have not been able to explain health inequalities (409). In a study comparing the health of three UK cities, Glasgow, Liverpool and Manchester, differences in optimism and aspiration, as measured by the Life Orientation Test and Generalised Self-Efficacy scale, respectively, were not associated with any differences in health outcomes between these cities (409). Such concepts reinforce views that those on benefits are undeserving whilst

perpetuating dependency culture as an explanatory factor for disadvantage. It counters resistance, concentrating change on the individual rather than the forces and institutions that cause such inequality. Lastly, both social support and coping at a community level were not able to be measured in the quantitative analysis, both strategies that are suggested to be effective responses to adversity in the qualitative part of this study. Indeed, marginalised groups have historically engaged in community networks to mitigate social and economic adversity (410). Such networks are used to build material resources, enhance social support and identity affirming frameworks. Both social support and community coping measures could be incorporated into future studies. Social support measures were measured in SELCOH 1 where it was found to be a protective factor for mental health (359) and could be incorporated into future waves of SELCOH. Community coping could be measured using the Conjoint Community Resiliency Assessment Measure [393], which was validated for use in communities throughout Israel.

#### 7.3.5 Implications for health inequality research

This thesis reiterates the structural causes of social inequality that beget health inequalities. It provides evidence of the combined impact of both housing and employment adversity on health inequalities and the minimal role of individual level coping strategies in causing such inequality. The mixed methods framework have allowed this study to move beyond describing associations between adversity and health to examining processes and structures that focus on the actions of those in power and possible mechanisms, such as structural discrimination, that need to be examined further in health research and be the focus of future intervention. The novel use of LCA for generating classes of social identity has also uncovered nuanced differences in experiences of structural adversity at the intersection of SES, ethnicity and migration status. Such intersectional approaches are becoming increasingly important with the continued growth of urban populations and their increasingly diverse populations. These

methods provide a useful way of monitoring such differences in diverse community samples that can easily be replicated.

Given the recurring narrative and emphasis of the importance of personal responsibility in social inequalities by multiple stakeholders in the qualitative analysis, perhaps future health inequalities research needs a larger public engagement component to promote findings in the general population. Previous research on lay perspectives has found that there is more support in the public for individual level causes of health inequalities (411) despite evidence to the contrary. An exception to this is a qualitative study which explored understanding of the causes of poor health in communities in West Scotland. This study found that participants had highly integrated understandings of the structural factors that impact health. However, there is very little research on lay perspectives on health inequality (397); further research is needed to explore understanding of health inequalities in other context and attitudes to community level coping and political resilience.

## 7.4 Policy implications and future research

## 7.4.1 Policy and intervention in the literature

Despite the overwhelming evidence supporting action on social and health inequalities at the structural level, the majority of interventions in the UK focus on the behaviour of individuals and frame interventions in terms of personal responsibility (412). Moreover, policies that aims to intervene downstream, at the individual level, have now been widely criticised, particularly, where mechanisms rely on individual decision making to change behaviours, given that such changes are easier for those with more resources and experiencing less adversity (413). Indeed, there is consensus among researchers that if upstream structural factors persist alternative downstream mechanisms are likely to replace any intervening mechanisms which are successfully mitigated (414-416), as first outlined in fundamental cause theory.

Phelan et al., argue that in light of fundamental cause theory that public health policy should encourage medical and health promoting advances but reduce social inequalities at the structural level and developing interventions that do not advantage those with greater resources (417). Proposals to reduce social inequalities at the structural level include utilising taxation, legislation, regulation and changes in the distribution of power and resources in society (416, 418). Indeed, the Labour government's Programme for Action 2003 review identified the importance of improved social conditions and addressing social inequality (419). These included increasing social housing, educational attainment, improving access to public services, reducing unemployment and improving income. However, only interventions to meet short term targets were introduced. In result, the focus of intervention was on behavioural risk factors, such as reducing smoking and managing obesity, rather than underlying inequalities (419). In Scotland, an innovative city wide framework, the Edinburgh Partnership, was set up to address the upstream determinants of health (420). A pilot initiative 'Total Place' designed by the

Edinburgh Partnership has undertook consultations with local community members, service providers and community organisations to define long term intervention strategies based on a triangulated understanding of how adversity affects health (421). NHS Scotland has also incorporated a framework based on Geronimus' work on addressing structural influences on the health of urban populations, which encompasses the role of social relations between differing social identities and community resilience within disadvantaged groups (410). This structural approach to health inequalities, with its intention to mitigate, resist and undo the structural influences that impact health inequalities is in its early stages and should be monitored (422). In fact, there is little research that evaluates structural level interventions for health inequalities in the wider literature base (423, 424). However, one systematic review of interventions with health effects from 2000-2007 based on wider social determinants of health found evidence that interventions in housing and employment had positive effects on health inequalities (424).

Both unemployment and job insecurity were associated with CMD and reduced mental wellbeing in models adjusting for all types of adversity in this study. As long term unemployment and job insecurity have increased since 2010 (207), so have the proportion of households receiving an income that is insufficient to support health living (425). As the prevalence of unemployment in the two low SES classes was 3-4 times higher than the high SES White non-migrant class, policies that facilitate re-employment into secure jobs that pay a living wage are needed. Both employment advisors and community support workers emphasised the role of government in employment adversity. Currently, government policy enacted through employment advice agencies, filter unemployed people into temporary low paid work, as outlined in this thesis and previously (426) which do not result in a route out of poverty. Equally, implementation of stricter benefit conditionality, as described in this thesis, has increased since 2011. This is associated with increasing numbers of people leaving unemployment benefit for reasons other than work, leaving people to rely on charitable provision (427). A policy shift away from such policies that penalise unemployed people to a 'health first'

approach to worklessness, which tackle root causes first (428), and increased social welfare spending is likely to reduce health inequalities (429). In addition, introducing more legislation to improve job security, particularly for those on low wage zero hour contracts (430), and implementation of living wage policies may be particularly relevant for improving social conditions (428).

Government policy was also seen as the primary mechanism in causes of housing adversity. In the qualitative data, all stakeholders were in agreement that increased social housing building was desperately needed to stem the current housing crisis and improve social conditions for those most vulnerable to housing adversity. In light of housing benefit cuts and increasing unaffordability, community support workers also advocated for more landlord regulation to set standard rental rates and increase length of tenancy agreements in order to improve housing security. Such policies and regulation would only be successful if the government agreed on a strategic plan to reduce the earning to housing cost ratio and rebalance supply and demand in the housing market as outlined by the Pro-housing alliance (381).

Both community support workers and SELCoH participants were concerned about GPs not matching up with their communities, particularly in terms of SES and ethnicity. Difficulty in accessing medical training for those of low SES and ethnic minority background has already been discussed (392). The dominance of more affluent groups in medicine is persistent despite an increasing number of measures intended to widen participation (431). A quota system could be effective to ensure more students form low SES backgrounds are accepted. However, this must be twinned with encouraging and supporting low SES groups in getting ready to apply for medical school through university initiatives, such as widening participation, given so few from low SES backgrounds apply in the first place (392).

To ensure the above policies are effective, policymakers need to consider the needs of particular groups and how negative societal attitudes towards marginalised identities may modify how policies are implemented. An intersectional approach to intervention

may also facilitate shared understanding of the underlying mechanisms of inequality, with shared experiences of dominance and subordination (432). Interventions at the institutional level, where individuals experiences structural discrimination also need to be explored. Challenging discrimination at the institutional level is likely to be most promising. This could involve providing more guidance and training on cultural competence in the workplace, including unconscious bias training (433). Indeed, research on unconscious bias using the Race Attitude Implicit Association Test in the United States found that physicians (except Black physicians) showed an implicit preference for White Americans relative to Black Americans that exceeded self-reported bias (434). In housing and employment, service providers could be given more power to document and challenge discrimination. For example, employment advisors described discriminatory actions by employers they worked with but had no shared framework for documenting or challenging such behaviour. Responses to these encounters were at employment advisors discretion which is dependent on their own beliefs and emotional If unconscious bias training were to be introduced as an intervention, responses. subsequent workshops would need to be conducted in order to discuss how awareness of unconscious bias within institutions can be used to recognise and challenge discriminatory behaviour in a systematic way so that responses are not dependent on individual agents. Other institutional responses could include ensuring all individuals accessing services across employment, housing and health are aware of their rights and how to act on them or seek appropriate advice. This could involve the types of multiagency work suggested by community support workers; integration of community support services in service provider environments so that individuals can have better access to advice and information regarding their rights and advocacy. This has already been shown to have positive impacts in GP practices in the form of social prescribing projects (435). Such multi-agency work could be better integrated across different domains. However, problems with multi-agency work in addressing adversity across domains have been shown to be problematic in the past and any collaboration would rely on good communication and project management (436).

Cities are not only characterised by their increasing inequality but also their reservoirs of positive and health enhancing properties, which include access to diverse community and politically engaged groups. Many community groups across London are already engaged in a range of political activities to address social determinants of health, such as Focus E15 (437) and Defend Council Housing (438), which both advocate for protection of social housing. Given the failures researchers have experienced in gaining support for policy intervention at the structural level with politicians, alliances between researchers, community organisations and the wider public that in part focus on political activism to change unjust social and economic norms and policy are necessary (96, 439). This will be dependent on researcher allotting more time to public engagement activities to build networks and support for public health issues (440).

#### 7.4.2 Future research

#### 7.4.2.1 Housing security and health

The results from this thesis indicate that housing adversity is associated with poor health. In the qualitative data, housing insecurity was a theme that was particularly pertinent in this sample due to the heightened impact of the housing crisis and processes of gentrification in inner city London. In a recent systematic review gentrification processes have been found to be largely harmful, through household displacement and community conflict (441). A recent qualitative study on gentrification processes in East London outlined how government led regeneration in this area were not benefiting existing low SES communities but incoming high SES groups, and suggested that such processes lead to increasing social inequalities and antagonistic class relations (382). Evidence from a recent systematic review of the impact of urban 'regeneration' on health inequalities is mixed (296). Given the significant amount of gentrification that is currently taking place across South East London and the negative impacts such processes in this study, it represents an interesting area to focus on more closely. A specific research question might be: 'How do gentrification processes differentially impact health by differing social identities?'

A mixed methods approach could be adopted in order to address this question. There are now three waves of SELCoH and it is now possible to measure health outcomes over three different time points (2008-2010, 2011-2012 and 2014-2015) during which time extensive gentrification has taken place in various locales of South East London. Residents in areas receiving urban regeneration could be compared with those living in adjacent areas not receiving urban regeneration. A complementary qualitative phase could involve ethnography of a site experiencing gentrification to observe interactions between existing communities who have not been displaced and incoming households taking up residence in newly built private housing, as well as the effects of such change

and renewal on both household types. Qualitative interviews could triangulate data between residents, local housing providers, government officials and business partners.

#### 7.4.2.2 Social prescribing projects

Given higher consultation rates for psychosocial problems in deprived areas (398) and that social prescribing interventions have been shown to have positive impacts on health and wellbeing (399), it would of interest to evaluate the innovative intervention project described in this thesis. The project, already described in section 6.3, involves a community support worker collaborating with local GP surgeries who identified patients registered at their practice but attend the Emergency department rather than visiting their GP for primary care related matters. This project has not been evaluated and represents a unique intervention that attempts to tackle anticipated discrimination in health care and primary care avoidance which could be replicated if producing positive outcomes for patients. A specific research question might be, 'How effective are social prescribing interventions in preventing overuse of Emergency departments?'

A case study approach could be used to evaluate the project. This could involve semistructured interviews with clients who have used the intervention, community support workers and GPs involved in the intervention. Purposive sample would be needed to ensure participants reflect the diversity of those who took part in the intervention. Key themes to address in interviews may include: psychosocial problems, anticipated discrimination, multi-agency work, sustainability and the role of primary care in social determinants of health.

## 7.4.2.3 Implicit discrimination within service providers

Social psychology research has shown that people rely on implicit attitudes to process information and have biases that they do not know they have. Implicit attitudes involve positive or negative attachment to specific social categories but most people do not see their own implicit bias (297). As described in this thesis, there were contradictory narratives regarding discrimination based on ethnicity. Most notably, many of the community support workers and service providers reported that discrimination was no longer a problem due to protection from equality laws despite evidence of ethnic inequalities in employment, housing and healthcare. Research on unconscious bias using the Race Attitude Implicit Association Test (433) could be useful in uncovering the implicit biases of institutions that could impact on decision making. As this test is available as an online tool, assessing the implicit bias of a workforce could be undertaken using a simple web-based survey which could be administered with permission from the institution. Any results could be used to implement future workshops on implicit bias and institutional decision making.

#### 7.4.2.4 Structural adversity at the national level

The implications of this research have been outlined and their importance is clear. However, this thesis is based on the local context of South East London only. A valuable development for future research would be to replicate part of this study nationally. Using LCA in an appropriate national dataset to generate latent classes of social identities relevant at the national level would highlight both similarities and variations in both privileged and disadvantaged identities compared to the diverse urban context of the current study. These differing social identities and contexts for structural adversity may create different outcomes and opportunities for intervention. A possible research question might be: 'Do associations between structural adversity and health in the UK differ by intersectional social identities?'

The use of a large national dataset with a large sample size to study sub population groups, such as Understanding Society UK Household Longitudinal Study, could provide a suitable research design to address these objectives (442). The Understanding Society study contains a range of socioeconomic and sociodemographic indicators, indicators of employment and housing adversity, and health outcomes. Socioeconomic and sociodemographic indicators to generate latent classes of social identity and it is therefore possible to quantitatively examine

associations between intersectional social identities and both structural adversity and health outcomes using regression models.

# 7.5 Conclusion

Taking an intersection approach to exploring the relationship between structural adversity and health has uncovered unique differences in both experiences of adversity and resources by social identities at the intersection of SES, ethnicity and migration status. Increased urbanicity and heterogeneity of cities based on such identities make an intersectional approach increasingly important in order to understanding how structural adversity differentially impacts health by social identities that represent privileged, mixed and disadvantaged positions, reflective of urban contexts. Considering the current political climate and increasing adversity across employment and housing in the UK; both social and health inequalities may continue to widen. Given the potential structural mechanisms highlighted in this thesis interventions at the both the structural and institutional level are needed to address these inequalities. In order to do this, researchers need to communicate more effectively on the importance of such structural factors and form more collaborative relationships with community groups and organisations that have more experience of advocating on such issues to effect change.

# References

1. Darlington F, Geography H, Norman P, Exeter DJ. Exploring ethnic inequalities in health: evidence from the Health Survey for England, 1998-2011. 2015.

2. Marmot MG, Wilkinson RG. Social determinants of health: Oxford University Press, USA; 2006.

3. Smith GD, Chaturvedi N, Harding S, Nazroo J, Williams R. Ethnic inequalities in health: a review of UK epidemiological evidence. Critical Public Health. 2000;10(4):375-408.

4. Williams DR. Race, socioeconomic status, and health the added effects of racism and discrimination. 1999. p. 173-88.

5. Geronimus AT, Bound J, Waidmann TA, Hillemeier MM, Burns PB. Excess mortality among blacks and whites in the United States. New England journal of medicine. 1996;335(21):1552-8.

6. Karlsen S, Nazroo JY. Relation between racial discrimination, social class, and health among ethnic minority groups. Journal Information. 2002;92(4).

7. Karlsen S, Nazroo JY. Religious and ethnic differences in health: evidence from the Health Surveys for England 1999 and 2004. Ethnicity & Health. 2010;15(6):549-68.

8. Gazard B, Frissa S, Nellums L, Hotopf M, Hatch SL. Challenges in researching migration status, health and health service use: an intersectional analysis of a South London community. Ethnicity & health. 2014 (ahead-of-print):1-30.

9. Veenstra G. Race, gender, class, and sexual orientation: intersecting axes of inequality and self-rated health in Canada. International Journal for Equity in Health. 2011 Jan 17;10. PubMed PMID: WOS:000286829200001.

10. Williams DR, Haile R, González HM, Neighbors H, Baser R, Jackson JS. The mental health of Black Caribbean immigrants: results from the National Survey of American Life. Journal Information. 2007;97(1).

11. Kapilashrami A, Hill S, Meer N. What can health inequalities researchers learn from an intersectionality perspective? Understanding social dynamics with an inter-categorical approach&quest. Social Theory & Health. 2015:288-307.

12. Berkman LF. Social epidemiology: Social determinants of health in the United States: Are we losing ground? 2009. p. 27-41.

13. Avendano M, Kawachi I. Invited commentary: the search for explanations of the American health disadvantage relative to the English. American journal of epidemiology. 2011;173(8):866-9.

14. Wheaton B, Montazer S. Stressors, stress, and distress. A handbook for the study of mental health: Social contexts, theories, and systems. 2010:171-99.

15. Jin RL, Shah CP, Svoboda TJ. The impact of unemployment on health: a review of the evidence. CMAJ: Canadian Medical Association Journal. 1995;153(5):529.

16. Bhugra D. Homelessness and mental health: Cambridge University Press; 2007.

17. Bambra C, Popham F. Worklessness and regional differences in the social gradient in general health: Evidence from the 2001 English census. Health & place. 2010;16(5):1014-21.

18. Pevalin DJ, Taylor MP, Todd J. The dynamics of unhealthy housing in the UK: A panel data analysis. Housing Studies. 2008;23(5):679-95.

19. Flint E, Cummins S, Wills J. Investigating the effect of the London living wage on the psychological wellbeing of low-wage service sector employees: a feasibility study. Journal of public health. 2013:fdt093.

20. Weich S, Brugha T, King M, McManus S, Bebbington P, Jenkins R, et al. Mental wellbeing and mental illness: findings from the Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey for England 2007. British Journal of Psychiatry. 2011 Jul;199(1):23-8. PubMed PMID: WOS:000293053300007.

21. Pearlin LI. Role strains and personal stress. Psychosocial stress: Trends in theory and research. 1983:3-32.

22. Holmes TH, Rahe RH. The social readjustment rating scale. Journal of psychosomatic research. 1967;11(2):213-8.

23. Phelan JC, Lucas JW, Ridgeway CL, Taylor CJ. Stigma, status, and population health. Social Science & Medicine. 2014;103:15-23.

24. Pearlin LI, Menaghan EG, Lieberman MA, Mullan JT. The stress process. Journal of Health and Social behavior. 1981:337-56.

25. Turner RJ. Understanding health disparities: The promise of the stress process model. Advances in the conceptualization of the stress process: Springer; 2010. p. 3-21.

26. Blackman T, Harrington B, Elliott E, Greene A, Hunter DJ, Marks L, et al. Framing health inequalities for local intervention: comparative case studies. Sociology of health & illness. 2011;34(1):49-63.

27. Krieger N. Proximal, distal, and the politics of causation: What's level got to do with it? American Journal of Public Health. 2008;98(2):221-30.

28. World Health Organisation. Urban population growth. 2014.

29. Fitzgerald D, Rose N, Singh I. Revitalising sociology: urban life and mental illness between history and the present. British Journal of Sociology. 2015.

30. Galea S, Freudenberg N, Vlahov D. Cities and population health. Social science & medicine. 2005;60(5):1017-33.

31. Blaxter M. Health , Cambridge and Malden MA. Polity. 2010.

32. Macintyre S. The patterning of health by social position in contemporary Britain: directions for sociological research. Social science & medicine. 1986;23(4):393-415.

33. Radley A, Billig M. Accounts of health and illness: Dilemmas and representations. Sociology of Health & Illness. 1996;18(2):220-40.

34. Townsend P, Davidson N. Inequalities in health: the Black report: Penguin Harmondsworth; 1992.

35. Clarke AE, Shim JK, Mamo L, Fosket JR, Fishman JR. Biomedicalization: Technoscientific transformations of health, illness, and US biomedicine. Biomedicalization: Technoscience, health, and illness in the US. 2010:47-87.

36. Goldberg DP, Huxley P. Common mental disorders: a bio-social model: Tavistock/Routledge; 1992.

37. National Collaborating Centre for Mental Health (NCCMH). Common Mental Disorders: The NICE guideline on identification and pathways to care. RPsych Publications; 2011.

38. Goldberg DP. Anxious forms of depression. Depression and anxiety. 2014;31(4):344-51.

39. Archer J, Bower P, Gilbody S, Lovell K, Richards D, Gask L, et al. Collaborative care for depression and anxiety problems. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2012;10(10).

40. Eisenberg L. Global burden of disease. The Lancet. 1997;350(9071):143.

41. Morgan C, Bhugra D. Principles of social psychiatry: John Wiley & Sons; 2010.

42. Bellis MA, Lowey H, Hughes K, Deacon L, Stansfield J, Perkins C. Variations in risk and protective factors for life satisfaction and mental wellbeing with deprivation: a cross-sectional study. BMC Public Health. 2012;12(1):492.

43. Ryan RM, Deci EL. On happiness and human potentials: A review of research on hedonic and eudaimonic well-being. Annual review of psychology. 2001;52(1):141-66.

44. Schrank B, Riches S, Coggins T, Tylee A, Slade M. From objectivity to subjectivity: conceptualization and measurement of well-being in mental health. Neuropsychiatry. 2013;3(5):525-34.

45. Watson D, Clark LA, Tellegen A. Development and validation of brief measures of positive and negative affect: the PANAS scales. Journal of personality and social psychology. 1988;54(6):1063.

46. McDowell I. Measures of self-perceived well-being. Journal of psychosomatic research. 2010;69(1):69-79.

47. Statistics OfN. Census 2011. 2011.

48. Bjorner JB, Fayers P, Idler E. Self-rated health. Assessing quality of life. 2005:309-23.

49. McFadden E, Luben R, Bingham S, Wareham N, Kinmonth A-L, Khaw K-T. Self-rated health does not explain the socioeconomic differential in mortality: a prospective study in the EPIC-Norfolk cohort. Journal of epidemiology and community health. 2009;63(4):329-31.

50. Chandola T, Jenkinson C. Validating self-rated health in different ethnic groups. Ethnicity and Health. 2000;5(2):151-9.

51. Eriksson I, Undén A-L, Elofsson S. Self-rated health. Comparisons between three different measures. Results from a population study. International journal of epidemiology. 2001;30(2):326-33.

52. Kawachi I, Subramanian S, Almeida-Filho N. A glossary for health inequalities. Journal of epidemiology and community health. 2002;56(9):647-52.

53. Whitehead M. A typology of actions to tackle social inequalities in health. Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health. 2007;61(6):473-8.

54. Braveman PA, Kumanyika S, Fielding J, LaVeist T, Borrell LN, Manderscheid R, et al. Health disparities and health equity: the issue is justice. American Journal of Public Health. 2011;101(S1):S149-S55.

55. Link BG, Phelan J. Social conditions as fundamental causes of disease. Journal of health and social behavior. 1995:80-94.

56. Hatzenbuehler ML, Phelan JC, Link BG. Stigma as a Fundamental Cause of Population Health Inequalities. American journal of public health. 2013 (0):e1-e9.

57. Pearlin LI. The sociological study of stress. Journal of health and social behavior. 1989:241-56.

58. Nazroo JY. The structuring of ethnic inequalities in health: economic position, racial discrimination, and racism. Journal Information. 2003;93(2).

59. DeNavas-Walt C, Proctor BD, Smith JC. Income and poverty in the United States: 2013: United States Census Bureau; 2014.

60. Blackaby D, Leslie D, Murphy PD, O'Leary NC. Born in Britain: How are native ethnic minorities faring in the British labour market? Economics Letters. 2005;88(3):370-5.

61. Borrell LN, Dallo FJ. Self-rated health and race among Hispanic and non-Hispanic adults. Journal of Immigrant and Minority Health. 2008;10(3):229-38.

62. Williams DR, Mohammed SA. Discrimination and racial disparities in health: evidence and needed research. Journal of behavioral medicine. 2009;32(1):20-47.

63. Viruell-Fuentes EA, Miranda PY, Abdulrahim S. More than culture: Structural racism, intersectionality theory, and immigrant health. Social Science and Medicine.

64. Hudson K, Stockard J, Ramberg Z. The impact of socioeconomic status and raceethnicity on dental health. Sociological Perspectives. 2007;50(1):7-25.

65. Kessler RC, Mickelson KD, Williams DR. The prevalence, distribution, and mental health correlates of perceived discrimination in the United States. Journal of Health and Social Behavior. 1999:208-30.

66. Graham M. The ethics of care, black women and the social professions: Implications of a new analysis. Ethics and Social Welfare. 2007;1(2):194-206.

67. Savage M, Devine F, Cunningham N, Taylor M, Li Y, Hjellbrekke J, et al. A new model of social class? Findings from the BBC's Great British Class Survey experiment. Sociology. 2013;47(2):219-50.

68. Fairley L, Cabieses B, Small N, Petherick ES, Lawlor DA, Pickett KE, et al. Using latent class analysis to develop a model of the relationship between socioeconomic position and ethnicity: cross-sectional analyses from a multi-ethnic birth cohort study. BMC public health. 2014;14(1):835.

69. Lindley J. The over-education of UK immigrants and minority ethnic groups: Evidence from the Labour Force Survey. Economics of Education Review. 2009;28(1):80-9.

70. Bhopal R. Medicine and public health in a multiethnic world. Journal of public health. 2009:fdp069.

71. Ahmad WI, Bradby H. Locating ethnicity and health: exploring concepts and contexts. Sociology of health & illness. 2007;29(6):795-810.

72. Karlsen S, Nazroo JY. Defining and measuring ethnicity and 'race'. Health and social research in multiethnic societies. 2006:20-8.

73. Hunter ML. "If You're Light You're Alright" Light Skin Color as Social Capital for Women of Color. Gender & Society. 2002;16(2):175-93.

74. Bhopal R. Is research into ethnicity and health racist, unsound, or important science? BMJ: British Medical Journal. 1997;314(7096):1751.

75. Krieger N. A glossary for social epidemiology. Journal of epidemiology and community health. 2001;55(10):693-700.

76. Marmot M. Fair society, healthy lives. London; 2010.

77. 2001 C. 2001.

78. Hogue CJ, Hargraves MA, Collins KS. Minority health in America: findings and policy implications from the Commonwealth Fund Minority Health Survey: Johns Hopkins University Press; 2000.
79. Anderson B, Blinder S. Who counts as a migrant? Definitions and their consequences. Briefing, The Migration Observatory at the University of Oxford. 2011.

80. Office for National Statistics. Population by country of birth and nationality estimates frequently asked questions: August 2013. Office for National Statistics, 2013.

81. McManus S, Meltzer H, Brugha T, Bebbington P, Jenkins R. Adult psychiatric morbidity in England, 2007: results of a household survey. 2009.

82. Chakraborty A, McManus S, Brugha TS, Bebbington P, King M. Mental health of the nonheterosexual population of England. The British Journal of Psychiatry. 2011;198(2):143-8.

83. Hatch SL, Frissa S, Verdecchia M, Stewart R, Fear NT, Reichenberg A, et al. Identifying socio-demographic and socioeconomic determinants of health inequalities in a diverse London community: the South East London Community Health (SELCoH) study. BMC Public Health. 2011;11:861. PubMed PMID: 22078667. Pubmed Central PMCID: Source: NLM. PMC3227613.

84. Woodhead C, Gazard B, Hotopf M, Rahman Q, Rimes K, Hatch S. Mental health among UK inner city non-heterosexuals: the role of risk factors, protective factors and place. Epidemiology and psychiatric sciences. 2015:1-12.

85. Hatch SL, Frissa S, Verdecchia M, Stewart R, Fear NT, Reichenberg A, et al. Identifying socio-demographic and socioeconomic determinants of health inequalities in a diverse London community: The South East London Community Health (SELCoH) study. BMC Public Health. 2011:861.

86. Jenkinson C, Layte R, Jenkinson D, Lawrence K, Petersen S, Paice C, et al. A shorter form health survey: can the SF-12 replicate results from the SF-36 in longitudinal studies? Journal of Public Health. 1997;19(2):179-86.

87. Tyrer P, Nur U, Crawford M, Karlsen S, MacLean C, Rao B, et al. The Social Functioning Questionnaire: a rapid and robust measure of perceived functioning. International Journal of Social Psychiatry. 2005;51(3):265-75.

88. Blanchflower DG, Oswald AJ. Is well-being U-shaped over the life cycle? Social science & medicine. 2008;66(8):1733-49.

89. Chanfreau J, Lloyd C, Byron C, Roberts C, Craig R, De Feo D, et al. Predicting wellbeing. 2008.

90. Allmark P, Salway S, Piercy H, Barley R, Faulkner M, Formby E, et al. Life and Health: An evidence review and synthesis for the Equality and Human Rights Commission's triennial review. 2010.

91. United Nations. Universal declaration of human rights. In: 217A GAR, editor. United Nation, New York1948.

92. Abel-Smith B. The Beveridge report: Its origins and outcomes. International Social Security Review. 1992;45(1-2):5-16.

93. Bambra C, Fox D, Scott-Samuel A. Towards a politics of health. Health promotion international. 2005;20(2):187-93.

94. Macintyre S. The black report and beyond what are the issues? Social science & medicine. 1997;44(6):723-45.

95. Chadwick E. Report on the Sanitary Condition of the Labouring Population Og Great: Britain: Supplementary Report on the Results of Special Inquiry Into the Practice of Interment in Towns: HM Stationery Office; 1842.

96. Krieger N, Birn A-E. A vision of social justice as the foundation of public health: commemorating 150 years of the spirit of 1848. American Journal of Public Health. 1998;88(11):1603-6.

97. Berridge V, Blume S. Poor health: social inequality before and after the Black Report: Routledge; 2013.

98. Malpass P. The wobbly pillar? Housing and the British postwar welfare state. Journal of Social Policy. 2003;32(04):589-606.

99. O'Brien M. The Beveridge Report: its impact on women and migrants. Limerick Student Journal of Sociology. 2010;2.

100. Kyriakides C, Virdee S. Migrant labour, racism and the British National Health Service. Ethnicity & health. 2003;8(4):283-305.

101. Paul K. Whitewashing Britain: race and citizenship in the postwar era: Cornell University Press; 1997.

102. Gilroy P. There ain't no black in the Union Jack: Routledge; 2013.

103. McDowell L. Workers, migrants, aliens or citizens? State constructions and discourses of identity among post-war European labour migrants in Britain. Political Geography. 2003;22(8):863-86.

104. Rex J, Tomlinson S, Hearnden D, Ratcliffe P. Housing, employment, education and race relations in Birmingham. Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies. 1977;6(1-2):123-6.

105. Kushnick L. Racism, the National Health Service, and the health of black people. International Journal of Health Services. 1988;18(3):457-70.

106. Oliver A. Reflections on the development of health inequalities policy in the United Kingdom. 2008.

107. Ahmad WI. Making black people sick: 'race', ideology and health research. Race' and health in contemporary Britain. 1993:11-33.

108. Scott-Samuel A, Bambra C, Collins C, Hunter DJ, McCartney G, Smith K. The impact of Thatcherism on health and well-being in Britain. International Journal of Health Services. 2014;44(1):53-71.

109. Malik S. Representing Black Britain: Black and Asian Images on Television: Sage; 2001.

110. Smith DJ. Racial disadvantage in Britain: the PEP report: Penguin books; 1977.

111. Thane P. Unequal Britain: equalities in Britain since 1945: Bloomsbury Publishing; 2010.

112. Werbner P. Black and ethnic leaderships in Britain: the cultural dimensions of political action: Taylor & Francis; 1991.

113. Acheson SD. Independent inquiry into inequalities in health: report: Stationery Office; 1998.

114. Modood T, Berthoud R, Lakey J, Nazroo J, Smith P, Virdee S, et al. Ethnic minorities in Britain: diversity and disadvantage: Policy Studies Institute; 1997.

115. Exworthy M, Blane D, Marmot M. Tackling health inequalities in the United Kingdom: the progress and pitfalls of policy. Health services research. 2003;38(6p2):1905-22.

116. Bauld L, Judge K, Barnes M, Benzeval M, Mackenzie M, Sullivan H. Promoting social change: the experience of Health Action Zones in England. Journal of Social Policy. 2005;34(03):427-45.

117. Bartley M, Blane D. Reflections on the legacy of British health inequalities research. Health Inequalities: Critical Perspectives. 2015:22.

118. Statistics OfN. 2011 [03 April 2014]. Available from: http://www.nomisweb.co.uk/.

119. Office for National Statistics. Ethnicity and the labour market. 2011.

120. Nissa F HB. Understanding ethnic inequalities in housing. Race Equality Foundation, 2013.

121. Hatch SL, March D. Concepts and challenges in capturing dynamics of the wider social environment. Principles of social psychiatry. 2010:65-76.

122. Hatch SL. Conceptualizing and identifying cumulative adversity and protective resources: Implications for understanding health inequalities. The Journals of Gerontology Series B: Psychological Sciences and Social Sciences. 2005;60(Special Issue 2):S130-S4.

123. BOURD-IELi P. Social space and symbolic power. Sociological theory. 1989;7(1):14-25.

124. Peen J, Dekker J, Schoevers RA, ten Have M, de Graaf R, Beekman AT. Is the prevalence of psychiatric disorders associated with urbanization? Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology. 2007;42(12):984-9.

125. Peen J, Schoevers R, Beekman A, Dekker J. The current status of urban-rural differences in psychiatric disorders. Acta Psychiatrica Scandinavica. 2010;121(2):84-93.

126. Hatch SL, Woodhead C, Frissa S, Fear NT, Verdecchia M, Stewart R, et al. Importance of thinking locally for mental health: data from cross-sectional surveys representing South East London and England. 2012.

127. Park RE, Burgess EW, McKenzie RD. The city: University of Chicago Press; 1984.

128. Cooper B. Schizophrenia, social class and immigrant status: the epidemiological evidence. Epidemiologia e psichiatria sociale. 2005;14(03):137-44.

129. Goldman N. Social factors and health: the causation-selection issue revisited. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences. 1994;91(4):1251-5.

130. Hansson L, Sandlund M, Bengtsson-Tops A, Bjarnason O, Karlsson H, Mackeprang T, et al. The relationship of needs and quality of life in persons with schizophrenia living in the community. A Nordic multi-center study. Nordic Journal of Psychiatry. 2003;57(1):5-11.

131. Lewis NM. Rupture, resilience, and risk: Relationships between mental health and migration among gay-identified men in North America. Health & place. 2014;27:212-9.

132. Breslau N, Kessler RC, Chilcoat HD, Schultz LR, Davis GC, Andreski P. Trauma and posttraumatic stress disorder in the community: the 1996 Detroit Area Survey of Trauma. Archives of general psychiatry. 1998;55(7):626-32.

133. Bhui K, Craig T, Mohamud S, Warfa N, Stansfeld SA, Thornicroft G, et al. Mental disorders among Somali refugees. Social psychiatry and psychiatric epidemiology. 2006;41(5):400-8.

134. Frissa S, Hatch SL, Gazard B, Fear NT, Hotopf M, team Ss. Trauma and current symptoms of PTSD in a South East London community. Social psychiatry and psychiatric epidemiology. 2013;48(8):1199-209.

135. Silove D, Sinnerbrink I, Field A, Manicavasagar V, Steel Z. Anxiety, depression and PTSD in asylum-seekers: assocations with pre-migration trauma and post-migration stressors. The British Journal of Psychiatry. 1997;170(4):351-7.

136. Hatch Sea. Discrimination and Common Mental Disorder among Migrant and Ethnic Groups: Findings from a South East London Community Sample Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology. Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology. 2016;In Press.

137. Hatch SL, Dohrenwend BP. Distribution of traumatic and other stressful life events by race/ethnicity, gender, SES and age: a review of the research. American journal of community psychology. 2007;40(3-4):313-32.

138. Crenshaw K. Mapping the margins: Intersectionality, identity politics, and violence against women of color. Stanford law review. 1991:1241-99.

139. Collins PH. Gender, black feminism, and black political economy. The Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science. 2000;568(1):41-53.

140. McCall L. The complexity of intersectionality. Signs. 2005;30(3):1771-800.

141. Stevens M, Hussein S, Manthorpe J. Experiences of racism and discrimination among migrant care workers in England: Findings from a mixed-methods research project. Ethnic and Racial Studies. 2012;35(2):259-80.

142. Stuber J, Galea S, Link BG. Smoking and the emergence of a stigmatized social status. Social Science and Medicine. 2008;67(3):420-30.

143. Bauer GR. Incorporating intersectionality theory into population health research methodology: Challenges and the potential to advance health equity. Social science & medicine. 2014;110:10-7.

144. Seng JS, Lopez WD, Sperlich M, Hamama L, Reed Meldrum CD. Marginalized identities, discrimination burden, and mental health: Empirical exploration of an interpersonal-level approach to modeling intersectionality. Social Science and Medicine. 2012.

145. Garnett BR, Masyn KE, Austin SB, Miller M, Williams DR, Viswanath K. The intersectionality of discrimination attributes and bullying among youth: an applied latent class analysis. Journal of youth and adolescence. 2014;43(8):1225-39.

146. Dohrenwend BP. The role of adversity and stress in psychopathology: Some evidence and its implications for theory and research. Journal of health and social behavior. 2000:1-19.

147. Leighton DC. The character of danger: Psychiatric symptoms in selected communities: New York, Basic Books; 1963.

148. Dunham HW. Social structures and mental disorders: Competing hypotheses of explanation. The Milbank Memorial Fund Quarterly. 1961:259-311.

149. Lazarus RS, Folkman S. Stress, coping and adaptation. New York: Springer; 1984.

150. Thoits PA. Stress, coping, and social support processes: Where are we? What next? Journal of health and social behavior. 1995:53-79.

151. Kiecolt-Glaser JK, McGuire L, Robles TF, Glaser R. Emotions, morbidity, and mortality: new perspectives from psychoneuroimmunology. Annual review of psychology. 2002;53(1):83-107.

152. Breslau N, Davis GC, Andreski P, Peterson E. Traumatic events and posttraumatic stress disorder in an urban population of young adults. Archives of general psychiatry. 1991;48(3):216-22.

153. Thoits PA. Stress and health: major findings and policy implications. Journal of health and social behavior. 2010;51 Suppl:S41-53.

154. Kendler KS, Karkowski LM, Prescott CA. Stressful life events and major depression: risk period, long-term contextual threat, and diagnostic specificity. The Journal of nervous and mental disease. 1998;186(11):661-9.

155. Hammen C. Stress and depression. Annu Rev Clin Psychol. 2005;1:293-319.

156. Turner RJ, Lloyd DA. Lifetime traumas and mental health: The significance of cumulative adversity. Journal of health and social behavior. 1995:360-76.

157. Turner RJ, Avison WR. Status variations in stress exposure: Implications for the interpretation of research on race, socioeconomic status, and gender. Journal of Health and Social Behavior. 2003:488-505.

158. Wheaton B, Young M, Montazer S, Stuart-Lahman K. Social stress in the twenty-first century. Handbook of the sociology of mental health: Springer; 2013. p. 299-323.

159. Williams DR, Yu Y, Jackson JS, Anderson NB. Racial differences in physical and mental health socio-economic status, stress and discrimination. Journal of health psychology. 1997;2(3):335-51.

160. Reskin B. The race discrimination system. 2012. p. 17-35.

161. Krieger N. Discrimination and health. Social epidemiology. 2000;1:36-75.

162. Corrigan P. How stigma interferes with mental health care. American Psychologist. 2004;59(7):614.

163. Douglas M. How institutions think: Syracuse University Press; 1986.

164. Williams DR, Neighbors H. Racism, discrimination and hypertension: evidence and needed research. Ethn Dis. 2001;11(4):800-16.

165. LaVeist TA, Nuru-Jeter A, Jones KE. The association of doctor-patient race concordance with health services utilization. Journal of public health policy. 2003;24(3):312-23.

166. Williams DR, John DA, Oyserman D, Sonnega J, Mohammed SA, Jackson JS. Research on discrimination and health: an exploratory study of unresolved conceptual and measurement issues. Journal Information. 2012;102(5).

167. Krieger N. Methods for the scientific study of discrimination and health: An ecosocial approach. American Journal of Public Health. 2012;102(5):936-45.

168. Krieger N, Sidney S. Racial discrimination and blood pressure: the CARDIA Study of young black and white adults. American Journal of Public Health. 1996;86(10):1370-8.

169. Lewis TT, Everson-Rose SA, Powell LH, Matthews KA, Brown C, Karavolos K, et al. Chronic exposure to everyday discrimination and coronary artery calcification in African-American women: the SWAN Heart Study. Psychosomatic Medicine. 2006;68(3):362-8.

170. Lewis TT, Aiello AE, Leurgans S, Kelly J, Barnes LL. Self-reported experiences of everyday discrimination are associated with elevated C-reactive protein levels in older African-American adults. Brain, behavior, and immunity. 2010;24(3):438-43.

171. Davis RE, Couper MP, Janz NK, Caldwell CH, Resnicow K. Interviewer effects in public health surveys. Health education research. 2010;25(1):14-26.

172. Savage BK. Race-of-interviewer effects and survey questions about police violence. Sociological Spectrum. 2015:1-16.

173. Krysan M, Couper MP. Race in the live and the virtual interview: Racial deference, social desirability, and activation effects in attitude surveys. Social psychology quarterly. 2003:364-83.

174. Karlsen S, Nazroo JY, McKenzie K, Bhui K, Weich S. Racism, psychosis and common mental disorder among ethnic minority groups in England. Psychological medicine. 2005;35(12):1795-803.

175. Schmitt MT, Branscombe NR, Postmes T, Garcia A. The consequences of perceived discrimination for psychological well-being: A meta-analytic review. Psychological Bulletin. 2014;140(4):921.

176. Hartmann D, Winchester D, Edgell P, Gerteis J. How Americans understand racial and religious differences: a test of parallel items from a national survey. The Sociological Quarterly. 2011;52(3):323-45.

177. Jordanova V, Crawford MJ, McManus S, Bebbington P, Brugha T. Religious discrimination and common mental disorders in England: a nationally representative population-based study. Social psychiatry and psychiatric epidemiology. 2015:1-7.

178. Borrell C, Palència L, Bartoll X, Ikram U, Malmusi D. Perceived Discrimination and Health among Immigrants in Europe According to National Integration Policies. International journal of environmental research and public health. 2015;12(9):10687-99.

179. Simons AMW, Groffen DAI, Bosma H. Income-related health inequalities: does perceived discrimination matter? International journal of public health. 2013;58(4):513-20.

180. Fuller-Rowell TE, Evans GW, Ong AD. Poverty and Health The Mediating Role of Perceived Discrimination. Psychological science. 2012;23(7):734-9.

181. Pager D, Shepherd H. The sociology of discrimination: Racial discrimination in employment, housing, credit, and consumer markets. Annual review of sociology. 2008;34:181.

182. Phillips C. Institutional racism and ethnic inequalities: an expanded multilevel framework. Journal of social policy. 2011;40(01):173-92.

183. Williams DR, Neighbors HW, Jackson JS. Racial/ethnic discrimination and health: findings from community studies. Journal Information. 2003;93(2).

184. Pascoe EA, Smart Richman L. Perceived discrimination and health: a meta-analytic review. Psychological Bulletin; Psychological Bulletin. 2009;135(4):531.

185. Lewis TT, Barnes LL, Bienias JL, Lackland DT, Evans DA, De Leon CFM. Perceived discrimination and blood pressure in older African American and white adults. The Journals of Gerontology Series A: Biological Sciences and Medical Sciences. 2009:glp062.

186. Heim D, Hunter SC, Jones R. Perceived Discrimination, Identification, Social Capital, and Well-Being Relationships With Physical Health and Psychological Distress in a UK Minority Ethnic Community Sample. Journal of Cross-Cultural Psychology. 2011;42(7):1145-64.

187. Kelaher M, Paul S, Lambert H, Ahmad W, Paradies Y, Davey Smith G. Discrimination and health in an English study. Social Science and Medicine. 2008;66(7):1627-36.

188. Gabbidon J, Farrelly S, Hatch SL, Henderson C, Williams P, Bhugra D, et al. Discrimination attributed to mental illness or race-ethnicity by users of community psychiatric services. Psychiatric Services. 2014;65(11):1360-6.

189. Borrell LN, Kiefe CI, Williams DR, Diez-Roux AV, Gordon-Larsen P. Self-reported health, perceived racial discrimination, and skin color in African Americans in the CARDIA study. Social science & medicine. 2006;63(6):1415-27.

190. Grollman EA. Multiple Disadvantaged Statuses and Health The Role of Multiple Forms of Discrimination. Journal of health and social behavior. 2014;55(1):3-19.

191. Aneshensel CS. Sociological Inquiry into Mental Health The Legacy of Leonard I. Pearlin. Journal of health and social behavior. 2015;56(2):166-78.

192. Brosschot JF, Gerin W, Thayer JF. The perseverative cognition hypothesis: A review of worry, prolonged stress-related physiological activation, and health. Journal of psychosomatic research. 2006;60(2):113-24.

193. Lasalvia A, Zoppei S, Van Bortel T, Bonetto C, Cristofalo D, Wahlbeck K, et al. Global pattern of experienced and anticipated discrimination reported by people with major depressive disorder: a cross-sectional survey. The Lancet. 2013;381(9860):55-62.

194. Thornicroft G, Brohan E, Rose D, Sartorius N, Leese M. Global pattern of experienced and anticipated discrimination against people with schizophrenia: a cross-sectional survey. The Lancet. 2009;373(9661):408-15.

195. Lee H, Turney K. Investigating the Relationship between Perceived Discrimination, Social Status, and Mental Health. Society and Mental Health. 2012;2(1):1-20.

196. Mohseni M, Lindstrom M. Ethnic differences in anticipated discrimination, generalised trust in other people and self-rated health: a population-based study in Sweden. Ethnicity & Health. 2008 Nov;13(5):417-34. PubMed PMID: WOS:000262817700003.

197. LaVeist TA, Thorpe RJ, Pierre G, Mance GA, Williams DR. The relationships among vigilant coping style, race, and depression. Journal of Social Issues. 2014;70(2):241-55.

198. Hicken MT, Lee H, Morenoff J, House JS, Williams DR. Racial/ethnic disparities in hypertension prevalence: reconsidering the role of chronic stress. American journal of public health. 2014;104(1):117-23.

199. Blank RM. Measuring racial discrimination: National Academy Press; 2004.

200. Mackenzie M, Conway E, Hastings A, Munro M, O'Donnell C. Is 'candidacy'a useful concept for understanding journeys through public services? A critical interpretive literature synthesis. Social Policy & Administration. 2013;47(7):806-25.

201. Weber L, Hilfinger Messias DK. Mississippi front-line recovery work after Hurricane Katrina: An analysis of the intersections of gender, race, and class in advocacy, power relations, and health. Social Science and Medicine. 2012;74(11):1833-41.

202. Holmes SM. An ethnographic study of the social context of migrant health in the United States. PLoS Med. 2006;3(10):e448.

203. Creswell JW, Fetters MD, Ivankova NV. Designing a mixed methods study in primary care. The Annals of Family Medicine. 2004;2(1):7-12.

204. Bagchi AK. Immigrants, morality and neoliberalism. Development and Change. 2008;39(2):197-218.

205. Raphael D. Beyond policy analysis: the raw politics behind opposition to healthy public policy. Health promotion international. 2015;30(2):380-96.

206. Geronimus AT. Understanding and eliminating racial inequalities in women's health in the United States: the role of the weathering conceptual framework. Journal of the American Medical Women's Association (1972). 2001;56(4):133.

207. Chandola T, editor Stress at work. The British Academy, London; 2010.

208. Ganster DC, Rosen CC. Work stress and employee health A multidisciplinary review. Journal of Management. 2013:0149206313475815.

209. Kim I-H, Muntaner C, Shahidi FV, Vives A, Vanroelen C, Benach J. Welfare states, flexible employment, and health: a critical review. Health policy. 2012;104(2):99-127.

210. Benach J, Vives A, Amable M, Vanroelen C, Tarafa G, Muntaner C. Precarious employment: understanding an emerging social determinant of health. Annual review of public health. 2014;35:229-53.

211. Virtanen M, Kivimäki M, Joensuu M, Virtanen P, Elovainio M, Vahtera J. Temporary employment and health: a review. International journal of epidemiology. 2005;34(3):610-22.

212. Landsbergis PA, Grzywacz JG, LaMontagne AD. Work organization, job insecurity, and occupational health disparities. American journal of industrial medicine. 2014;57(5):495-515.

213. Fullerton AS, Anderson KF, editors. The Role of Job Insecurity in Explanations of Racial Health Inequalities. Sociological Forum; 2013: Wiley Online Library.

214. Wilson G, McNulty Eitle T, Bishin B. The determinants of racial disparities in perceived job insecurity: A test of three perspectives. Sociological inquiry. 2006;76(2):210-30.

215. Norström F, Virtanen P, Hammarström A, Gustafsson PE, Janlert U. How does unemployment affect self-assessed health? A systematic review focusing on subgroup effects. BMC public health. 2014;14(1):1.

216. Ford E, Clark C, McManus S, Harris J, Jenkins R, Bebbington P, et al. Common mental disorders, unemployment and welfare benefits in England. Public health. 2010;124(12):675-81.

217. Kessler RC, Turner JB, House JS. Effects of unemployment on health in a community survey: Main, modifying, and mediating effects. Journal of social issues. 1988;44(4):69-85.

218. Jahoda M. Employment and unemployment: A social-psychological analysis: CUP Archive; 1982.

219. Nazroo JaK, Dharmi. Ethnic inequalities in labour market participation? University of Manchester: 2013.

220. Rienzo C. Characteristics and outcomes of migrants in the UK labour market. The Migrant Observatory at University of Oxford, 2014.

221. Office for National Statistics. Young people in the labour market. 2014.

222. Bécares L, Stafford M, Nazroo J. Fear of racism, employment and expected organizational racism: their association with health. The European Journal of Public Health. 2009;19(5):504-10.

223. Muntaner C, Chung H, Solar O, Santana V, Castedo A, Benach J. A macro-level model of employment relations and health inequalities. International Journal of Health Services. 2010;40(2):215-21.

224. Dietz J, Dietz J. Introduction to the special issue on employment discrimination against immigrants. Journal of Managerial Psychology. 2010;25(2):104-12.

225. Bertrand M, Mullainathan S. Are Emily and Greg more employable than Lakisha and Jamal? A field experiment on labor market discrimination. National Bureau of Economic Research, 2003.

226. Esses VM, Dietz J, Bennett-Abuayyash C, Joshi C. Prejudice in the workplace: The role of bias against visible minorities in the devaluation of immigrants' foreign-acquired qualifications and credentials. Canadian Issues. 2007:114.

227. Institute of Leadership and Management. Bouncing back: Attitudes to unemployment. 2010.

228. Crawford C, Dearden L, Mesnard A, Sianesi B, Shaw J. Ethnic parity in labour market outcomes for benefit claimants in Great Britain. 2010.

229. Blackaby D, Leslie D, Murphy P, O'Leary N. White/ethnic minority earnings and employment differentials in Britain: evidence from the LFS. Oxford Economic Papers. 2002;54(2):270-97.

230. Blackaby DH, Leslie DG, Murphy PD, O'Leary NC. The ethnic wage gap and employment differentials in the 1990s: evidence for Britain. Economics Letters. 1998;58(1):97-103.

231. Krieger N. Workers are people too: societal aspects of occupational health disparities an ecosocial perspective. American journal of industrial medicine. 2010;53(2):104-15.

232. Bhui K, Stansfeld S, McKenzie K, Karlsen S, Nazroo J, Weich S. Racial/ethnic discrimination and common mental disorders among workers: findings from the EMPIRIC Study of Ethnic Minority Groups in the United Kingdom. Journal Information. 2005;95(3).

233. Acevedo-Garcia D, Lochner KA, Osypuk TL, Subramanian SV. Future directions in residential segregation and health research: a multilevel approach. American journal of public health. 2003;93(2):215-21.

234. Williams DR, Collins C. Racial residential segregation: a fundamental cause of racial disparities in health. Public health reports. 2001;116(5):404.

235. Schanzer B, Dominguez B, Shrout PE, Caton CL. Homelessness, health status, and health care use. American Journal of Public Health. 2007;97(3):464-9.

236. Krieger J, Higgins DL. Housing and health: time again for public health action. American journal of public health. 2002;92(5):758-68.

237. Shaw M. Housing and public health. Annu Rev Public Health. 2004;25:397-418.

238. Barnes M, Cullinane C, Scott S, Silvester H. People living in bad housing–numbers and health impacts. London: NatCen Social Research. <u>http://england</u>. shelter. org. uk/\_\_data/assets/pdf\_file/0010/726166/People\_ living\_in\_bad\_housing. pdf; 2013.

239. Ratcliffe P. 'Race', Housing and Social Exclusion. Housing Studies. 1998;13(6):807-18.

240. Baker E, Bentley R, Mason K. The mental health effects of housing tenure: causal or compositional? Urban Studies. 2013;50(2):426-42.

241. McKee K. Young people, homeownership and future welfare. Housing Studies. 2012;27(6):853-62.

242. Cutts DB, Meyers AF, Black MM, Casey PH, Chilton M, Cook JT, et al. US housing insecurity and the health of very young children. Am J Public Health. 2011;101(8):1508-14.

243. Howden-Chapman PL, Chandola T, Stafford M, Marmot M. The effect of housing on the mental health of older people: the impact of lifetime housing history in Whitehall II. BMC public health. 2011;11(1):1.

244. Link BG, Susser E, Stueve A, Phelan J, Moore RE, Struening E. Lifetime and five-year prevalence of homelessness in the United States. American journal of public health. 1994;84(12):1907-12.

245. Acevedo-Garcia D, Osypuk TL, McArdle N, Williams DR. Toward a policy-relevant analysis of geographic and racial/ethnic disparities in child health. Health Affairs. 2008;27(2):321-33.

246. Warfa N, Bhui K, Craig T, Curtis S, Mohamud S, Stansfeld S, et al. Post-migration geographical mobility, mental health and health service utilisation among Somali refugees in the UK: a qualitative study. Health & place. 2006;12(4):503-15.

247. Briggs XNDS, Wilson WJ. The geography of opportunity: Race and housing choice in metropolitan America: Brookings Institution Press; 2005.

248. Carlsson M, Eriksson S. Ethnic discrimination in the London market for shared housing. Journal of ethnic and migration studies. 2014 (ahead-of-print):1-26.

249. Powell R. Housing Benefit Reform and the Private Rented Sector in the UK: On the Deleterious Effects of Short-term, Ideological "Knowledge". Housing, Theory and Society. 2015 (ahead-of-print):1-26.

250. Hart JT. The inverse care law. The Lancet. 1971;297(7696):405-12.

251. Donisi V, Tedeschi F, Percudani M, Fiorillo A, Confalonieri L, De Rosa C, et al. Prediction of community mental health service utilization by individual and ecological level socio-economic factors. Psychiatry research. 2013;209(3):691-8.

252. Derose KP, Varda DM. Social capital and health care access: a systematic review. Medical Care Research and Review. 2009.

253. Cooper C, Spiers N, Livingston G, Jenkins R, Meltzer H, Brugha T, et al. Ethnic inequalities in the use of health services for common mental disorders in England. Social psychiatry and psychiatric epidemiology. 2013;48(5):685-92.

254. Pletcher MJ, Kertesz SG, Kohn MA, Gonzales R. Trends in opioid prescribing by race/ethnicity for patients seeking care in US emergency departments. Jama. 2008;299(1):70-8.

255. Bhui K, Stansfeld S, Hull S, Priebe S, Mole F, Feder G. Ethnic variations in pathways to and use of specialist mental health services in the UK Systematic review. The British Journal of Psychiatry. 2003;182(2):105-16.

256. Morgan C, Mallett R, Hutchinson G, Leff J. Negative pathways to psychiatric care and ethnicity: the bridge between social science and psychiatry. Social science & medicine. 2004;58(4):739-52.

257. Stagg HR, Jones J, Bickler G, Abubakar I. Poor uptake of primary healthcare registration among recent entrants to the UK: a retrospective cohort study. BMJ open. 2012;2(4):e001453.

258. Steventon A, Bardsley M. Use of secondary care in England by international immigrants. Journal of health services research & policy. 2011;16(2):90-4.

259. Dixon-Woods M, Cavers D, Agarwal S, Annandale E, Arthur A, Harvey J, et al. Conducting a critical interpretive synthesis of the literature on access to healthcare by vulnerable groups. BMC medical research methodology. 2006;6(1):1.

260. Lutfey K, Freese J. Toward some fundamentals of fundamental causality: socioeconomic status and health in the routine clinic visit for diabetes1. American Journal of Sociology. 2005;110(5):1326-72.

261. Lamb JD, Bower P, Rogers A, Dowrick C, Gask L. Access to mental health in primary care: a qualitative meta-synthesis of evidence from the experience of people from 'hard to reach'groups. Health: 2011:1363459311403945.

262. Campbell C, McLean C. Ethnic identities, social capital and health inequalities: factors shaping African-Caribbean participation in local community networks in the UK. Social science & medicine. 2002;55(4):643-57.

263. Burroughs H, Lovell K, Morley M, Baldwin R, Burns A, Chew-Graham C. 'Justifiable depression': how primary care professionals and patients view late-life depression? A qualitative study. Family Practice. 2006;23(3):369-77.

264. Walls PaS, S. Real voices: survey findings from a series of community consultation events involving black and ethnic minority groups in England. 2003.

265. Chakraborty A, McKenzie K, King M. Discrimination, ethnicity and psychosis-a qualitative study. Ethnicity and Inequalities in Health and Social Care. 2009;2(1):18-29.

266. Littlewood R. Ethnic minorities and the Mental Health Act. The Psychiatrist. 1986;10(11):306-8.

267. Bhugra D, Leff J, Mallett R, Der G, Corridan B, Rudge S. Incidence and outcome of schizophrenia in whites, African-Caribbeans and Asians in London. Psychological medicine. 1997;27(04):791-8.

268. McLean C, Campbell C, Cornish F. African-Caribbean interactions with mental health services in the UK: experiences and expectations of exclusion as (re)productive of health inequalities. Social Science & Medicine. 2003;56(3):657-69.

269. Canvin K, Jones C, Marttila A, Burström B, Whitehead M. Can I risk using public services? Perceived consequences of seeking help and health care among households living in poverty: qualitative study. Journal of epidemiology and community health. 2007;61(11):984-9.

270. Yoo HC, Lee RM. Ethnic identity and approach-type coping as moderators of the racial discrimination/well-being relation in Asian Americans. Journal of Counseling Psychology. 2005;52(4):497.

271. Smart Richman L, Leary MR. Reactions to discrimination, stigmatization, ostracism, and other forms of interpersonal rejection: a multimotive model. Psychological review. 2009;116(2):365.

272. Aspinwall LG, Taylor SE. A stitch in time: self-regulation and proactive coping. Psychological bulletin. 1997;121(3):417.

273. Meyer IH, Schwartz S, Frost DM. Social patterning of stress and coping: Does disadvantaged social statuses confer more stress and fewer coping resources? Social science & medicine. 2008;67(3):368-79.

274. Taylor SE, Seeman TE. Psychosocial resources and the SES-health relationship. Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences. 1999;896(1):210-25.

275. Sheu H-B, Sedlacek WE. An exploratory study of help-seeking attitudes and coping strategies among college students by race and gender. Measurement and Evaluation in Counseling and Development. 2004;37(3):130.

276. Bianchi FT, Zea MC, Poppen PJ, Reisen CA, Echeverry JJ. Coping as a mediator of the impact of sociocultural factors on health behavior among HIV-positive Latino gay men. Psychology & Health. 2004;19(1):89-101.

277. Chatters LM. Religion and health: Public health research and practice. Annual review of public health. 2000;21(1):335-67.

278. Chatters LM, Taylor RJ, Jackson JS, Lincoln KD. Religious coping among African Americans, Caribbean Blacks and Non-Hispanic Whites. Journal of community psychology. 2008;36(3):371-86.

279. Krueger PM, Chang VW. Being poor and coping with stress: health behaviors and the risk of death. American journal of public health. 2008;98(5):889.

280. Giesinger I, Goldblatt P, Howden-Chapman P, Marmot M, Kuh D, Brunner E. Association of socioeconomic position with smoking and mortality: the contribution of early life circumstances in the 1946 birth cohort. Journal of epidemiology and community health. 2013:jech-2013-203159.

281. Brondolo E, Ver Halen NB, Pencille M, Beatty D, Contrada RJ. Coping with racism: A selective review of the literature and a theoretical and methodological critique. Journal of behavioral medicine. 2009;32(1):64-88.

282. Noh S, Kaspar V. Perceived discrimination and depression: Moderating effects of coping, acculturation, and ethnic support. American Journal of Public Health. 2003;93(2):232-8.

283. Montgomery SM, Cook DG, Bartley MJ, WADSWORTH ME. Unemployment, cigarette smoking, alcohol consumption and body weight in young British men. The European Journal of Public Health. 1998;8(1):21-7.

284. Pollack CE, Griffin BA, Lynch J. Housing affordability and health among homeowners and renters. American journal of preventive medicine. 2010;39(6):515-21.

285. Cox RS, Perry K-ME. Like a fish out of water: Reconsidering disaster recovery and the role of place and social capital in community disaster resilience. American journal of community psychology. 2011;48(3-4):395-411.

286. Das V, Kleinman A, Lock M, Ramphele M, Reynolds P. Remaking a world: Violence, social suffering, and recovery: Univ of California Press; 2001.

287. Sonn CC, Fisher AT. Sense of community: Community resilient responses to oppression and change. Journal of Community Psychology. 1998;26(5):457-72.

288. Goodman RD, West-Olatunji CA. Traumatic stress, systemic oppression, and resilience in post-Katrina New Orleans. Spaces for Difference: An Interdisciplinary Journal. 2008;1(2).

289. Creswell JW, Plano Clark VL, Gutmann ML, Hanson WE. Advanced mixed methods research designs. Handbook of mixed methods in social and behavioral research. 2003:209-40.

290. Mertens DM. Transformative paradigm mixed methods and social justice. Journal of mixed methods research. 2007;1(3):212-25.

291. Bryman A. Integrating quantitative and qualitative research: how is it done? Qualitative research. 2006;6(1):97-113.

292. O'Cathain A, Murphy E, Nicholl J. Why, and how, mixed methods research is undertaken in health services research in England: a mixed methods study. BMC health services research. 2007;7(1):85.

293. Huang S-L, Spurgeon A. The mental health of Chinese immigrants in Birmingham, UK. Ethnicity and Health. 2006;11(4):365-87.

294. Tariq S, Pillen A, Tookey PA, Brown AE, Elford J. The impact of African ethnicity and migration on pregnancy in women living with HIV in the UK: design and methods. BMC public health. 2012;12(1):596.

295. Kukull WA, Ganguli M. Generalizability The trees, the forest, and the low-hanging fruit. Neurology. 2012;78(23):1886-91.

296. Leung L. Validity, reliability, and generalizability in qualitative research. Journal of family medicine and primary care. 2015;4(3):324.

297. Steinar K, Brinkmann S. Interviews: Learning the craft of qualitative research interviewing. EUA: Sage. 2009.

298. Office for National Statistics. Adult Psychiatric Morbidity in England - 2007, Results of a household survey. 2009.

299. Hatch S, Frissa S, Verdecchia M, Stewart R, Fear N, Reichenberg A, et al. Identifying socio-demographic and socioeconomic determinants of health inequalities in a diverse London community: the South East London Community Health (SELCoH) study. BMC public health. 2011;11(1):861.

300. Statistics Of N. News Release. <u>http://www.ons.gov.uk/ons/rel/mro/news-release/census-result-shows-increase-in-population-of-london-as-it-tops-8-million/censuslondonnr0712.html2012</u>.

301. Authority GL. Londoners born overseas, their age and year of arrival. 2013.

302. Council L. State of the Borough 2014. 2014.

303. Barron M ED, Cassola, A, Thomson, T. Affordability and Tenure. 2007.

304. Keddie J, Tonkiss F. The market and the plan: Housing, urban renewal and socioeconomic change in London. City, Culture and Society. 2010;1(2):57-67. 305. Statistics OfN. Economic Activity by Ethnic Group and Age. 2011.

306. Council S. Southwark Key Housing Data. 2013.

307. Postcode Adress File [Internet]. 2015 [cited 01 August 2015]. Available from: http://www.royalmail.com/business/services/marketing/data-optimisation/paf.

308. Bécares L, Nazroo J, Albor C, Chandola T, Stafford M. Examining the differential association between self-rated health and area deprivation among white British and ethnic minority people in England. Social Science & Medicine. 2011.

309. Fok M, Hotopf M, Stewart R, Hatch S, Hayes R, Moran P. Personality disorder and selfrated health: a population-based cross-sectional survey. Journal of personality disorders. 2014;28(3):319-33.

310. Lewis G, Pelosi AJ, Araya R, Dunn G. Measuring psychiatric disorder in the community: a standardized assessment for use by lay interviewers. Psychological medicine. 1992;22(02):465-86.

311. Aschan L, Goodwin L, Cross S, Moran P, Hotopf M, Hatch S. Suicidal behaviours in South East London: Prevalence, risk factors and the role of socio-economic status. Journal of affective disorders. 2013;150(2):441-9.

312. Tennant R, Hiller L, Fishwick R, Platt S, Joseph S, Weich S, et al. The Warwick-Edinburgh mental well-being scale (WEMWBS): development and UK validation. Health and Quality of Life Outcomes. 2007;5(1):63.

313. Stewart-Brown S, Janmohamed K. Warwick-Edinburgh Mental Well-being Scale. User guide Version. 2008;1.

314. Kim H-Y. Statistical notes for clinical researchers: assessing normal distribution (2) using skewness and kurtosis. Restorative dentistry & endodontics. 2013;38(1):52-4.

315. Williams DR. Measuring Discrimination Resource. Psychology. 1997;2(3):335-51.

316. Vines AI, McNeilly MD, Stevens J, Hertz-Picciotto I, Bohlig M, Baird DD. Development and reliability of a Telephone-Administered Perceived Racism Scale (TPRS): a tool for epidemiological use. Ethnicity & disease. 2001;11(2):251.

317. Santos JRA. Cronbach's alpha: A tool for assessing the reliability of scales. Journal of extension. 1999;37(2):1-5.

318. Carver CS, Scheier MF, Weintraub JK. Assessing coping strategies: a theoretically based approach. Journal of personality and social psychology. 1989;56(2):267.

319. Office of population cencuses and surveys. Classification of occupations. 1980.

320. Office for National Statistics. Ethnic group. 2015.

321. Hagenaars JA, McCutcheon AL. Applied latent class analysis: Cambridge University Press; 2002.

322. Wurpts IC, Geiser C. Is adding more indicators to a latent class analysis beneficial or detrimental? Results of a Monte-Carlo study. Frontiers in psychology. 2014;5.

323. Muthén LK, Muthén BO. Mplus. The comprehensive modelling program for applied researchers: User's guide. 2012;5.

324. Nylund KL, Asparouhov T, Muthén BO. Deciding on the number of classes in latent class analysis and growth mixture modeling: A Monte Carlo simulation study. Structural equation modeling. 2007;14(4):535-69.

325. Akaike H. Factor analysis and AIC. Psychometrika. 1987;52(3):317-32.

326. Gideon S. Estimating the dimension of a model. The Annals of Statistics. 1978;6(2):461-4.

327. Sclove SL. Application of model-selection criteria to some problems in multivariate analysis. Psychometrika. 1987;52(3):333-43.

328. Ramaswamy V, DeSarbo WS, Reibstein DJ, Robinson WT. An empirical pooling approach for estimating marketing mix elasticities with PIMS data. Marketing Science. 1993;12(1):103-24.

329. Maydeu-Olivares A, Joe H. Limited information goodness-of-fit testing in multidimensional contingency tables. Psychometrika. 2006;71(4):713-32.

330. Lo Y, Mendell NR, Rubin DB. Testing the number of components in a normal mixture. Biometrika. 2001;88(3):767-78.

331. Statacorp. Stata Statistical Software: Release 11. College Station, TX: Statacorp. 2009.

332. Murphy E, Dingwall R. Informed consent, anticipatory regulation and ethnographic practice. Social Science & Medicine. 2007;65(11):2223-34.

333. Mol A. The body multiple: Ontology in medical practice: Duke University Press; 2002.

334. Timmermans S, Tavory I. Advancing ethnographic research through grounded theory practice. Handbook of grounded theory. 2007:493-513.

335. Hammersley M, Atkinson P. Ethnography: Principles in practice: Routledge; 2007.

336. Van Laer K, Janssens M. Ethnic minority professionals' experiences with subtle discrimination in the workplace. Human Relations. 2011;64(9):1203-27.

337. Link BG, Phelan J. Stigma power. Social Science & Medicine. 2014;103:24-32.

338. Wright SE. Confronting unemployment in a street-level bureaucracy: Jobcentre staff and client perspectives. 2003.

339. Hsieh H-F, Shannon SE. Three approaches to qualitative content analysis. Qualitative health research. 2005;15(9):1277-88.

340. Braun V, Clarke V, Terry G, Rohleder P, Lyons A. Thematic analysis. Qualitative Research in Clinical and Health Psychology. 2014:95.

341. Baron RM, Kenny DA. The moderator–mediator variable distinction in social psychological research: Conceptual, strategic, and statistical considerations. Journal of personality and social psychology. 1986;51(6):1173.

342. Aschengrau A, Seage G. Essentials of epidemiology in public health: Jones & Bartlett Learning; 2008.

343. Kim S-S, Williams DR. Perceived discrimination and self-rated health in South Korea: a nationally representative survey. PloS one. 2012;7(1):e30501.

344. Immigration Act. 2014.

345. Shavers VL, Fagan P, Jones D, Klein WMP, Boyington J, Moten C, et al. The state of research on racial/ethnic discrimination in the receipt of health care. American Journal of Public Health. 2012;102(5):953-66.

346. Bartley M. Unemployment and health: selection or causation--a false antithesis? Sociology of Health and Illness. 1988;10(1):41-67.

347. Eaton WW, Muntaner C, Sapag JC. Socioeconomic stratification and mental disorder. A handbook for the study of mental health. 1999;2:226-55.

348. Chandola T, Bartley M, Sacker A, Jenkinson C, Marmot M. Health selection in the Whitehall II study, UK. Social science & medicine. 2003;56(10):2059-72.

349. Galobardes B, Shaw M, Lawlor DA, Lynch JW, Smith GD. Indicators of socioeconomic position (part 1). Journal of epidemiology and community health. 2006;60(1):7-12.

350. Meyer IH. Prejudice as stress: Conceptual and measurement problems. American Journal of Public Health. 2003;93(2):262-5.

351. Turner RJ. Social support as a contingency in psychological well-being. Journal of Health and Social Behavior. 1981:357-67.

352. Cable N, Bartley M, Chandola T, Sacker A. Friends are equally important to men and women, but family matters more for men's well-being. Journal of epidemiology and community health. 2013;67(2):166-71.

353. Idler EL, Benyamini Y. Self-rated health and mortality: a review of twenty-seven community studies. Journal of health and social behavior. 1997:21-37.

354. Barbour RS. Checklists for improving rigour in qualitative research: a case of the tail wagging the dog? British medical journal. 2001;322(7294):1115.

355. Seng JS, Lopez WD, Sperlich M, Hamama L, Meldrum CDR. Marginalized identities, discrimination burden, and mental health: Empirical exploration of an interpersonal-level approach to modeling intersectionality. Social Science & Medicine. 2012;75(12):2437-45.

356. Hobfoll SE. Social and psychological resources and adaptation. Review of general psychology. 2002;6(4):307.

357. Taggart F, Friede T, Weich S, Clarke A, Johnson M, Stewart-Brown S. Cross cultural evaluation of the Warwick-Edinburgh mental well-being scale (WEMWBS)-a mixed methods study. Health and quality of life outcomes. 2013;11(1):1.

358. Kearns A, Whitley E. Health, Wellbeing and Social Inclusion of Migrants in North Glasgow. GoWell, Glasgow; 2010.

359. Smyth N, Siriwardhana C, Hotopf M, Hatch SL. Social networks, social support and psychiatric symptoms: social determinants and associations within a multicultural community population. Social psychiatry and psychiatric epidemiology. 2015;50(7):1111-20.

360. Lofters A, O'Campo P. Differences that matter. Rethinking Social Epidemiology: Springer; 2012. p. 93-109.

361. Krieger N. Epidemiology and the web of causation: has anyone seen the spider? Social science & medicine. 1994;39(7):887-903.

362. Sverke M, Hellgren J, Näswall K. No security: a meta-analysis and review of job insecurity and its consequences. Journal of occupational health psychology. 2002;7(3):242.

363. Ferrie JE, Shipley MJ, Stansfeld SA, Marmot MG. Effects of chronic job insecurity and change in job security on self reported health, minor psychiatric morbidity, physiological measures, and health related behaviours in British civil servants: the Whitehall II study. Journal of epidemiology and community health. 2002;56(6):450-4.

364. Gallie Dea. Fear at Work in Britain. Cardiff University, 2013.

365. Modini M, Joyce S, Mykletun A, Christensen H, Bryant RA, Mitchell PB, et al. The mental health benefits of employment: Results of a systematic meta-review. Australasian Psychiatry. 2016:1039856215618523.

366. Chandola T, Clarke P, Morris J, Blane D. Pathways between education and health: a causal modelling approach. Journal of the Royal Statistical Society: Series A (Statistics in Society). 2006;169(2):337-59.

367. Lindström M. Social capital, anticipated ethnic discrimination and self-reported psychological health: A population-based study. Social Science & Medicine. 2008;66(1):1-13.

368. Garthwaite K. Fear of the Brown Envelope: Exploring Welfare Reform with Long-Term Sickness Benefits Recipients. Social Policy & Administration. 2014;48(7):782-98.

369. Pager D. The use of field experiments for studies of employment discrimination: Contributions, critiques, and directions for the future. The Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science. 2007;609(1):104-33.

370. Duffy S. A fair society. Centre for Welfare Reform tinyurl com/a4vsxnb (Last accessed: April 29 2014). 2013.

371. Krieger N, Rehkopf DH, Chen JT, Waterman PD, Marcelli E, Kennedy M. The fall and rise of US inequities in premature mortality: 1960–2002. PLoS Med. 2008;5(2):e46.

372. Burstrom B, Whitehead M, Clayton S, Fritzell S, Vannoni F, Costa G. Health inequalities between lone and couple mothers and policy under different welfare regimes–the example of Italy, Sweden and Britain. Social science & medicine. 2010;70(6):912-20.

373. Bambra C. Going beyond The three worlds of welfare capitalism: regime theory and public health research. Journal of epidemiology and community health. 2007;61(12):1098-102.

374. Scott J. Homelessness and mental illness. The British Journal of Psychiatry. 1993;162(3):314-24.

375. Greenberg GA, Rosenheck RA. Mental health correlates of past homelessness in the National Comorbidity Study Replication. Journal of health care for the poor and underserved. 2010;21(4):1234-49.

376. Evans GW, Wells NM, Moch A. Housing and mental health: A review of the evidence and a methodological and conceptual critique. Journal of social issues. 2003;59(3):475-500.

377. Dunn JR, Hayes MV. Social inequality, population health, and housing: a study of two Vancouver neighborhoods. Social science & medicine. 2000;51(4):563-87.

378. Gibson M, Petticrew M, Bambra C, Sowden AJ, Wright KE, Whitehead M. Housing and health inequalities: a synthesis of systematic reviews of interventions aimed at different pathways linking housing and health. Health & place. 2011;17(1):175-84.

379. Macintyre S, Ellaway A, Hiscock R, Kearns A, Der G, McKay L. What features of the home and the area might help to explain observed relationships between housing tenure and health? Evidence from the west of Scotland. Health & place. 2003;9(3):207-18.

380. Islington Council. Homelessness among black communities in the London Borough of Islington. 2007.

381. Alliance PH. Recommendations for the reform of UK housing policy. 2011.

382. Watt P. 'It's not for us' Regeneration, the 2012 Olympics and the gentrification of East London. City. 2013;17(1):99-118.

383. C GSaP. "No Passport Equals No Home": An independent evaluation of the 'Right to Rent' scheme. Joint Council for the Welfare of Immigrants, 2015.

384. Goddard M, Smith P. Equity of access to health care services:: Theory and evidence from the UK. Social science & medicine. 2001;53(9):1149-62.

385. Nazroo J, Falaschetti E, Pierce M, Primatesta P. Ethnic inequalities in access to and outcomes of healthcare: Analysis of the Health Survey for England. Journal of epidemiology and community health. 2009;63(12):1022.

386. Bradby H. Institutional Racism in Mental Health Services: the consequences of compromised conceptualisation. Sociological Research Online. 2010;15(3):8.

387. Bhui K, Warfa N, Edonya P, McKenzie K, Bhugra D. Cultural competence in mental health care: a review of model evaluations. BMC health services research. 2007;7(1):1.

388. Hampshire J. The politics of immigration and public health. The Political Quarterly. 2005;76(2):190-8.

389. Department of Health. Sustaining services, ensuring fairness. 2013.

390. Hellowell M, Ralston M. The equity implications of health system change in the UK. Health Inequalities: Critical Perspectives. 2015:151.

391. Svallfors S. Policy feedback, generational replacement, and attitudes to state intervention: Eastern and Western Germany, 1990–2006. European Political Science Review. 2010;2(1):119-35.

392. Steven K, Dowell J, Jackson C, Guthrie B. Fair access to medicine? Retrospective analysis of UK medical schools application data 2009-2012 using three measures of socioeconomic status. BMC medical education. 2016;16(1):1-10.

393. Guiton G, Chang MJ, Wilkerson L. Student body diversity: relationship to medical students' experiences and attitudes. Academic Medicine. 2007;82(10):S85-S8.

394. Walker KO, Moreno G, Grumbach K. The association among specialty, race, ethnicity, and practice location among California physicians in diverse specialties. Journal of the National Medical Association. 2012;104:46.

395. Mishler EG. The discourse of medicine: Dialectics of medical interviews: Greenwood Publishing Group; 1984.

396. Barry CA, Bradley CP, Britten N, Stevenson FA, Barber N. Patients' unvoiced agendas in general practice consultations: qualitative study. Bmj. 2000;320(7244):1246-50.

397. MacKian S, Elliott H, Busby H, Popay J. 'Everywhere and nowhere': locating and understanding the 'new'public health. Health & place. 2003;9(3):219-29.

398. Robinson JW, Roter DL. Psychosocial problem disclosure by primary care patients. Social science & medicine. 1999;48(10):1353-62.

399. Abbott S, Hobby L. Welfare benefits advice in primary care: evidence of improvements in health. Public Health. 2000;114(5):324-7.

400. Jones J, McCormack C. Socio-structural violence against the poor. Health Inequalities: Critical Perspectives. 2015:238.

401. Shildrick T, MacDonald R, Webster C, Garthwaite K. The low-pay, no-pay cycle: Understanding recurrent poverty: Joseph Rowntree Foundation York; 2010.

402. Jost JT, Banaji MR. The role of stereotyping in system-justification and the production of false consciousness. British Journal of Social Psychology. 1994;33(1):1-27.

403. Kerr S. Race at work. London: YouGov, 2015.

404. R. Williams D, Williams-Morris R. Racism and mental health: the African American experience. Ethnicity and health. 2000;5(3-4):243-68.

405. Shelter. The advice gap: A study of barriers to housing advice for people from black and minority ethnic groups. London: Shelter, 2007.

406. Bartley M. Health inequality: An introduction to theories, concepts and methods. 2004.

407. Tyler I. Revolting subjects. London: Zed Books; 2013.

408. Edwards R, Gillies V, Horsley N. Policy Briefing: The Biologisation of Poverty. Policy and Practice in Early Years Intervention. Discover Society. 2014;4.

409. Walsh D, McCartney G, McCullough S, Van Der Pol M, Buchanan D, Jones R. Exploring potential reasons for Glasgow's 'excess' mortality: results of a three-city survey of Glasgow, Liverpool and Manchester. Report Glasgow: Glasgow Centre for Population Health NHS Health Scotland and the University of Aberdeen. 2013.

410. Geronimus AT. To mitigate, resist, or undo: addressing structural influences on the health of urban populations. American Journal of Public Health. 2000;90(6):867.

411. Blaxter M. Whose fault is it? People's own conceptions of the reasons for health inequalities. Social science & medicine. 1997;44(6):747-56.

412. Gans HJ. The war against the poor: The underclass and antipoverty policy: Basic Books; 1995.

413. Katikireddi SV, Higgins M, Smith KE, Williams G. Health inequalities: the need to move beyond bad behaviours. Journal of epidemiology and community health. 2013:jech-2012-202064.

414. Smith KE, Katikireddi SV. A glossary of theories for understanding policymaking. Journal of epidemiology and community health. 2013;67(2):198-202.

415. Link BG, Phelan JC. McKeown and the idea that social conditions are fundamental causes of disease. American Journal of Public Health. 2002;92(5):730-2.

416. McCartney G, Collins C, Mackenzie M. What (or who) causes health inequalities: Theories, evidence and implications? Health Policy. 2013;113(3):221-7.

417. Phelan JC, Link BG, Tehranifar P. Social Conditions as Fundamental Causes of Health Inequalities Theory, Evidence, and Policy Implications. Journal of health and social behavior. 2010;51(1 suppl):S28-S40.

418. Macintyre S. Inequalities in health in Scotland: what are they and what can we do about them. 2007.

419. Douglas M. Beyond 'health': Why don't we tackle the cause of health inequalities? Health Inequalities: Critical Perspectives. 2015:109.

420. The Edinburgh Partnership. The Edinburgh Partnership Community Plan. 2013.

421. Asenova D, Beck M. Social Risk of Public Spending Cuts in Scotland: Local Authority Experiences. Available at SSRN 2620267. 2015.

422. Craig P. Health inequalities action framework. NHS Scotland, 2013.

423. Pons-Vigués M, Diez È, Morrison J, Salas-Nicás S, Hoffmann R, Burstrom B, et al. Social and health policies or interventions to tackle health inequalities in European cities: a scoping review. BMC public health. 2014;14(1):1.

424. Bambra C, Gibson M, Sowden A, Wright K, Whitehead M, Petticrew M. Tackling the wider social determinants of health and health inequalities: evidence from systematic reviews. [Review]: Journal of Epidemiology & Community Health April 2010;64(4):284-291.

425. Equity IoH. Marmot Indicators 2015. 2015.

426. Forde C, Slater G, editors. Just a temporary phenomenon? The rise and fall of temporary work in the UK. European Work and Employment Research Centre Seminar Series, Manchester School of Management UMIST, March; 2001.

427. Loopstra R, editor Is unemployment benefit sanctioning in the UK pushing people into precariousness? 143rd APHA Annual Meeting and Exposition (October 31-November 4, 2015); 2015: APHA.

428. Institute of Health Equity. If You Could Do One Thing. Nine Local Actions To Reduce Health Inequalities. 2014.

429. McKeeargue M. Budget crises, health, and social welfare programmes. Bmj. 2010;341:77.

430. Institute of Health Equity. Increasing employment opportunities and improving workplace health. 2014.

431. GCSA. Global Consensus for Social Accountability of Medical Schools: Consensus document. 2016.

432. Bowleg L. The problem with the phrase women and minorities: intersectionality—an important theoretical framework for public health. American journal of public health. 2012;102(7):1267-73.

433. Krieger N, Carney D, Lancaster K, Waterman P, Kosheleva A, Banaji M. Combining Explicit and Implicit Measures of Racial Discrimination in Health Research. American journal of public health. 2010;100(8):1485.

434. Sabin DJA, Nosek DBA, Greenwald DAG, Rivara DFP. Physicians' implicit and explicit attitudes about race by MD race, ethnicity, and gender. Journal of Health Care for the Poor and Underserved. 2009;20(3):896.

435. Popay J, Kowarzik U, Mallinson S, Mackian S, Barker J. Social problems, primary care and pathways to help and support: addressing health inequalities at the individual level. Part I: the GP perspective. Journal of epidemiology and community health. 2007;61(11):966-71.

436. Mackenzie M. Benefit or burden: introducing paraprofessional support staff to health visiting teams: the case of Starting Well. Health & social care in the community. 2006;14(6):523-31.

437. E15 F. 2016 [08 February 2015]. Available from: http://focuse15.org/about/.

438. Defend Council Hosuing. 2016.

439. Burawoy M. For public sociology. American sociological review. 2005;70(1):4-28.

440. Carlisle S. Health promotion, advocacy and health inequalities: a conceptual framework. Health Promotion International. 2000;15(4):369-76.

441. Ware Jr JE, Kosinski M, Keller SD. A 12-Item Short-Form Health Survey: construction of scales and preliminary tests of reliability and validity. Medical care. 1996;34(3):220-33.

442. Buck N, McFall S. Understanding Society: design overview. Longitudinal and Life Course Studies. 2011;3(1):5-17.

## Appendices

## Appendix A

## A1 Mental wellbeing scores by sociodemographic and socioeconomic indicators

Table A1 Mean mental wellbeing scores by sociodemographic and socioeconomic indicators

Model indicator	S	Mental wellbeing score	
		μ(95% Cl)	р
Total		25.1(24.8-25.4)	
Sex	Male	25.5(25.0-26.0)	0.007
	Female	24.7(24.4-25.1)	
Age (in	17-29	24.8(24.3-25.4)	0.001
years)	30-44	25.5(25.0-26.0)	
	45-64	24.5(23.9-25.0)	
	65+	26.3(25.4-27.2)	
Ethnicity	White British	25.0(24.6-25.4)	0.025
	Black Caribbean	25.4(24.4-26.5)	
	Black African	26.3(25.4-27.1)	
	White Other	24.8(24.0-25.6)	
	Non white Other	24.1(23.3-25.0)	
Migraph	IVIIXED	24.7(23.6-25.9)	0.070
	Born in the UK	24.9(24.5-25.2)	0.070
Sidius	Migrant (0-10)	25.9(25.2-20.7)	
	Migrant (11-20)	23.4(24.3-20.4)	
<b>C</b> :	Iviigiani (21+)	24.8(23.9-25.8)	0.400
FIRSt	English	25.3(24.6-26.0)	0.496
Language	Other	25.0(24.7-25.4)	
Religion	None	25.0(24.5-25.4)	0.040
	Christian	25.4(25.0-25.9)	
	Muslim	23.8(22.7-25.0)	
	Other	24.7(23.5-26.0)	
Sexual	Heterosexual	25.2(24.9-25.5)	0.048
Orientation	Other	23.9(22.7-25.2)	
Social	Class I & II	25.4(25.0-25.8)	0.248
occupation	Class III	24.9(24.3-25.5)	
al class	Class IV & V	24.8(24.1-25.5)	
(SOC)	No SOC assigned	24.5(23.4-25.7)	
Educational	No	24.4(23.7-25.0)	0.003
attainment	qualifications/GCSE		
	A Level	24.8(24.2-25.4)	
	Degree or above	25.6(25.2-26.0)	0.004
Household	0-£12,097	23.7(22.9-24.5)	<0.001
income	£12,098-£31,494	24.8(24.2-25.4)	
A.m.(	£31495+	25.9(25.5-26.2)	.0.004
Any	NO	25.5(25.2-25.9)	<0.001
Denetits	Yes	23.7(23.1-24.4)	

# A2 Latent class response probabilities for 5 class solution

Table A2 Describing the demographic and socio-demographic characteristics of the latent classes for the 5 class solution

Model indicator	S	Class 1	Class 2	Class 3	Class 4	Class 5	đ
		(n=391)	(n=120)	(n=261)	N=(126)	(n=154)	
Sex	Male	185 (53.7)	47(45.2)	105(45.9)	47(41.6)	53(40.5)	0.034
	Female	206(46.3)	73(54.8)	156(54.1)	79(58.4)	101(59.5)	
Age (in	17-29	97(31.7)	57(56.1)	47(25.0)	18(17.8)	27(23.6)	<0.001
years)	30-44	143(37.4)	32(23.9)	39(16.7)	68(55.0)	51(34.7)	
	45-64	117(24.4)	30(19.3)	107(37.7)	35(24.0)	55(30.4)	
	65+	34(6.5)	1(0.7)	68(20.6)	5(3.2)	21(11.3)	
Ethnicity	White British	354(89.3)	0	175(65.2)	3(2.4)	4(2.8)	<0.001
	Black Caribbean	3(0.8)	33(26.4)	49(19.9)	0	0	
	Black African	0	51(42.9)	0	18(14.7)	66(43.7)	
	White Other	21(5.9)	6(4.7)	16(5.8)	62(48.1)	42(26.8)	
	Non White Other	1(0.2)	21(19.0)	0	38(30.7)	38(24.0)	
	Mixed	12(3.9)	9(7.1)	20(9.1)	5(4.2)	4(2.7)	
Migrant	Born in the UK	370(96.5)	84(73.3)	213(84.7)	0	1(0.5)	<0.001
status	Migrant (0-10)	0	12(9.3)	4(1.9)	66(56.4)	44(30.9)	
	Migrant (11-20)	3(0.8)	13(10.9)	10(4.5)	32(23.9)	52(36.9)	
	Migrant (21+)	11(2.7)	10(6.5)	27(9.0)	28(19.7)	57(31.6)	
First	English	390(99.8)	117(97.3)	260(99.6)	54(44.7)	18(11.9)	<0.001
Language	Other	1 (0.2)	3(2.7)	1(0.4)	72(55.3)	136(88.1)	
Religion	None	251(66.8)	8(6.6)	87(37.6)	44(34.3)	13(10.1)	<0.001
	Christian	132(31.3)	72(59.9)	163(58.2)	65(53.0)	93(59.0)	
	Muslim	0	28(23.4)	6(2.5)	3(2.4)	41(26.6)	
	Other	8(1.9)	12(10.0)	5(1.7)	14(26.6)	7(4.3)	
Sexual	Heterosexual	364(92.4)	113(94.3)	249(96.4)	109(84.6)	150(97.9)	<0.001
Orientation	Other	27(7.6)	7(5.7)	9(3.6)	17(15.4)	3(2.1)	
Social	Class I & II	296(73.0)	57(44.8)	26(9.2)	98(77.4)	29(18.5)	<0.001
occupation	Class III	65(16.9)	30(24.2)	129(50.2)	19(15.8)	43(28.4)	
al class	Class IV & V	17(5.4)	5(3.7)	91(15.8)	7(5.4)	63(39.2)	
(SOC)	No SOC assigned	13(4.7)	28(27.3)	15(28.4)	2(1.3)	19(13.8)	
Educational	No	17(4.6)	6(5.5)	187(69.2)	0	50(31.7)	<0.001

attainment	qualifications/GCSE						
	A Level	58(16.6)	59(48.5)	68(28.0)	5(4.3)	72(48.3)	
	Degree or above	316(78.8)	55(46.0)	6(2.8)	121(95.7)	32(20.0)	
Household	0-£12,097	7(1.6)	14(12.3)	98(42.9)	5(3.9)	52(41.5)	<0.001
income	£12,098-£31,494	48(12.5)	27(25.2)	110(46.9)	11(9.1)	44(33.0)	
	£31495+	310(85.9)	65(62.5)	22(10.2)	99(87.0)	35(25.5)	
Any	No	367(94.1)	103(86.4)	130(47.4)	120(95.6)	77(48.5)	<0.001
benefits	Yes	24(5.9)	17(13.6)	131(52.6)	6(4.4)	77(51.5)	

## A3 Tenure by latent classes

Table A3 Distribution of housing tenure by latent classes of social identities

N( Total 40:		Private renteo	social housing	
<b>Total</b> 40	(%)	N(%)	N(%)	ď
	5(39.7)	222(25.4)	348(34.9)	
Latent classes				
High SES White non-migrant 24	.1(66.5)	77(25.4)	30(8.1)	<0.001
Mixed SES ethnic minority non- 31. migrant	(29.7)	24(23.3)	49(47.1)	
Low SES non-migrant 38	(15.6)	26(12.8)	158(71.6)	
Low SES migrant 11	(19.2)	9(22.3)	28(58.5)	
High SES migrant 52	:(43.4)	49(47.6)	10(9.1)	
Mixed SES migrant 32	:(20.1)	37(30.4)	73(49.5)	

## Appendix B

## B1 Information sheet for qualitative data collection

The information sheet below is for SELCoH participants only. This is broadly similar to the information sheet given to other stakeholders.



Billy Gazard Psychological Medicine Weston Education Centre King's College London Cutcombe Rd SE5 9RJ Tel: 0207 848 5142 Email: billy.gazard@kcl.ac.uk



University of London

## INFORMATION SHEET FOR PARTICIPANTS

## **REC Protocol Number:**

## Study title: Unfair Treatment and Health in South East London YOU WILL BE GIVEN A COPY OF THIS INFORMATION SHEET

You have been asked to participate in this original research project organised by King's College London and funded by the Economic and Social Research Council and King's College London National Institute of Health Research Biomedical Research Centre. If you complete the study we will pay you £10 as a "thank you" for your time.

## This research project is a "follow up" to the South East London Community Health (SELCoH) study that you participated in sometime in 2011-2012. Based on answers you gave to questions on unfair treatment, we would now like to ask you follow up questions to gain more in-depth information.

Please take time to read the following information carefully and discuss it with others if you wish. Ask us if there is anything that is not clear or if you wish to know more.

You should only participate if you want to; choosing not to take part will not disadvantage you in any way. Before you decide whether you want to take part, it is important for you to understand why the research is being done and what your participation will involve.

## What is the purpose of this study?

\* The first aim of the study is to find out how many people in Southwark and Lambeth have experienced unfair treatment in certain areas of their lives, such as housing, employment and healthcare, and how this affects their health and well-being.

\* The second aim is to work out the pattern of this unfair treatment, for example, if it is more or less common in certain groups, such as people who struggle financially or people who were born outside the UK

\* The third aim is to see how policies and social situations in the UK have shaped peoples' experiences of unfair treatment over time in order to more fully understand the nature of unfair treatment today.

\*Lastly, we want to find out more about individuals' experiences of accessing and dealing with organisations in housing, employment and health to further understand the impact of unfair treatment on health and well-being

## Why have I been invited?

You already took part in the research project 'South East London Community Health [SELCoH] study'. As part of this you answered some questions on unfair treatment. We would now like to ask you more about these experiences of unfair treatment to gain more in depth information on the answers that you provided.

## Do I have to take part?

No. It is entirely up to you to decide whether or not to take part. You can decide not to take part but still continue with the main study. If you decide not to take part, any care you are receiving from the NHS will not change in any way. Even if you decide to take part, you may leave the study at any time, without giving a reason.

## What will I be asked if I take part in the study?

If you agree to participate you will be given a copy of this information sheet and asked to sign a consent form. You will then be asked to complete an interview in a location of your choice which will take about 45-60 minutes. You will only have to do this once. We will ask you a series of questions about your experiences of unfair treatment with organisations such as housing, employment and healthcare agencies and how this unfair treatment may have affected your day to day life. Some of these questions may touch on sensitive areas. If you feel uncomfortable with any of the questions you do not have to answer them. If you want to stop the interview you can do so at any time without giving us any reason.

## What are the possible benefits of taking part?

As a "thank you" we are paying all those who complete the interview £10. You can also receive a copy of our final report about some of the findings from this research. However, this is optional and you do not have to be sent any additional information regarding this study in the future if you do not want to. There are no other direct benefits, however we believe that by participating and allowing us to conduct this study, you will contribute to the greater good by providing real statistics regarding unfair treatment and its impact upon health and your standard of living. This will aid future policies and improvements to health services that will help people in the community.

## What are the possible risks of taking part?

There are no major risks involved – all we want to do is ask you a range of questions regarding any unfair treatment you may have experienced and how this may have affected your day to day life. Some of these questions touch on sensitive areas. If you feel uncomfortable with any of the questions you do not have to answer them. If you want to stop the interview you can do so at any time without giving us any reason. In addition to withdrawing yourself from the study, you may also withdraw any information you have already provided it is within one month after

completing the study. If you are worried about any part of this study, or if this study has harmed you in any way, please speak to the research workers who will do their best to answer your questions (contact details below).

## Is Confidentiality guaranteed?

As with the main study, we take confidentiality very seriously. All personal information about you is regarded as strictly confidential. Only the researcher asking these questions and the study leader will be able to trace the information you have given us to your personal details. If you consent to participate, an audio-recording of the interview will be made. The interview will then be typed up and all personal details. like specific names of people and places, will be removed making the transcription anonymous. After it has been transcribed, the recording will be deleted. Only the researcher who interviews you and their supervisors will have access to personal information about you, and no other party will have access to information that is identifiable or can be linked back to you. This is to ensure the safety of both you and the researcher. The written transcript of your interview will be given a unique ID number so it will not be linked to your consent form or personal details. All the information about you will be coded; you will not be identifiable in any research outcome (e.g. publication). This ensures that suitable standards of security and confidentiality are applied. All information collected will be securely held in King's College London.

Only in cases where you tell us something which may place you at severe risk (such as suicidal thoughts and ideas) would we consider breaching confidentiality. In those cases you might be contacted by an expert from the study team, or we might contact your GP if we considered your life at risk.

Participation in the study is entirely optional. If you decide to take part you are still free to withdraw at any time and without giving a reason. In order to withdraw, please contact the researcher whose details are listed below.

## **Additional Information**

The study is funded by the Economic and Social Research Council and the National Institute for Health Research Biomedical Research Centre Nucleus. If this study has harmed you in any way you can contact King's College London using the details below

Dr. Stephani Hatch (email: <u>stephani.hatch@kcl.ac.uk</u> tel: 0207 848 5263. Address: Psychological Medicine, Weston Education Centre, King's College London, Cutcombe Rd, SE5 9RJ).

If you would like to contact us for more information, please feel welcome to contact us at the information below.

Billy Gazard (email: <u>billy.gazard@kcl.ac.uk</u> tel: 0207 848 5142. Address: Psychological Medicine, Weston Education Centre, King's College London, Cutcombe Rd, SE5 9RJ).

If you would like more information about our study and findings, please visit our website at <a href="http://www.kcl.ac.uk/innovation/groups/selcoh/index.aspx">http://www.kcl.ac.uk/innovation/groups/selcoh/index.aspx</a>

Thank you for taking the time to read this document and consider participation in this research.

## B2 Consent form for qualitative interviews

This consent form was for in-depth interviews only. A similar consent form was used for participant observation.

Please complete this form after you have read the Information Sheet and/or listened to an explanation about the research.

Title of Study:	Unfair Treatment and Health in South East London
Principal	Billy Gazard, King's College London
Investigator:	

King's College Research Ethics Committee Ref: PNM/09/10-97

Household number:				
ld_number:				

Thank you for considering taking part in this research. The person organising the research must explain the project to you before you agree to take part. If you have any questions arising from the Information Sheet or explanation already given to you, please ask the researcher before you decide whether to join in. You will be given a copy of this Consent Form to keep and refer to at any time.

Necessary consents to participate in this study:

• I have read the information sheet and I have been given a copy. I was given the opportunity to ask questions. I understand why the research has been done and the risks involved

• I understand that if I decide at any time during the research that I no longer wish to participate in this project, I can notify the researchers involved and withdraw from it immediately without giving any reason. Furthermore, I understand that I will be able to withdraw my data up to one month after completing the interview.

• I consent to the processing of my personal information for the purposes of this research study. I understand that such information will be treated as strictly confidential and handled in accordance with the provisions of the Data Protection Act 1998. I understand that confidentiality might be breached only when my life might be considered at risk. This could happen in situation such as ascertainment by the research team of intense suicidal feelings. In these extreme cases the principal investigator might choose to contact me *and/or* make contact with my GP directly.

• I consent to the audio recording of this interview. The interview will then be typed up and all personal details, like

## been stions. I YES NO g the roject, I YES NO m it , I obto one YES NO strictly visions Might be ch as dal igator th my YES NO

Please tick boxes

specific names of people and places, will be removed making the transcription anonymous. After it has been transcribed, the recording will be deleted.

• I understand I will not benefit financially from this research but I will receive £10 as a compensation for the time I will spend to complete the interview.

• I understand that the information I provide will be published as a report and that confidentiality and anonymity will be maintained and it will not be possible to identify me from any publications.

• I agree that the anonymised information gathered about me can be archived at the Institute of Psychiatry. I understand that future research may be performed by researchers other than those who conducted the first project. Any future work, for which my information will be used, will be subjected to review by a research ethics committee.

YES	NO
YES	NO
YES	NO

I would / would not like to receive information on the outcome of the study (delete whichever does not apply).

Participant's Statement:

I

agree that the research project named above has been explained to me to my satisfaction and I agree to take part in the study. I have read both the notes written above and the Information Sheet about the project, and understand what the research study involves.

Name of participant Date	Signature
Investigator's Statement:	

confirm that I have carefully explained the nature, demands and any foreseeable risks (where applicable) of the proposed research to the volunteer.

## B3 Example of ethnographic fieldnotes

I spear is H ( we I thus is the manager ) what he reserves when the same we the introduce number to people in a grap , and mus relaxed. She wanted ha to D , who is a get this to a share the to a second of the the and spreed . It byggets to not through the Di Say into 1 thereased is a start when a start grant and the start is a start with the start and I'm and m' prove to be and the real the a check of m and m secret works working here. She has a show warman 30 D even it true is withy we R wit the ball , They all the ward of the ward of the product of the to be upon contribut on the approximation of a approximation ryan. She yish said to go of to poople and take to than See sout its all pretty informal there See multipline to faced was see Survey more a por wind him . I say finitions and the second second by the relationship when you to great to them within a check a with the From where I sit I has just been his to worth from R converting call it to a signify about the sources in the prime may tage , some all as an the prove we a referred who broken refer a contact moment The second record in the desire of frem jet who work now and sit at Oner stutt muse as in other room ) . -----Distant Party m) conserver is over there - IN L BO ROOM !! N her the te find card the rows by the strance with magne She that which has experied a wife threadents and he justicit S prevent owner the comparts as they shill don't have usy the particular this decided , A his lowers and that he use has seen side of ואיינו וי היא ע לב קרונים ואים כמיצוט ל שבאקוראיין MALL - W & H. Gong prepar have problems we the goldent ž Trend of the board in the the the state of the state as are in controp to warning there and swarping Sa 4. type or junie on the other well that are brindly in I am that the the the project the second man I am Final is the restrict from condition is an one of the build on a PC working i call I can here has columna a sense which to mercia more of office have in the mercian cal carpiers on an subject to come an season when the west the day and thraty copier was the dury where the sout is regarded in amount 2 hads for your and the seles . To sell a bright only must call the same a sure of the all the and and a dark . I go is not interaction registly and express her es a 13 to gove my there are not see the twent (mg that you arted built at to cited up) it is the make perfor here churced , rous ture car now must a defailer in a while area but but state fuel furgicity about the work percess hat your dra S 4

387

rai delle

## B4 Excerpt of ethnographic transcript

## Ethnography 1 Researcher: BG Date 200513 09.30-17:30 Location: Community organisation 1 (CO1)

### Notes

First day of ethnography at CO1 Information sheets and consent forms given to team

## Ethnographic Transcript

Before I arrive on site, I feel quite anxious having not participated in any ethnographic fieldwork for some time. Sitting on the bus, I consider taking a look at my ethnography textbook but realise this is just my anxiety and decide to leave it and go into the site, relax, observe and see how I feel about it. As I turn into the street where the office is based. I see the office, I have been here several times before but I try to take in the surroundings as if it were the first time I have been here. The office is based on a small street just off a very busy main road. It took me quite a while to cross the road as traffic was heavy in both directions with cars and numerous heavy vehicles. As I enter the side street after crossing the road, I see the office. The building itself is part of a larger red brick council housing block, but as the office lies on the main street, this is not completely obvious. The office has a large banner above the door way with the connexions and CO1 logo. The front of the office is glass window and a glass doorway. The glass is covered in posters and leaflets, so although you can see in, inside looks protected from eyes looking in from the outside but at the same time feels in no way intimidating to go inside.

## 9.30

It's 9.30 and as I walk towards the doorway there appear to be no lights on in the office. I check the opening times on the office door and they state that the office is not open until 10.30. I look further into the background, the lights are on in the back office and I buzz the buzzer. I can see W coming towards me and he presses a button on the wall to let me in. He welcomes me in to the office warmly and tells me it's pretty quiet and things won't get started until a little bit later on and tells me to make myself comfortable and make a tea if I like. He shows me around the back office which has a kitchen area. The whole office is pretty much open plan. All of the rooms connect with no closed doors, you can hear a few staff members chatting in different areas of the office. The only closed doors seem to be the counselling rooms which are all based on one corridor.

I make my tea and go and sit back down in the main office area and take out my notebook. Sounds from outside seep into the office space; a siren can be heard passing by and there is an ever present sound of traffic rumbling. Inside the office, an FM radio plays; crackled music quietly plays in the background. I'm sitting on a large orange sofa, leaflets about education and apprenticeships lie on a coffee table in front of me. The leaflets are advertising free workshops and advice at a local University.

As the office approaches opening time it is still very quiet, there are now 4 members of staff in the office, W who is the advice and advocacy manager, A, who is the connexions worker and gives careers advice, D, who is a volunteer receptionist and R who is a volunteer worker doing public engagement work and is studying counselling. They are all very relaxed with each other and seem very relaxed with my presence. Having not done an ethnography for many years I feel slightly awkward being in their space as a researcher. Last time I did ethnography I was also working as a volunteer and was able to rely on my role as volunteer at any time I felt uncomfortable. This time I am researcher only; this option does not exist. W was at the meeting where I introduced my project but A, D and R were not. I introduce myself to all 3 of them separately. I explain my project to them, they knew roughly who I was, as this had already been explained to them in a team meeting. I explained my project in more detail, gave them an information sheet and consent form. R and D were keen to fill it in there and then, but I told them to take their time, read through the information and give me back the consent form in their own time, explaining that it is completely optional.

## 10.30

A young person comes into the office, he wants to print out a CV, D has problems logging on to reception PC so W prints out CVs for client. The young person stands around reception desk, greeting staff members, they all seem to know each other. Young person doesn't realise he has to pay 10p per page, he says he will bring the money in later. Young person leaves office. I look around the office, at the front of the office, where I'm sat is more open plan with sofas and reception, this area is next to the waiting area which lies right at the front of the office looking over the street. The back of the office where I'm sat is more organised; desks and PCs. Graffiti art takes up the back wall and photos of young people in group activities line the other wall. R is talking to a staff member who has just arrived ; SW is a trainee social worker who is doing her placement at this organisation. R is telling her about the problems she is having with the Job Centre around getting an appointment and the advisor not turning up. R tells me that a lot of young people have problems with the Job Centre and often feel frustrated about the whole process.

A few staff members are standing at reception, D is still not able to log on to the PC, there is some problem with the password, D answers a phone call, it is a query about a referral, he takes a message for a worker and takes down the contact details. SW is dealing with all referrals and works out that this is a referral who had not left working contact details when they submitted their referral form. She mentions to another staff member that she only got the referral on Thursday and will contact them soon. The buzzer rings again; it is a young person who has an appointment at 11am. They are with an adult who is from another service, X, which works with the youth offending team. They are sitting in the waiting room, from where I am sat I can only catch glimpses of them. There seems to be some confusion regarding the appointment as both X and CO1 are working with the young person. After the appointment is finished, the X worker asks if he can use the room next week as the young person feel comfortable here. H is on reception and agrees they can use the room. She also suggests that they work together on this case to ensure there is no crossover/doubling of workload. The young person leaves the office.

SW asks 'how old is he?' (age seems important here, this is the second time a I hear this question this morning.

SW states, 'he looks lost'

R, 'what do you mean?

SW, 'lost in thought...it's like they put them in there to break them' (she is talking about him being in prison/youth offending)

R and SW continue talking about youth offending...R says that she was working closely with someone who just got out of prison

R, 'I still have the letters, he wrote to here every week. I know you are not supposed to get attached but I'm close to the boys in the group anyway.'....she continued 'I got close to his mother too, probably because we are part of Asian community. She couldn't tell anyone he was in prison so she spoke to me about it. She told people he was at boarding school.'....'I don't think he thinks about prison, he's working with the family business now, he's really changed'

SW replies, 'it can go either way can't it, it just takes one bad choice'.

## **B5 Example topic guides**

## A. Interview Schedule for SELCoH participants

In depth interviews for participants recruited from the SELCoH study will be based on questions they answered in their SELCoH interviews and the researcher will ask participants to expand on their original answers to give more context to this data (the original questions asked in the SELCoH interview are attached, starting p.19). The interviewer will explain that they will be asking participants for more in depth information based on their answers to questions on unfair treatment in their SELCoH interview.

**Interviewer**: 'When you took part in the South East London Community Health study in [insert date] you answered some questions about unfair treatment. I'd now like to ask you more in depth questions about your experiences of unfair treatment, how it made you feel, how it has affected you and how you responded to these situations. By unfair treatment I mean any situation where you felt that you were treated unfairly compared with other people. People are treated unfairly for many reasons, such as age, gender, ethnicity, sexual orientation, religious beliefs, personal appearance etc. In the following questions please let me know about any situation where you felt you were unfairly treated even if you feel it is not important. I am interested in all experiences of unfair treatment.'

## Themes and Prompt questions for interview

## Experience of Unfair Treatment

1. In the previous survey you mentioned that you ......[insert situation e.g had been unfairly fired from a job]. Could you tell me what led up to this situation?

When did this happen? How did this come about? Could you tell me why you think this happened?

2. Can you tell me more about why you feel this was unfair?

Could you tell me why you think they would treat you unfairly because of your.....e.g age?

Do you think there are any other reasons you were treated unfairly? Has anything like this happened to you before?

## Health

3. Could you tell me how this made you feel?

Could you tell me more about why it made you feel this way? How did you react at the time? How do you feel about it now?

4. Could you tell me how this affected your health and wellbeing?

Did you feel that this experience may have affected your emotional health in any way? For how long did you feel like this? Did this lead to any other problems with your health?

## Social Status

5. You said that you were treated unfairly because of.....e.g gender. Do you ever feel you are treated unfairly in any other situations for the same reasons?

Could you tell me about a situation that particularly stands out?

6. Do you think that other people are treated unfairly because of....e.g gender?

Why do you think people are treated unfairly for these reasons?

## **Coping Mechanisms and Anticipation of Future Unfair Treatment**

7. At the time, did you try to do anything about it?

Did you complain about it? Could you tell me the details of what happened? What was the outcome?

8. Did you do anything else to help you cope with the situation? Is this how you usually cope with difficult situations? Did you speak to anyone about it? What advice did they give you?

9. In what ways did this situation stop you from....e.g applying for work or training, accessing services? Has this situation stopped you from doing anything else? Do you think this could happen to you again?

10. Have any of your friends or family experienced unfair treatment for the same reasons? Can you tell me what happened? What advice would you give to someone who was experiencing this?

## **Organisations and Processes**

11. In the organisation/service that you experienced unfair treatment did any policies or rules help

protect you from any unfair treatment? Were they made readily available to you? Do you think that the people who treated you unfairly were aware of them?

12. Why do you think that these policies did not help you in that particular situation?

What do you think should change to stop these situations from happening? In general, do you think things have changed over time? How so? \*This set of prompts and probes will be adjusted for each situation that the participant said that they experienced unfair treatment in the previous SELCoH interview

## **B. Interview Schedule for Community Organisation participants**

In depth interviews with participants from collaborating organisations who mediate relationships between individuals in the community and service providers will be formed from observations made during the researcher's time on site. However, questions will revolve around organisational processes, how workers interact with service users, how they facilitate service users access to services and the difficulties they face in this process. These questions will be subject to change depending on observations made during participant observation.

**Interviewer:** 'As you know, I am trying to understand how unfair treatment affects your clients and how your organisation helps them access services and mediates the relationship between individuals in the community and service providers. In your organisation you play an important role in helping people access services and resources and dealing with any unfair treatment that they encounter. I am going to ask you some questions about your role and the experiences that you have had in your role. By unfair treatment I mean any situation where you felt that one of your clients was treated unfairly compared with other people. People are treated unfairly for many reasons, such as age, gender, ethnicity, sexual orientation, religious beliefs, personal appearance etc. In the following questions please let me know about any situation where you felt that your clients were unfairly treated. I am interested in all experiences of unfair treatment.'

## Themes and Prompt questions for interview

## **Organisational Role**

1. How long have you been working at the organisation? Were you working in similar roles before this job? *Could you tell me some of the things that you enjoy about your current role?* 

2. Could you tell me about the work of your organisation? Could you go into more detail about how your organisation works with service providers in this area? In what ways does your organisation mediate relationships between your clients and service providers? Could you tell me more about your specific role?

## **Clients and Unfair treatment**

3. What kind of clients do you work with? What kind of problems are they dealing with? *Could you give me an example of a typical client and their problems?* 

4. What are the main service providers that you work with? *Could you tell me a bit more about that service?*
5. When mediating the relationship between your clients and service providers have you observed any unfair treatment? Could you tell me about a situation that you are dealing with at the moment?

Are there any examples of unfair treatment you have observed that particularly stand out?

## Advocate Role

6. In what ways do you help clients access services? What is your relationship like with this service provider? Can you tell me more about why your clients need help accessing services?

7. What are the different experiences clients have when accessing services on their own compared to when they have help from your organisation?

Could you give me some examples of how your presence as a mediator changed the dynamics of the relationship between service provider and client?

Can you tell me more about why you think these differences exist?

8. What difficulties do you face in mediating these relationships? What tactics do you use to tackle any barriers you may face in negotiating relationships with service providers? What skills are needed in order to do this?

9. Why do you think these problems exist and what do you feel needs to change to tackle unfair treatment within service providers? What are the major problems that your organisation has identified and what work do you do to highlight these issues?

<u>C. Interview schedule for Service Providers</u> (all questions will be adapted depending on the service provider)

In depth interview questions with participants from collaborating service providers will be further formed from observations made during the researcher's time on site. However, questions will revolve around organisational processes, how workers interact with service users, how they facilitate service users access to services and the difficulties they face in this process. These questions will be subject to change depending on observations made during participant observation.

**Interviewer:** 'As you know, I am trying to understand how unfair treatment effects people's everyday life and how your clients access your services. In your organisation you play an important role in helping people access services and resources. I am going to ask you some questions about your role and the experiences that you have had in your role.'

## **Organisational Role**

1. How long have you been working at the organisation? Were you working in similar roles before this job? *Could you tell me some of the things that you enjoy about your current role?* 

2. Could you tell me about the work of your organisation? How does your organisation help clients with their needs?

3. Could you tell me more about your specific role? Could you tell me about a typical day? Could you tell me about how you typically work with clients?

## Clients, access to services and unfair treatment

4. What kind of clients do you work with? What kind of problems are they dealing with?

Could you tell me about the variety of different clients you work with? Which clients have the most difficulty accessing the services they need?

5. Could you explain the process in which a client typically accesses services?

Can you talk me through a specific example? Where do you see the most problems in this process?

6. What barriers do your clients face in accessing services? Could you give me an example of something that happened recently? Do clients know how the process of accessing services works? Why do clients trust/mistrust the work of the organisation?

7. What problems do you face in helping clients access services? Are there any problems that arise often? Could you give me an example of something that really stands out? What do you do when you have problems with helping clients? 8. What kind of unfair treatment may clients face in these types of organisations?

What kind of unfair treatment do clients complain about? Have you witnessed any unfair treatment while working in this field?

## **Organisational Processes**

9. Are there specific guidelines in place for the process of helping clients access services? How do you use them in your everyday work? Where do you diverge from these guidelines? How much freedom do you have to diverge? Can you give me an example of how you and a colleague carry out work differently?

10. How much teamwork is needed in the process of helping clients access services?

Can you tell me more about how this works? Do you receive a lot of support in difficult situations from your peers or management?

11. Do you have the opportunity to flag and discuss problems as a team?Can you tell me more about this process?Do you feel that team members concerns are taken seriously?Do you ever discuss unfair treatment of clients as a team?

12. What do you think is the general perception of your service by the public? *What would you agree with or disagree with?*